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 36 
The Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council convened in the 37 
Crystal Ballroom of the Radisson Admiral Semmes Hotel, Mobile, 38 
Alabama, Wednesday morning, March 22, 2006, and was called to 39 
order at 10:05 o’clock a.m. by Chairman Robin Riechers. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN ROBIN RIECHERS:  Good morning, everyone.  As Chairman 42 

of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council, I welcome you 43 
all.  For the record, my name is Robin Riechers.  This is the 44 
205th meeting of the council. 45 
 46 
Members of the public will be permitted to present oral 47 
statements in accordance with the schedule published in the 48 
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agenda.  Please advise the council staff if you desire to 1 
address the council.  Please give written statements to the 2 
council staff. 3 
 4 
1996 amendments to the Fishery Management Act require all oral 5 
or written statements to include a brief description of the 6 
background and interest of the person in the subject of the 7 
statement.  All written information shall include a statement of 8 
the source and date of such information. 9 
 10 
It is unlawful for any person to knowingly or willingly submit 11 
to a council false information regarding any matter the council 12 
is considering in the course of carrying out the Fisheries Act. 13 
If you have a cell phone, pager, or similar device, we ask that 14 
you keep them on silent or vibrating mode during the council and 15 
committee sessions.  16 
 17 
A tape recording is used for the public record.  Therefore, for 18 
the purpose of voice identification, each member is requested to 19 
identify themselves and we’ll do that starting on my left. 20 
 21 
LCDR ELIZABETH KEISTER:  Lieutenant Commander Elizabeth Keister. 22 

 23 
MS. BOBBI WALKER:  Bobbi Walker, Alabama. 24 

 25 
MR. VERNON MINTON:  Vernon Minton, Alabama. 26 

 27 
DR. ROBERT SHIPP:  Bob Shipp, Alabama. 28 

 29 
MS. KAREN BELL:  Karen Bell, Florida. 30 

 31 
MR. ROY WILLIAMS:  Roy Williams, Florida Fish and Wildlife 32 

Commission. 33 
 34 
MR. WILLIAM DAUGHDRILL:  Bill Daughdrill, Florida. 35 

 36 
MS. JULIE MORRIS:  Julie Morris, Florida. 37 

 38 
MS. KAY WILLIAMS: Kay Williams, Mississippi. 39 

 40 
MR. PHILIP HORN:  Philip Horn, Mississippi. 41 

 42 
MS. KAREN FOOTE:  Karen Foote, Louisiana. 43 

 44 
MR. WALTER THOMASSIE:  Walter Thomassie, Louisiana. 45 

 46 
MR. MYRON FISCHER:  Myron Fischer, Louisiana. 47 

 48 
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MR. PHIL STEELE:  Phil Steele, NOAA Fisheries Service. 1 

 2 
MS. VIRGINIA FAY:  Ginny Fay, NOAA Fisheries. 3 

 4 
DR. ROY CRABTREE:  Roy Crabtree, NOAA Fisheries. 5 

 6 
MR. MICHAEL MCLEMORE:  Mike McLemore, NOAA General Counsel. 7 

 8 
MR. JOSEPH HENDRIX:  Joe Hendrix, Texas. 9 

 10 
MR. DEGRAAF ADAMS:  Degraaf Adams, Texas. 11 

 12 
MR. LARRY SIMPSON:  Larry Simpson, Gulf States Marine Fisheries 13 

Commission. 14 
 15 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR WAYNE SWINGLE:  Wayne Swingle, Gulf Council 16 

staff. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  With that, I would like to take a moment 19 

just to thank the Coastal Conservation Association of Alabama 20 
for hosting us last night at the reception for the council and 21 
council staff.  Thank you very much. 22 
 23 
Also, as many of you can tell, we are ahead of our agenda.  24 
We’re going to be trying to move some things up and we will kind 25 
of conduct our business in that manner.  We will try to also, as 26 
best I can, we will try to keep the public comment period where 27 
we had them scheduled before, or at least within the near thirty 28 
minutes of that schedule so that we at least allow people, if 29 
they’re trying to get here for that, to make those comments.  We 30 
might start them a little early if we have the opportunity.  31 
With that, I would call for adoption of the agenda. 32 
 33 
MR. HENDRIX:  I wanted to ask if we could put another item on 34 

the agenda under Other Business. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  That would be? 37 

 38 
MR. HENDRIX:  A discussion of the aquaculture amendment and the 39 

current status. 40 
 41 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Chairman, there are two items 42 

already under Other Business.  K-1 is an operating agreement for 43 
the IPT system, which we really can’t take any action on, but we 44 
want to make you aware of that and it is a document we’ll 45 
consider in June.  Then K-2 is to enlarge the SEDAR pool by 46 
including more state personnel within that pool. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Do I hear adoption of the agenda?  Does 1 

anyone move adoption?   2 
 3 
MR. HORN:  So moved. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Moved by Mr. Horn and seconded by Bobbi 6 

Walker.  Hearing no objections -- 7 
 8 
MS. WALKER:  Mr. Chairman, do we need to move that agenda around 9 

or is it just accepted by everyone that we’re going to do that 10 
as we proceed? 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have the flexibility to move the agenda 13 

around and so I don’t think we need to do that within the 14 
context of this adoption.  Hearing no objections to adoption of 15 
the agenda, the agenda is adopted.   16 
 17 

Next is Approval of Minutes.  Has everyone had an opportunity to 18 
review the minutes?  Does anyone have any corrections to the 19 
minutes?   20 
 21 
MR. HORN:  Move to adopt. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Horn moves that we adopt the minutes.  24 

Do I hear a second? 25 
 26 
MS. WALKER:  Second. 27 

 28 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Ms. Walker seconded.  Is there any objection 29 
to approval of the minutes?  Hearing none, the minutes are 30 
approved.  With that, we’re going to move into our agenda for it 31 

would have been later today and it will be Tab F, Administrative 32 
Policy, and Ms. Morris. 33 
 34 
MS. MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  We have a report from a 35 

joint meeting of the Administrative Policy Committee and the 36 
Standing SSC.  It was passed out this morning, if you get that 37 
handy, and then the other thing we’re going to be referring to 38 
in this committee report is Tab E, Number 4a, which are some 39 
suggested changes to our SOPPs Section 11.  If you could find 40 
Tab E-4a as well as the handout from the committee meeting. 41 
 42 
The joint committee of the Administrative Policy Committee and 43 
the Standing SSC followed a committee meeting of the Standing 44 
SSC and so at the beginning of the joint committee we continued 45 
the discussion of SSC operations and attendance issues that had 46 
begun in the earlier committee meeting. 47 
 48 
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We discussed a range of issues, including enlarging the SSC 1 
membership, reducing the SSC membership, establishing a larger 2 
pool of members, establishing some meetings with fixed dates 3 
annually, at half-year intervals, advising the SSC of council 4 
actions at each of their meetings, and appointing new members to 5 
replace non-attending members. 6 
 7 
After some discussion, we came up with this list of bulleted 8 
items that we’re going to try to implement.  We’re going to try 9 
to set up a message board on the council webpage for SSC members 10 
to communicate with each other. 11 
 12 
We’re going to assist Doctors Singelmann and Jepson with some 13 
background information about why members are unable to attend 14 
and then they are going to develop a survey of members regarding 15 
participation and effective committee functioning. 16 
 17 
We’re going to establish a fixed schedule of twice annual SSC 18 
meetings that would be co-located with council meetings and 19 
additional SSC meetings would be convened as necessary.  We’re 20 
going to ask SSC members to recommend persons to be appointed to 21 
the SSC when we do that every second year. 22 
 23 
We’re going to allow absent SSC members to submit their 24 
recommendations by email before the meeting and we’re also going 25 
to allow SSC members to participate in meetings by 26 
teleconference or web conference if they’re not available to 27 
attend in person. 28 
 29 
The issue that we had discussed as a full council at the last 30 
council meeting regarding the role of the SSC in benchmark SEDAR 31 
assessments was then introduced and presented to the joint 32 
committee meeting and the council’s recommendation in January 33 
was that the Standing SSC would not be involved in reviewing 34 
benchmark SEDAR assessments that had been reviewed by the Center 35 
of Independent Experts unless they were requested to do so, 36 
either by a vote of the council or by the request of the council 37 
chair and the appropriate committee chair. 38 
 39 
We discussed that.  Some SSC members felt that the SSC should be 40 
involved in the review of all phases of SEDAR assessments and 41 
others felt that the SSC members should be appointed to data and 42 
assessment workshop panels. 43 
 44 
Now is the time to turn to Tab E-4a and you’ll see there some 45 
highlighted in red changes to the SOPPs that were prepared by 46 
our staff and were discussed by the joint committee.  The joint 47 
committee reviewed these changes in red and endorsed them and 48 
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sent them on to the committee with a few alterations and these 1 
are up on the board underlined. 2 
 3 
They occur in the third paragraph down on the first page of Tab 4 
E, Number 4a and these clarify that the SSC members, or a subset 5 
of members, will be asked to attend the data, assessment, and 6 
review workshops as participants or observers and provide 7 
comments to the council. 8 
 9 
The committee motion is a bit different than this that is in the 10 
printed report that was distributed.  The committee motion is to 11 
accept all the  changes highlighted in red in Tab E, Number 4a, 12 
including the underlined changes that were added during the 13 
committee discussion, which are highlighted on the handout here.  14 
That’s the committee motion and I so move. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  That’s E-4a with the changes incorporated 17 

from the previous motion. 18 
 19 
MS. MORRIS:  Right.  Then Trish can probably skip to page 2 of 20 

E-4a and there’s also some changes as you flip over in your own 21 
copies and that section that is highlighted in red. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Why don’t we go back to the motion portion, 24 

because there’s no way you can get all the changes up there for 25 
them, because that’s a three-page -- It’s several pages here.  26 
If we put it in the motion to accept all the changes in E-4a 27 
with the following changes and is that -- 28 
 29 
MS. MORRIS:  That’s the committee motion, yes. 30 

 31 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Is everyone clear that what we’re doing is 32 

with the language up there we’re modifying what was in E-4a?  We 33 
have a committee motion.  Let me go ahead and read it.  The 34 
motion is to accept all the changes in E-4a with the following 35 
addition.  The addition basically is in the sentence that says 36 
“SSC members or a subset of members” and replace the word “may” 37 
with “will be asked to attend” and you insert “data, assessment, 38 
and review workshops as observers or participants.”  “Or 39 
Participants” is added to that and “provide comments to the 40 
council.”  Is there any discussion regarding the committee 41 
motion?  Is there any objection to the committee motion?  42 
Hearing no objection, the motion passes. 43 
 44 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  One other issue, Ms. Morris, that 45 

probably should come back to the council is the third paragraph 46 
from the bottom, starting off with “Under Tab F.”  That motion 47 
from the January meeting was tabled until this meeting and so 48 
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the council has not adopted that.  It’s basically come off the 1 
table by virtue of your joint committee and it would be 2 
basically a recommendation for their consideration as a motion 3 
as well. 4 
 5 
MS. MORRIS:  Is what you just said that we don’t need to bring 6 

the January motion off the table because adopting these changes 7 
to the SOPPs implements that motion? 8 
 9 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  No, it doesn’t.  The previous 10 

motion just passed by the council doesn’t affect this motion at 11 
all.  This motion was tabled at the January meeting so that you 12 
would have the advice of the SSC in addressing it and you have 13 
addressed that in the Joint SSC/Administrative Policy Committee, 14 
but it ought to probably come back as a motion to the council 15 
now that it’s been untabled. 16 
 17 
MS. MORRIS:  Mr. Swingle, it seems like the changes that we’re -18 

- Did we just approve these changes to the SOPPs?  It seems like 19 
those changes implement the intent of the tabled motion and so I 20 
don’t know why we would need to come back to the tabled motion. 21 
 22 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  The motion that just passed 23 

certainly addresses the participation of the SSC in all three of 24 
the panels in there, but I don’t see anything saying that the 25 
SSC would have a peer review function if either the council or 26 
the council chair and appropriate committee chair requested they 27 
do that. 28 
 29 
MS. MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Swingle.  You’re right.  Where is 30 

the tabled motion?  Is it in our minutes or where can we look at 31 
it? 32 
 33 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  The motion would be the sentence in 34 

the third paragraph from the bottom and this would be: The 35 
Standing SSC would be excluded from reviewing the benchmark 36 
SEDAR assessments reviewed by the Center of Independent Experts, 37 
unless requested to by either the council or the council chair 38 
and appropriate committee chair. 39 
 40 
MS. MORRIS:  In order to bring that off the table, is that 41 

something that I would do as an individual council member? 42 
 43 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  I think it was done by your 44 

committee.  When you table something, it comes up a time 45 
certain, unless you specify it not have any time certain, but it 46 
was intended to come up at this meeting and so I think it’s been 47 
untabled by your joint committee and it just needs to be now 48 
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adopted by the council. 1 
 2 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I’m not on that committee, but I was there and I 3 

don’t recall it being brought back before that committee and 4 
discussed along with the SSC, because to me that’s different.  5 
That’s whether or not to allow, in my mind, your chair and vice 6 
chairs going to decide whether or not they should attend those 7 
meetings.  That’s the way that I’m reading it. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Ms. Morris, do you have a response? 10 

 11 
MS. MORRIS:  What this is, Kay, is it’s the same issue of 12 

whether the SSC will review benchmark assessments that have been 13 
reviewed by the Council of Independent Experts and so the point 14 
that we came to in our discussion at the last council meeting 15 
was that there wouldn’t be an automatic SSC role in reviewing 16 
benchmark assessments that had already been reviewed by the 17 
Council of Independent Experts, but if we got the SEDAR results 18 
with the CIE recommendation or review and either by council vote 19 
or by the decision of the council chair and the relevant 20 
committee chair we wanted SSC review in addition to the CIE 21 
review, we would be able to request it. 22 
 23 
That’s what the motion addresses and we did talk about it in the 24 
joint committee yesterday and that was the understanding that 25 
was accepted by the joint committee. 26 
 27 
MS. WILLIAMS:  The SSC agreed that that’s the way that it should 28 

be handled and that’s part of the record, them agreeing to that?  29 
Okay.  30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  With that, could we have that in the form of 32 

a motion, Julie? 33 
 34 
MS. MORRIS:  The motion is that the Standing SSC will be 35 
excluded from reviewing benchmark SEDAR assessments reviewed by 36 
the Center of Independent Experts unless requested to do so by 37 
either one, the council, or two, the council chair and 38 
appropriate committee chair. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Could we get a second to that motion? 41 

 42 
MS. WALKER:  Second. 43 

 44 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Second by Ms. Walker.  The reason why I 45 

asked for that is since it didn’t come in the report, we will go 46 
ahead and I think it was the intent of the committee that it was 47 
included in the previous motion, but we’ll go ahead and vote it 48 
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up or down this way.  With that, is there any further discussion 1 
regarding the motion?  Are there any objections to the motion?  2 
Hearing none, the motion passes.   3 

 4 
Is there any other business to come before the Administrative 5 
Policy portion of our agenda?  Hearing none, then we will move 6 
on to the SSC Selection Committee. 7 
 8 
MR. SIMPSON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Your committee, the SSC 9 

Selection Committee, met yesterday evening in full council 10 
closed session.  We discussed the recommendations of the 11 
committee to the full council.  In that regard, we are making 12 
public now and distributing to the public in a handout the 13 
following. 14 
 15 
The council approved appointing the following persons to an ad 16 
hoc shrimp effort working group and they are: Charles W. 17 
Caillouet, Jr.; Wilson J. Gaidry, III; Benny J. Gallaway; Wade 18 
Griffin; Rick A. Hart; Walter R. Keithly; Sherry L. Larkin; 19 
James M. Nance; and Michael D. Travis. 20 
 21 
In addition to that, the chairman of that group will be James M. 22 
Nance and the vice chairman will be Walter Keithly.  We’re 23 
making this announcement publicly and there is no action at this 24 
point.  The council took action in closed session yesterday 25 
evening.  That concludes my report, Mr. Chairman. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  With that announcement, we then move into 28 

the Council Chairs Budget Meeting Report. 29 
 30 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  There is a summary of the issues 31 

that were discussed at that meeting under Tab I and that’s been 32 
in your book for quite a while. 33 
 34 
DR. SHIPP:  A point of order.  Doesn’t the council need to 35 

approve those motions? 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We did that in closed session yesterday 38 

afternoon.  That was just announcing it to the public. 39 
 40 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Tab I-1 is the budget portion of 41 

that Washington meeting and thanks to the good graces of Dr. 42 
Hogarth and the NMFS people, we were granted the $297K out of 43 
programs for NEPA and the regulatory streamlining funding that 44 
they had.  45 
 46 
Without that funding, we were, on the Congressional mark, were 47 
$194,000 less than what we had anticipated in developing the 48 
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budget.  If you look at this budget versus the 2005 budget shown 1 
at the bottom of this sheet, we did fare well and we’re ahead of 2 
the game in what we do have to spend this year. 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Are there any other questions regarding the 5 

budget?  Hearing none, that concludes our budget meeting report.  6 
With that, that basically moves us into the Other Business and 7 
we’ve changed the way we’re trying to go about that other 8 
business where we have Directors’ Reports.  Those reports were 9 
submitted in writing, hopefully, by everyone. 10 
 11 
With that, of course, any director who wants to make a special 12 
announcement regarding his report or a special announcement that 13 
has occurred since the time he submitted his report, we’ll try 14 
to have those kinds of business items in other business from 15 
this point on.  With that, I’ll recognize Joe, since you’re the 16 
one who brought up the aquaculture item under Other Business. 17 
 18 
MR. HENDRIX:  I wanted to ask staff, and particularly Mr. 19 

Swingle, on where we are on the document.  I know you had been 20 
working on the document. 21 
 22 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  The document has been revised to 23 

include an updated section on the affected environment and then 24 
the IPT had revised the alternatives within that document.  What 25 
it lacks is any sort of economic or social impact analysis. 26 
 27 
It doesn’t have the environmental consequences section finished 28 
and some of the others and so where we need to work the most is 29 
in the socioeconomic assessments of the management alternatives 30 
so that you can select your slate of preferred alternatives and 31 
begin additional work on that. 32 
 33 
MR. HENDRIX:  At this point, is there staff time available or is 34 

the NOAA Fisheries office going to be able to help us complete 35 
this or where are we at on that? 36 
 37 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Our understanding from discussions 38 

with Mike Rubino, who is the head of the aquaculture program for 39 
NOAA Fisheries at headquarters and with Bill Hogarth, is that 40 
there is funding available to support this work. 41 
 42 
It would be nice if that could go and just support an IPT 43 
effort, but I think the council has put higher priorities on the 44 
time of a lot of those people and so we’re hoping at least in 45 
developing the socioeconomic analyses that we might go out to 46 
Sea Grant and I think Texas Sea Grant and Bob Stickney’s group 47 
has agreed to participate. 48 
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 1 
We have the money available and do we have the right – Our 2 
council can sole source funding of programs up to $100,000 and I 3 
think this would probably come in under that and so we are 4 
hoping that we would get a transfer of the funding from NMFS to 5 
our system and then we could go out and contract with the Texas 6 
Sea Grant program to develop a lot of language and then we can 7 
proceed on with that document as we finish some of our higher 8 
priorities. 9 
 10 
MR. SIMPSON:  Joe, that’s the council’s action with regard to 11 

the development of plans.  My only comment is that I would like 12 
the council to see a presentation that was put together by Jeff 13 
Rester and I would like a time certain either, if you’ve got 14 
time at this meeting, but Tampa probably, concerning the siting 15 
of aquaculture facilities. 16 
 17 
Jeff has done some work and several of you have seen that 18 
presentation last week and I think it gives us some good 19 
thoughts to consider about siting GIS applications and so that’s 20 
my only input into this. 21 
 22 
MR. ADAMS:  I would like to make a motion.  The motion is to 23 
authorize staff to seek outside assistance in completion of the 24 
analysis for socioeconomic aspects and environmental impact 25 
analysis of the aquaculture plan.   26 

 27 
That motion is to just move things forward, like Wayne was 28 
saying, if we could get Texas Sea Grant or other outfits to 29 
complete those studies so that we can get the draft further 30 
along. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Do I hear a second? 33 

 34 
MR. HENDRIX:  Second.  Also, yes, Larry, I would hope that we 35 

would have a chance to see this presentation and that it would 36 
help us move this along and understand some of the whole process 37 
of how we go forward with that too, Jeff’s presentation. 38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The only thing I would add to this is even 40 

though Texas A&M Sea Grant has maybe offered some of their 41 
assistance, I think we should be looking at any of the people 42 
who can provide the services we need throughout the Gulf.  We 43 
shouldn’t target any one particular group as we look to try to 44 
find the appropriate people to help us move this along. 45 
 46 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Are we going to need to set aside any particular 47 

amount of money to make sure that we actually make this happen?  48 
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For the funding, in order to get the help to make sure that it 1 
happens? 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’ve had some discussions with Roy, and he 4 

may elaborate a little bit, if he would, that there may be some 5 
opportunities for funding through NOAA Fisheries and would you 6 
like to elaborate a little bit, Roy? 7 
 8 
DR. CRABTREE:  I believe that there will be some additional 9 

funds that become available from the Fisheries Service to assist 10 
in the efforts to move this document along and after our 11 
meeting, I will talk to headquarters and see whether it would be 12 
appropriate to shift some of those funds and amend the council 13 
grant and put some additional funds in there to allow us to 14 
contract some of these services. 15 
 16 
MR. SIMPSON:  I have one additional comment.  It’s my 17 

understanding that those monies need to be at least identified 18 
or called for by the end of next week to get that funding.  Just 19 
keep that in mind.  I think it’s a short time frame. 20 
 21 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I would like to make sure that Mississippi 22 

somehow is involved, because we do have a large aquaculture 23 
operation in our state. 24 
 25 
MR. RIECHERS:  As indicated, I think the idea is to maybe modify 26 

our grants to NOAA Fisheries and then look for the appropriate 27 
people, in cooperation with our AP in fact, which Tom and some 28 
of your representatives serve on that AP. 29 
 30 
MS. FOOTE:  I have a question.  The result of the contractor’s 31 

work would be something coming to the SEP and the SSC to review 32 
and then the council would review it after that or how would we 33 
go about that? 34 
 35 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  As I understand it, it would come in the 36 

form of an amendment and the analysis within an amendment.  Now 37 
there may be some subsequent documents that they would produce, 38 
but the idea is that it’s basically to move that amendment 39 
process and so once they’ve concluded the work within the 40 
amendment, it goes through the regular amendment process at that 41 
point in time.  Is there any other discussion regarding the 42 
motion?  Are there any objections to the motion?  Hearing none, 43 
the motion is adopted. 44 

 45 
Next in Other Business would be I think Mr. Swingle referred to 46 
it as the IPT and I think it’s actually called “Draft 47 
Operational Guidelines and Implementation of Fishery Management 48 
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Actions.” 1 
 2 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  It’s Tab K, Number 1, the operating 3 

agreement draft and I think Ginny – 4 
 5 
MS. FAY:  In Tab K, Number 1 is a preliminary draft of the 6 

regional operating agreement and where this comes from is the 7 
operational guidelines that the agency distributed last year and 8 
this is the frontloading process in the team process that we’ve 9 
been working under for the past number of years. 10 
 11 
This agreement just specifies the process that we are living and 12 
the roles of council staff, Science Center staff, and NMFS staff 13 
in the development of the documents.  What I would like is for 14 
the council to take a look at this and provide comments to me 15 
and then we can further revise this agreement. 16 
 17 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Just from a housekeeping perspective, we 18 

would have taken action at this point in time, but we didn’t 19 
notice this particular document, as well as I don’t know that 20 
it’s been distributed to all council members and so this 21 
basically gives us until the next meeting to review and send 22 
comments and be prepared to discuss at the next meeting, but we 23 
just wanted to make everyone aware of it at this point in time. 24 
 25 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  I would like to involve our entire 26 

technical staff and have them independently review the thing, 27 
because they’ve been working under the IPT system for quite a 28 
while, and then we can come together with a staff recommendation 29 
as well. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Is there any other discussion regarding that 32 

document and review of the document?  Hearing none, that takes 33 
us to K-2. 34 
 35 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  This is an email document, but 36 

basically we ran into a problem in trying to fill some of the 37 
seats on the SEDAR panels for the gag fishery and we had a lot 38 
of recommendations from the state of Florida for persons that 39 
are involved in the data collection process for that state, 40 
which is one of the major states that the gag are landed in. 41 
 42 
We found that in our SOPPs we were limited to using only persons 43 
that are in either our APs, SSCs, SAPs, or SEP, because all 44 
those persons are cleared from compliance with the Federal 45 
Advisory Committee Act.  They can provide recommendations 46 
without having to be part of a formal advisory committee of 47 
NMFS. 48 
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 1 
What we would like to do, as listed in this, is make it a 2 
broader slate of candidates and include all the state members 3 
that are part of the group that is involved in management action 4 
under the Magnuson-Stevens Act and that would broaden it so that 5 
we could pick up other state personnel and add them to that pool 6 
and that’s our recommendation. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Is that reflected? 9 

 10 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  The motion would be to broaden the 11 

SEDAR pool to include state personnel that are involved in the 12 
management process under the Magnuson-Stevens Act. 13 
 14 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I would offer that as a motion. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Roy Williams made the motion.  Do I hear a 17 

second? 18 
 19 
DR. SHIPP:  Second. 20 

 21 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Bob Shipp seconded.   22 

 23 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  We want to broaden the people that 24 

are in our SEDAR pool to include all the state personnel that 25 
are involved in management under the Magnuson-Stevens Act.  I 26 
guess in most fisheries we and the states are jointly managing 27 
it and so that should include all their technical personnel as 28 
well. 29 
 30 
DR. SHIPP:  Editorially, wouldn’t it be more correct just to 31 

leave the word “all” out?  Is that a well defined group?  It 32 
could be scores of people. 33 
 34 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I just wanted to state that this would include, 35 

for the record, anybody involved in compiling statistics, either 36 
commercial or recreational, anybody doing any analysis on 37 
species that we’re regulating under the Magnuson Act. 38 
 39 
One other thing, I’m going to have to get to Wayne here.  Wayne, 40 
one of the people that we had wanted to be sure was in the SEDAR 41 
pool and who is not with a state regulatory agency, was Karen 42 
Burns of Mote.  Is she already in the pool? 43 
 44 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  She’s on our SSC for mackerel and 45 

so she’s a part of the SEDAR pool already. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Is there any other discussion regarding what 48 
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this motion is attempting to do?  The motion is to broaden the 1 
SEDAR pool to include state personnel that are involved in 2 
fishery management under the Magnuson-Stevens Fishery Management 3 
Act.  Is there any other discussion?  Is there any objection to 4 
the motion?  Hearing none, the motion passes.  With that, are 5 

there any other individuals who had reports that would like to 6 
highlight something out of their report? 7 
 8 
DR. CRABTREE:  I would like to briefly update you and get your 9 

input on some issues that have come up with respect to the rule 10 
to implement the red grouper recreational regulatory amendment.  11 
You may recall that this regulatory amendment contained 12 
basically three measures: one red grouper bag limit, zero bag 13 
limit for captain and crew of for-hire vessels, and also a 14 
February 15 to March 15 closure of the recreational fishery for 15 
gag, red grouper, and black grouper. 16 
 17 
As you’re aware, there is a gag assessment that is undergoing 18 
now and it’s scheduled to be completed in the middle of summer, 19 
I think sometime in July.  During the course of developing the 20 
regulatory amendment, the Florida Fish and Wildlife Commission 21 
has expressed some concerns about the seasonal closure and 22 
they’ve requested an extension of the time period to review this 23 
action under the Coastal Zone Management Act. 24 
 25 
In the proposed rule, which I expect will publish next week, 26 
we’re going to basically lay out that we’re going to implement 27 
this in two final rules rather than one.  The decisions on the 28 
bag limit will be done in a final rule that has a need to go in 29 
place I believe in July, because the extension of the interim 30 
rule expires. 31 
 32 
Then we will make the decision on the closed season following 33 
the gag assessment, because we agree with Florida that the 34 
outcome of the gag assessment is relevant to the decision about 35 
the closed season. 36 
 37 
You may recall that part of the rationale for the closed season 38 
was the need to reduce the catch of gag and also consistency 39 
with the commercial closed season and because the closure 40 
wouldn’t go in place until February 15 of 2007, there’s time to 41 
do this in this fashion and then we’ll allow the Florida Fish 42 
Commission to make their coastal zone determination at that time 43 
on that aspect of the rule and then we will proceed forward at 44 
that point. 45 
 46 
There is a council meeting in August, at that time, and so it 47 
also will be possible for us to consult with the council at that 48 
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time, before we go forward with a final rule. 1 
 2 
MS. MORRIS:  I just want to understand whether there’s any 3 

expectation that the gag assessment will take longer than 4 
anticipated.  Is it on schedule and will it be concluded in June 5 
as expected or not? 6 
 7 
DR. CRABTREE:  It is on schedule at this point.  Now hurricane 8 

season comes and that would be the one thing that might change 9 
things, but even if it was delayed to some extent, we still have 10 
quite a bit of time to get a final rule published and have it in 11 
place in time to have the closure go in effect. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Are there any other questions regarding – 14 

 15 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Just on behalf of Florida, we want to thank NMFS 16 

for working with us on this.  Thank you very much. 17 
 18 
MS. FOOTE:  On a separate item, the Louisiana report was handed 19 

out this morning and we’re using John Roussel’s testimony from 20 
the congressional committee yesterday as our report. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you for that and also getting some of 23 

that into the record yesterday afternoon as we were having some 24 
of our discussions.  With that, are there any other directors’ 25 
reports that they would like to highlight something within their 26 
report or any announcements? 27 
 28 
There is an announcement that I want to at least highlight on 29 
our agenda and I’ll let Mr. Steele, because I think he’s leading 30 
that this evening -- If he would just briefly explain to 31 
everyone what the workshop is this afternoon so that people who 32 
were in the audience might kind of know what it’s going to be 33 
about to make their decisions on whether they should attend or 34 
not. 35 
 36 
MR. STEELE:  This evening we’re scheduled to have a little 37 

workshop to get some input on our IFQ implementation process, 38 
the electronic reporting system that the council has asked for 39 
and just kind of the methodology and how we’re going to do this. 40 
 41 
We’ll have our people from our IT group here with some computers 42 
set up to show you how the dealer reporting and the fishermen 43 
reporting system is going to work.  The idea behind this is that 44 
we want to get some input from the fishermen and from dealers 45 
who are here of how the system is being proposed. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’re at the conclusion of our Other 48 
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Business.  Obviously if any other business occurs as we move 1 
through the rest of the meeting, we can bring that up at the end 2 
of the meeting, as we normally do. 3 
 4 
What I would recommend at this point is let us take a fifteen-5 
minute break and we will see what reports are available to us 6 
and what options are available to us in regards to our agenda 7 
and we’ll announce to everyone what we’re going to do in fifteen 8 
minutes. 9 
 10 
(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I would like to call us back to order, 13 

please.  Just to kind of catch everyone up to where we are on 14 
the agenda, we’re going to move our Monitoring Report on the 15 
Madison/Swanson Marine Reserves up to before lunch.  We’re 16 
fixing to go into that with Dr. Smith and Dr. Coleman.  I would 17 
also like to recognize Dr. Coleman as a previous council member. 18 
Thank you for being here. 19 
 20 
We’re going to move that up and then we will move into our 21 
public comment period after lunch.  I think we can move that.  22 
We’ll see where we are when we close business, but we might move 23 
that up to like two o’clock to start that or maybe a little 24 
earlier than that, depending on when we end up concluding 25 
business. 26 
 27 
After that point in time, we will have taken our public 28 
testimony on Reef Fish Amendment 26 and we may try to do our 29 
Reef Fish Committee Report, if time permits.  Then at 4:30, 30 
wherever we are in our agenda, we will start our open public 31 
comment period.  That’s kind of how the rest of the afternoon, I 32 
believe, is going to proceed.  With that, I would recognize Dr. 33 
Coleman. 34 
 35 
DR. FELICIA COLEMAN:  I’m Felicia Coleman from Florida State 36 

University.  What we’re going to do this morning is actually 37 
make two presentations and try to cram them into about thirty-38 
five or forty minutes and leave enough time for question and 39 
answer. 40 
 41 
What we’re going to be talking about are in fact two different 42 
studies, but both relating to marine reserves.  The first part 43 
is a bioeconometric study conducted by Marty Smith and myself.  44 
Marty is a faculty member at Duke University and this is a 45 
preliminary model in some respects, because recruitment that 46 
came out of the reserve -- We’re using data that occurred before 47 
recruitment actually came out of the reserve and so it will give 48 
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preliminary background on that. 1 
 2 
Following that, Chris Koenig, also at Florida State University, 3 
will talk about the biological results that we’ve gotten out of 4 
the reserves, particularly out of Madison Swanson and so I don’t 5 
want to take up any more time and, Marty, if you want to start 6 
up, that would be great. 7 
 8 
DR. MARTIN SMITH:  It’s a pleasure to be here.  I’m Martin Smith 9 

and I’m an economist and my interest is in bioeconomics and 10 
thinking about joint outcomes, joint biological and economic 11 
outcomes, of fisheries policies and so what I want to talk about 12 
today is the effects that we’ve been able to measure in a way 13 
that I think is economically robust of the two marine reserves 14 
that were formed in the Gulf of Mexico. 15 
 16 
I want to specifically focus on what we might think would come 17 
out of such reserves from a bioeconomics perspective, 18 
theoretically speaking, and then explain why what we’ve been 19 
able to measure is actually consistent with that. 20 
 21 
Then I want to talk a little bit about a survey that we 22 
implemented which is another part of this study that looks at 23 
views of fishery captains in the Gulf of Mexico and particularly 24 
at some of their views about marine reserves and what we’re 25 
finding is that those views are mixed and I think that that’s 26 
sort of consistent with the length of time that the reserves 27 
have been in place and that there’s not enough information 28 
that’s come out to have definitive conclusions about how these 29 
things are going to affect the economic systems. 30 
 31 
Then finally, following up on those two points, I want to talk 32 
about the importance of continuing monitoring enforcement of 33 
these two marine reserves in order to actually someday figure 34 
out what the long-term effects of these two reserves are.  35 
Whether they are net benefits or net costs to the fishery it’s 36 
far too early to know and we’ll only be able to resolve that by 37 
continued vigilance, monitoring, and enforcement. 38 
 39 
The questions that I ask as an economist might be a little 40 
different from the ones that fisheries biologists might ask.  I 41 
want to go right to the question of how do marine reserves 42 
affect fishery yields. 43 
 44 
Answering this question, most people their gut reaction would be 45 
the yields go up or down and that seems fairly straightforward 46 
to figure out, but in fact, in systems in which people are 47 
behaving purposefully and they’re responding to incentives and 48 
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in particular in a place like the Gulf of Mexico, where most of 1 
the fishing vessels are actually harvesting a wide range of 2 
species with a wide range of different gears and can substitute 3 
across species, across space, across time, and in some cases, 4 
even substitute entirely out of the region. 5 
 6 
In a place where there is all these complications, in order to 7 
answer what sounds like a fairly simple question, which is how 8 
do marine reserves affect yields, we actually need to answer the 9 
question by codifying what is called the counterfactual, which 10 
is a fairly straightforward concept in economics, which is 11 
simply what would have occurred in the absence of the policy 12 
intervention. 13 
 14 
The two marine reserves that were formed are a policy 15 
intervention and so in order to know what the effect is, we have 16 
to be able to quantify in some way what the effect would have 17 
been in their absence. 18 
 19 
Moving on to talk just briefly about bioeconomic theories, and I 20 
don’t want to get weighed down on this, but this picture comes 21 
from an earlier study of mine in a totally different fishery, 22 
but it motivates some of the concepts that I think we need to 23 
understand in thinking about what to expect for these two 24 
reserves. 25 
 26 
This is a model of sea urchins and so it’s one in which we have 27 
completely sedentary adults and all the effects of forming a 28 
marine reserve would be realized through larval dispersal.  In 29 
an economic model in which we actually quantify the spatial 30 
behavior of fishermen and so that is we study how responsive 31 
fishermen are to economic incentives over space and time. 32 
 33 
When you form a reserve, you have an immediate initial loss, 34 
because it’s a fairly straightforward idea.  There is some place 35 
that was able to be fished in that’s no longer able to be fished 36 
in. 37 
 38 
That initial loss, that instantaneous loss, is simply a 39 
reflection of the physical reality.  There’s some space out 40 
there that you can’t fish in.  What’s next, however, is a period 41 
of economic adjustment in which yields will tend to decline for 42 
some period of time, depending on how rapidly or how slowly the 43 
fleet adjusts to the new environment in which they’re fishing. 44 
 45 
If a lot of people are displaced who are fishing in the 46 
reserves, then you would expect that these people might have to 47 
find other fishing grounds and this will take some time.  How 48 
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quickly this initial loss and this economic adjustment unfold, 1 
that’s an empirical question that very much depends on the 2 
fishery that you’re looking at. 3 
 4 
This is a schematic of the sea urchin fishery where the data 5 
used to generate this was sea urchins, but we might 6 
qualitatively expect these effects to occur in other fisheries 7 
as well. 8 
 9 
Eventually, after this period of economic adjustment, then you 10 
start getting these recruitment effects.  Particularly in this 11 
case, it’s larval recruitment, and you get this recovery phase.  12 
What’s important here is not so much the fact that there’s a 13 
recovery phase, but what’s important for thinking about is this 14 
policy worthwhile is what have you given up in the short run and 15 
what are you getting in the long run. 16 
 17 
In this particular case, we were able to find certain economic 18 
scenarios in which there was a long-run gain and so then it was 19 
a question of do the short-run losses outweigh the long-run 20 
gain. 21 
 22 
It’s not necessarily the case that this recovery will actually 23 
cross back over the counterfactual.  Even if that doesn’t occur, 24 
there might be some other reason, as fishery managers, we want 25 
these reserves to stay in place.  We might be willing to say the 26 
yield losses are modest relative to the conservation gain from 27 
keeping them in place.  That’s a question that I’m not going to 28 
attempt to answer.  I think that’s a question for policy makers 29 
to decide.  30 
 31 
Why do we think reserves might have some sort of yield effect in 32 
this case?  There are some studies of reef fisheries in other 33 
parts of the world that have suggested that marine reserves 34 
actually might enhance reef fish yields. 35 
 36 
One of the things that -- If you look closely at this empirical 37 
literature, and the literature is actually quite thin, there 38 
aren’t very many retrospective analyses of reserves and their 39 
effect on fishing yields.  There are really only a handful of 40 
these studies out there in the literature. 41 
 42 
These studies tend to be ones that use data from small scale 43 
artisanal fisheries and they also, partly because of the data 44 
limitations and partly because they’re not done by economists, 45 
who think about the incentives and the way people behave and 46 
what are called selection effects, which I’ll talk about in a 47 
little bit, and as a result, the methods that are used to 48 
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measure these effects of marine reserves lack generality. 1 
 2 
There are some conditions, some extreme assumptions, that are 3 
built into these models under which the reserves really are 4 
getting the effects that people think they are getting, but 5 
those methods are not very general. 6 
 7 
What we set out to do is ask if you use more rigorous methods 8 
would you actually find results from these handful of studies of 9 
small-scale artisanal reef fish fisheries and would these 10 
results transfer over to large-scale reef fish fisheries like 11 
the ones we have in the Gulf of Mexico. 12 
 13 
In other words, we want to know so far, because the reserves 14 
have been in effect since 2000, and so far what have the effects 15 
been.  I think everyone knows where the two reserves that we’re 16 
focusing on are. 17 
 18 
This picture here is just to give you an indication of how we’re 19 
going to think about the problems from an econometric point of 20 
view.  Econometrics is a branch of applied statistics that we 21 
use in economics. 22 
 23 
From an econometric point of view, we’re going to recognize that 24 
the reserves are embedded within larger National Marine 25 
Fisheries Service statistical zones and we’re going to use data 26 
from the surrounding zones to see whether what’s happening in 27 
the surrounding zones is a reflection of the effect of the 28 
reserve or not. 29 
 30 
Essentially, what we’re going to is we use data from before and 31 
after the formation of the reserves and we have this 32 
extraordinary detailed logbook dataset from January of 1993 to 33 
October of 2004 and we’re going to use that to isolate what 34 
we’re calling the treatment effect. 35 
 36 
In this world, the policy intervention is like a treatment, like 37 
a drug trial in giving someone a drug that you think is going to 38 
treat a problem and we’re trying to isolate what is the effect 39 
of that policy intervention on the outcome variables that we’re 40 
interested in. 41 
 42 
The outcome variable that we’re interested in is the catch and 43 
we published a paper in the Canadian Journal of Fisheries and 44 
Aquatic Sciences just in January and I think it’s in your 45 
briefing book and if not, I think it will be easy for everyone 46 
to get a copy. 47 
 48 
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As I said before, we’re using NMFS [statistical] zones 1 to 13 1 
and this is where the analysis really starts to take into 2 
consideration the particularities of what’s happening in the 3 
Gulf.  Unlike all the previous studies that have come before in 4 
artisanal settings, we’re going to account for different gear 5 
types, because everyone knows that different gear catches 6 
different amounts of fish and they catch fish differently. 7 
 8 
We’re also going to account for fleet behavior, which has the 9 
potential what is called selection bias.  In other words, if you 10 
want to isolate a treatment effect from a policy intervention -- 11 
This is the critical point of departure for why economists think 12 
about this problem in a fundamentally different way than 13 
fisheries biologists have thought about it in the past. 14 
 15 
If you want to isolate the treatment effect from a policy 16 
intervention, you have to consider the fact that the behavior 17 
and the particular vessels fishing near the reserve or in 18 
response to the treatment after implementing the treatment is 19 
not necessarily going to be identical to the profile of those 20 
fishing vessels that were fishing near that area or in that area 21 
before the treatment. 22 
 23 
This is a critical point of departure where we need to do some 24 
economics and not just simply think about the biology and we go 25 
through a range of other possibilities here as well.  The 26 
simplest way to think of this is just a very large-scale, 27 
multivariate regression analysis that is trying to control for 28 
all the other features of the problem that might cause what 29 
we’re seeing, or cause what we want to measure, to be biased in 30 
some way. 31 
 32 
We’re sort of sequentially going through these other possible 33 
effects and taking out all the other sources of bias so that we 34 
can isolate that one thing that we’re most interested in, which 35 
is the treatment effect, and how have reserves affected yields. 36 
 37 
Some of those other things include variation in fishermen 38 
abilities.  Some fishermen are better at finding fish than 39 
others.  The presence of other regulations -- Of course, there’s 40 
snapper regulations, there’s grouper regulations, there’s a 41 
whole bunch of regulations that are sort of overlapping. 42 
 43 
What makes things even more complicated, as you all know, is 44 
that some of those regulations are actually changing in sample 45 
for us.  Some of them are changing prior to the formation of 46 
these reserves, some of them are changing coincident with the 47 
formation of reserves, including a size limit change on two 48 
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species of grouper, and then some of those regulations are 1 
changing subsequent to that. 2 
 3 
We’re trying to control for as much of that as possible, 4 
seasonal effects and effects of opening and closings in the 5 
snapper fishery, and, finally, announcement effects, the idea 6 
that possibly announcing the formation of these reserves 7 
actually triggered some behavioral response. 8 
 9 
Maybe people went in and tried to fish in those areas more 10 
intensively or maybe they stayed away from them.  It could go 11 
either way.  This is an empirical question and so we put this 12 
in. 13 
 14 
What we’re left with is a multivariate regression that has 15 
404,000 trip days in the analysis and we have 345 regressors or 16 
in other words, 345 right-hand-side variables, and that’s in 17 
addition to 3,173 vessel-specific fixed effects.  These are the 18 
pieces that actually try to take out of the puzzle the fact that 19 
some fishermen are just fundamentally different than other ones. 20 
 21 
Some have slightly different targeting strategies, some simply 22 
are better at catching fish, some have vessel characteristics 23 
that help them catch fish that we were unable to quantify.  We 24 
did put things like vessel length into the model, but we weren’t 25 
able to quantify all the possible effects of vessels and so 26 
taking out those 3,173 vessel-specific fixed effects. 27 
 28 
Before we get to what the preliminary results are, this is one 29 
other reason why catch per unit effort analyses that have been 30 
done in the past are highly suspicious and why what we’re doing 31 
is far more general and much more robust. 32 
 33 
If you think about the relationship between fishing effort and 34 
the catch, if this function is concave, or in other words is 35 
increasing but at a decreasing rate, then the catch per unit 36 
effort function that’s associated with it will be convex. 37 
 38 
For a lot of you, this is probably seeming a bit abstract, but 39 
this is the essence of what might be going on in previous 40 
studies that have found what some fisheries scientists have 41 
deemed unrealistically optimistic effects of marine reserves in 42 
a very short period of time. 43 
 44 
Essentially, what might happen in these previous studies is that 45 
if there’s some change in fishing effort from E0 to E1, so some 46 
reduction in fishing effort, and the true function that relates 47 
effort to catch is one that looks something like this, then even 48 
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though nothing has changed, absolutely nothing has changed with 1 
the biomass and nothing else has changed, you will spuriously 2 
conclude that the reserve had a positive effect if you’re 3 
focusing on catch per unit effort as the output variable. 4 
 5 
In other words, just decreasing effort will increase catch per 6 
unit effort in the absence of any other change.  For some 7 
people, they may be interested in this sort of effect, because 8 
their outcome variable of interest is reducing fishing effort. 9 
 10 
If your goal is to reduce fishing effort, you might think about 11 
a model that has fishing effort as the outcome variable, but if 12 
your goal is to enhance fishery yield, if you use catch per unit 13 
of effort you’re going to get spurious conclusions and that’s 14 
why we use conditional catch, catch conditional on those 344 15 
regressors and 3,000 fixed effects. 16 
 17 
What do we find?  We find an instantaneous effect of a 4 percent 18 
decrease in reef fish fishing yields and that’s relative to 19 
yields in other NMFS zones and so that’s not a global 4 percent 20 
decrease in reef fish catches.  That’s just relative to those 21 
other zones and then we find a downward trend, which at the end 22 
of our four-and-a-half-year study leaves us with a cumulative 23 
decrease of 14 percent relative to other fishing zones. 24 
 25 
Now, on the surface, that might sound like bad news.  However, 26 
it’s really important to go back to the bioeconomic theory to 27 
understanding the proper context for what these results mean.  28 
If we go to the next slide, essentially what we think we have 29 
measures is the initial loss and so we have gone to great 30 
lengths to quantify this -- I’m representing this as a line, but 31 
of course, this is a line in 345 dimensional states, this 32 
counterfactual. 33 
 34 
We’ve gone to great lengths to quantify that line and measure 35 
this change, this initial loss of 4 percent, against that 36 
counterfactual. 37 
 38 
Then we are able to measure this downward trend, which 39 
represents that period of economic adjustment that I talked 40 
about at the beginning.  We have an initial loss, followed by a 41 
downward trend, and then we reach the end of our study period. 42 
 43 
This is the crux of the matter, this thinking about the future 44 
of these two marine reserves.  We are now sitting here and we 45 
know with reasonable certainty that the effects of these 46 
reserves cannot all have played out and that’s just simply --  47 
 48 
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You can ask Felicia and Chris about this, because they’re the 1 
experts on the life history characteristics of reef fish, but at 2 
most we know that one new recruitment class that was protected 3 
by the reserve has recruited into the fishery, at most, because 4 
these are slow-growing fish.  It’s possible that none of them 5 
have recruited into the fishery by the end of our study. 6 
 7 
We are at the end of our study and bioeconomic theory predicts 8 
that any of these paths could obtain in the future and so in 9 
other words, we need to continue the study of these reserves and 10 
continue to do the sort of counterfactual analysis of the data 11 
that I’ve done in order to tease out which of these paths 12 
actually does unfold in the future and that can only be 13 
something we do retrospectively. 14 
 15 
We can do modeling studies and predict what we think is going to 16 
happen, but if we want to actually measure what have been the 17 
effects of our policies, we need to continue to keep them in 18 
place and let them unfold and see what actually happens. 19 
 20 
For most of us in this room, we would really be happy if we got 21 
this top outcome, if the recovery was rather dramatic, and that 22 
might be associated with the reserves sited in places that were 23 
intensely exploited, that are places that for oceanographic and 24 
biological reasons are what we would think of as a biological 25 
source that repopulate other areas, and particularly if we are 26 
able to control fishing effort in ways outside of those areas 27 
and we might obtain a result like the top one here. 28 
 29 
If these places are somewhat of a source, we might get the sort 30 
of medium result here.  If we’ve chosen these places poorly or 31 
we’re just fundamentally unable to manage the fishery outside of 32 
the closed areas, we might get some of these negative results 33 
that come down here. 34 
 35 
An important piece of this story is what happens in other 36 
management regimes is going to effect what we’re able to measure 37 
in the future with respect to these two reserves.  They don’t 38 
operate in a vacuum and that’s, again, going back to the 39 
standard economics story that it’s not really appropriate to 40 
think of these places, from a bioeconomics perspective, as being 41 
experimental trials.  These are fundamentally non-experimental 42 
policy interventions and you need non-experimental data analysis 43 
in order to evaluate them. 44 
 45 
There are some limitations of our analysis.  One is that we 46 
combine all reef fish together and that’s because of the data.  47 
I’ve already said the biological effects of the reserves may 48 
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take longer to show up in fishing than what we’ve been able to 1 
observe so far. 2 
 3 
This is an open question to pose to policy makers.  It’s not 4 
really for me to say, but is this 14 percent a big or a small 5 
cost?  I have my own opinion about that, which is that this is a 6 
relatively modest cost, especially given that we may realize 7 
gains in the future. 8 
 9 
What do fishermen say about reserves?  I’ll just kind of blow 10 
through this very quickly.  We administered a survey of reef 11 
fish permit holders.  We got about a 46 percent response rate 12 
and they’re mostly experienced fishermen. 13 
 14 
We seem to have over sampled the full-time fishermen in the 15 
sense that -- It’s not that we over sampled them, but it’s the 16 
sense that the people who responded to our survey tended to be 17 
people who were highly motivated about the subject, which tended 18 
to be people who derived the majority of their income from 19 
commercial fishing. 20 
 21 
What do fishermen say about these particular reserves?  Have 22 
they increased grouper or other reef fish yields?  Well, some of 23 
them have answered yes.  The survey was administered six months 24 
after the last data that we were able to use in our statistical 25 
analysis and so it’s possible that some of these yeses are 26 
reflecting recruitment effects that have happened subsequent to 27 
our data analysis, but quite a few answered no. 28 
 29 
Of the ones when asked how long did those yield increases take 30 
to materialize, most of the people, a plurality of the people, 31 
said more than three years and so that’s another indication that 32 
it’s possible some of these recruitment effects have started to 33 
come online.  We don’t know yet. 34 
 35 
Whether these have net benefits, there’s a great deal of 36 
uncertainty and I think this lends strong support for 37 
maintaining these existing reserves in place and continuing to 38 
enforce them, because there’s not a strong consensus that 39 
they’re a bad thing or a good thing. 40 
 41 
In fact, 46 percent of surveyed fishermen were uncertain about 42 
whether Madison Swanson provides net benefits and you can see 43 
that those who disagree or agree that they provide net benefits 44 
were fairly evenly distributed. 45 
 46 
DR. COLEMAN:  Keep in mind too that the survey covers a much 47 

broader area than the people that are actually fishing around 48 
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Madison Swanson and so one of the things we would like to do in 1 
the future is sort of tease out those people who were actually 2 
fishing in the area around Madison Swanson to see if there is a 3 
categorically different response or in other words, whether more 4 
of the people that are fishing around the reserve are saying 5 
that they think there’s a benefit versus people who really 6 
aren’t experiencing a marine reserve who may all say no or are 7 
uncertain. 8 
 9 
DR. SMITH:  We can just click through these and the results are 10 

basically the same for Steamboat Lumps and we asked about the 11 
Tortugas as well.   12 
 13 
My recommendation is to maintain these existing reserves, 14 
because it might be too soon to actually know if they’re going 15 
to enhance yields in the long run and even if they don’t end up 16 
enhancing yields in the long run, the costs appear to be modest 17 
and I want to give a quick analogy to think about this. 18 
 19 
If you’re running a clinical drug trial and you actually 20 
introduce a new drug that’s expected to require four weeks to 21 
treat some illness and if people in this experimental trial 22 
experience severe side effects, you’re going to call off your 23 
experimental trial immediately. 24 
 25 
On the other hand, if you’re running this trial and the side 26 
effects are mild, you would not stop the trial until at least 27 
four weeks have passed.  If you think it’s going to take four 28 
weeks for this drug to work, you’re not going to stop the trial 29 
prematurely and I think that’s really the analogy to think about 30 
here. 31 
 32 
We’ve been able to quantify the short-run costs I think in a 33 
fairly robust way, but what we have not been able to do yet, 34 
because the time simply has not passed yet, is to quantify the 35 
long-run effect and I think the short-run effects are relatively 36 
mild. 37 
 38 
Continue to monitor and then I want to end on this note here.  39 
One of the difficulties with all of this is that the spatial 40 
resolution of the fishery data is extremely coarse and we were 41 
confronting that throughout the study and this is just something 42 
to think about for the future as managers where it would be much 43 
easier to understand the effects of spatially explicit policies 44 
if we had spatially explicit fishery data on which to draw and 45 
not just the spatially explicit biological and oceanographic 46 
data that can be collected. 47 
 48 
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I don’t think our study suggests at this point that there’s a 1 
justification for expanding reserves and I would just enter a 2 
bit of caution and this is very much my opinion, but my opinion 3 
is that if we continue to overlay many, many more policy layers, 4 
then as time goes by it will be very difficult in the future to 5 
ever tease out which policies were effective and which ones were 6 
not. 7 
 8 
Obviously if there’s a crisis situation, something needs to be 9 
done and there’s nothing we can do about the benefits of long-10 
term learning about policies, but to the extent that we can 11 
stick to policies that we may be able to learn about their 12 
performance in the future, this could be helpful for the Gulf of 13 
Mexico and for fisheries management more broadly and I’m going 14 
to turn it over to Felicia and Chris. 15 
 16 
DR. CHRIS KOENIG:  This work started in 2003 and it’s work 17 

Felicia and I and colleagues have done and the idea was to go 18 
out on commercial fishing vessels, commercial and for-hire 19 
vessels, and study the biological effects of closing an area off 20 
to fishing. 21 
 22 
I’ll just give you a little review of the life cycle and most of 23 
you are very familiar with this, but just so that we’re on the 24 
same page, this is a pattern, this life cycle of gag, and you 25 
can think of it as a flagship species in that a lot of species 26 
have the same life cycle pattern.  Gag, goliath grouper, red 27 
grouper, a number of the groupers, and snappers do the same 28 
thing or a very similar thing, it’s not the same. 29 
 30 
Adults spawn offshore for gag in February and March.  They have 31 
a planktonic stage as one to two or three months or one to two 32 
months, depending on the species, and then they settle out in 33 
shallow areas and in the case of gag, primarily in sea grass, 34 
but in other estuarine areas as well and after, for gag, six 35 
months, they move back offshore.  The variation is as extreme as 36 
with goliath grouper and in six years they move back offshore 37 
and reach sexual maturity and reunite with the adult population. 38 
 39 
One of the problems when we first started studying the species 40 
of gag in the early 1990s that we found and the National Marine 41 
Fisheries Service found was that there was a very low percentage 42 
of males in the population. 43 
 44 
In fact, this was part of the impetus for the reserves 45 
themselves, to see what was the cause of this reduction in the 46 
proportion of males.  It was correlated with an increase in 47 
fishing during the early 1980s for the species and so we 48 
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naturally assumed that the two were related, the increase in 1 
fishing and the reduction in the proportion of males. 2 
 3 
A little later, after our demonstration that the male population 4 
had been reduced, they looked at the same thing in the South 5 
Atlantic.  Both areas were lucky enough to have studies that 6 
were done in the 1970s that showed this 17 percent and they too 7 
showed a very low percentage of males in the population and so 8 
it was a general phenomenon. 9 
 10 
We already discussed about where the reserves are.  This is a 11 
prospective that gives you much more information.  North is 12 
diagonal and the reserve is twisted about 90 degrees and so you 13 
can see this ridge along the southern area up in the northeast 14 
corner that there is lots of limestone rock.  There’s an overlay 15 
of sand and sediment and it’s very good red grouper habitat. 16 
 17 
What we did was when we first started the study we went offshore 18 
with commercial fishermen and they showed us the question that I 19 
asked them, where are these gag spawning, where are the spawning 20 
aggregation sites, both in and outside. 21 
 22 
There was probably a half a dozen fishermen that were happy to 23 
show us as many sites as they could and so one of the major 24 
areas that they said gag aggregations had occurred in the past 25 
was right along this ridge, which is right next to a drop off, 26 
and you can see the drop off goes below about 186 meters and the 27 
top is about 57 meters and so it’s roughly from about 260 feet 28 
to 300 feet is the top and it’s rocky area, limestone rock. 29 
 30 
There’s pinnacles back up in here and over in here.  They don’t 31 
seem to be as important, but there’s two gag aggregations back 32 
up near where there’s some rocky areas. 33 
 34 
They also showed us areas to the outside and so these are the 35 
spawning aggregation sites that we sampled for comparison on the 36 
outside.  This is what you just saw, that ridge right along 37 
there on the inside with those numbers. 38 
 39 
I’m not going to go into the Steamboat Lumps work, because we 40 
just don’t have enough time.  We focused down on the key 41 
elements of our work and we focused down on reproduction and 42 
movement and reproduction in terms of the sex ratio that we just 43 
discussed and spawning.  We wanted to know if in fact fish were 44 
spawning and not only gag, but red grouper, red snapper, and 45 
scamp, four main species, gag included, to see if spawning was 46 
occurring. 47 
 48 
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Our indication of spawning is hydrated eggs on a site and 1 
movement patterns.  Sex ratio we also evaluated in gag.  2 
Movement was important because obviously if a fish moves a lot 3 
there’s no point in drawing a line in the sand and saying we’re 4 
going to protect this area. 5 
 6 
If movement is very restricted, then that area will protect 7 
those spawning fish.  We looked at it both on an individual 8 
basis, that is individual fish movement, determining home 9 
ranges, as well as the population levels.  We did the population 10 
level by comparing age and size inside relative to outside. 11 
 12 
The method we used is quite unique among these types of studies.  13 
Remember this is deep water and when you catch fish in deep 14 
water and bring them to the surface their swim bladder ruptures 15 
and they usually hemorrhage and die. 16 
 17 
In fact, in those depths along that ridge you get between 90 and 18 
95 percent mortality regardless of what you do, whether you vent 19 
the fish or not, because the internal damage is done.  What we 20 
did was we captured fish in cages and brought them up to a level 21 
in which -- We brought them up in cages so that the swim bladder 22 
gas doubled or increased by two-and-a-half times in volume, 23 
which calculated at the depth -- It’s equivalent to catching 24 
them in say thirty to forty-five feet of water, which they can 25 
tolerate with very low rates of mortality. 26 
 27 
Watch the bubbles coming out of the fish there.  It’s a pole 28 
spear with a very short point on it and you hit the fish right 29 
where the swim bladder is expanded, but the other internal 30 
organs aren’t touched and it’s quite easy to do, because you can 31 
do it right through the cage, and this allows the gas to vent 32 
before the fish is brought to the surface and the damaging 33 
effects of embolism are not realized by the fish. 34 
 35 
Remember every fish that we captured, nearly 3,000, was treated 36 
this way.  This was a very labor intensive way of getting these 37 
fish to the surface and tagging them and taking various samples 38 
and then releasing them. 39 
 40 
When we brought the fish to the surface, the kinds of samples we 41 
took, we looked at -- We tagged them.  First of all, we tagged a 42 
bunch of fish, 2,800 through October of 2005.  We’ve got three 43 
years of data. 44 
 45 
We did the acoustic tags.  Right down here you see me putting an 46 
acoustic tag into a large female gag.  We made an incision and 47 
put the tag in and sutured it up and put antibiotic on the fish 48 
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and released them and those tags now, they give an individually 1 
coded ping.   2 
 3 
That is that you can recognize an individual fish from those 4 
pings.  They’ve got a four-year battery life and they release a 5 
set of pings every two to five minutes, depending upon the tag 6 
type. 7 
 8 
We also took genetic samples.  A student of ours is working on 9 
the genetic aspects of recruitment processes and we took spines 10 
and rays for age.  This is a ray of a gag, a three-year-old gag, 11 
and it throws down rings just like the otolith does, but instead 12 
of the opaque rings, you read the clear ones and you get a 13 
fairly accurate view. 14 
 15 
For red grouper, this is just a regression in the upper right-16 
hand corner showing the relationship between otolith age and ray 17 
age and we did this to see if the rays were giving us a very 18 
good picture of what the ages are and we’re continuing in the 19 
process of validating this. 20 
 21 
In the lower left here, you see the age in years of the fish 22 
compared to the years, 2003, 2004, and 2005.  The red one here, 23 
location in, is inside the reserve and this is outside the 24 
reserve.  In each of these cases, this is size over here and 25 
this is age.   26 
 27 
The fish were significantly larger and older inside the reserve 28 
compared to outside the reserve and there’s a tendency for an 29 
increase in all cases.  With red snapper, again, a fair 30 
relationship between otolith age and ray age.  You see, again, a 31 
general increase, not significant, but a general increase in the 32 
age within and no increase outside, but a distinct difference 33 
between the two lines, meaning that the inside are older and in 34 
this case larger and in fact, this one is increasing 35 
significantly. 36 
 37 
We found a similar thing with scamp and amberjack.  We didn’t 38 
see any clear relationship.  We’re probably just not looking at 39 
it long enough. 40 
 41 
Now, getting to gag, we saw no change in gag.  Again, a very 42 
good relationship between otolith age and ray age.  There is no 43 
significant increase and there’s no significant difference 44 
between inside and outside for the three years.  In size, the 45 
inside was larger in 2003, but that changed rapidly and there 46 
was a lot of variability. 47 
 48 
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If you look at gag sex ratio -- When we started in 2003, 1 
remember we thought that the historical sex ratio was 17 2 
percent.  Here we found 8 percent, which was significantly 3 
different -- Remember, these are all trap catches and so it’s a 4 
different type of gear than this historical. 5 
 6 
This is what NMFS and FSU evaluated in the past years by hook 7 
and line captures, from 3 to 1 percent males and none of these 8 
along these baseline are statistically significantly different 9 
from one another and so it’s 3 to 1 percent males. 10 
 11 
This value inside the reserve was in fact statistically 12 
significantly different than this baseline outside the reserve 13 
or in this case, before the reserve was established, but then it 14 
rapidly declines over the next two years. 15 
 16 
Another thing we did was our catch per effort is exceedingly 17 
variable and with traps, that’s to be expected.  In 2005, March, 18 
during the spawning season of gag, we did an ROV study, with the 19 
help of NURP and their research ROV, and we did it with eight 20 
sites in the reserve and eight spawning sites outside the 21 
reserve, our best sites in each case. 22 
 23 
Inside the reserve, we found that there was considerably more 24 
gag per site and there was also, surprisingly, a lot more red 25 
snapper.  Remember, these are gag spawning sites on these gag 26 
sites.  Scamp was not different and neither was red grouper 27 
inside relative to out. 28 
 29 
The way that we evaluated the pinger data, that is the 30 
transmitters that we put in the fish that had individually coded 31 
tags, was we used these receivers and we put the receivers only 32 
inside the reserve and now outside the reserve, of course, there 33 
was a loss. 34 
 35 
We put these receivers at about a hundred foot depth, but what 36 
we had on the spawning sites were an anchor, a line that went up 37 
to a subsurface float, and then another small identifying float 38 
at the surface, which were almost invariably cut off all the 39 
time. 40 
 41 
These receivers could detect the presence of that fish within a 42 
quarter mile radius of the receiver and so these receivers were 43 
put -- This is about six nautical miles long, this ridge here, 44 
and it’s perfect, because the fish, we know from depth tags, 45 
don’t go down this slope and this is all sand and gravel out 46 
here and they rarely move out in that direction. 47 
 48 
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Movement, we expected, would be along this ridge and we could 1 
evaluate their movement.  If you look down here, these are four 2 
male gags that we tagged and these first three are in 2003 and 3 
this one is in 2004. 4 
 5 
We monitored these three for twenty-six months and it’s close to 6 
three years now and then we calculated how many days and what 7 
percentage of the days did they occur on that site or within a 8 
quarter of a mile of that spawning site and it’s huge.  We never 9 
expected that they would have that strong of a site fidelity.  10 
It’s almost 100 percent of the days. 11 
 12 
Some of them move to adjacent spawning sites and here’s an 13 
example.  This one was tagged on MSN13, which is right here, and 14 
then it jumped to 14, which is right next to it, about a half a 15 
mile away, and then it went back again, back to the original 16 
site. 17 
 18 
Here’s another one.  I lost this receiver, unfortunately, but 19 
this fish -- I didn’t explain these things to you.  This is 20 
detections per day.  If the receiver receives a constant series 21 
of all the detections that the pinger put out, that would be 22 
right up around 250, just right here.  All of them would be 23 
there. 24 
 25 
If the fish left and came back and in other words, the receiver 26 
didn’t pick it up, then you would see it somewhere below that 27 
and these are dates along this axis and so any pings down here, 28 
the fish has been gone for a while and they could be gone for 29 
hours out of that radius or they could be gone for, in some 30 
cases, a day or two.  That’s what you’re looking at. 31 
 32 
Here’s another pattern.  You see with the males every time 33 
they’re spending most of their time on the site.  They may go 34 
away, but they come back to it.  Here’s another one.  He shifted 35 
to another spawning site and went from 12 to 10.  12 is right 36 
here and 10 is right there.  It’s not very far away. 37 
 38 
With the females, the pattern is different.  It’s similar, but 39 
they move much more frequently and they spend much less time on 40 
the site.  Here’s another one.  She spent a lot of time on this 41 
site and highly variable and then never showed up on the site 42 
again. 43 
 44 
Here’s another one and you can’t see it.  The pings are down 45 
here, but it actually showed up on multiple sites all the way 46 
along this ridge.  It went from 1, which is here, to 3, which is 47 
at the opposite end and sites in between.  If it’s traveling 48 
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through, it will just emit several pings.   1 
 2 
Here’s another female and it’s a similar kind of pattern.  It 3 
showed up here and then it left for a while and then it came 4 
back and another variable.  They’re nothing like the males.  5 
It’s not strong site fidelity on the spawning sites that they 6 
were tagged on. 7 
 8 
Red snapper, and this is a surprise, but red snapper showed 9 
strong site fidelity on these spawning sites and when we looked 10 
in the summer, during the spawning season, we found that they 11 
were actually spawning on these sites, but they stayed very 12 
close to the sites all year-round, male and female. 13 
 14 
Here’s another one.  A lot of their time right on this one site, 15 
MSN15, and the fish stays right there.  It didn’t show up on any 16 
of the other sites.  Remember we’ve got receivers on all the 17 
sites all the time and so we know if it’s moving between sites.  18 
Here’s another one.  This one moved to another site, from 13 to 19 
5, and not very far away.  Then it moved in between those sites. 20 
 21 
Scamp, we found the same pattern.  We only did one male scamp, 22 
but we found that it was very similar to the male gag.  I think 23 
what we’ve done is we’ve gotten a final piece of the puzzle as 24 
to answering the question as to why fishing affects sex ratio in 25 
this species. 26 
 27 
We looked at selection for males and we found no evidence of 28 
selection for males.  We went out there with the hook and line 29 
fishermen and did the same kind of thing that we did in the 30 
trap, except with the fish weighted down so it didn’t come to 31 
the surface, and with a bandit rig brought up to the depth that 32 
we could puncture swim bladders, and then we brought it to the 33 
surface and we found no selection for males at all on spawning 34 
sites that we should have gotten males. 35 
 36 
Fishing for large fish, we didn’t see that either.  Inhibition 37 
in sex change, there was no evidence that there was any sex 38 
change inhibition at any point in time.  These are all 39 
suggestions people have made in the past that could possibly 40 
account for the reduction in the percentage of males.  Some 41 
other mechanism?  Yes, we think that there’s another mechanism. 42 
 43 
What we see here is a graph and this is a table showing the 44 
spawning months, the post-spawning months, and the pre-spawning 45 
months.  It’s December to March, April to July, and August to 46 
November.  Number of transitionals observed, now this is in the 47 
entire fishery over years, and relative to the number of males 48 
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and the percent transitional. 1 
 2 
You can see that there’s a highly significant difference in the 3 
percent of transitional that’s observed during the spawning time 4 
and after the spawning time and then in the months following the 5 
post-spawning. 6 
 7 
What this is telling us is that sex change is initiated at the 8 
time of spawning.  The females that are initiated to change sex 9 
don’t actually realize the opposite sex until they are in a 10 
post-spawning situation.  In other words, they can’t spawn, 11 
really, until the following year. 12 
 13 
These males are produced to compensate for the low sex ratio.  14 
If you look at a fisherman’s catch, you’ll see that -- This is a 15 
composite of logbook catches over multiple years and you’ll see 16 
that the percentage of males during the spawning time is fairly 17 
low.  The number of males caught is fairly low and then 18 
increases correlating directly with the production of new males 19 
that you see from these transitionals. 20 
 21 
These males then are realized after the spawning season, but 22 
because the males are remaining on the spawning sites and 23 
fishermen continue to fish those sites as well as others, the 24 
males are caught after the spawning season and not during it, 25 
but after it. 26 
 27 
What you have is a situation in which closing a spawning season 28 
doesn’t affect the percentage of males at all.  What closing a 29 
spawning season does is simply protect those fish that are 30 
spawning from being captured, which is a good thing, but it 31 
doesn’t protect the percentage of males. 32 
 33 
What will only protect the percentage of males is a closed area.  34 
That protects the males that are produced after the spawning 35 
season. 36 
 37 
One of our biggest problems has been poaching.  There are 38 
several people and a lot of good commercial and for-hire 39 
fishermen are just outraged by this, because they’re obeying the 40 
law and they see these guys going in there and they’re catching 41 
the fish that they benefit from in two ways and first of all, 42 
the reproduction, which is down the road, and secondly is 43 
spillover. 44 
 45 
According to some of the for-hire fishermen that we’ve spoken 46 
with, the spillover is significant.  In other words, they’ll 47 
every once in a while catch a nice trophy fish, which is good.  48 
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That’s an immediate benefit and it only affects the perimeter, 1 
considering the small home range of these species. 2 
 3 
Now the areas that we found poaching, again, are along this 4 
ridge and that’s where they’re hammering the gag and they’re 5 
targeting gag in preference to other species.  The fishermen 6 
have actually seen these boats unload at the dock and they know 7 
that they’re going in there, because they’re averaging better 8 
than a thousand pounds a day, where the best fishermen out there 9 
are getting about 300 pounds a day. 10 
 11 
This is where the commercial guys are targeting, the commercial 12 
poachers, and the recreational are targeting up in this area.  13 
This is red grouper habitat and there are a couple of gag 14 
spawning aggregations there and they’re usually running in and 15 
going back out. 16 
 17 
The sex ratio and the other data that we have, particularly for 18 
gag, the fish that’s being targeted, supports that this poaching 19 
is going on and the increase in reports from 2004 and 2005 has 20 
been dramatic, that is fishermen reporting to me that the 21 
aggregations are being poached. 22 
 23 
In summary, what we see is a high site fidelity around the 24 
spawning site and this is true of large gag, male and female, 25 
and primarily male it’s very tightly.  Scamp, it’s males 26 
primarily and red snapper.   27 
 28 
We see a size and age increase in Madison Swanson for all reef 29 
fish except gag.  We see the percentage of gag in Madison 30 
Swanson increase and then decrease as poaching intensifies.  31 
Poaching is targeting gag, as I said. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Let’s go ahead and take some questions and 34 

answers. 35 
 36 
MR. SIMPSON:  Chris, direct observation of poaching or indirect 37 

observation of poaching? 38 
 39 
DR. KOENIG:  Direct by commercial fishermen and direct by me and 40 

direct by the Coast Guard as well. 41 
 42 
MR. SIMPSON:  All you mentioned was the indirect. 43 

 44 
DR. KOENIG:  One of the ploys of the poachers that have been 45 

getting away with it is to actually go in there during the 46 
daytime without any reef fish on board and circle these sites 47 
looking at them with their bottom machine to evaluate the number 48 
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of fish on each one of these sites and then they come back at 1 
night and fish. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Are there any other questions of either of 4 

the presenters?   5 
 6 
MS. WALKER:  Thank you, Chris.  That was a great presentation, 7 

but my question is for the economist and I’m curious about how 8 
you measure your success and is it yield increases in the grids 9 
where the MPAs are associated or is it the grids outside the 10 
areas? 11 
 12 
DR. SMITH:  That’s an excellent question.  The way that we did 13 

that study, it was yield changes in the statistical zones that 14 
contained the reserves.  Those larger areas in which the 15 
reserves are located were thought of as treated zones. 16 
 17 
Now this raises a difficult question when you think about what 18 
is the spatial scope of larval transport and so we don’t know 19 
how extensive that scope would be.  It might be in surrounding 20 
zones it might have some sort of geometric die off as you kind 21 
of move farther and farther away from the reserve. 22 
 23 
We looked at a little bit of that, but we were unable to find 24 
any indication of those effects, but this is part of the reason 25 
that less coarsely resolved fishery data might be helpful in the 26 
future in resolving that issue. 27 
 28 
DR. COLEMAN:  I would like to just add something to what Marty 29 

mentioned about recruitment, because one of the other studies 30 
that we’re doing is actually trying to address that question and 31 
that is identifying where the adults come from and trying to 32 
look at the reciprocal relationship between where the juveniles 33 
and what adults they’re related to offshore as one level and the 34 
other thing is looking at microconstituent analysis of otoliths 35 
to identify where the males -- What nursery habitats they’re 36 
from.  We would be able to answer those sorts of questions in a 37 
while. 38 
 39 
MS. WALKER:  Larry might be able to answer this for me, but on 40 

the trip tickets from the commercial fisheries, do they only 41 
list one area or one grid where they fished and if that’s the 42 
case, then how would it affect your study, if for instance, they 43 
were actually in the grid with the MPA, but they fished most of 44 
the time in a grid next to it and they reported just that grid? 45 
 46 
DR. SMITH:  They do report up to I think three areas and I don’t 47 

recall off the top of my head how many are on the current form. 48 
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 1 
MR. SIMPSON:  It’s primary area fished when they may be in 2 

several areas. 3 
 4 
MR. DAVE DONALDSON:  Larry is right in that we only give primary 5 

area fished on trip tickets, which is where they spent the 6 
majority of their time fishing, and so they could have fished in 7 
multiple areas, but we do not get that on the trip tickets.  8 
That’s through a different module that we have yet to implement, 9 
because of funding limitations. 10 
 11 
MS. WALKER:  What about the logbook? 12 

 13 
MR. DONALDSON:  Logbooks, I believe Martin is right in that they 14 

do get multiple areas fished.  I don’t know how many it is, but 15 
they do get multiple areas. 16 
 17 
DR. SMITH:  We try to account for that with the logbooks by 18 

allocating the trip days.  That’s why our unit of analysis was 19 
trip day.  We tried to allocate trip days over the zones that 20 
people fished in, but, of course, that required making 21 
assumptions like if they reported multiple zones their time at 22 
sea was uniformly distributed over those zones.  There’s no 23 
indication of how much of their trip they spent in each of the 24 
zones that is recorded. 25 
 26 
MS. WILLIAMS:  This is for Chris or Felicia.  Thank you for 27 

coming.  Have either one of you negative or plus effects from 28 
the surface trolling in that area? 29 
 30 
DR. KOENIG:  From surface trawling?  One thing I did observe was 31 

that -- It was a commercial vessel and we saw them there on 32 
radar sitting there on one spot within the reserve for probably 33 
a half hour to forty-five minutes and when we approached them, 34 
as I do all people I see in there, he jumped up and we got them 35 
on the radio and he said I’m trolling.  They use it as a trick, 36 
some people do.  I’m not saying all do, but I’ve observed that. 37 
 38 
MS. WILLIAMS:  You’ve only seen one in all the time that you’ve 39 

spent out there and so that’s the only negative effect that 40 
you’ve actually seen, is one vessel? 41 
 42 
DR. KOENIG:  I don’t know, because I can’t tell how deep they’re 43 

trolling. 44 
 45 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Felicia and Chris, I just wanted to 46 

make you know that we did take final action on Amendment 18, 47 
which will require VMS systems for all the reef fish vessels, 48 
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and so when that is implemented and the rule is in effect that 1 
should reduce poaching considerably. 2 
 3 
MS. MORRIS:  Chris, based on your research about the site 4 

fidelity and all that, do you think that the females and the 5 
males that you tagged ever leave these sites and go outside of 6 
the reserve area or once they reach that age and they’re on that 7 
escarpment they just spend their whole life there? 8 
 9 
DR. KOENIG:  Those kinds of things are very hard.  I do know 10 

that fish move in and out during the spawning season.  11 
Particularly small females move out and back in every year.  In 12 
fact, if I put a pinger in a smaller female, it’s just gone 13 
after the spawning season and I don’t know what happened to it. 14 
 15 
We did have some fish that we tagged inside that were caught 16 
outside.  I didn’t present that data here, but fishermen 17 
returned tags and so I do know that they move out.  We’ve never 18 
had any large males move out though, but they’re so infrequent.  19 
They’re not very abundant out there and so I don’t know if 20 
that’s possible or not, but the ones that I observed looked like 21 
they were there to stay. 22 
 23 
It looks like that shelf-edge habitat -- Remember, even with 24 
storms like Ivan that produce forty-foot seas out there, there’s 25 
virtually no disturbance on the bottom.  The surge doesn’t get 26 
that deep and so I think for these fish that that’s pretty much 27 
prime real estate out there and as with any breathing 28 
populations, the male tends to protect limited resources, in 29 
terms of spatial resources, for its own reproductive purposes, 30 
even outside the spawning season. 31 
 32 
I would suspect -- Red caucated woodpecker is a perfect example 33 
of that and I would suspect that they’re doing a similar sort of 34 
thing.  They’re protecting their spawning area. 35 
 36 
DR. COLEMAN:  I think another thing that I hope we’ll be able to 37 

answer in a couple of years anyway is since we are biopsying the 38 
gonad is there’s an opportunity if we recapture a fish a re-39 
biopsy gonads that we may actually see transition in some of the 40 
females. 41 
 42 
At this point we suspect that the older, larger females are 43 
probably staying along that ridge longer because those are going 44 
to be the presumptive males and so there are behavioral changes 45 
that go along with sex change and one of those may be an 46 
increase in site fidelity.  We’re not sure about that, but we 47 
have seen returns on some of the large females and no returns on 48 
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the smaller ones.  That could mean anything at this point, but 1 
it at least implies that there’s less movement in the larger 2 
females. 3 
 4 
MR. SIMPSON:  I was just curious, Chris.  Your surface 5 

identifier float, was it cut or a mechanical problem or what?  6 
I’m just curious. 7 
 8 
DR. KOENIG:  Along that ridge, they were always cut.  If they’re 9 

hit by a motor it’s splayed out, but if it’s cut it’s just a 10 
clean cut.  They’ve been cut. 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  With that, we would certainly like to thank 13 

all of you all for being here and making the presentation to us.  14 
We certainly enjoyed it and it was a good presentation and very 15 
informative.  With that, we will break for lunch.  We will 16 
resume at two o’clock.  We will recess and resume at two o’clock 17 
and we will move into the public comment period at two o’clock. 18 
 19 
(Whereupon, the meeting recessed at 12:25 o’clock p.m., March 20 
22, 2006.) 21 
 22 

- - - 23 
 24 

WEDNESDAY AFTERNOON SESSION 25 
 26 

- - - 27 
 28 
The Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council reconvened in the 29 
Crystal Ballroom of the Radisson Admiral Semmes Hotel, Mobile, 30 
Alabama, Wednesday afternoon, March 22, 2006, and was called to 31 
order at 2:00 o’clock p.m. by Chairman Robin Riechers. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  If we could, we would like to come back to 34 

order.  We’re going to begin the public testimony period and 35 
today -- Normally we have this or we ask for public comment on 36 
this second, but we do have an exempted fishing permit request 37 
and I’ll let Ginny explain that to us and that way if anyone 38 
wants to make comment -- We will take Red Snapper IFQ Amendment 39 
26 comments first, but if someone chooses to comment on the 40 
exempted fishing permit, they can fill their card out and make 41 
notice of that and then we can get it in after we finish with 42 
the Amendment 26 comments. 43 
 44 
MS. FAY:  Under Tab M, Number 1 is the exempted fishing permit 45 

request from the Georgia Aquarium and this request from the 46 
aquarium is to collect a number of species for display in the 47 
aquarium.  This is the large aquarium in Atlanta, Georgia. 48 
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 1 
Basically, what we are looking for is whether or not the request 2 
has enough information to warrant further consideration by the 3 
agency, as well as whether or not the council agrees with 4 
issuing the EFP.  This would have to also go through public 5 
comment and the Federal Register as well, but the information 6 
and the list of species can be found in Tab M, Number 1. 7 
 8 
We have received some comments from the state of Louisiana, as 9 
well as the state of Florida, on this application.  Are there 10 
any questions? 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  If anyone chooses to then speak to that, we 13 

will handle those comments after we receive comments on Reef 14 
Fish Amendment 26.  With that, we will be starting our comments 15 
on Reef Fish Amendment 26.  Mr. Swingle will time you.  There is 16 
a little light up on the speaker.  It will start to let you know 17 
when your time is about up and if you do run out of time, then I 18 
will ask you to kind of wrap your comments up so that we can 19 
then move along to the next person.  With that, we will start 20 
and the first person on the list here is Mr. Tom Hilton and on 21 
deck will be Mr. Wayne Werner. 22 
 23 
We are having an open public comment period time and like I 24 
said, these comments should be confined to Amendment 26.  If you 25 
want to speak to other issues coming before the council, we 26 
would prefer that you wait until the open comment period time, 27 
which will be coming up later in the day. 28 
 29 
MR. TOM HILTON:  Thank you, council.  I appreciate you all 30 

listening to me today.  My name is Tom Hilton and I’m from 31 
Texas.  I’m a recreational fisherman and I’m with the Texas 32 
Recreational Fishing Alliance. 33 
 34 
I understand the council is being barraged with a ton of 35 
information and I sure appreciate that, but it just seems to me 36 
that there’s a disconnect from what the data in the SEDAR is 37 
showing and what is actually happening on the docks. 38 
 39 
I believe that the shrimping industry effect on the snapper 40 
fishery has been capped by natural economic realities, such as 41 
high gas prices and the low price of shrimp due to imports.  42 
Habitat and demographic changes, due to oil platforms and 43 
artificial reefs, have not been addressed adequately. 44 
 45 
The great state of Alabama has transformed about 1,260 square 46 
miles of barren, sandy bottom into a vibrant snapper fishery, 47 
where about 45 percent of the recreational catch from the Gulf 48 
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is now caught. 1 
 2 
Also, large spawning snapper numbers are also missing in the 3 
SEDAR.  There needs to be another look at this data before any 4 
changes are implemented.  There’s also a definite disconnect 5 
between what the government’s figures are showing and what 6 
eyewitness accounts at the docks, direct conversations with law 7 
enforcement personnel, and general common sense says is 8 
happening. 9 
 10 
The number of permit holders is out of whack with the commercial 11 
TAC reported in the last few years.  Multiply the number of 12 
permits times poundage and divide by TAC and you come out with 13 
less than ten trips per year, on average. 14 
 15 
I know commercial snapper fishermen are extremely hard working 16 
individuals, but nobody can make a living going fishing less 17 
than one time a month.  I believe the commercial overfishing 18 
currently happening is the tens of millions of pounds annually.  19 
The profit incentive, along with the lack of enforcement, is a 20 
recipe for egregious abuse, resulting in a significant black 21 
market. 22 
 23 
My position is that until a verifiable system has been put into 24 
place to bring accountability into the system, there should be 25 
no IFQ implementation and no reduction in TAC.  Developing a 26 
task force to step up enforcement of existing regulations should 27 
be priority one. 28 
 29 
Until enforcement can bring about solid, reliable figures on 30 
what is actually being harvested, anything the council does 31 
regarding changing the system will have an extremely poor chance 32 
of success.  IFQs will make enforcement exponentially harder and 33 
will be an unmitigated disaster, according to law enforcement on 34 
the docks.  Thank you. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Hilton.  Are there any 37 

questions of Mr. Hilton? 38 
 39 
MS. BELL:  This is your paper, right, that you submitted here? 40 

 41 
MR. HILTON:  Right. 42 

 43 
MS. BELL:  Looking at it -- I haven’t had a chance to read it 44 

really closely, but you’re assuming that every Class 2 permit 45 
lands 200 pounds every time and I just wanted to explain to you 46 
that where I’m from in Cortez, there are many boats that have 47 
these Class 2 permits, probably twenty-five or thirty, but they 48 
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also have other permits that they use more frequently and we 1 
hardly have any snapper landings, primarily because of our 2 
location, and that would be true of, I guess, maybe -- I just 3 
wondered, were you aware of that?  This really isn’t correct. 4 
 5 
MR. HILTON:  If you look on the front of the page, I’ve got some 6 

handwritten notes there.  This is just a hypothetical figure to 7 
give a grasp on a possibility of what’s happening.  You say an 8 
average guy, but it’s Class 1.  I’m not talking about Class 2 9 
right now. 10 
 11 
Say an average Class 1 permit holder goes out five times a 12 
month, times eleven months, and brings in his 2,000 pounds and 13 
you divide that by the TAC reported in 2005, and that comes out 14 
to be thirty-two fishermen across the Gulf that are fishing and 15 
making a living at it. 16 
 17 
That means the other 77 percent of the Class 1 permit holders 18 
are not fishing at all and that means that 100 percent of the 19 
Class 2 that are not fishing at all and so there’s thirty-two 20 
fishermen bringing in their limit five times a month, based on 21 
those figures. 22 
 23 
MS. BELL:  I think the landings data are there and I think you 24 

could actually go and look.  This just has a lot of holes in it, 25 
from my perception.  You can’t look at it simplistically like 26 
that. 27 
 28 
MR. HILTON:  I’ve also got -- In conversation with law 29 

enforcement on the docks and I did not lead the person, but I 30 
just said I’m interested in getting your perspective on what is 31 
happening on the docks and on average, what do you see happening 32 
with the commercial guys. 33 
 34 
He goes these guys are really hard working and they’re fishing -35 
- There’s a system that’s in place right now where the guys go 36 
out before the season starts and they’ll be out there about 37 
three days before the first and they’re fishing and they’ll gang 38 
up offshore, about eight miles offshore, waiting on the first 39 
day of the season to come in with their catch. 40 
 41 
He says on average, and this is based on the commercial guys 42 
coming back to the docks and bragging to their recreational 43 
counterparts, the captains on the docks, and saying hey, we’re 44 
bringing in between 2,300 and 2,500 pounds a load and on average 45 
they’re going fishing six times a month.  That’s twenty million 46 
pounds a year just in that.  47 
 48 
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MS. BELL:  Can I respond to that real quick? 1 

 2 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  If you have a specific question of Mr. 3 

Hilton regarding his testimony, try to do that. 4 
 5 
MS. BELL:  To what you just said, wouldn’t the IFQs correct all 6 

that?  From my perspective, this plan would help eliminate a lot 7 
of what you’re thinking is happening, which I disagree with, but 8 
anyway, that would be my question. 9 
 10 
MR. HILTON:  We can agree to disagree.  The problem with the 11 

IFQs is that it makes the enforcement much harder, because there 12 
are no trip limits and there’s no time limit.  Like right now, 13 
they’re supposed to be fishing on the 1st and the 10th.  I know 14 
that the state agencies and I know that the NMFS officers in 15 
Texas are stretched to the max.   16 
 17 
There’s just not enough enforcement there to verify what the 18 
numbers are actually hitting the docks and I’m saying across the 19 
board, recreational, commercial, everyone.  They need to have 20 
enforcement to verify what the numbers are. 21 
 22 
The number of permits versus TAC, it’s too far out of whack.  23 
Even if I’m a hundred percent wrong and say if I’m double or if 24 
you just take my numbers and cut it in half, that’s still three 25 
times over TAC that they’re bringing in and so I know I’m not 26 
that far off.  Thank you, all. 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Hilton.  Mr. Werner is next 29 

and Mr. Bob Zales is on deck. 30 
 31 
MR. WAYNE WERNER:  My name is Wayne Werner.  I’m a commercial 32 

fisherman and I’m on your Red Snapper Ad Hoc Panel and basically 33 
I’m just here again just to support your decisions so far to go 34 
ahead and send this to the Secretary of Commerce, hopefully to 35 
have implementation for next year. 36 
 37 
We don’t need to continue wasting any fish.  We just need to go 38 
ahead and get this done and that’s about all I really have to 39 
say.  I just hope that you all don’t want to mess with this plan 40 
too much and just let’s get it done. 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any questions of Wayne?  Thank you.  Next is 43 

Mr. Zales.  Mr. Krebs will be next. 44 
 45 
MR. BOB ZALES, II:  I’m Bob Zales, II, President of the Panama 46 

City Boatmen’s Association.  Basically it’s going to be real 47 
quick.  We’ve already given our position on the IFQs, but the 48 
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key thing that you all need to consider as a council, and you’ve 1 
heard a lot about this and there’s disagreement about it, is 2 
you’re going to have, in my opinion, a tremendous user conflict, 3 
if you continue with this IFQ, to let the commercial fishery 4 
start fishing January 1 for this year. 5 
 6 
After this year, rather than having a four-month jump in 2007, 7 
in 2008 they’re going to have a six-month jump on the 8 
recreational fishery, currently the way that it is, and that’s 9 
subject to change too. 10 
 11 
What will happen -- There’s a lot of factors here.  You’ve got 12 
economics.  At my marina, as of today, I’m paying $2.73 a gallon 13 
for diesel fuel and that price will go up as the summer season 14 
comes.  You all see that by driving the highway.  Last week, 15 
gasoline jumped up about twenty cents a gallon in one day, all 16 
because of summer travel. 17 
 18 
Economics will drive this.  Just human behavior will drive this.  19 
You will have people with a differential bag limit or size limit 20 
and let’s say you go to thirteen inches on the commercial 21 
fishery and you leave me at sixteen -- We current fish rail-to-22 
rail at times. 23 
 24 
I’ve fished many times from here to the other side of the street 25 
from a commercial boat.  This situation will be there and not 26 
everybody is going to do it.  You’re going to have some of what 27 
I would consider the better commercial guys and they’re not 28 
going to do this.  They’re going to do the right thing, but 29 
you’re going to have some of them that’s going to do it. 30 
 31 
You have these same type people in my business and you have the 32 
same type of people in the private recreational fishery.  They 33 
will be out there and they’re going to fish what’s easy.  34 
They’re going to fish, at times, what’s cheap so that if you get 35 
snappers that all of a sudden jacks up to $4.00 or $4.50 a pound 36 
that they can make a trip with fuel real high and be real close 37 
to the beach and they’re going to do that. 38 
 39 
You need to figure out a way and the only way that I’ve thought 40 
about that you could do this is to set a boundary line as to 41 
where the two sectors can fish.  If you don’t do that, I’m 42 
really afraid, from my experience, and that’s not too long, but 43 
my experience is that you’re going to have a situation to where 44 
you’re going to end up with people on the water that’s going to 45 
be fighting each other and you have that situation now. 46 
 47 
The differential size limit at sixteen to fifteen inches, you’ve 48 
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all seen the reports in magazines and papers and there is a 1 
problem.  Even though I really don’t think that there is a 2 
significant problem, it’s there. 3 
 4 
The more this changes and the more these people will be allowed 5 
to fish whenever and however they want, that problem will 6 
increase and so you need to consider that, because it’s going to 7 
be a nightmare for Dr. Crabtree and probably for this council 8 
and for sure for the state agencies.  Are there any questions? 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Are there any questions of Mr. Zales? 11 

 12 
DR. CRABTREE:  Bob, you talked about putting a boundary that 13 

determines where everyone can fish.  Do you mean a boundary and 14 
the commercial people can only fish on one side and the 15 
recreational can only fish on the other side? 16 
 17 
MR. ZALES:  I could probably live with that.  I haven’t really 18 

thought about it in that context, but if that’s the way it 19 
needed to be, that may work.  For sure if you allow that 20 
commercial fishery, which will be able to operate 365 days a 21 
year anytime of the day, twenty-four hours a day that they want 22 
to fish, and the recreational fishery is going to be constrained 23 
to fishing six months or less, it doesn’t take a genius to 24 
figure out what this problem is going to be. 25 
 26 
DR. CRABTREE:  I appreciate your concerns about my nightmares, 27 

too. 28 
 29 
MR. ZALES:  You’ve had them before. 30 

 31 
DR. CRABTREE:  I sure have.  Thank you. 32 

 33 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions for Bob? 34 

 35 
MR. WILLIAMS:  What if we go to a thirteen-inch size limit for 36 

both fisheries?  That solves the problem. 37 
 38 
MR. ZALES:  Talking about it like that, it would solve the 39 

problem, Roy, but we’ve been down this road before on the 40 
recreational side.  We’ve been talking about lower size limits 41 
or even no size limit at all, just taking your first three, 42 
four, five, or however many fish you were going to do. 43 
 44 
Over the past five or six or seven years when we first started 45 
talking about that, we were told on the recreational side that 46 
if we decreased the size limit or if we went to the first 47 
whatever, that what that would do is that would reduce our share 48 
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of the TAC from the current four-and-a-half million pounds to 1 
some other level, because you would be catching that smaller 2 
fish, which is going to biologically affect the fishery in a 3 
different way. 4 
 5 
It would be my understanding that if you did this same thing to 6 
the commercial fishery and dropped theirs that that same 7 
scenario would play, but obviously from what I’m hearing now it 8 
doesn’t.  It’s being played out now that if you simply reduce 9 
the size for the commercial fishery that they maintain their 10 
four-and-a-half million pounds and they’re good to go. 11 
 12 
If you give me the thirteen inches and let me maintain my four-13 
and-a-half million pounds, I think we would probably be good to 14 
go too, but that’s the problem and why that hasn’t been worked 15 
out -- We’ve asked for it.  Bobbi has been down there asking for 16 
it and I’ve been asking for it and lots of people have and those 17 
are the scenarios that have been laid out to us by the Science 18 
Center and so we’ve backed off reducing the size or asking for 19 
just the first three or four or five fish. 20 
 21 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I guess I’m not sure, if I could follow up, Mr. 22 

Chairman, why you wouldn’t get your share.  I know yours is an 23 
estimate and it’s up and it’s down and it’s up and it’s down, 24 
but still, it should be fluctuating around your 49 percent of 25 
whatever the allocation is. 26 
 27 
MR. ZALES:  I agree with what you’re saying and I don’t 28 

understand it either and I can’t explain it, because I’m not one 29 
of those scientists down there at the Science Center who has 30 
tried to explain it to us in the past.  Maybe Bobbi, who has 31 
better recollection than me, can explain it a little better, but 32 
that’s the scenario. 33 
 34 
It wasn’t as cut and dried as what we’re talking about here, 35 
which common sense says it should be.  Common sense says that if 36 
I’m having to catch ten fish to keep four fish and out of those 37 
ten five of them, besides the four that I get, five of the ones 38 
that go back die and that means nine out of the ten are dead. 39 
 40 
Common sense tells me that if I’m only keeping four, you’ve got 41 
six that aren’t alive.  I haven’t killed nine fish.  I’ve only 42 
killed four fish, but assessments, for some reason or another, 43 
don’t pick up that biological part in the water, because it see 44 
it as leaving more fish alive in the water, which is better for 45 
the fishery, but that’s not the way it comes back to us as 46 
that’s how it operates. 47 
 48 
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MR. WILLIAMS:  I want to follow up. 1 

 2 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Let’s make sure we try to keep our comments 3 

and questions about Amendment 26 at this point, because we may 4 
be leaking over into the afternoon session.  Are there any other 5 
questions regarding Amendment 26? 6 
 7 
MS. MORRIS:  Bob, you haven’t said in your testimony today 8 

whether you support or oppose our action on 26. 9 
 10 
MR. ZALES:  That’s hard to really say.  As we’ve stated in the 11 

past, I believe, we would be for the IFQ if you were looking at 12 
an IFQ in the commercial fishery across the board and taking 13 
care of all the finfish at one time. 14 
 15 
By doing it in the situation with picking red snapper to be your 16 
primary fish, you then turn the red snapper commercial fishermen 17 
into what I would consider the elite group of fishermen, because 18 
they can then harvest other fish that other people cannot do, 19 
unless they buy quota share.  In that respect, I think we would 20 
be opposed to it. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Zales. 23 

 24 
MS. WILLIAMS:  This is for you, Mr. Chairman.  If they are going 25 

to get up and give testimony, like you said, on actually 26 
something that doesn’t deal with an IFQ, which is what Bob did, 27 
and we are not supposed to ask questions now about that, then 28 
we’re going to have to not allow that sort of testimony. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  He started his comment out with he didn’t 31 

support the IFQ for the particular reason he stated and then the 32 
question and answer got a little far afield.  However, I will do 33 
a better job, as you’re suggesting, Ms. Williams, of trying to 34 
keep people reigned in to IFQs. 35 
 36 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Bob, I understood you to say that we knew how you 37 

felt about IFQs and not that you did or did not support them.  I 38 
asked you a long time ago at a meeting if you supported limited 39 
entry for the for-hire sector, as you have mentioned many, many 40 
times since then, and the for-hire industry actually went out 41 
and did a limited entry for the for-hire industry and they have 42 
benefited from that. 43 
 44 
I’m now asking you again something a little different.  The 45 
commercial industry has now went out and beyond their limited 46 
entry they have now developed this ITQ system.  Is it possible 47 
that perhaps the for-hire industry could benefit from some type 48 
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of a ITQ/IFQ/license/stamp type product so that the for-hire 1 
industry could fish every day out of every year, whenever they 2 
want to fish, and all they’ve got to have is their little coupon 3 
for their red snapper? 4 
 5 
MR. ZALES:  Under the current data system that me and some 6 

others have been trying to change for a long time -- It’s like I 7 
told somebody a couple of weeks ago, I’ve only been playing with 8 
the recreational survey for twenty years and that’s not very 9 
long.  We’ve made some progress, but we’ve got a long way to go. 10 
 11 
Under that current data system, you cannot, in my mind, develop 12 
something like you’ve done for the commercial side, because 13 
they’ve had logbooks.  They’ve been able to know what each 14 
individual lands and what he doesn’t land. 15 
 16 
Short of taking whatever TAC that you come up with for the 17 
recreational fishery, three or four million pounds, and taking 18 
each one of those fish and doing a thing for each one of them 19 
and spreading them out that way, kind of in a lottery, because 20 
you’ll probably have a lot more people wanting to catch than 21 
that, that’s the only way I know you could do it and I don’t 22 
think that’s a very reasonable way to do that. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Zales.  Are there no other 25 

questions of Mr. Zales?  Thank you, Bob.  If the speakers would, 26 
try to confine your remarks to Amendment 26.  We will have an 27 
additional open comment period. 28 
 29 
I know these issues are intertwined and it is difficult to do 30 
that and if the council members will also, including myself, 31 
will try not to ask questions that lead them astray, we’ll all 32 
get through both processes a little bit quicker today, I think.  33 
With that, Mr. Krebs, and we’ve got Mr. Niquet on deck. 34 
 35 
MR. DAVID KREBS:  Thanks, Mr. Chairman.  I’m David Krebs, Ariel 36 

Seafoods, representing over fifteen Class 1 licenses from 37 
Destin, Florida currently.  I’m returning from a California Sea 38 
Grant tour of the New Zealand QMS system.  I would like to thank 39 
the Reef Fish Committee for following up with recommending the 40 
IFQ program to go to NMFS, or to Congress rather, and hope that 41 
the full committee will vote there. 42 
 43 
It is the solution.  The commercial sector has their house in 44 
order.  The VMS is going to solve our tracking problems.  We 45 
believe in it.  We’re tired of wasting fish.  We’re very keen 46 
upon enforcement and the VMS and a quota system is the only way 47 
we’re going to save our fishery. 48 
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 1 
We don’t want to be segregated out into deeper water and we 2 
don’t see a conflict there.  Yes, we’ll be fishing twelve months 3 
out of the year.  No, we won’t be racing out there in ten days 4 
trying to wipe out everything we can.  We’re going to let 5 
inshore fisheries grow. 6 
 7 
The scare tactics that we’re hearing, or not necessarily scare 8 
tactics, but maybe fears from the recreational sector, given 9 
some time, are not going to exist.  You’ve got a commercial 10 
fishery that people need to make trips on and they’re not going 11 
to go out there and purposely cause conflict with people that 12 
they live next door to. 13 
 14 
We’ve had recreational and commercial fishermen together before 15 
we had licensing systems, from the 1970s, 1980s, 1960s, and go 16 
back to the beginning of time.  To try to say that you’re going 17 
to take a group of people who have historically made their 18 
living in ten to twelve fathoms of water and we’re going to push 19 
them out to thirty fathoms because we think they have an unfair 20 
advantage is unfair. 21 
 22 
I don’t believe, given some time, that there will be this 23 
conflict and the same with gear.  The commercial guys, again, 24 
don’t need a gear restriction and they don’t need a size limit.  25 
You’re going to hear testimony from some of my fellow captains 26 
back here that are going to say thirteen inches.  Personally, my 27 
own belief is why have a size limit if you have a quota. 28 
 29 
If he can get on that hook, bring him in.  The market is going 30 
to stop fishermen from targeting small fish.  The market -- Mr. 31 
Horn will attest to the market does not pay the same amount of 32 
money for an under one pound fish that it does for an over one 33 
pound fish and so why would a fisherman who has X amount of 34 
quota share go out and waste his time catching small fish for 35 
less money?  He’s not going to do it. 36 
 37 
The black market that we worry about, we’re all cognizant of it 38 
and we want it to stop and the only way it’s going to stop is 39 
with the QMS or a quota system that’s enforceable.  We’re going 40 
to have licensed receiver docks where everybody is going to know 41 
what’s going on and we’re going to plug up these gaps. 42 
 43 
I’ve got a lot of comments about shrimp bycatch, but we’ll save 44 
that for this afternoon.  I urge everybody to, like I’ve said in 45 
the past, keep a calm head and get this thing through.  Let’s 46 
see it work for a year and then if we have to come back and say, 47 
you dirty lying dogs, you were wrong, that’s fine. 48 
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 1 
We can stand up and say we’re wrong, but how can we be wrong 2 
when you’ve got public testimony that for the last five years 3 
has been telling you we’re killing twice as much fish as we’re 4 
landing?  If we’re leaving those excess fish in the ocean, how 5 
can we be wrong?  The fishery has got to come back.  It just 6 
needs a chance and it will. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Krebs.  Are there any 9 

questions? 10 
 11 
MS. WALKER:  Thank you for coming, Mr. Krebs.  I was glad to 12 

hear that you admitted that there is a black market of red 13 
snapper and I do think that there are some commercial fishermen 14 
who are concerned about that. 15 
 16 
I know that law enforcement has told us on several occasions how 17 
many pounds they think come in illegally a year and are sold and 18 
do you have an estimate yourself? 19 
 20 
MR. KREBS:  No, I really don’t.  When I say black market, in my 21 

terms -- The black market exists more in the recreational sector 22 
that goes straight to the restaurant back door.  We don’t see 23 
that.  My concern more is of the guy that’s out there quota 24 
busting, if you will, that is supposed to be on a 2,000-pound 25 
trip and brings 6,000 pounds to the dock and doesn’t get caught. 26 
 27 
That’s more specifically the guy that I’m looking at, because a 28 
lot of times those fish may or may not get reported.  It depends 29 
on what dealer it is and I have no knowledge of how that dealer 30 
is reporting the fish.  I know of boats that are landing 5,000 31 
or 6,000 or 7,000 pounds on a single trip opening. 32 
 33 
I know that in Texas the enforcement is not there.  You’ve got 34 
two federal agents in the state and they’ve just added a third.  35 
It’s been like if you want to get away with something, go to 36 
Texas and that’s too bad.  Of course, that’s been our fear as 37 
we’ve talked about IFQs and how do you stop gap all this stuff 38 
and VMS is the solution. 39 
 40 
We’re going to know where those boats are.  We’re going to get 41 
the longliners out of the inshore fishery, and that’s back to 42 
the next amendment this afternoon and we’ll talk about that, but 43 
that’s my feeling of it.  We’ll know who is landing fish and 44 
where they’re landing. 45 
 46 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions of Mr. Krebs?  Thank 47 

you, Mr. Krebs.  We have Buster Niquet and Mr. Turbanic will be 48 
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next. 1 
 2 
MR. BUSTER NIQUET:  Thanks for being here and thanks for letting 3 

me be here.  I’m Buster Niquet and I’ve fished around the Gulf 4 
for several years.  I think we need to go with the IFQs.  I 5 
think we need the VMS on all the boats.  I think we’ve got a 6 
problem with so called yachts commercial fishing and not a lot, 7 
but several charterboats that I know of commercial fishing 8 
illegally.   9 
 10 
There’s lots of restaurants, private enclosures, docks out of 11 
the way that land fish.  Fish are put on boats and taken out of 12 
the county they’re landed in without ever going across a fish 13 
house dock. 14 
 15 
I believe that marine preserve areas are working pretty good, 16 
but I think you need to put buoys around them so the people 17 
can’t say we didn’t know where it was.  A lot of the 18 
recreational boats that come from out of the state, all they 19 
know is in Panama City they put their boat in the water and they 20 
go south for two hours and they start fishing. 21 
 22 
Two hours, on the average, in a recreational boat puts you right 23 
in the middle of the Madison Swanson area and I think Bob Zales 24 
can tell you that.  You need to take the uncertainty out of 25 
these openings or closures and last year was a good example of 26 
what went wrong. 27 
 28 
Lastly, I think the council needs to pay more attention to the 29 
people who are actually on the water or engaged in the fishery 30 
and a little less attention to the statisticians, who sometimes 31 
dream up things.  Thank you. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Niquet.  Are there any 34 

questions of Buster? 35 
 36 
MS. WALKER:  Buster, thank you for coming.  I wanted to ask you 37 

a question, because I know that the black market has always 38 
concerned me and I’m not pointing fingers and I’m not saying 39 
it’s the commercial sector, because I know recreational 40 
fishermen sell them.  I am sure there are charterboats that 41 
illegally sell them, too.  Do you feel like, and if you do, how 42 
will this IFQ stop those illegal sales?  Can you help me 43 
understand that? 44 
 45 
MR. NIQUET:  It won’t help anything at all on the small boats or 46 

the private yachts and stuff that are going to sell them.  The 47 
commercial boats, you’ll have a handle on where they are all the 48 
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time and so the few that are trying to slip something over you, 1 
you will have a handle on those. 2 
 3 
As far as the recreational sector and the semi-recreational 4 
sector, it’s not going to affect them at all.  The only thing it 5 
will hurt, or control, will be the commercial boats. 6 
 7 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions?  Thank you again, 8 

Buster.  Next is Captain Chuck Turbanic.  After that will be 9 
Mike Eller. 10 
 11 
MR. CHUCK TURBANIC:  Mr. Chairman and council members, I would 12 

like to thank you for being here and being able to speak today.  13 
My name is Chuck Turbanic.  I’m a second generation charterboat 14 
fisherman from Destin.  I’m newly appointed to the Destin 15 
Charterboat Association and I sit on the board with them.  16 
Please bear with me, as I’m a much better fisherman that I am a 17 
public speaker and so I want to try to get through this and not 18 
get sidetracked too much. 19 
 20 
This being said, the Destin Charterboat Association supports the 21 
red snapper IFQ program.  We believe in any management program 22 
that reduces a dangerous derby fishery, helps stabilize the 23 
market, and reduces the catch of bycatch mortality of any 24 
species. 25 
 26 
Even though this plan is not perfect, it is a positive step 27 
towards stabilizing the fishery and is long overdue.  I believe 28 
that the fishermen who have put in the time, risked their lives, 29 
and put the fish on the docks deserve their fair share of the 30 
quota. 31 
 32 
I also believe that with the opportunity to be a part of a small 33 
and select group of people that can catch and sell red snappers 34 
in the Gulf comes an added responsibility to the fishery and an 35 
added responsibility to work to reduce user conflict. 36 
 37 
Now the commercial fishermen can take the time to vent their 38 
regulatory discards.  They’re not in a race against the clock, 39 
they’re not in a race against their competitors, nor are they 40 
being forced to bank their snappers to make sure they get their 41 
fair share of the quota. 42 
 43 
They are the first group of fishermen in the Gulf to be given 44 
this opportunity and we believe that it should come with a set 45 
of conditions and requirements for the commercial sector to 46 
minimize user conflict with the recreational sector. 47 
 48 
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Yesterday, the comment was made by council that commercial 1 
fishermen and recreational fishermen would never be side by 2 
side.  Mr. Chairman and council members, as a full-time, active 3 
charterboat operator, I can assure you this statement is not 4 
true and this happens on a regular occasion. 5 
 6 
On numerous occasions I’ve been on charters within twenty miles 7 
of the Destin Pass and had an active commercial fisherman within 8 
a hundred feet of me, numerous times.  For the most part, we as 9 
recreational fishermen have no problem with this.  As we all 10 
know, everyone has equal rights to fish in the Gulf. 11 
 12 
However, as a boat owner and operator, I believe that with the 13 
cost of operations in today’s market that any commercial 14 
fisherman with any kind of business sense will try to fill his 15 
IFQ as close to his or her own home port as possible.  If they 16 
can catch their quota twelve, fifteen, twenty miles from their 17 
home port, they will.  It’s just good business. 18 
 19 
The point I’m trying to make is the commercial sector under the 20 
new IFQ regulations can start red snapper fishing four months 21 
before the recreational sector.  If not regulated, the 22 
commercial sector, with a much lower size limit, could devastate 23 
the near-shore fishery before the recreational fishermen ever 24 
have the opportunity to harvest their first fish. 25 
 26 
They’ve got a four-month jump if it goes into effect January 1st.  27 
Mr. Chairman and council members, the Destin Charterboat 28 
Association supports the IFQ program and we believe that when 29 
the IFQs are implemented, along with a reduction in the minimum 30 
size limit, there will be a need to implement a minimum depth 31 
regulation for the commercial sector.  This will help reduce 32 
conflict between the two sectors and keep everyone on a somewhat 33 
fair and equitable playing field. 34 
 35 
Finally, we are advancing towards a common sense plan that will 36 
eliminate the dangerous derby fishery, stabilize the market for 37 
the good of the fishermen, and this plan will help end shameful 38 
regulatory waste of bycatch mortality and reduce user conflict.  39 
Thank you. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Captain Turbanic. 42 

 43 
DR. SHIPP:  Chuck, this is not a loaded question and I’m looking 44 

for a serious answer to this.  You mentioned that commercial 45 
guys would like to fill their quota close to shore. 46 
 47 
MR. TURBANIC:  Yes, sir. 48 
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 1 
DR. SHIPP:  The quota we’re talking about now is no longer a 2 

trip limit.  We’re talking about a guy could land 10,000 pounds.  3 
Do you honestly think that they could do that in spots close to 4 
Destin or are they more likely to go further out to areas where 5 
there are larger concentrations, since they can bring in 10,000 6 
pounds? 7 
 8 
MR. TURBANIC:  I think it could go either way.  If I’m 9 

understanding this correctly, you’re going to have people with 10 
IFQs of a smaller amount and I correct?  Not everyone is going 11 
to have 10,000-pound quotas. 12 
 13 
DR. SHIPP:  Very few of them are going to have just a 2,000-14 

pound quota.  We’re talking about annual quotas here.  We’re 15 
talking about highliners with 300,000 or 400,000-pound quotas. 16 
 17 
MR. TURBANIC:  The point I’m trying to make with this is if 18 

there’s a three-day weather break in say February, they might 19 
not have time to go out fifty or sixty miles and spend two or 20 
three days at it when they could go out fifteen miles.  I’m not 21 
saying everyone would, but I’m saying that it could.  22 
 23 
There could be boats that go out and spend a day or two fishing 24 
twenty miles from Destin and their expense level would be low, 25 
their fuel consumption would be low, and they could make some 26 
money toward their IFQ.  Yes, sir, I think it could happen. 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you.  Are there any other questions?  29 

Next is Mr. Eller, Mike Eller, and Mr. Tom Becker will be next. 30 
 31 
MR. MIKE ELLER:  That was Chuck’s first time public speaking and 32 

I’m so proud of him.  He did a good job and you’re going to see 33 
a lot more of him, I hope, and a lot less of me, but maybe not.  34 
I’m Mike Eller.  I’m Vice President of the Destin Charterboat 35 
Association, though right now I am going to be here speaking 36 
basically on behalf of myself. 37 
 38 
This is my twenty-sixth season straight of fishing in the 39 
northern Gulf.  The last twelve, I’ve strictly been a 40 
charterboat fisherman.  Before that, I was a commercial 41 
fisherman in the wintertime and a charter fisherman in the 42 
summertime, which is what we all did growing up. 43 
 44 
I support the IFQ program.  I support the end of any wasteful 45 
management plan that causes large numbers of regulatory discard 46 
mortality.  I support allowing the IFQ holders to buy and sell 47 
their coupons without restriction.  I encourage the council to 48 
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adopt the IFQ plan, but when you put it in -- 1 
 2 
I encourage us to put in place with the understanding that we 3 
are going to tweak it as we go along.  We’re not just going to 4 
set it up and that’s it and that’s all there is and it’s never 5 
going to change.  We’re going to have to set it up and we’re 6 
going to have to find the bugs and we’re going to have to find 7 
the loopholes and we’re going to have to tweak it as we go along 8 
and I hope that that’s what is going to happen, is we’re going 9 
to make that commitment to implementing the plan and then making 10 
it better as we go. 11 
 12 
I also believe that with the opportunity to be one of the small, 13 
select group of people that are protected and allowed to 14 
participate in this fishery comes an increased responsibility to 15 
work with this council to help achieve all of the goals of the 16 
rebuilding plan and to make the fishery sustainable for all 17 
users. 18 
 19 
Conditions include VMS, which I know we’re going in that 20 
direction.  Conditions include if you get caught doing something 21 
illegal with your red snappers you’re going to get fined the 22 
first time and the second time you lose your boat and you lose 23 
your permit and it’s done, you’ve over, boom.  If you’re stupid, 24 
you’re out of the gene pool. 25 
 26 
I think also there needs to be trip limits.  I think that as we 27 
go into IFQs that it’s not just wide open.  We must be fair and 28 
equitable to all user groups and we must eliminate the we have 29 
ours and we don’t care what happens to you attitude. 30 
 31 
I am very concerned about the commercial side of the red snapper 32 
fishery who continue to harvest their quota side-by-side with 33 
the recreational sector.  The scenario of hey, man, I heard that 34 
barge right offshore is loaded right now and let’s go get them 35 
and no, the weather is going to bad and we’ll do it in one or 36 
two days and we’ll be back and the price is up right now and 37 
nobody is fishing and let’s go and it’s going to happen.  It 38 
happens right now. 39 
 40 
There are some commercial fishermen in this room that said no, 41 
we’re going to go fifty miles and we’re going to go further so 42 
we can catch everything and I believe that’s going to happen 43 
too, but let me tell you they do it right now, right there.  44 
They can go them because they can and the fuel is cheap and you 45 
would be stupid not to.  If you don’t think they’re going to do 46 
it, then you might be stupid too.  I’m sorry, but that’s just 47 
the truth. 48 
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 1 
It’s going to happen.  There is a user conflict and it’s going 2 
to happen.  IQFs, illegal fishing -- There’s going to be fish in 3 
the fish market and yes, there’s a lot more opportunity for 4 
black market, but there are some people like William Ward and 5 
there are some people like David Krebs who are honorable fish 6 
mongers who really want the black market to go away. 7 
 8 
I think that with increased fines and, of course, if we have 9 
more money for enforcement and if we had more money, lots of 10 
things would get better, better enforcement, more enforcement, 11 
and by golly, when you get caught, you just take their permit, 12 
take their boat, take their IQF coupons, you’re done. 13 
 14 
I think that now that we’ve started down the road of IQFs we are 15 
going to have to follow up with a multispecies IQF and the 16 
reason is because you’ve got your red snappers in your pocket 17 
and I’m going to go catch some groupers and I’m going to go 18 
catch some b-liners and so what about that fella that doesn’t 19 
have his red snappers and he is relying on those groupers and 20 
he’s relying on those b-liners? 21 
 22 
We’ve started down the road and let’s not go halfway.  Let’s 23 
continue down the road.  You’re going to have to have a 24 
multispecies IQF.  You’re going to have to make it fair and 25 
equitable, because the guy with the red snapper IQFs, he’s going 26 
to sit back and keep them right here and when the b-liners are 27 
biting, he’s going to be competing against all the other 28 
commercial guys and when the groupers are biting, he’s going to 29 
be doing that and I think that’s it. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mike.  Are there any questions of 32 

Mike? 33 
 34 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Since we’re continuing to talk about the issue of 35 

rail-to-rail fishing, I would like to pursue it with Mike.  I 36 
don’t know if he’s going to talk later or not. 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  You could ask him. 39 

 40 
MR. WILLIAMS:  You cut me off last time when I tried to talk 41 

about it, after they brought it up, and then you let Dr. Shipp 42 
talk about it and so I want to talk about it. 43 
 44 
MR. ELLER:  I’m going to talk later, unless something better 45 

comes along, but you had better ask me now. 46 
 47 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Mike, you told us that we’ll probably have to 48 
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tweak this as time goes on and that’s inevitable.  Hell, at the 1 
level of Florida, we started a Spanish mackerel and we changed 2 
it I think twelve times in seven years or something like that.  3 
The reality is you have to keep playing with it, because people 4 
find gaps that you’ve left in the law and they take advantage of 5 
it and so we will have to tweak it. 6 
 7 
I’m wondering though -- I don’t like creating this line in the 8 
water that you guys are asking for or are concerned about, where 9 
the commercial guys have to fish on one side of it and I guess 10 
you fish on both sides of it.  11 
 12 
I understand your problem too though and your worry about 13 
fishermen going out and sitting on a reef when you don’t have 14 
access to it yet and fishing it up.  Isn’t it likely the problem 15 
is not going to be the big IFQ shareholders, but more likely 16 
those guys that were Class 2 holders that have relatively small 17 
amounts of IFQ?  Aren’t they the ones that are going to fish 18 
close to shore and fish on that same reef that you were fishing 19 
on? 20 
 21 
MR. ELLER:  If you relate it to what’s going on right now, we 22 

have exactly both.  We have Dale on the Lady M that has a 2,000-23 
pound permit and he’s a charterboat captain right out there at 24 
our charterboat grounds and there’s no problem and he’s not 25 
remorseful about it at all and then you’ve got the guy with the 26 
200-pound permit on his charterboat who has kept his permits up 27 
and everything and he’s out there too. 28 
 29 
We actually have both going on.  When the fishing gets slow, the 30 
guy with the 2,000-pound permits goes off down the road off to 31 
Pensacola and Mobile where we have historically commercial 32 
fished, not in our backyard. 33 
 34 
They could fish -- I don’t care about sitting on a reef and 35 
catching them, but it’s just the near shore and it’s not year-36 
round.  I’m worried about March and April.  That’s really all 37 
I’m worried about, March and April.   38 
 39 
If you don’t draw a line in the water and say okay -- Let’s say 40 
you draw that line in the water for March and April, just for 41 
March and April, just when the recreational season is getting 42 
ready to kick in, because common sense says there’s no pressure 43 
and let’s go get them, boys.  They boys are tied up and they 44 
can’t catch them or they can catch them, but they’ve got to 45 
throw them back.  It’s common sense, it really is.  It’s human 46 
nature. 47 
 48 
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You know something, they’re going to go to the west.  They’re 1 
going to go seventy miles, but they’re going to stop on that 2 
barge on the way down and get that thousand pounds.  They might 3 
as well.  They’re there and you’ve got to pass right by it. 4 
 5 
It’s going to be both, but do I think it’s going to be the guy 6 
with the smaller quota?  Yes, but I think the guy with the 7 
smaller quota is going to end up selling his quotas off to the 8 
guy with the bigger quota and it’s going to consolidate.  I 9 
don’t know.  I think it’s going to be a mixture of both. 10 
 11 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I’m wondering if we have to fix the problem up 12 

front.  Something in me tells me to wait until it’s a problem. 13 
 14 
MR. ELLER:  That’s what Donnie Waters said and that’s what David 15 

Walker said when I talked to him today, two guys that I have a 16 
lot of respect for.  They said look, man, it may be a problem 17 
and if it’s a problem in a year then we will step up to bat and 18 
agree that it’s a problem and I guess I have to take them at 19 
their word that that’s what we’re going to do. 20 
 21 
I would rather try to circumvent it in the beginning, but if we 22 
have to wait and if we have the commitment of some honorable 23 
people that we’re going to step up and take care of this problem 24 
a little later on, then I guess I would have to be satisfied 25 
with that.  I really have no choice. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mike, you yourself suggested that we be open 28 

and ready to tweak as we move along.  I think you’ve heard from 29 
Roy and I think there are others who know that we’re going to 30 
have to be looking at the program and defining what has worked 31 
well and what has not worked well. 32 
 33 
MR. FISCHER:  Mike, this problem, and I don’t know if it’s a 34 

perceived problem, but this problem of competition between user 35 
groups on the same fish, do you think this would be more or less 36 
of a problem if we had either similar or opposing size limits on 37 
the fish?  I think you understand the question.  If not, I’ll 38 
restate it. 39 
 40 
MR. ELLER:  I do not think the difference in the size limit is 41 

going to affect it at all.  It’s strictly the dates, the time.  42 
I don’t think it’s going to affect it all.  If they go in there 43 
and they can catch their -- I could care less.  If they catch 44 
thirteen-inch fish or twelve-inch fish, great.  I don’t care.  45 
I’m going to catch my sixteen-inch.  I think it’s the timing of 46 
the issue.  It’s not the size limits. 47 
 48 



  61 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Now I have a question.  I’m concerned because you 1 

tell me it’s a timing issue.  In other words, if everyone opened 2 
up January 1st, which I don’t have a problem with everyone 3 
opening January 1st, but I know that’s not the ideal season for 4 
the charter industry, but you say because there hasn’t been any 5 
pressure that maybe if we sort of put this line there because of 6 
the pressure and are you saying because the charter industry is 7 
out there fishing that they’ve had such a great pressure so that 8 
there’s no fish there and so the commercial industry doesn’t 9 
want to fish there once the charter industry is fishing there?  10 
That doesn’t sound right to me, Mike, but that’s what you’re 11 
saying. 12 
 13 
MR. ELLER:  Would you restate it?  I didn’t understand the 14 

circle you went in. 15 
 16 
MS. WILLIAMS:  You said as long as we put something there March 17 

or April and not right when the charter season whenever the 18 
season is going to start, whatever this new season is going to 19 
end up being, because the fish was going to be there and the 20 
commercial industry was going to run out there to catch those 21 
fish because the charter industry would not have already been 22 
there, or the recreational industry, to catch those fish. 23 
 24 
What it sounds like to me is what you’re saying is that the fish 25 
are there until the charter industry gets out there and once the 26 
charter industry gets out there the fish are gone and so then 27 
the commercial industry is no longer interested in that area. 28 
 29 
MR. ELLER:  Are you ready?  I think this is a common -- 30 

 31 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I’m confused by what you’re saying. 32 

 33 
MR. ELLER:  I think this is a common sense issue and I think 34 

after I explain it you might understand it.  During the closed 35 
season of the recreational closed season, near-shore reefs, 36 
let’s say in my area, shoreline to twenty miles, receive a lot 37 
less pressure from the recreational for-hire industry and the 38 
purely recreational industry. 39 
 40 
As in any fishery, on the first day of opening season there is 41 
going to be a lot of pressure, as in the ten-day red snapper.  42 
There is a lot of pressure in ten days. 43 
 44 
At the eleventh day, is the fishing going to be a little slower?  45 
Well, yes.  It’s the same thing.  Here you’ve got your closed 46 
recreational season.  After it opens up, that first ten days, is 47 
there going to be some fish hit the dock?  You know there are, 48 
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Kay.  You know.  It seems like you’re trying to twist it, but 1 
the commercial guys are going to stop wherever they want. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mike, no one is attempting to twist 4 

anything.  She was trying to get confirmation and you’ve done 5 
that and we certainly appreciate that.  Let’s all of us try to 6 
keep our comments or questions as questions so that our speakers 7 
can answer them and understand them the best we can.  With that, 8 
any other questions of Mike?  Thank you.  Next is Mr. Becker and 9 
then Mr. Thierry.   10 
 11 
MR. TOM BECKER:  Good afternoon.  My name is Tom Becker and I’m 12 

representing the Mississippi Charterboat Captain’s Association.  13 
We agree with the IFQ, but with reservations, as has already 14 
been explained.  We have a distinct problem. 15 
 16 
We are nothing but shallow water on the areas that are within a 17 
reach of an eight-hour or ten-hour day for us.  All our fish are 18 
located off of a town which has the commercial fishery.  I have 19 
seen them day after day out there in February, in March, in 20 
April hitting these same identical reefs. 21 
 22 
If we had that line, what we’re asking for us is give us the 23 
same opportunity to be out there the same day that they are and 24 
then let’s see.  Yes, they’re catching the fish.  Yes, there’s 25 
going to be some fish left, but if you go out there on the 21st 26 
of April and it’s a hard catch. 27 
 28 
We’re catching these fourteen and thirteen-inch fish where they 29 
have got the fifteen, sixteen, and above fish already off the 30 
reefs and it’s a direct line.  It’s a short run.  You have a bad 31 
day, a three-day window, something like this.  It is a very 32 
short distance for them to run out there. 33 
 34 
Yes, we do go along with the IFQ.  We think it’s a step in the 35 
right direction.  Leave it open for tweaking, as we talked 36 
about.  Bob has stated a lot of issues and a lot of concerns and 37 
so has Mike and so have all the other speakers, but we would 38 
like to see this thing being ready to look at it when a problem 39 
arises and do something constructive about it and just not say 40 
okay, we’ll have an IFQ and this is it and go to it, guys.  We 41 
would like to just have the same opportunity that they have.  42 
Are there any questions? 43 
 44 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Mr. Becker.  As you know, the vessels 45 

will have VMS and we will be able to track them.  Would you be 46 
willing for this council to give a very close look as far as the 47 
track of where these vessels are fishing so that if there is a 48 
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user conflict problem, once we know what size limits and where 1 
everybody is fishing and what the seasons are going to be and 2 
what the TAC is going to be that if then at that time there is 3 
or appears to be an actual user conflict to go out and have the 4 
public hearings and then come in at that time with some type of 5 
a possible solution for that? 6 
 7 
MR. BECKER:  Yes, I think that’s a very good idea.  As to the 8 

VMS, I’m on the Gulf of Mexico Security Committee representing 9 
the recreational fishermen out there and it’s something that all 10 
of the other vessels are already having to do and I think that’s 11 
a great idea and yes, I would like to see it tracked so that if 12 
we see a problem coming then yes, I think it’s time to act on 13 
it. 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions of Mr. Becker?  Thank 16 

you, Mr. Becker.  Mr. Thierry is next and Mr. David Walker is 17 
after Mr. Thierry. 18 
 19 
MR. MIKE THIERRY:  My name is Mike Thierry.  I’m a charterboat 20 

captain and a party boat operator and I guess an ex-commercial 21 
fisherman.  I’m on the Red Snapper Advisory Panel and I’m from 22 
Dauphin Island, Alabama. 23 
 24 
I think it’s time for a change with this IFQ.  I agree with it.  25 
The only problem I have is the transferring of it or the selling 26 
of it.  I feel like it should be able to be bought and sold to 27 
anybody.  I don’t understand why we’re closing the market on 28 
that.  I think they’re going to be owning something as it is and 29 
I think it should be free trade.  Thank you. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Thierry.  Are there any 32 

questions of Mr. Thierry?  Next is Mr. Walker and up after Mr. 33 
Walker is Mr. Donald Waters. 34 
 35 
MR. DAVID WALKER:  I’m David Walker and I’m a commercial 36 

fisherman. I’ve got two Class 1 red snapper endorsements.  I’m 37 
here to speak about IFQs, in support.  I think it’s the best 38 
conservation effort that this council has put forward. 39 
 40 
I’m ready for them to move forward and I’m in support of it.  41 
We’ve worked hard on this.  This is a plan that commercial 42 
fishermen have put together for our future.  It’s real important 43 
to us to manage this resource for long-term management. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Walker.  Are there any 46 

questions? 47 
 48 
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MS. WALKER:  Mr. Walker, you said that you supported the IFQ 1 

because of conservation and that you wanted long-term 2 
management.  My question to you is this.  If the IFQ were non-3 
transferable and you couldn’t sell it, would you still support 4 
it? 5 
 6 
MR. WALKER:  If the IFQ was not transferable would I still 7 

support it, if it was not transferable for me and I couldn’t 8 
transfer it?  I think it should just be the rights to harvest 9 
the fish and that’s what I have, the rights to harvest the fish. 10 
 11 
MS. WALKER:  But would you support the IFQ if you could not 12 

transfer or sell your IFQ coupons or shares? 13 
 14 
MR. WALKER:  Are you talking about transferring them to you or 15 

the recreational sector or -- 16 
 17 
MS. WALKER:  No, just transferring them to anyone.  If you could 18 

not sell those coupons or you could not sell your permit, would 19 
you still be in support of the IFQ system for conservation and 20 
long-term benefits of the fishery? 21 
 22 
MR. WALKER:  If I could not sell my IFQs and it was good for 23 

conservation, yes, I would agree with you. 24 
 25 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions?  Thank you.  Mr. Donald 26 

Waters and Mr. Jim Smarr is next. 27 
 28 
MR. DONALD WATERS:  Good afternoon.  My name is Donald Waters 29 

and I’m the owner and operator of the Fishing Vessel Hustler and 30 
I sit on various advisory panels for the Gulf of Mexico Fishery 31 
Management Council and I’ve been proud to serve to answer the 32 
questions for this council. 33 
 34 
The commercial fishermen have stepped up and identified their 35 
problems and went forward with ways to solve their problems.  36 
Our release mortality was through the roof and we stood up and 37 
we admitted our problems.  We had other problems with longlining 38 
inside of fifty fathoms for snapper and we admitted the problem 39 
and we’ve asked for VMS. 40 
 41 
We are looking for a sustainable fishery with this IFQ program.  42 
I’m proud to be a part of it and I’m proud to make it work.  I 43 
don’t think that we need to be solving problems that we don’t 44 
have yet with user conflicts.  I think the IFQ program will 45 
solve a lot of user conflict. 46 
 47 
I know that I went to the Orange Beach satellite hearing where 48 
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nobody stood up and testified that we had user conflicts and I 1 
also went to Panama City and no one stood up and said we had 2 
user conflict.  I think it’s just an urban myth of these user 3 
conflicts and a fright of what might happen down the road. 4 
 5 
I think I’ll be the first one to stand up and admit that we have 6 
a problem, if we have them.  I think there’s more conflict 7 
between charterboats fishing in each others spots than there is 8 
between the commercial and the charterboats fishing each others 9 
spots.   10 
 11 
I proudly put out my own reefs in the Alabama reef zone and I 12 
think it would be very unfair to tell me that I would have to 13 
leave that zone and not be able to fish the reefs that I built 14 
myself.  I support the IFQ program and I will be proud for you 15 
all to vote to send this up to have it implemented by the 16 
Secretary of Commerce.  Thank you. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Donnie. 19 

 20 
DR. SHIPP:  Donnie, describe to me how you envision your fishing 21 

practices are going to change.  You’re a highliner.  What’s your 22 
maximum capacity and how long do you envision your trips are 23 
going to last now compared to how they were in the past? 24 
 25 
MR. WATERS:  I’ve helped this fishery consolidate.  I’ve 26 

recently purchased another vessel and the hold capacity of this 27 
vessel is 15,000 pounds.  I’m not going to sit here and say I 28 
will not fish near shore or I will not do this, because I’m 29 
going to come to you and say I will not lie to you. 30 
 31 
Sure, I may stop and check a few places here or there, but I 32 
don’t think that I’m going to try to sit in there and pick fifty 33 
or seventy-five or a hundred or a hundred and fifty pounds here 34 
or there when I can go not necessarily offshore, but I can go 35 
east or west and get out of places where we fish off of 36 
Louisiana where the population is not near as dense as it is 37 
off. 38 
 39 
In Louisiana, there’s a lot of places that we fish in ten or 40 
twelve fathoms that there is no recreational pressure and there 41 
is a lot of fish.  Sitting a boundary line north or south is not 42 
the answer, because the user conflict may not be north and 43 
south.  The user conflict could be east and west.  I disagree 44 
with any line, to be honest with you. 45 
 46 
To get back to your question, Bob, I feel like with the price of 47 
fuel that I would need to slowly work my way in and out and I 48 
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would fish coming and going and try to get down into an area 1 
where I can catch more fish in a shorter time than I could in an 2 
area that’s been pressured by charter fishing and recreational 3 
fishing. 4 
 5 
The fish just aren’t as thick in those areas as they are off in 6 
areas where there’s no recreational fishing and it’s hard for me 7 
to compete against long leaders and light line with the tackle 8 
that I’m using. 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you again, Donnie.  Any other 11 

questions? 12 
 13 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Donnie, when you’re using your ITQs or IFQs, you 14 

will be fishing for your red snapper, your grouper, other 15 
things.  You’re not just going out there after red snapper, is 16 
that correct?  You will be fishing for other things? 17 
 18 
MR. WATERS:  I’ll be fishing for other things, but I primarily, 19 

personally, and I’m not speaking for all the commercial 20 
fishermen in this group, but I’m speaking for myself and I would 21 
say 80 percent of the reef fish that I’ve caught is red snapper. 22 
 23 
Therefore, I’m primarily a shallow-water fisherman, more so than 24 
a deepwater fisherman and we all have our territories and I 25 
would say 90 percent of my fishing grounds is inside of thirty 26 
fathoms and then there’s other boats that their fishing grounds 27 
might be between twenty and forty fathoms and they have a few 28 
more vermilion snapper landings and a few more grouper landings. 29 
 30 
We’re all not fishing the same.  We kind of root each other out 31 
and we all have got our little habits and primarily I fish 32 
shallower water than most commercial fishermen, but not 33 
necessarily right off of Destin, Florida or right off of Panama 34 
City, Florida. 35 
 36 
I may be down there somewhere between Galveston, Texas and 37 
Leeville, Louisiana out in the middle of nowhere fishing in nine 38 
fathoms and I don’t have a user conflict at that time and I have 39 
fished off of Mobile day in and day out and I don’t have user 40 
conflicts with those folks, because I fish primarily between 41 
four o’clock in the afternoon and seven o’clock in the morning 42 
and I leave the area when the charterboats gets in there, 43 
because I didn’t build those spots for them to catch me on. 44 
 45 
There’s a sensible way to fish and there’s not and I believe 46 
with our consolidation of the fishery that the user conflict is 47 
going to be less. 48 
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 1 
DR. SHIPP:  I have one last, quick question.  Donnie, when 2 

you’re fishing the western Gulf, do you fish primarily the rigs 3 
or sometimes rigs or never at all rigs? 4 
 5 
MR. WATERS:  I don’t fish a whole lot of rigs, Bob.  There’s 6 

certain times of the year, in the spring, that we catch a few 7 
fish off the rigs.  I primarily fish coral that a lot of people 8 
don’t know about the stuff that’s down in there.   9 
 10 
There’s more coral down in the western Gulf than what you would 11 
realize and natural bottom and little hard spots and pipelines 12 
and wrecks.  I’ve owned a sonar for twenty-two years and I’ve 13 
found quite a bit of stuff. 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  No other questions of Donnie?  Thank you, 16 

Donnie.  Next is Mr. Smarr and Pam Baker is on deck. 17 
 18 
MR. JIM SMARR:  I’m Jim Smarr and I represent the Texas 19 

Recreational Fishing Alliance.  I would like to say thank you, 20 
Mr. Chairman, and to committee members for having this forum.  21 
We are definitely opposed to IFQ. 22 
 23 
In Texas and in some neighboring states, we know there is an 24 
illegal black market of fish going on.  It is egregious.  I know 25 
that this was not given much attention when Mr. Hilton spoke 26 
about it.  We’ve been speaking to law enforcement and there are 27 
truckload after truckload of illegal snapper being sold out of 28 
about four ports and these are 40,000-pound tractor trailers. 29 
 30 
We can choose to ignore that if we want, but this is a very 31 
serious problem in the recovery of this fishery.  Until this is 32 
addressed with a line item for further spending for law 33 
enforcement from Congress, which you folks can’t do anything 34 
about, to beef up law enforcement, this under-the-table 35 
egregious fishery is going to crater the industry. 36 
 37 
We feel we’re supporting forty million pounds of fish coming out 38 
of the Gulf right now plus.  Twenty million pounds of that is 39 
black market fish.  We are putting together a task force with 40 
the IRS, with law enforcement, with county sheriffs, parish 41 
sheriffs.  We’re rolling that program out today and we’re doing 42 
a press release on it. 43 
 44 
I think that you all may think about this a little bit 45 
differently.  The RFA feels strongly enough about this that we 46 
have put together a legal team to look at the IFQ.  We are 47 
vehemently opposed to it. 48 
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 1 
We believe that now it’s difficult enough to keep up with what 2 
the commercial fishing industry is doing and there are good 3 
people in the commercial fishing industry, as there are in the 4 
shrimping industry and in the recreational industry there are 5 
good people, but there are also a few really rotten apples and 6 
they are causing a major problem. 7 
 8 
We don’t want to see and ITQ or IFQ or any kind of Q.  Those 9 
fish belong to all of the people in the Gulf of Mexico and we 10 
feel like giving the commercial industry an IFQ is giving them 11 
title to an item that belongs to every American that they can 12 
buy, sell, and trade and I don’t think that an IFQ suits any of 13 
us. 14 
 15 
I think that once we get into this law enforcement part on the 16 
illegal fishery I think there will be some second thoughts on 17 
IFQ.  We will do whatever we have to do legally to stop the IFQ.  18 
I’ve got national lawyers looking at this right now and we are 19 
sick and tired of continually taking a cut and watching people 20 
basically chase other industries, the shrimping industry, and 21 
not paying any attention to the overfishing in the commercial 22 
industry that’s cratering the fishery and so no IFQ from us.  23 
Are there any questions? 24 
 25 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Are there any questions of Mr. Smarr?  Thank 26 

you, Jim.  Next is Ms. Baker and then Mr. Mike Rowell will be 27 
next. 28 
 29 
MS. PAM BAKER:  Hi, I’m Pam Baker with Environmental Defense.  I 30 

support the IFQ plan.  The commercial sector has found a way to 31 
solve its problems, high regulatory discards and all the rest, 32 
that are harming the stock. 33 
 34 
The program will have good conservation benefits.  It will have 35 
good economic benefits.  I hope that the other sectors will come 36 
to the table and so the same so that they too can achieve year-37 
round fishing and find better ways to save fish and from there, 38 
I hope we can all move quickly into the multispecies IFQ 39 
fisheries that some other peoples have mentioned.  Thank you. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Ms. Baker.  Are there any 42 

questions?  Next is Mr. Mike Rowell. 43 
 44 
MR. MIKE ROWELL:  I’m Mike Rowell and I own the charterboat 45 

Annie Girl from Orange Beach, Alabama.  I want to support the 46 
IFQ, but I want to put to rest an urban myth.  Have you even 47 
seen that show “Mythbusters?”   48 
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 1 
There is a user conflict and the main conflict that we would 2 
have with the IFQ would be the fact that was mentioned earlier 3 
that the recreational fishermen will not be able to harvest any 4 
red snapper until April 21st as it stands right now and the 5 
commercial fishery will be able to fish whenever they want to. 6 
 7 
I think that’s a good part, to keep fisheries viable and the 8 
price of their fish as high as possible.  With them having a 9 
thirteen-inch size limit and us with a sixteen-inch size limit, 10 
they’re able to fish before we are and just like Mike said, it’s 11 
common sense. 12 
 13 
With the prices of fuel and whatnot, these fish are sitting 14 
there right now ready to harvest and if they get to them before 15 
everybody else gets a chance to, they won’t be there.  They’re 16 
thirteen-inch fish and we’ve got to keep fishing for a sixteen-17 
inch fish and it just doesn’t seem to make sense to me and 18 
that’s about all I have to say. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any questions of Mr. Rowell? 21 

 22 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Mr. Rowell.  What if there was some 23 

way this council could come up with a solution where you could 24 
both have the same size limits and perhaps the charter industry 25 
or the recreational industry could have the weekends and maybe 26 
their main charter season too and then would you be so opposed 27 
to the IFQ as you see it laid out as far as this user conflict?  28 
I don’t think we’ve even decided what the size limits or 29 
anything is going to be as of yet.  Could you help us? 30 
 31 
MR. ROWELL:  I would base my thoughts on that new data that 32 

would be in front of me. 33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions?  Thank you, Mr. Rowell.  35 

That concludes, as least to my knowledge, everyone who has had a 36 
card in for Reef Fish Amendment 26.  If there’s someone who 37 
thinks they filled out a card and we put it in the wrong stack, 38 
please let us know now.  Hearing nobody scream, I think that 39 
concludes our public comment for Amendment 26. 40 
 41 
With that, does anyone now want to speak on the exempted fishing 42 
permit request?  Okay.  That concludes our public comments then 43 
on both of those items.  What I will propose to do is in a 44 
moment we will take a ten-minute break and we will come back and 45 
go into our Reef Fish Committee and then after that, we will 46 
probably go into our one-hour open public comment time. 47 
 48 
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I currently have twenty people signed up and so prepare your 1 
remarks to be three-minute remarks.  If you spent some of your 2 
time this time speaking of that and you want to give some time 3 
back to other people, please let us know so that we can pull 4 
your card and then we can actually allocate more time.  With 5 
that, we’ll take a ten-minute break. 6 
 7 
(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  If we could, could we come back to order, 10 

please?  As I indicated, I believe we’re going to move forward 11 
with the Reef Fish Management Committee.  There was at least 12 
some confusion. 13 
 14 
Again, what I had suggested was if you’ve already made your 15 
comments that you wanted to make in the open comment period 16 
where we can talk about future issues, other amendments that 17 
we’re dealing with at this time that are not in for final public 18 
hearing -- If you’ve already made your comments and you want to 19 
remove your card, please let a staff member know that you would 20 
like your card removed. 21 
 22 
We now have in excess of twenty cards and we have an hour 23 
slotted for that.  We’re going to basically keep that close to 24 
an hour and so the amount of time you have in that regard is 25 
going to be limited by the number of cards we have, at least as 26 
this meeting. 27 
 28 
Like I said, if you’ve already made your comments and want to 29 
allow some other people some time, please ask that your card be 30 
removed and then we can do a recount and recalibrate that as we 31 
go along.  With that, we will start now the Reef Fish Management 32 
Committee Report. 33 
 34 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I’m going to do this 35 

portion of it because I served as chair on it this morning.  The 36 
first item of business was Amendment 26. 37 
 38 
Phil Steele summarized the results of the red snapper fishermen 39 
referendum, Tab B, Number 5.  There were 167 ballots mailed out 40 
and they received 157 of those.  Votes were weighted based on 41 
red snapper landings during the period January 1993 to September 42 
1996.   43 
 44 
Historical captains were allowed to vote, but all such licenses 45 
have now been purchased.  The results of the referendum were 106 46 
ballots totaling 8,205,677 “yes” votes, which was 87 percent, 47 
versus thirty-four ballots totaling 1,235,069 “no” votes, or 13 48 
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percent.  The referendum therefore passed. 1 
 2 
Wayne Swingle summarized the letters received.  There were four 3 
letters received, out of which three highly endorsed the IFQ 4 
system.  One letter objected to allowing only Class 1 license 5 
holders to vote, and also objected to the requirement for the 6 
use of VMS.   7 
 8 
Vernon Minton recommended that staff send a letter responding to 9 
the objection that only Class 1 license holders could vote and 10 
explain that the terms of the referendum were set by Congress 11 
and not by the Gulf Council. 12 
 13 
Roy Crabtree noted that in the amendment under Action 3: 14 
Ownership Caps and Restrictions on IFQ Share Certificates, page 15 
66, that it should be clarified that the council’s intent was 16 
that all ownership interests, individual and corporate 17 
collectively, would be tracked for purposes of determining if 18 
the ownership cap was reached. 19 
 20 
To clarify that, we had a motion.  By unanimous voice vote, the 21 
committee recommends, and I so move, that the intent of the 22 
council with regard to Amendment 26, Action 3 is that any 23 
combination of ownership interests individually or collectively 24 
cannot exceed the ownership cap in the preferred alternative. 25 

 26 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 27 
discussion regarding the motion?  Is there any objection to the 28 
motion?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 29 
 30 
MR. WILLIAMS:  To clarify that, Phil Horn asked if his wife 31 

owned IFQ shares would they count against his cap.   Roy 32 
Williams responded that they would not.  I don’t think it was 33 
me.  I think it was Roy Crabtree responded that they would not.  34 
Each individual could own shares up to the individual cap. 35 
 36 
Bobbi Walker made a motion that under Action 7: Transfer 37 
Eligibility Requirements on page 79 that the preferred 38 
alternative be changed to Alternative 1, no action, do not limit 39 
to whom shares/allocations can be transferred.   40 
 41 
She felt that it was not fair to the fishermen to limit who they 42 
can sell their shares to, and that they should have the 43 
capability to sell to the highest bidder.  Kay Williams objected 44 
to the change, noting that it would substantially change the 45 
amendment and require another vote, delaying implementation.  46 
The motion to change the Action 7 preferred alternative to 47 
Alternative 1 failed on a voice vote. 48 
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 1 
By a voice vote with two opposed, the Committee recommends, and 2 
I so move, that Reef Fish Amendment 26 be approved and submitted 3 
to the Secretary of Commerce for implementation. 4 

 5 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  This will be a 6 

roll call vote.  Is there any discussion regarding the committee 7 
motion? 8 
 9 
MS. WALKER:  Dr. Crabtree, I had asked at the last meeting if 10 

you would have an analysis done on what the implementation of 11 
the IFQ program was going to cost.  I realize that we are 12 
limited right now by Congress in charging only 3 percent of the 13 
ex-vessel value in order to pay for the system and when I did 3 14 
percent of a three-and-a-half-million-pound TAC at $2.83 a 15 
pound, I came up with $297,000.  Is that going to pay for the 16 
implementation and all costs associated with the IFQ program? 17 
 18 
DR. CRABTREE:  One, I don’t understand the calculation.  Why 19 

would you figure it off a three-and-something-million-pound TAC? 20 
 21 
MS. WALKER:  If we go to a seven-million-pound TAC, 51 percent 22 

would be a little bit more than three-and-a-half million. 23 
 24 
DR. CRABTREE:  No, the 3 percent cost recovery will not cover 25 

the cost of the IFQ.  Our estimates of the cost of this program 26 
range between a little over a million to almost $1.2 million per 27 
year, most of which is law enforcement costs. 28 
 29 
MS. WALKER:  Then my next question to you would be since the 30 

people who will benefit from receiving the IFQs will not be 31 
paying for the implementation, am I to assume then that the 32 
taxpayers will pay for the implementation? 33 
 34 
DR. CRABTREE:  All of our funding is appropriated by the United 35 

States Congress and so it comes from tax revenues. 36 
 37 
MS. WALKER:  Is it true now that Congress in the reauthorization 38 

of the Magnuson Act is looking at those issues?  Are you aware 39 
of that on making sure that IFQ programs are funded by those 40 
that receive the benefits? 41 
 42 
DR. CRABTREE:  There have been various proposals on the Hill 43 

with respect to cost recovery and IFQ, some of which removed the 44 
3 percent caps and others of which maintained the 3 percent cap.  45 
I would add that I would guess the majority of IFQ programs in 46 
the country do not recover all of the costs for running the 47 
program. 48 
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 1 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Dr. Crabtree, I can remember way back when when 2 

this council was discussing license limitation and ITQs and they 3 
did a cost analysis on a license limitation versus an ITQ and 4 
there was somewhat difference, but there was a cost in having a 5 
license limitation program, which we have a license limitation 6 
program at this time, as well as enforcement. 7 
 8 
Is it also true that whereas we do not have VMS now and we will 9 
have VMS once the ITQ goes into place -- The fishermen have to 10 
buy the VMS, plus they have to pay for the monitoring of the VMS 11 
and so will that also help with the law enforcement? 12 
 13 
DR. CRABTREE:  I believe that VMS -- That is in Amendment 18A 14 

and is under secretarial review.  If it is approved and goes 15 
forward, I believe it will significantly improve our ability to 16 
enforce all of our reef fish regulations. 17 
 18 
Let me add it’s true the cost recovery won’t offset these costs, 19 
but these costs don’t take into account the benefits to the 20 
nation that will result from this IFQ program in terms of 21 
reducing discards, reducing wasteful mortality, reducing the 22 
safety at sea issues by the derby fishery. 23 
 24 
We’ve all heard stories of boats going out in the derby fishery 25 
and we’ve had to have Coast Guard go out there and those kinds 26 
of things.  There are a lot of intangibles to this and a lot of 27 
other benefits that are accrued from this IFQ program that 28 
aren’t taken into account in what I just gave you.  I think we 29 
need to all bear that in mind. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other discussion?  Hearing no other 32 

discussion, Mr. Swingle. 33 
 34 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Walker. 35 

 36 
MS. WALKER:  No. 37 

 38 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Williams. 39 

 40 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Yes. 41 

 42 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Minton. 43 

 44 
MR. MINTON:  Yes. 45 

 46 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Adams. 47 

 48 
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MR. ADAMS:  Yes. 1 

 2 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Dr. Crabtree. 3 

 4 
DR. CRABTREE:  Yes. 5 

 6 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Fischer. 7 

 8 
MR. FISCHER:  Yes. 9 

 10 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Dr. Shipp. 11 

 12 
DR. SHIPP:  Yes. 13 

 14 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Horn. 15 

 16 
MR. HORN:  No. 17 

 18 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Thomassie. 19 

 20 
MR. THOMASSIE:  Yes. 21 

 22 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Daughdrill. 23 

 24 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  Yes. 25 

 26 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Morris. 27 

 28 
MS. MORRIS:  Yes. 29 

 30 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Foote. 31 

 32 
MS. FOOTE:  Yes. 33 

 34 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Hendrix. 35 

 36 
MR. HENDRIX:  Yes. 37 

 38 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Bell.   39 

 40 
MS. BELL:  Yes. 41 

 42 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Let the record show that Mr. Perret 43 

is absent.  Mr. Williams. 44 
 45 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Yes. 46 

 47 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Riechers.  It’s 14. 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The motion passes fourteen to two with one 2 
absent. 3 
 4 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Moving on, I guess I would just like to thank the 5 

council for finally having that amendment behind us.  We’ve been 6 
here before and hopefully this one will actually be implemented. 7 
 8 
The grouper IFQ discussion, which might turn into an Amendment 9 
Number 28, Stu Kennedy summarized the February 22nd and 23rd 10 
meeting of the Ad Hoc Grouper IFQ Advisory Panel.  He noted that 11 
Dave McKinney was elected chair and Pam Baker was elected Vice-12 
chair.  Both are non-voting members of the advisory panel. 13 
 14 
The AP developed a list of approximately twenty goals.  The next 15 
time it meets, it will work to prioritize those goals.  The AP 16 
also voted to limit the scope of the discussions to grouper, to 17 
divide grouper into eight main species (gag, black, red, snowy, 18 
Warsaw, yellowedge, speckled hind and scamp) and minor species 19 
(graysby, marbled, misty, yellowfin, red hind, rock hind and 20 
yellowmouth), and to split grouper into deepwater and shallow-21 
water complexes.  The AP noted that these votes are not final 22 
decisions, and it may wish to revisit them a later time. 23 
 24 
The AP felt that they needed more information and analyses of 25 
what-if scenarios before making any further decisions.  Council 26 
staff is currently working on that analysis.  The panel 27 
tentatively scheduled a meeting to be held the week of May 15th, 28 
before the June Council meeting.   29 
 30 
In addition to this meeting, they also requested that the 31 
council approve three additional meetings to be held between 32 
council meetings, in order to develop a plan to submit to the 33 
Council. 34 
 35 
Without objection, the committee recommends, and I so move, that 36 
the council fund the four meetings of the Ad Hoc Grouper IFQ 37 
Advisory Panel that would be held in between the Council 38 
meetings. 39 

 40 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 41 
discussion regarding the motion?  Is there any objection to the 42 
motion?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 43 
 44 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Julie Morris commended the panel for the list of 45 

goals that they developed.  Bobbi Walker commended the panel on 46 
the amount of work that they have accomplished to date and on 47 
the goals produced, particularly the goal to include crews and 48 
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historical captains in the plan.  That completes that 1 
discussion. 2 
 3 
The next issue was grouper allocation issues, which might become 4 
Amendment 29.  Assane Diagne summarized the report of the March 5 
2nd and 3rd Socioeconomic Panel meeting.  He noted that John Ward 6 
stated during the meeting that a net benefits approach is the 7 
accepted economic method for evaluating allocation decisions. 8 
 9 
There was discussion by the committee of the net benefits 10 
approach, which uses consumer and producer surpluses to equate 11 
net marginal benefits across competing user groups, versus an 12 
input-output approach, which examines how allocation changes 13 
would affect regional income and economic activities.   14 
 15 
Bobbi Walker felt that the net benefits approach would not 16 
produce accurate results if a fisherman did not give an accurate 17 
response to questions concerning his willingness to pay.  Assane 18 
Diagne responded that the methods used are standard methods that 19 
have been used in the past.  Roy Crabtree suggested that there 20 
is a need for a public outreach and education to explain the 21 
allocation process. 22 
 23 
Assane Diagne explained the two models were evaluated for use, 24 
Dr. Anderson’s LEM model, and Dr. Griffin’s GBFSM model.  The 25 
GBFSM model requires more work to adjust for the current issue 26 
and may be used in the long term, but the SEP preferred to use 27 
the LEM model in the short run, due to the model’s flexibility 28 
and ease of adaptation.  29 
 30 
The SSC reviewed the SEP report, which is the Tab E handout.  31 
The SSC accepted the SEP report and forwarded it to the council 32 
with a special note to encourage the council to gather 33 
information for net benefit analyses. 34 
 35 
By voice vote with one opposed, the Committee recommends, and I 36 
so move, that the council approve the SEP report as recommended 37 
by the SSC; thank the SEP for their efforts and approve the 38 
following motion from the SEP report:  (1.) that the Council 39 
requests the Southeast Science Center update the LEM model for 40 
application to immediate and future allocation and bioeconomic 41 
needs.  In support of this, recommend that the council authorize 42 
the SEP to form a work group to update the LEM model; and (2.) 43 
that the Council authorize a work group to examine the possible 44 
social impacts of any change in allocation. 45 

 46 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 47 

discussion regarding this motion? 48 
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 1 
DR. CRABTREE:  Theo Brainard here from the Southeast Fisheries 2 

Science Center had some comments and I think a question or 3 
concern relative to the Center’s role in this and I would like 4 
to ask if Theo could come up to the podium and give the Center’s 5 
concerns to us. 6 
 7 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Theo, would you help us out here? 8 

 9 
DR. THEO BRAINARD:  My name is Theo Brainard from the Southeast 10 

Fisheries Science Center.  I just want to clarify that Dr. 11 
Anderson still owns proprietary rights to the LEM model and I 12 
believe that the intent of the SEP recommendation to the council 13 
is for the Science Center to provide all necessary assistance in 14 
terms of updating the LEM model, including providing more recent 15 
data for that model, but not for the Center to actually update 16 
the model itself. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Assane, is that your recollection of the 19 

meeting and just to help clarify that intent and if you could 20 
kind of share with us your thoughts of how that turned out, just 21 
to make sure that there are no understandings with the SEP? 22 
 23 
MR. ASSANE DIAGNE:  If I recall correctly -- Perhaps the motion 24 

was worded a little bit off track, but their intent is to have 25 
this workgroup do the updating, but, of course, the Science 26 
Center would assist in all possible ways, as Theo mentioned, 27 
with the additional data and also some of the Science Center 28 
staff would be part of the workgroup.  For example, David Carter 29 
is doing some work on the recreational side and his estimates 30 
would be very helpful in this effort. 31 
 32 
DR. BRAINARD:  Mr. Chairman, that is a correct description. 33 

 34 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Is everybody clear about what the intent of 35 

the motion is as far as the Southeast Fishery Science Center’s 36 
role in this?  It’s fairly clear to me based on that, but I want 37 
to make sure everyone else is comfortable. 38 
 39 
MR. HORN:  I have just a question.  Theo, it said that Lee 40 

Anderson still owns the rights to the application of the model 41 
and I assume he is going to be there and can we change his model 42 
without his permission or anything like that or adjust it if he 43 
has rights to it? 44 
 45 
DR. BRAINARD:  Dr. Anderson is a member of the SEP and I assume 46 

he would also be in the ad hoc workgroup that would be formed. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other discussion?  Hearing no further 1 
discussion, are there any objections to the motion?  Ms. Walker 2 
objects.  With that, with one objection, the motion passes.  Is 3 

there any other reef fish business to come before the council?   4 
 5 
Hearing none, we will go back into other business and I think 6 
we’ll have Ginny again explain to us what our options are in 7 
regards to the exempted fishing permit at this point in time. 8 
 9 
MS. FAY:  I’ll again refer folks to Tab M, Number 1 and Tab M, 10 

Number 1 contains a draft of what we would use as the exempted 11 
fishing permit to the Georgia Aquarium.  They have requested 12 
collection of a number of species for display. 13 
 14 
This is separate from their original collection request a year 15 
ago and so what I am interested in receiving is input on whether 16 
or not the information that they’ve submitted warrants further 17 
consideration by the agency and whether or not the council 18 
agrees with going forward with granting an EFP. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Can I ask for a clarification?  Warrants 21 

further consideration, just what’s the difference of the two 22 
here at this point?  One is granting it and other is warrant 23 
further consideration. 24 
 25 
MS. FAY:  The further consideration means that we go out with a 26 

Federal Register notice. 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Further consideration at this point is just 29 

continue with the process?  Okay. 30 
 31 
MS. MORRIS:  Ginny, what kind of information do you require to 32 

accompany the permit and is it your assessment that they’ve 33 
given you adequate information according to what you require? 34 
 35 
MS. FAY:  Yes, there’s a whole list of things that an applicant 36 

needs to submit and this has gone back and forth a number of 37 
times with the Georgia Aquarium to ensure that they are 38 
submitting all the required information. 39 
 40 
It’s the list of species, it’s how many species of each species 41 
collected, it’s how they’re going to be collected, it’s where 42 
they’re going to be collected, the name of the vessel, the Coast 43 
Guard documentation number, all that type of information. 44 
 45 
MR. HENDRIX:  Ginny, I noticed in the description of their 46 

activities that they’re going to be allowed to use and ten fish 47 
traps, are they going to be required to operate under the same 48 
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rules as the other fish trap operators?  They bring them back 1 
whenever they come back on the trip? 2 
 3 
MS. FAY:  Right.  These aren’t to be left out at any length of 4 

time.  This is purely collection and then they go back in. 5 
 6 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  I know in the materials submitted 7 

with that is over 90 percent of the fish will be collected from 8 
the South Atlantic.  On one page, there’s only two instances 9 
where they might be collected in the Gulf and the other page 10 
there’s six and so it’s mainly a request to fish in the South 11 
Atlantic. 12 
 13 
MS. FAY:  Their request identifies off each of the Gulf Coast 14 

States, I believe, and from basically South Carolina on over to 15 
Georgia and so we have asked for input similarly from the South 16 
Atlantic Council on this EFP. 17 
 18 
MS. FOOTE:  I know our agency submitted comments and you 19 

mentioned them earlier and I didn’t happen to bring them with 20 
me.  Are they going to be addressed or have they been addressed? 21 
 22 
MS. FAY:  I believe the comments were concern about the goliath 23 

grouper, the number of goliath grouper, as well as the need for 24 
their vessel to have a permit from the state of Louisiana to 25 
transit.  Right now, no, they haven’t been addressed.  That’s 26 
part of the input that we’re looking for. 27 
 28 
MS. BELL:  I just noticed on their documentation with the Coast 29 

Guard they didn’t put Fishery as one of their endorsements and I 30 
don’t know, depending on what officer they might have board 31 
them, they just have Coastwise and Recreation.  That could 32 
potentially be a problem if they’re actually fishing.  You might 33 
direct their attention to that. 34 
 35 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’ve had some questions and answers and we 36 

don’t have a motion on the board.  Is there anyone prepared to 37 
make a motion? 38 
 39 
MR. HORN:  I assume we need to make a motion to approve going 40 

forward with this.  Is that what we’re looking for from NMFS? 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  “Further consideration” I think is the words 43 

Ginny used and that if we could make a motion for them to 44 
further consider the permit and then that will allow them to 45 
publish in the Register and continue the process at that point 46 
in time. 47 
 48 
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MR. HORN:  I move that we allow NMFS to further consider the EFP 1 
request from the Georgia Aquarium. 2 
 3 
MR. HENDRIX:  Second. 4 

 5 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The motion was made by Mr. Horn and seconded 6 

by Mr. Hendrix.  Is there any further discussion regarding the 7 
motion?  Is there any opposition to the motion?  Hearing none, 8 
the motion passes. 9 
 10 

Next, what we will do now is we’re, again, a little ahead of 11 
schedule today and we’re going to move into our open public 12 
comment period that we had scheduled.  Again, this is kind of a 13 
new comment period for us where we’re allowing -- 14 
 15 
DR. CRABTREE:  Robin, I just wanted, while we still have a lot 16 

of folks here who were at public testimony, to make sure 17 
everybody knows, particularly those interested in the red 18 
snapper fishery, is that when we’re done they’re going to do a 19 
preview of the IFQ software that’s being developed that will be 20 
used when the IFQ system goes into place and we would like to 21 
get feedback and input from those in the fishery who are here. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Dr. Crabtree, because do have 24 

many more here since we made that announcement this morning and 25 
so I appreciate that. 26 
 27 
MS. FOOTE:  Just a quick point of order here.  I think we should 28 

send a telegram to the hills of New Mexico and tell Hal Osborn 29 
that that has passed. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I don’t know about telegram, but we’ll take 32 

care of that, Karen.  For all those who did spend a lot of time 33 
on that amendment and working it through the system and those 34 
people who had very helpful suggestions throughout the process 35 
and even today, thank you very much for your hard effort in 36 
helping us move that amendment through this process. 37 
 38 
MR. MINTON:  We have done this before and so don’t get overly 39 

confident on this thing.  It could get sent back to us now. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Minton is correct and history could 42 

repeat itself, but we’re going to hope not at this point.  With 43 
that, like I said, the open public comment period allows you to 44 
speak to things that we’re working on now in an earlier stage or 45 
also things that we should be working on that we may not be 46 
working on and you would like us to know something about. 47 
 48 
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Again, because of the large number we’ve had sign up today, and 1 
I don’t know if it will be this way all the time, we’ve 2 
allocated until 5:30 and we do need to basically clear the room 3 
at that time to ready it for the next presentation and so we’re 4 
going to limit people to three minutes. 5 
 6 
I would hope that everyone tries to limit and be succinct in 7 
their comments and to the point and then also if we can try to 8 
limit our own questioning of those folks.  We will have plenty 9 
of opportunities on these issues as we move forward, but if you 10 
do have a question, certainly we want to ask that here now, but 11 
let’s try not to get too far afield here if we can. 12 
 13 
With that, we’ll start going through that open public comment 14 
period and I will start with Mr. Kerry Hurst. 15 
 16 
MR. KERRY HURST:  I would like to discuss the thirty-fathom 17 

limit on the commercial fishermen.  My name is Kerry Hurst and 18 
I’ve been commercial fishing for the last twenty years on a 19 
business called KC Fisheries and I would like to address the 20 
thirty-fathom limit that is supposed to maybe go into effect for 21 
the commercial fishermen. 22 
 23 
I’ve been fishing, like I said, for the last twenty years.  I’ve 24 
fished quite a bit off of Apalachicola and there’s hundreds of 25 
square miles of water that’s shallower than thirty fathoms and I 26 
make most of living, probably 70 percent of the time, inside of 27 
thirty fathoms.   28 
 29 

I’m totally against any kind of a line drawn where I have to 30 
stay outside of thirty fathoms.  Also, I want you to know that 31 
the red snapper fishery is mainly inside of 180 foot, inside of 32 
thirty fathoms.  If we’re pushed outside of thirty fathoms, it’s 33 
definitely going to be hard to make any IFQ limits.  Also, I’m 34 
against any kind of gear restrictions. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you.  Are there any questions?  We 37 

appreciate that.  Mr. Viles and Mr. Donald Waters is next. 38 
 39 
MR. AARON VILES:  Good afternoon.  I want to thank the chair for 40 

actually including this open comment period.  I think this is an 41 
important step in ensuring that public and the concerned 42 
citizens who pay attention to the work that you do -- I’m Aaron 43 
Viles and I represent the Gulf Restoration Network. 44 
 45 
I’m also going to touch on an issue that I don’t think has been 46 
discussed this council meeting, but I know it’s an issue you 47 
guys are concerned about and are generally up to speed on and 48 
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that’s the issue of liquefied natural gas terminals in the Gulf 1 
of Mexico. 2 
 3 
As you all know, there are currently seven proposals for open 4 
rack vaporizer or open loop LNG terminals in the Gulf.  The GRN 5 
and our member organizations have been very concerned about the 6 
cumulative impacts of these open loop systems operating 7 
throughout the Gulf. 8 
 9 
As you know, each terminal would be using somewhere between 130 10 
and 200 million gallons of Gulf sea water per day and basically 11 
taking all the eggs, larvae, zooplankton in that water and 12 
sterilizing it and dumping it back into the Gulf fifteen to 13 
twenty degrees colder and lifeless. 14 
 15 
We challenged the Shell Gulf Landing terminal in court two weeks 16 
ago.  We actually had an argument in front of the 5th Circuit of 17 
Court of Appeals.  It was very much a David versus Goliath 18 
moment with the Gulf Restoration Network and the Sierra Club and 19 
the Louisiana Charterboat Association standing up against the 20 
Department of Justice, Baker Botts representing Shell, and 21 
Bracewell & Giuliani representing Conoco-Philips.   22 
 23 
I do believe that our three judge panel was very up to speed on 24 
the issues.  They had been well briefed and were very concerned 25 
actually about those cumulative impacts, with one judge actually 26 
quipping that the gas might be cheaper, but we might not have 27 
anything to cook. 28 
 29 
We don’t know how that will come down.  We’ve actually 30 
challenged the terminal under NEPA argument that they’ve not 31 
looked at cumulative impacts and also under the Deepwater Port 32 
Act, which very clearly states that they need to use the 33 
technology that is the best available technology for the marine 34 
environment. 35 
 36 
Again, we’re not anti-LNG, but we do think this open loop 37 
technology is inappropriate for the Gulf.  I would like to say 38 
one thing.  It’s come to my attention that Shell might be asking 39 
the Gulf Council to help them come up with a monitoring and 40 
mitigation plan and while clearly you have the expertise that 41 
should be brought to bear in this type of a plan, I would warn 42 
you to be careful about you deal with Shell. 43 
 44 
Shell has consistently mischaracterized how people that sit on 45 
their advisory panel view their terminal and has put out PR to 46 
the effect that these people have signed off on the Gulf Landing 47 
terminal and so I would watch that and also I would watch how 48 
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that plan is developed and where the authority lies. 1 
 2 
At the end of the day, it’s not the Gulf Council that gets to 3 
decide whether the monitoring is going in the wrong direction 4 
and we should pull the plug.  It’s the MARAD administrator, who 5 
has from day one shown they don’t really care very much about 6 
Gulf fisheries and don’t have the same level of concern that we 7 
do.  I would encourage you to be a part of this, but also be 8 
very cautious about how it proceeds. 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Aaron.  Are there any questions? 11 

 12 
MR. HORN:  Thank you, Aaron.  I’ve had presentations in the past 13 

at other forums on these programs and we were told recently that 14 
there is an open loop system in southeast Asia operating today.  15 
Larry, you may recall or Doug, if you were in that meeting at 16 
the Gulf States Marine Fisheries Commission last week. 17 
 18 
I understand that we don’t have any information, but do any of 19 
your organizations -- Have you all tried to find any 20 
information, anecdotal or governmental or commercial 21 
information, as to what’s going on in that particular open loop 22 
system in southeast Asia? 23 
 24 
MR. VILES:  We’ve heard the same thing.  We’ve heard it 25 

traditionally from the PR representatives for these energy 26 
corporations and we’ve asked them to provide some sort of 27 
documentation, some sort of scientific analysis, something to 28 
prove that there are no impacts. 29 
 30 
Again, this all stems back to the uncertainty.  They’re using 31 
SEAMAP data to project out the impacts to red drum, red snapper.  32 
SEAMAP data has not ever been designed to be utilized in this 33 
way.  The ichthyoplankton assessment model they use has a lot of 34 
guesses and a lot of assumptions and we don’t know what it’s 35 
worth. 36 
 37 
What we do know is that sterilizing 100 to 200 million gallons 38 
of Gulf seawater every single day at seven locations throughout 39 
the Gulf raises some very significant questions and so if anyone 40 
has data out there to answer some of those questions, we would 41 
be very happy to see it, but unfortunately, right now it doesn’t 42 
exist. 43 
 44 
MR. ADAMS:  Phil, I was just going to mention there’s an open 45 

loop regasification plant operating in the Gulf right now and so 46 
we don’t have to go to southeast Asia to wonder about what’s 47 
going to happen.  The Accelerate plant is online and operating. 48 
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 1 
MR. VILES:  Energy Bridge has I think so far regasified three 2 

tankers worth of LNG and while there’s some disagreement, I 3 
think, whether there’s a sign off on the monitoring and 4 
mitigation plan, there’s something out there and so they should 5 
be paying attention to it, but it might take a long while to get 6 
a sense of what the actual impacts are. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Aaron.  Are there any other 9 

questions of Aaron?  Thank you.  Mr. Waters and Mr. Krebs is 10 
after Mr. Waters. 11 
 12 
MR. WATERS:  Good afternoon.  I’m going to try to keep my 13 

comments within Amendment 27.  I think this amendment is a 14 
segregation amendment.  I don’t agree with any type of 15 
segregation between the fisheries. 16 
 17 
As I said before, I don’t believe the user conflicts is as bad 18 
as they might be.  There may be more user conflicts than I know 19 
about.  Personally, I do my best o try to not have user 20 
conflicts where I’m at. 21 
 22 
I’ve heard other people have more user conflicts than I was 23 
aware of, apparently.  Anyway, I’m going to oppose any kind of 24 
line drawn in the water to separate the fishermen, the 25 
recreational and the commercial fishermen, at this time.  As 26 
before, the commercial fishermen are the ones that have come 27 
forward and addressed the problems of their fishery more so than 28 
the other fisheries have come forward and addressed their 29 
problems and taken care of it. 30 
 31 
At the time that we have user conflicts so bad, I’ll be the 32 
first one to step forward and address it and see what we can do 33 
about it. 34 
 35 
I think the total length catch should be the same for both 36 
recreational and commercial.  This would reduce conflict.  Most 37 
of the conflict, in my opinion, is created by this council and 38 
so when you all go to make rules, keep it in mind and don’t 39 
create user conflict for me to have to deal with and say it’s my 40 
fault after you do it. 41 
 42 
These hooks, I think there should be a limit on the number of 43 
hooks.  Figure out how many number of hooks these recreational 44 
or these charterboats or these headboats wants to use and if 45 
they want to put fifty under my boat if they want to put fifty 46 
under theirs, whether they put it on fifty reel and rods and use 47 
one hook and I’ll put mine on one reel and rod and use fifty 48 
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hooks. 1 
 2 
Come up with a number and we’ll all use the same amount of hooks 3 
underneath the boat.  Let’s reduce these user conflicts.  Keep 4 
it in mind when you’re making these laws.  It’s your fault, not 5 
mine.  I think that -- Like I said, I think this amendment is 6 
pure segregation and that’s basically all I’ve got to say about 7 
it. 8 
 9 
MR. ADAMS:  Donnie, let me ask you something.  I don’t think 10 

that the segregation using a fathom line -- There’s a bunch of 11 
different options, but let’s say a thirty-fathom line.  It’s not 12 
necessarily to avoid conflict or confrontation. 13 
 14 
Where it comes from is there’s a big difference between 15 
commercial and recreational discard mortality.  The commercial 16 
discard is much higher and so to avoid that or to solve the 17 
waste of discard mortality, one of the other options is to lower 18 
the size limit of the snapper so you can keep the fish that you 19 
catch and you don’t have to throw them back. 20 
 21 
Now, if we lower the size limit to get rid of that waste, then 22 
the fishing where that mortality happens is in deeper water.  If 23 
we lower the size limit to take care of that waste, we have the 24 
commercial fishermen come back in the shallow water where that 25 
mortality is not happening.  It’s a question of size limits and 26 
mortality factors rather than conflict of the user interests. 27 
 28 
MR. WATERS:  It’s your decision.  I think that they ought to 29 

lower the size limit in both user groups and let them come up 30 
with the way for them to make the best money with their 31 
percentage of fish and the commercial fishermen should support 32 
what they want to do, whether they want to come up with a quota 33 
management system or they want to fish three days out of the 34 
week and fish all year.   35 
 36 
I’m for them to make all the money they can make with what they 37 
face, but to push me outside of 90 percent of my traditional 38 
fishing grounds is unfair, to stick me in thirty fathoms.  I’m 39 
going to fight it from day one.  I think it’s nothing short of 40 
an affirmative action. 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Donnie.  Are there any other 43 

questions? 44 
 45 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Donnie, if we were to push you or make you fish 46 

outside of thirty fathoms, and I want to make sure that I 47 
understand you, you’re saying that even though it’s going to 48 
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reduce the mortality, because you’re going -- Let’s say we’re 1 
going to let you keep everything you catch. 2 
 3 
You’re not going to be able to catch anything, because the red 4 
snapper aren’t there or whatever it is that you’re going to fish 5 
for for you to catch, because that’s not where your fishing 6 
grounds are and is that right?  Am I understanding you? 7 
 8 
MR. WATERS:  I traditionally fish a small percentage outside of 9 

thirty fathoms.  Say you go to a multispecies ITQ, which I’m in 10 
favor of.  I’m not going to receive a whole lot of vermilion 11 
snappers and now you’re going to put me outside of thirty 12 
fathoms where I’m catching 70 percent vermilion snappers and I’m 13 
discarding them.  That’s more waste.  Like I said, you all have 14 
got problems to solve and go to work and solve them. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Donnie.  Mr. Krebs, you’re up 17 

and, Mr. Becker, you’re next. 18 
 19 
MR. KREBS:  David Krebs, Ariel Seafood, Destin, Florida.  I’m a 20 

fish dealer and a reef fish boat owner.  I’ll start out 21 
following up with Donnie on the recreational quota.  I think the 22 
first thing that this council needs to do, and they need to do 23 
it soon, is identify how you’re going to track the true 24 
recreational usage. 25 
 26 
You really don’t have a clue what the recreational are catching 27 
and they don’t either.  Nobody knows what size fish is coming in 28 
on those monkey boats and there’s not a charterboat with an ITQ 29 
that is sitting out there declaring he landed fifty pounds today 30 
and twenty pounds yesterday. 31 
 32 
We need to appoint a panel soon to come up with some 33 
recommendations for this recreational industry so they know 34 
where they’re at and really what they can do and what they can’t 35 
do, because it’s all smoke and mirrors right now.  It’s just a 36 
guess and we all know that. 37 
 38 
The second thing I would like to talk about is shrimp bycatch.  39 
I don’t believe shrimp bycatch affects the red snapper business, 40 
not in the adverse way that it’s being depicted.  I was there in 41 
1985 when the red snapper fishery collapsed for the second, 42 
third, fourth, fifth time. 43 
 44 
The collapse was a direct result of the longline fishery off of 45 
Port Aransas, Texas, the shrimp boats converting over to catch 46 
twenty-five-pound sow snappers.  We complained at the time.  47 
There was no government regulations to stop it. 48 
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 1 
Three years later, we had a disaster and there was no small 2 
fish, or what we used to call hurricane fish, coming up in the 3 
Galveston area.  It was because we had killed the breed stock.  4 
Since 9/11, we’ve done the exact same thing again, because we 5 
don’t have enforcement and you’ve got longliners operating off 6 
of Texas killing your breed stock. 7 
 8 
What the shrimp boat catch amounts for -- The shrimpers have 9 
been shrimping the same way for the last fifty years and we’ve 10 
had fish.  They are not the cause. 11 
 12 
The last thing I would like to talk about is a multispecies IFQ.  13 
It is imperative that we get another panel going, because we’ve 14 
got grouper out there and you’ve got to have a multispecies IFQ.  15 
You’ve had logbook data since 1993 to 2004 that you’re relying 16 
on for all these other species. 17 
 18 
The numbers are there.  It’s not going to take a rocket 19 
scientist to plug these numbers in and make this work.  Let’s 20 
quit killing fish.  Let’s not make a conflict, because red 21 
snapper guys are out there catching their red snapper when they 22 
want to and catching your grouper or your vermilions when they 23 
don’t want to. 24 
 25 
There’s no reason why we can’t jump into this and move forward 26 
at an accelerated pace.  We should be able to have everything 27 
implemented by 2008 easy if we’ve got snapper going in 2007 and 28 
I think that’s about it for me. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Krebs.  Are there any 31 

questions? 32 
 33 
DR. CRABTREE:  I just want to say, Mr. Krebs, that Bill Hogarth 34 

about a year-and-a-half ago asked the National Research Council 35 
to review all of the recreational data collections in the United 36 
States and we expect to get their report and recommendations on 37 
what needs to be changed or what can be improved this spring and 38 
so the panel you asked for has already been convened and is 39 
close to completing their work. 40 
 41 
MR. KREBS:  That’s great and on this trip that I was with, there 42 

was a representative from the recreational sector in Texas who 43 
after watching the quota system in New Zealand thought that it 44 
would be a wonderful plan if they would come up with some kind 45 
of a tagging system which identified a fish and whether you 46 
could keep him or bring him to the dock. 47 
 48 
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Right now, we all know fish don’t have serial numbers and so 1 
that’s one of the reasons why the commercial sector is looking 2 
for the VMS and the IFQ, so at least we can track the landing, 3 
if not the specific fish. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Krebs.  Are there any other 6 

questions?  Hearing none, we’ll move on to Mr. Becker and Mr. 7 
Mike Thierry is on deck. 8 
 9 
MR. BECKER:  Good afternoon again.  This morning, there was 10 

discussion about the buyouts of licenses and it was dealing with 11 
the commercial license and Mr. Horn asked about the 8 percent 12 
and keeping it within the commercial industry. 13 
 14 
I don’t think that is the correct way to go.  I think this is an 15 
open enterprise and if I just happened to win a million dollars 16 
and wanted to buy a boat and wanted to get into it and somebody 17 
wanted to sell it to me, why should it be kept within a select 18 
group? 19 
 20 
I feel that any quotas should be open to anybody that wants to 21 
buy them, not just keeping it within the commercial sector.  22 
Somebody could come up with a monopoly if it happened that way.  23 
Are there any questions? 24 
 25 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any questions of Mr. Becker? 26 

 27 
DR. CRABTREE:  I just wanted to point out that the only thing 28 

you would have to have to buy IFQ quota share under the 29 
amendment that the council just passed is you would have to buy 30 
a reef fish permit, which you can buy from a reef fish permit 31 
holder.  They’re fully transferable.  You could buy a reef fish 32 
permit and then you would be eligible to buy IFQ quota share.  33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Becker.  Next is Mr. Thierry 35 

and Pam Baker is next. 36 
 37 
MR. THIERRY:  I’m Mike Thierry and I think it’s a great idea to 38 

have this open podium.  I would like to talk a little bit about 39 
effort or the lack of effort in the last two years due to the 40 
storms, the hurricanes that everybody is familiar with. 41 
 42 
I think it has a major impact on the recreational fishery and 43 
I’m hoping that this council and the National Marine Fisheries 44 
will address this and look into it where we can get the right 45 
numbers. 46 
 47 
I’ve been from Grand Isle to Destin, Florida over the last two 48 
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years doing some fishing and other work and I don’t know if you 1 
all have been through there, but it is a mess.  Things have 2 
dramatically changed.  I don’t know, one of the shows, CNN or 3 
whatever, said that Katrina was the largest natural disaster to 4 
ever hit the United States and I believe it, from where we’re 5 
at. 6 
 7 
I live on Dauphin Island and we had 180 houses on the west end, 8 
which is a beach, tourist houses and rental houses and stuff, 9 
that are gone or destroyed.  There’s really not nothing going 10 
on.  You go down there at night and there’s no lights on.  It 11 
used to be a great city and a lot of stuff going on.  It’s 12 
devastated and this is going to affect the fishing. 13 
 14 
There’s a lot of boats that were lost during the storm of people 15 
I’ve talked with.  Not everybody has lost a boat and they says 16 
I’m not going to replace your boat.  With the cost of fuel, 17 
they’ve not been able to go out there and catch many fish, due 18 
to the regulations and they’re not going to replace that boat.  19 
They’re not going to do it. 20 
 21 
Like I said, motels are gone and rental houses are gone.  Condos 22 
are gone and restaurants aren’t coming back.  It’s just changed.  23 
Our whole Gulf coast has changed. 24 
 25 
Last year, and I know this is not a great big example, but it’s 26 
all I’ve got to go with so far, but this time last year we, on 27 
our walk-on boat, which is a party boat, which you go per 28 
person, we had seventy-one people signed up for the first two 29 
weeks to go fishing in March. 30 
 31 
This year we had twenty-one people signed up and probably half 32 
of those twenty-one signed up this year were workers related to 33 
the storm down there working and rebuilding that I don’t think 34 
normally would have been there. 35 
 36 
Last year, we had ten charters the first two weeks of March and 37 
this year we’ve had six.  I know that’s only two weeks of our 38 
season, which pretty much starts in March, but if that goes 39 
over, which it looks like the way our bookings are, it’s going 40 
to be way, way, way down. 41 
 42 
The price of fuel, it’s going to be a dramatic effect on it.  43 
Our marina manager, and there’s 350 boats in our marina, and he 44 
told me that when fuel got to $2.00 a gallon these guys quit 45 
fishing.  I said you mean they slowed down and he said no, they 46 
did not go.  47 
 48 
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I think that this is going to be a long-term deal.  It’s not 1 
going to be something that’s going to be patched up and fixed in 2 
two or three years.  A lot of people aren’t coming back to our 3 
coast.  It’s a mess.  Thank you all for that.  I really wish the 4 
council would address this and look into it very much. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Thierry. 7 

 8 
MS. WALKER:  Thank you, Mike, for those comments, because we’ve 9 

been struggling with what we think effort is going to be after 10 
these storms and I want to make sure that I understood what you 11 
said. 12 
 13 
Based on the number of trips compared to last year, you’re 14 
looking at a 40 to 50 percent less customers, which would equate 15 
to less effort this year? 16 
 17 
MR. THIERRY:  Correct.  Our marina is not even up and running.  18 

We had a two-hundred-odd boat dry storage and there’s not a boat 19 
in it.  It’s not up.  Them boats are gone.  A good many of them 20 
were destroyed.  Some of them actually moved out, but they’re 21 
not up and running.  Those people haven’t been fishing in two 22 
years. 23 
 24 
MR. THOMASSIE:  Thank you for your comments.  I have a question.  25 

It seems there’s a lot of concern over trying to get good data 26 
and would you -- I’ve heard this from some recreational people.  27 
Would you have any support for some type of a federal license or 28 
permit to fish recreationally in the Gulf so that you could 29 
capture the universe of people out there fishing and you could 30 
start targeting to get correct data? 31 
 32 
MR. THIERRY:  If it was done right, I don’t see any problem with 33 

it.  We’ve done it.  We’ve kept a log of every fish caught on 34 
our boat size-wise through the years and presented it to 35 
National Marine Fisheries Service. 36 
 37 
One time we weren’t catching enough fish and then we showed them 38 
the data and they said, wait a minute, you all are catching way 39 
too many fish and so it’s a catch-22 and whatever.  Yes, sir, I 40 
think I could support it. 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions?  Thank you, Mr. 43 

Thierry.  We appreciate it.  Ms. Baker and after Ms. Baker is 44 
Mr. Zales. 45 
 46 
MS. BAKER:  I’m Pam Baker with Environmental Defense.  I 47 

submitted a letter with five other people.  I think it’s in your 48 
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briefing book and I hope that you’ll read it.  I’m just going to 1 
touch on a few of the points. 2 
 3 
First, there are some regulations in Amendment 27 and 15 that I 4 
believe will harm red snapper stocks.  I think the council 5 
should reduce or eliminate the minimum size limit in the 6 
commercial and recreational red snapper fisheries and avoid 7 
using the regulation to extend seasons anymore.  8 
 9 
The snapper stock assessment confirms that regulatory discards 10 
are hindering recovery and so reducing or eliminating the limits 11 
should be a top priority. 12 
 13 
Second, the council should eliminate proposals to impose 14 
commercial gear restrictions and fishing boundaries in the 15 
commercial snapper fishery.  The council is ready to implement a 16 
new commercial snapper IFQ program that is intended to help 17 
rebuild the fishery.   18 
 19 
The gear restrictions imposed will only reduce the efficiency 20 
gains that are the centerpiece of the IFQ program and the 21 
proposal to segregate commercial and sportfishing to avoid a 22 
user conflict is unrelated to red snapper rebuilding.  It is the 23 
result of regulations that impose different size limits on the 24 
sectors and of recreational seasons.  In fact, I think a more 25 
likely outcome, rather than intensifying user conflicts, is that 26 
the IFQ will disperse people. 27 
 28 
People will no longer be bound by trip limits and seasons and 29 
will disperse.  It will also consolidate the fishery and that’s 30 
the point.  There will be fewer people fishing for red snapper.  31 
Shifting people beyond the boundary will have unintended 32 
consequences. 33 
 34 
You just implemented a vermilion closure, which occur in deeper 35 
waters.  If we move the snapper fishery out there, then we’re 36 
going to increase the bycatch and mortality of vermilion 37 
snapper. 38 
 39 
Last, on the recreational sector, I think the council should 40 
convene a special recreational fishery advisory panel to develop 41 
a long-term plan for that sector.  There are a number of things 42 
that could be looked at. 43 
 44 
One is evaluating whether terrestrial-based hunting tag or duck 45 
stamp type program that are designed to limit the harvest of 46 
scare animals and provide wide-ranging hunting or fishing 47 
opportunities can provide a model for sport fisheries.  The 48 
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group can also investigate how for-hire fishermen, like 1 
commercial fishermen, could help rebuild red snapper and improve 2 
fishing opportunities using an IFQ program. 3 
 4 
Finally, I just want to emphasize again too that moving to 5 
multispecies fishery management through an IFQ and other tools 6 
is a priority for environmental gains.  Thank you. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Ms. Baker.  Are there any 9 

questions of Ms. Baker?  Thank you.  Mr. Zales and then next 10 
will be Mr. Benny Gallaway. 11 
 12 
MR. ZALES:  I’m Bob Zales, II, Panama City Boatmen Association.  13 

Real quick, one thing in your SEDAR process, your pool of 14 
participants, Roy Williams and Wayne are both familiar with the 15 
recent problem in SEDAR-9.  Somehow you need to look at trying 16 
to expand that pool to choose from participants. 17 
 18 
Into the recreational stuff and snapper, there’s been a lot of 19 
talk about bag limits, there’s been a lot of talk about the 20 
different types of seasons and the various options that are out 21 
there.  22 
 23 
Our position is to do whatever needs to be done to maintain that 24 
minimum six-month season.  We’re at the breaking point now.  If 25 
you do anything less than six months -- Pretty much the rest of 26 
the fisheries are following the snapper season now when it comes 27 
to bookings and this industry is not going to survive. 28 
 29 
Mike Thierry touched on effort and I can tell you that as 30 
President of the National Association of Charterboat Operators 31 
the report that we’re working on that should be submitted, if it 32 
hasn’t been already, any day and I think that you’re going to 33 
see a significant reduction because of damaged and destroyed 34 
vessels. 35 
 36 
You’re going to see a significant reduction in effort because of 37 
infrastructure that is still torn up and it’s going to be years 38 
before it’s going to be put back together and so effort will not 39 
be anything like it has been in the past in the near future. 40 
 41 
We have problems with recreational data and I’m constantly 42 
amazed, and I’m not saying anything detrimental to anybody 43 
sitting at this table, but we have been -- I say we, but there’s 44 
many of us who have been advocates of trying to get the 45 
recreational data system fixed for many, many years. 46 
 47 
We’ve made a lot of suggestions and some of them have been 48 
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listened to and some of them not and the NRC thing, which 1 
hopefully the preliminary report will be out next Wednesday 2 
anyway so we’ll get to see what part of the results are, and 3 
we’ll see if they’ve taken some of our recommendations to heart. 4 
 5 
When people say that the recreational fishermen haven’t played 6 
or made suggestions, that bothers me, because we have and we’ve 7 
tried to get data.  We’ve tried to get the data system fixed and 8 
we have made improvements.  The for-hire survey is one 9 
significant improvement in that system, but there’s a long way 10 
to go. 11 
 12 
Other than that, I think that, like I said, you just need to 13 
seriously consider doing whatever needs to be done to maintain 14 
that six-month season when it comes to red snapper and other 15 
than that, are there any questions? 16 
 17 
MS. WALKER:  Bob, thank you for being here.  Can you give us an 18 

estimate on what you think effort is going to be reduced in the 19 
Florida Panhandle for the next couple of years say, recreational 20 
effort? 21 
 22 
MR. ZALES:  It’s going to be hard to say, because a lot of it is 23 

going to depend on what happens.  All indications are that we’re 24 
going to have a season as bad, if not worse, than we had last 25 
year when it comes to weather.  I would say, off the top of my 26 
head, that you’re going to be looking at a minimum of about 10 27 
percent and it could be as high as 25 percent reduction in 28 
effort because of lack of business and lack of people coming. 29 
 30 
When I mentioned earlier in earlier testimony human behavior, 31 
people go on vacations to have fun and the last couple of years 32 
planning vacations to the Panhandle and the various areas of the 33 
Gulf coast has turned out not to be very much fun for many 34 
people, because they’ve gotten plans made and reservations made 35 
and either during their vacation or just before their vacation 36 
came they were informed they couldn’t come or they had to get 37 
out. 38 
 39 
People don’t continually make plans to do that again, because it 40 
disrupts their whole vacation ethic and so in a lot of respects, 41 
that’s going to change and I suspect that that’s something that 42 
we haven’t seen yet and so it could be worse than that. 43 
 44 
MS. MORRIS:  Bob, one of the ideas that we discussed in 45 

committee yesterday came from the good folks in Texas and it was 46 
taking the six-month open season and taking thirty days of that 47 
and spreading it out in weekend only seasons before and after 48 
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the regular open season and could you comment on that? 1 
 2 
MR. ZALES:  In my opinion, that would be a total and complete 3 

nightmare.  I think it would be an enforcement nightmare.  I’m 4 
not sure it would achieve your goal, because I think a lot of 5 
your effort right now is currently on weekends. 6 
 7 
What happens with people when they plan fishing -- When we as an 8 
industry got together several years ago and proposed the six-9 
month season that we’re in now, that was done based on what the 10 
industry felt was best for the industry as a whole.  It didn’t 11 
make some people happy and it made some people real unhappy, but 12 
overall it made the majority pretty close to happy. 13 
 14 
That was based on the fact that number one, you’re in a season, 15 
weather, God plays here.  You’ve got good weather.  Number two 16 
is you’re playing with vacations, with school systems and things 17 
like that.  People plan all this. 18 
 19 
When you go and you put this in there and you say, okay, we’ll 20 
move some of this effort to the wintertime, people aren’t going 21 
to change.  They’re not going to change that, because they still 22 
have schools closing in the summertime and they’re going 23 
vacations.  The weather is not good in the winter and they’re 24 
not going to change their behavior to do that.  They will go 25 
someplace else.  I’m not sure that that will work.  I’m not sure 26 
it will accomplish your goal to do what you need to do. 27 
 28 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Bob.  I don’t know if you’re the right 29 

person to ask or not, but I’m going to ask.  We’ve got people 30 
here from all of our Gulf coastal states and this is my concern.  31 
We always are, or it seems that we have -- We always try and 32 
pick a time for our recreational industry on what is the top 33 
best time of the year and the highest tourist time and big 34 
dollar vacation time. 35 
 36 
It really peaked my interest when I heard our Texas folks come 37 
up with this weekend, to the point, in my mind, other than what 38 
our science is going to say, what it would do to the stocks is 39 
we’ve got to be able to do something for the recreational guy 40 
who buys his boat and he works five days a week, he’s not a 41 
tourist, he lives there, and wants to take his son, daughter, 42 
wife, somebody fishing, buddy, and all he’s got is Saturday or 43 
Sunday. 44 
 45 
He’s not worried about just the summertime and his vacation may 46 
not fall during that time, but we’ve got to have a time open so 47 
that he can go fishing on a Saturday or a Sunday and if he’s 48 
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lucky enough to catch that red snapper that he doesn’t have to 1 
throw it back. 2 
 3 
I’ve got to believe with all of the great minds out there in the 4 
recreational industry that they can’t come up with something 5 
that will enable that guy to do something other than what’s 6 
going on. 7 
 8 
We can’t just look at what is the highest tourist dollar, 9 
because that guy is paying for his boat and he wants to be able 10 
to keep a red snapper too, if he’s lucky enough to catch one and 11 
keep it.  I’ve just got to believe that there’s something else 12 
out there that we haven’t thought of. 13 
 14 
I just heard you say that would be a nightmare, but I’ve just 15 
got to believe somehow it could work and maybe not for the for-16 
hire sector and maybe not for the tourists, but there’s got to 17 
be a way to work it into the plan for the betterment of all of 18 
the recreational industry. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Kay really didn’t ask a question there.  She 21 

kind of made a commentary about her belief that there probably 22 
is some way to work this out. 23 
 24 
MS. WILLIAMS:  That’s a question, but give me an answer.  He’s 25 

got an answer. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Remember what we’re trying to do here is 28 

spend some time apprising us of interests or concerns that you 29 
have with something we’re doing.  We can do this back-and-forth 30 
debate at another time.  We’re a long way from a final amendment 31 
or even a public draft amendment on this item or I say a long 32 
way, maybe a couple of months. 33 
 34 
MR. ZALES:  If I could, Robin, let me at least answer -- 35 

 36 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  If you can do it briefly, please. 37 

 38 
MR. ZALES:  Several years ago we had a fantastic tool that we’ve 39 

asked for again from the Science Center.  It was what I called a 40 
computer game.  It was a floppy disk that had a scenario in it 41 
that Mike Schirripa produced that gave us a lot of knowledge on 42 
how to play with bag limits, seasons, days, all kinds of 43 
scenarios.  It was real simple on a computer. 44 
 45 
It was real nice for us as an industry and it helped some of the 46 
council people, I believe.  I really believe that it would help 47 
you all and it would help us do exactly what Kay is talking 48 
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about. 1 
 2 
You could lay out many scenarios to see exactly how it would be 3 
done and I don’t think it was that difficult to produce and 4 
Nancy has told us that she was working on it and some other 5 
people have.  I don’t know where that is, but if Dr. Crabtree 6 
could work on that, it would be a nice tool for you all as 7 
managers to have and for us as industry to look at to play with.  8 
They could help with that answer. 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I do appreciate you getting to the point. 11 

 12 
DR. CRABTREE:  I have a question.  Bob, I think all of us would 13 

agree that effort is going to be down, but we’re having a hard 14 
time figuring out how much down and how long is it going to be 15 
down. 16 
 17 
If we were to make a determination that we think effort is going 18 
to be down by 10 or 20 percent and so we’re going to factor that 19 
into our choices of management measures that are needed to keep 20 
the recreational fishery within the quota, there’s some concerns 21 
about what if effort is not down as much or what if it comes 22 
back. 23 
 24 
Would you -- I assume you’re asking us to do just that, take 25 
into account in the management measures.  If we did that though, 26 
would you be willing to accept a provision whereby if we’re 27 
wrong and there’s an overage that it comes off the next year’s 28 
quota? 29 
 30 
MR. ZALES:  I think if you could do similar to how you’re doing 31 

red snapper management currently, and have since Dr. Hogarth was 32 
in your job and he created this five year thing to where you 33 
look at an average, that if you looked at it like on a three-34 
year system I would be willing to do that. 35 
 36 
You might have one year high and you might have one year low.  37 
Under the current system, there’s no way you can do that for one 38 
year.  It’s not quick enough.  You don’t know for 2005 positive.  39 
You still don’t know what positive 2005 is today and so how 40 
could you tell me what I’m going to be able to start fishing 41 
with in 2006 when you don’t know what 2005 is? 42 
 43 
If you did that over a three-year basis and see how that kind of 44 
leveled out and played with it, I think that the industry could 45 
play with that a little bit. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Bob.  We had Benny Gallaway and 48 
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then Mike Eller is after Benny. 1 
 2 
DR. BENNY GALLAWAY:  I’m Benny Gallaway and I’m with LGL 3 

Ecological Research Associates.  I had about twenty minutes of 4 
whining and one recommendation that I had reduced to five 5 
minutes and now I need to reduce it to three minutes and so I’ll 6 
do my best. 7 
 8 
I’m a biologist that has been working with stock assessment 9 
issues since the 1995 stock assessment.  That includes the 1998, 10 
1999, and the most recent one.  My biggest issues historically 11 
have been bycatch, BRD effectiveness, shrimp fishing effort, et 12 
cetera. 13 
 14 
All of those issues were addressed in the most recent stock 15 
assessment and the scientists came to consensus regarding those 16 
particular issues.  For the first time ever, the stock 17 
assessment group addressed the issue of compensatory mortality 18 
in juvenile fish. 19 
 20 
This is an issue that we have raised in 1995.  We presented a 21 
lot of information to the council in the 1998 and stock 22 
assessments and it was not addressed.  We were, however, 23 
promised it would be addressed in this stock assessment.  It was 24 
addressed. 25 
 26 
The stock assessment group did not have time actually to model 27 
it fully, but they came to what they thought was a reasonable 28 
solution to approximate this effect.  That assessment was passed 29 
forward to the review workshop group.  The review workshop group 30 
summarily dismissed or threw that out. 31 
 32 
In essence, as the review workshop acknowledged themselves, what 33 
they did may be viewed as constituting a new assessment, which 34 
was beyond their mandate.  I wrote a letter to NMFS and NMFS 35 
responded addressing these issues fully and so I’m not going to 36 
finish them.  Look at the letters, which I’ve provided to you, 37 
which provides the issues.   38 
 39 
Because these -- In my opinion, a new assessment was indeed 40 
conducted and the issue needs to go back to the SSC for 41 
resolution.  Additionally, there has been additional information 42 
provided by Dr. Shipp and Mr. Minton which points out the idea 43 
that these same habitat limitation processes are likely 44 
operating in adult and sub-adult populations. 45 
 46 
This idea may be the unifying theory that finally makes sense 47 
out of red snapper management.  For these, and the other issues 48 



  98 

that I identified in my letter and Nancy’s response to me, I ask 1 
that you return the stock assessment to the SSC for further 2 
review.  Thank you. 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Benny.  Are there any questions 5 

of Benny? 6 
 7 
MR. THOMASSIE:  For those of us that don’t understand all the 8 

compensatory mortality and things, can you give me a brief 9 
summation of what that means to us as far as -- 10 
 11 
DR. GALLAWAY:  It says that the population is more limited by 12 

habitat than by number of recruits produced each year and that 13 
their available habitat may be filled rather rapidly and a lot 14 
of the shrimp trawl bycatch is not effective mortalities and 15 
that those essentially are fish that would have died anyway. 16 
 17 
In the adult sizes, it has to do with the limits on the total 18 
adult population size and productivity and if that can be 19 
enhanced by habitat enhancement, in both cases, juvenile and 20 
adult, we have a more certain way to increase survival of the 21 
fish and increase the stock, in my view.  I would like the SSC 22 
to review those issues and I’m quite willing to live with 23 
whatever they decide. 24 
 25 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Perret, our long-lost council member, 26 

has returned and has a question. 27 
 28 
MR. CORKY PERRET:  Dr. Gallaway, is that not true -- The 29 

chairman of the committee yesterday failed to recognize me and 30 
then he apologized and he said, I bet that was the first time 31 
you weren’t recognized, but he did let me testify.  Is that not 32 
true for all animals?  Habitat is the key.  If you don’t have 33 
the right habitat, you’re not going to have the animals. 34 
 35 
DR. GALLAWAY:  I was certainly taught that, but I got my PhD in 36 

the 1970s.  It was true then. 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Benny.  Are there any other 39 

questions?  Hearing none, Mr. Eller is next.  Captain Turbanic 40 
will be after Mike. 41 
 42 
MR. ELLER:  Since 1989 I’ve been coming here and every time I’ve 43 

come to fisheries management issues I have tried to look at the 44 
problem fair and equitable and what’s best for all of us.  I’m 45 
very lucky.  I’ve been a commercial fisherman and a recreational 46 
fisherman and I see things from both sides. 47 
 48 
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The last two days, after listening, it seems like I need to have 1 
the I’m going to fight for me and my industry attitude and to 2 
heck with everybody else.  I hate to believe that I have to be 3 
so cynical to work in this group. 4 
 5 
The polarization of the user groups helps no one, especially the 6 
fish, which is why we’re supposed to be here.  David Krebs said 7 
keep a calm head and get the work done and I would add to open 8 
your mind and your heart and don’t leave any room for bitterness 9 
or narrow-mindedness.   10 
 11 
We all recognize that it’s a historical time for the council.  12 
Red snapper and shrimp are being managed together.  It’s a good 13 
thing.  It’s about time.  I’m happy for it.  There’s a lot up in 14 
the air and there’s so many unknowns concerning effort.  How far 15 
is it down?  Is it going to stay down?  Are they going to come 16 
back?  How much are they going to come back? 17 
 18 
The shrimp industry wants us to wait at least a year before we 19 
do anything to them to cap them to see where they’re going to 20 
come back.  I wouldn’t have a problem with that if I could wait 21 
a year on my TAC to see where it’s going to be set at. 22 
 23 
If we’re going to wait a year and we’re going to cool off and 24 
let the shrimp industry figure out where they’re going to be, 25 
fine.  I went to the scoping meeting in Mobile and I heard a lot 26 
of things.  I heard some of the old party line of leave us 27 
alone, we don’t catch any red snappers. 28 
 29 
I heard some very educated shrimp fishermen.  I got two phone 30 
numbers of guys that said they think they know there’s a lot of 31 
solutions like larger mesh size, two inch or two-and-a-quarter, 32 
pull your trawl slower because it reduces fuel, it reduces wear 33 
and tear, it reduces bycatch. 34 
 35 
I heard a little bit of everything.  I heard we need to get rid 36 
of latent permits in the shrimp industry.  I read this about the 37 
Texas shrimp closure.  The management objectives of the Texas 38 
closure are to increase the yield of the brown shrimp and 39 
eliminate the waste of the resource caused by discarding 40 
underside shrimp caught during a period of the life cycle when 41 
they are growing rapidly. 42 
 43 
Wilma Anderson, Executive Director of the Texas Shrimp 44 
Association and a member of the Shrimp Advisory Panel, spoke in 45 
favor of the measure and asked the council to approve the 46 
measure.  We already close areas to shrimping to reduce bycatch.  47 
Replace that management with the management objectives of the 48 
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Texas closure to increase the yield of red snappers, eliminate 1 
the waste of the resource caused by discarding undersized red 2 
snappers caught during a period of their life cycle when they 3 
are growing rapidly. 4 
 5 
A lot of issues.  If the red snapper TAC isn’t going to be -- 6 
We’re tied to the shrimp trawl.  I hear shrimpers say they’re 7 
not catching them and I want to believe some of them.  8 
Apparently they’re in a few places and they’re real thick in 9 
those places. 10 
 11 
Maybe we can identify that.  Maybe we can get the shrimpers to 12 
tell us what they need to do to reduce bycatch mortality of the 13 
juvenile red snappers.  Thank you. 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mike.  Are there any questions of 16 

Mike?  Thank you.  Captain Turbanic is next and Bill Courson 17 
will be after that. 18 
 19 
MR. TURBANIC:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Once again, my name is 20 

Chuck Turbanic.  I’m a charterboat captain and I also sit on the 21 
Executive Committee of the Destin Charterboat Association.  On 22 
management alternatives Action 1 the council voted to consider 23 
yesterday Alternative 1 being no action, Alternative 2 setting 24 
the TAC at seven million pounds, and Alternative 4 setting the 25 
TAC at five million pounds. 26 
 27 
Mr. Councilman and council members, we’ve been in a long battle 28 
for the last few months over the commercial sector and the IFQs.  29 
One of the biggest selling points for this action is to stop the 30 
fishing derby.  I would like to take just a quick minute to run 31 
a couple of numbers by you. 32 
 33 
If you pass Alternative 2, setting the recreational side of the 34 
TAC at 3.4 million pounds and leaving us with a four fish limit 35 
per person, our fishing season would go from 180 days to 36 
approximately 120 days, my point being isn’t this starting to 37 
sound like a derby? 38 
 39 
I feel under the new proposals in the charterboat industry we’ll 40 
be more inclined to fish on days when in years passed we would 41 
not have fished due to weather circumstances, endangering the 42 
boats, endangering the crews, and more importantly, endangering 43 
the paying passengers. 44 
 45 
Another thing I would like for you to consider is a reduction in 46 
effort from the recreational sector, whether it be from higher 47 
fuel costs, whether it be from charter fees going up, whether it 48 
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be from hurricane damage. 1 
 2 
Whatever the case, I have talked with many charterboat owners 3 
and they all agree that the amount of advanced bookings for this 4 
year is down substantially.  In short, I support Action 1, 5 
Alternative 1, status quo, no change in the TAC for the 6 
recreational fishermen. 7 
 8 
Action 2, Option 2A, reducing the minimum size limit for the 9 
commercial sector to thirteen inches.  In the long run, this 10 
will save fish.  There was a couple more, but I’m out of time.  11 
Have I got a minute?  Okay. 12 
 13 
Action 2, Alternative 3, Option B.  However, I would like to see 14 
the size limit remain at sixteen inches across the Gulf for the 15 
recreational sector and finally, in regards to Action 3, I 16 
support Alternative 1, no action, maintain the existing bycatch 17 
reduction criteria at 44 percent for shrimp bycatch.  Thank you. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Captain.  Any questions? 20 

 21 
MR. THOMASSIE:  I would just like to know your reasoning behind 22 

leaving it at sixteen inches, because there seems to be a lot of 23 
issues with trying to get that closer down. 24 
 25 
MR. TURBANIC:  On the recreational sector -- Here again, I can 26 

only speak for my boat, because I know what happens on my boat.  27 
I run a lot of eight and ten-hour charters.  I fish a lot of 28 
120, 130, 140-foot water.   29 
 30 
We take the time and we put the effort into gassing these fish 31 
and turning them loose in a healthy condition and I can speak 32 
for my parties, the people that fish with me on a regular basis.  33 
They do not come to Destin, Florida and they don’t come down 34 
here to pay big money to catch the smaller fish.  That’s not 35 
what they’re looking for. 36 
 37 
DR. CRABTREE:  I appreciate your comments, but I’m curious.  Why 38 

do you support maintaining the existing BRD criterion at 44 39 
percent? 40 
 41 
MR. TURBANIC:  I could have been a little misleading.  I support 42 

reduction to 44 percent, if I was reading it correct that there 43 
was more proposals on there to reduce the bycatch level.  I 44 
think we should maintain and shoot for the highest possible 45 
bycatch reduction level that’s feasibly possible. 46 
 47 
DR. CRABTREE:  Do you support getting more BRDs into the 48 
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fishery?  The problem we have is the maintaining the criterion 1 
where it is is preventing us from getting any new BRDs into the 2 
fishery, because none of them can meet that, yet there are many 3 
BRDs out there right now that perform better than the one most 4 
people are using. 5 
 6 
MR. TURBANIC:  Absolutely.  Anything that we can do -- We should 7 

spare no expense or no effort to reduce bycatch, period, whether 8 
it be juvenile red snappers, whether it be a butterfish, whether 9 
it be a golden croaker, whatever.  We do not need to kill 10 
anything that we can save.  It’s all out there for a reason. 11 
 12 
DR. CRABTREE:  I appreciate that and I would suggest that you 13 

look at that a little more closely, because I believe by 14 
lowering the criterion we will get better BRDs into the fishery 15 
and reduce bycatch. 16 
 17 
MR. TURBANIC:  I’m sorry, but I just completely misinterpreted 18 

it. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  That’s okay.  We have a while to get all 21 

that straight.  We appreciate you reading it and trying to 22 
understand it and make comments.  Are there any other comments 23 
or questions? 24 
 25 
MS. MORRIS:  Do you use circle hooks when you target red 26 

snapper? 27 
 28 
MR. TURBANIC:  Yes, ma’am. 29 

 30 
MR. SIMPSON:  Since Julie -- I was thinking the same thing.  You 31 

fish a lot of hundred-foot fishing and is your mortality do you 32 
think higher than say 17 percent? 33 
 34 
MR. TURBANIC:  No, sir, I don’t believe that it is.  I have seen 35 

more and more -- The mortality rate obviously goes up the deeper 36 
you go and that’s what I’m saying on the shorter trips, the 37 
eight and even the ten-hour trips.  I have a lot of people that 38 
come down and charter me strictly to snapper fish. 39 
 40 
I have built a business around that and I do a lot of -- I 41 
consider 120 or 130 feet shallow water.  Where I’m seeing a big 42 
loss is when I break the 160-foot mark.  Those snappers just do 43 
not seem to -- They don’t seem to come back. 44 
 45 
MR. SIMPSON:  Last question.  Do you routinely use a double hook 46 

drop or are you a single hook drop? 47 
 48 
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MR. TURBANIC:  Single hook circle hooks. 1 

 2 
MR. FISCHER:  You seem to do well releasing your fish, but do 3 

you all have a porpoise or dolphin problem in that fishery? 4 
 5 
MR. TURBANIC:  Yes, sir, we do. 6 

 7 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Captain.  With that, we’ll have 8 

Mr. Bill Courson and then after that, Mr. David Walker. 9 
 10 
MR. BILL COURSON:  My name is Bill Courson and I’m a member of 11 

the Pensacola Recreational Fishermen’s Association and I’ve been 12 
given permission to speak for them.  In our club, we have mostly 13 
recreational fishermen.  We do have some charterboat captains in 14 
the club, but I’m not sure about commercial fishermen. 15 
 16 
We do not have any issue with commercial fishermen, but when 17 
Donnie Waters can go out and catch 15,000 pounds of red snapper 18 
and I can go out and catch four red snapper, well -- I’m not 19 
going to push the issue, because he’s a lot larger than I am. 20 
 21 
I would like to speak to the red snapper management and to the 22 
grouper management plans.  I would like to see the council do 23 
something about the shrimp trawl bycatch, if it really exists or 24 
if it doesn’t exist.  There’s a lot on both sides -- There’s a 25 
question and a lot of support. 26 
 27 
If it exists, I would like to see that the council would do 28 
something about solving the problem.  If it does exist, if they 29 
are killing 80 percent of the juvenile red snapper and the 30 
juvenile grouper, that only leaves potentially 20 percent to try 31 
to restore the fisheries of those two species. 32 
 33 
Actually, the mortality rate is really great and so I don’t 34 
believe the red snapper fishery plan is working.  It used to be 35 
it was illegal to feed a porpoise, but now we feed them every 36 
time we go fishing, but hopefully they won’t arrest us. 37 
 38 
The mortality rate is quite high.  I imagine that we probably 39 
throw back more red snapper than we keep, I know we do, and it’s 40 
really sad to be killing all that many fish and I would 41 
recommend that we reduce the size limit to fourteen inches on 42 
red snapper, increase the bag limit to six so that six smaller 43 
snapper might weigh as much as four sixteen inches.  If we 44 
increase it to six, you would have to really become a 45 
responsible recreational fisherman and not cull your catch. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Courson.  Are there any 48 
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questions of Mr. Courson? 1 
 2 
MS. MORRIS:  Mr. Courson, do you use circle hooks? 3 

 4 
MR. COURSON:  Yes. 5 

 6 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you.  Next on the list is Mr. David 7 

Walker and after Mr. Walker will be Dr. Russell Nelson. 8 
 9 
MR. WALKER:  I’m David Walker, a commercial fisherman from 10 

Alabama.  I would like speak about Amendment 27.  This thirty-11 
fathom line, I do not support any segregation lines and I hope 12 
any leaders in Alabama do not support any segregation lines. 13 
 14 
I would like to also see the reduction in the size limit for 15 
commercial as well as recreational and there’s a lot of this 16 
talk about the user conflicts.  I think you’re going to see 17 
under this IFQ program that a lot of these user conflicts are 18 
going to lessen and that’s all. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Walker. 21 

 22 
MR. PERRET:  Your suggestion on reduction of size, to what size? 23 

 24 
MR. WALKER:  Actually, no size limit for recreational or 25 

commercial. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions?  Thank you, Mr. Walker.  28 

Dr. Nelson and then Kimberly Chauvin will be next. 29 
 30 
DR. RUSSELL NELSON:  I have two points I think I’ll try to make 31 

quickly.  One is I urge the council not to at this point abandon 32 
the option of looking at bycatch quotas in the shrimp fishery as 33 
a means of reducing bycatch.  I don’t believe that you have been 34 
provided, to this point, with the kind of information you need 35 
to make a good evaluation of the potential for bycatch quotas. 36 
 37 
They’re used in other fisheries in this country.  They’re used 38 
very successfully in the Pacific.  In many respects, they’re a 39 
lot more acceptable to the industry than day at sea limitations. 40 
I would urge you to ask Dave McKinney for some of his insights 41 
into this. 42 
 43 
Simply put, we’re going to have observers available for shrimp 44 
trawls.  You have observers on a sub-sample of boats and you get 45 
an estimate of the number of shrimp taken per day or per tow or 46 
per hour.  We’ll have electronic logbooks and you’ll have VMS.  47 
You’ll get an estimate of the number of days or tows or hours 48 



  105 

fished and you use those two numbers to come up with an estimate 1 
of red snapper catch. 2 
 3 
When the target is reached, the fishery is shut down.  This 4 
system could easily evolve, as it did in the Pacific, to a 5 
transferable bycatch system where one who had the inventiveness 6 
or the willingness to fish in a manner that had less bycatch 7 
would find that he didn’t need his shares and he could put them 8 
on the market and he could sell them to other people. 9 
 10 
I think it’s a creative approach and you need to ask your staff 11 
and the National Marine Fisheries Service regional office to at 12 
least provide you with some information on how this is being 13 
implemented in other U.S. fisheries. 14 
 15 
The second point that we would like to make -- I didn’t say my 16 
name.  It’s Russell Nelson and I’m a fishery scientist of Nelson 17 
Resources Consulting, representing a client here, CCA.  I urge 18 
you to ask for an analysis of what the impacts on TAC will be if 19 
you make dramatic changes in minimum sizes. 20 
 21 
You’ve heard Roy say basically in the commercial fishery it 22 
looks like it’s not going to make much difference.  In the 23 
recreational fishery, if you don’t go down too much, maybe to 24 
thirteen inches, it won’t make too much difference. 25 
 26 
If you eliminate the size limit and the size at entry in that 27 
fishery goes down to ten or twelve inches, where it was back in 28 
the 1980s before we implemented the first management plan, it 29 
will make a difference. 30 
 31 
The Porch analysis assumed a static TAC set at this current 32 
levels and what the impacts would be on recovery time frames 33 
given changes in size.  You need to take a look before you make 34 
some decisions at what the impact would be on TAC of various 35 
minimum sizes at entry. 36 
 37 
It will increase fishing mortality if you reduce the size of 38 
entry into the fishery too much in relation to natural mortality 39 
of the younger fish and release mortality of the older fish.  40 
Thank you. 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Dr. Nelson. 43 

 44 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Russ, as you know, I was one of them that voted 45 

to ditch the bycatch quotas, because I just don’t think they’re 46 
workable.  I think it’s more government than we really want.  47 
With 2,500 shrimp boats out there, how many observers is that 48 
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going to take in the course of a year? 1 
 2 
DR. NELSON:  I don’t know how many shrimp boats we have out 3 

there, Roy, but I think if you could get a 10 percent observer 4 
coverage that you could probably get a statistically valid 5 
estimate.  Again, I just urge you to keep it in your options and 6 
ask for the information to come forward so you can see how it’s 7 
being used in other fisheries before you make up your mind. 8 
 9 
MR. WILLIAMS:  When you said that it was being used on the west 10 

coast, is that being used -- Is there 100 percent coverage?  I 11 
don’t know how you could trade out bycatch quotas unless you had 12 
100 percent coverage. 13 
 14 
DR. NELSON:  Some of the vessels in the North Pacific fishery, 15 

under the North Pacific Council off Alaska, do have 100, or as 16 
Roy said, 200 percent coverage.  Some of the vessels in the 17 
Pacific fishery off the lower west coast, in the rockfish 18 
fishery, which has bycatch quotas for the more endangered 19 
rockfish species, don’t have 100 percent coverage.  I can’t tell 20 
you.  I think they might have 20 percent or 25 percent coverage. 21 
 22 
DR. CRABTREE:  Russell, the observer coverage is a problem and 23 

we’ve never had the funding to come anywhere close to even 10 24 
percent coverage, but even if we had that, how would you get at 25 
the problem of setting the quota? 26 
 27 
We know recruitment is extremely variable from year to year and 28 
we’re looking at age zero and age one and so we could have wide 29 
swings in the numbers of red snapper that are caught each year 30 
that may not really reflect fishing mortality rates at all and 31 
how would you come at that side of the coin? 32 
 33 
DR. NELSON:  We do have estimates of recruitment year to year 34 

and the variability and I give you the same response that Bob 35 
Zales gave when you talked about tracking recreational catches.  36 
If you use a running average over a period of years, three years 37 
or five years, and if you use a running average you can come up 38 
with a target that would be moveable and would reflect the 39 
recent recruitment history. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Russell.  Hearing no other 42 

questions, we’ll move on.  Ms. Chauvin is next.  Mr. Minton has 43 
a comment. 44 
 45 
MR. MINTON:  Roy, you mentioned recruitment.  It’s still going 46 

up every year though, isn’t it? 47 
 48 
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DR. CRABTREE:  I can’t say that it’s going up every year.  The 1 

trend in red snapper recruitment has been overall up and that’s 2 
one of the reasons that the TAC reductions we are looking at 3 
aren’t as severe as they might have been and it’s also one of 4 
the reasons you see those constant F projections the TACs come 5 
up quite rapidly, is because of the recruitment estimates. 6 
 7 
I would add that in a sense they’ve addressed some of the 8 
concerns you’ve raised by using higher recruitment estimates 9 
than if you used the standard stock recruitment curve that goes 10 
all the way back in the time series, but I digress. 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Some of this discussion can be held for 13 

tomorrow.  Ms. Chauvin and then Mr. David Underhill will be 14 
next. 15 
 16 
MS. KIMBERLY CHAUVIN:  I’m Kimberly Chauvin and I’m a fourth 17 

generation commercial fisher.  On the January 26th, 2006 meeting 18 
in Larose, Louisiana with the Gulf Council we had suggested a 19 
few things. 20 
 21 
One of them was to obtain documents from Louisiana Wildlife and 22 
Fisheries on the amount of vessels filling out trip tickets in 23 
the EEZ.  To my knowledge, this was being worked on.  The second 24 
was to have a place for fishermen that had been devastated by 25 
the hurricanes to be able to register and most of them will call 26 
in or find a place to call into to be able to register. 27 
 28 
There is no website from the Gulf Council or from National 29 
Marine Fisheries.  Even on Louisiana’s side we have no way to do 30 
that, to find out how many vessels are even attempting to 31 
participate in the fishery anymore or are just out. 32 
 33 
We asked that you would curtail all actions with the shrimp 34 
fishery on this council at this time until we can figure out the 35 
numbers.  You guys are moving forward so fast that you’re not 36 
giving us a chance to even figure out what’s happening in the 37 
shrimp industry to this date. 38 
 39 
You have plans from Louisiana, but I haven’t seen anything from 40 
Mississippi or Alabama or even on the Texas side and I’m not 41 
sure if they have anything for that at this time. 42 
 43 
One of the things that we asked was to have some type of 44 
reporting system for recreational fishers.  If you’re going to 45 
direct us and we’re the fault of the red snapper going down, 46 
don’t you need to know how many recreational fishermen you have 47 
in the EEZ? 48 
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 1 
It would seem to me that they should hold some type of valid 2 
permit, just as the commercial sector does.  If you’re going to 3 
push for VMS for enforcement, then due to the closed areas you 4 
want to know if the commercial sector is in there and wouldn’t 5 
you want to know if the recreational sector is in those places 6 
also?  It seems to me if you’re going to push VMS that you had 7 
better push it across the board. 8 
 9 
Some of the things that haven’t been -- We discussed we have 10 
2,666 permits that were sold.  2004 showing landings on the 11 
offshore side was 1,783.  In 2005, 1,487.  These are showing 12 
that it’s going down even with those permits. 13 
 14 
I know we have latent permits and you’re talking about moving 15 
away from that.  Give those guys a chance that have been 16 
devastated and their homes are gone and their boats are gone to 17 
see where they’re going to stand at.  They participated in 18 
getting these permits and I think you need to let them figure 19 
out what they’re going to do.  Some may never come back and then 20 
you can do away with what you need to do with, but I think you 21 
need to give these guys a chance first. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Ms. Chauvin. 24 

 25 
DR. CRABTREE:  Thanks for being here, Ms. Chauvin.  How long 26 

before we deal with the latent permits?  One of the alternatives 27 
we had was that you had to show landings at some point over the 28 
next three years and how long should we wait to give these guys 29 
a chance to figure out what they’re going to do before we start 30 
looking at latent permits? 31 
 32 
MS. CHAUVIN:  In my estimate, how long is it going to take NMFS 33 

to get the information of how many boats are still out there, 34 
how many boats have sunk, how many are not repairable, how many 35 
are just total debris?  Where are you getting your numbers from 36 
or do you have any would be my question to say how long you 37 
wait.  How long does it take to build the house up, to build the 38 
boat back, to put it all back together?  I don’t know. 39 
 40 
DR. CRABTREE:  We do get those numbers principally from the 41 

states and I know that they have provided estimates of how many 42 
boats have been destroyed and washed up and those kinds of 43 
things, but I’m more asking -- You’re there and you know what 44 
the situation is and you know what these folks are going from 45 
and I’m asking how long do you think is a reasonable amount of 46 
time to allow them to decide whether they’re going to stay in 47 
the shrimp business or they’re going to move on to something 48 
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else. 1 
 2 
MS. CHAUVIN:  To answer that question, Louisiana needs to know 3 

how long it’s going to take to rebuild those fishing 4 
communities.  You have places that have no water, no 5 
electricity, no anything.  I can’t personally answer that for 6 
those people who don’t even have a community to go back to where 7 
they used to have their boats in. 8 
 9 
DR. CRABTREE:  That’s fair enough and I understand the tough 10 

situation everybody is in. 11 
 12 
MR. PERRET:  I have just a comment.  I apologize for being late, 13 

but I had some other activities going on.  I wish everyone in 14 
this room could see what I’ve seen today and in past flights 15 
over some of the areas that the storm hit. 16 
 17 
There are just about as many boats on land as in the water and 18 
I’m not talking just shrimp, but recreational boats and boats of 19 
every type.  Chris Nelson out of Bayou La Batre, Alabama told me 20 
today that he had eighty shrimp boats working out of his dock 21 
and he’s got ten now sporadically working. 22 
 23 
I flew to the mouth of the river in Louisiana.  There’s no 24 
electricity, there’s no ice, there’s no nothing.  There was a 25 
man that testified yesterday and he broke down crying.  I’ve 26 
never seen him before.  I took it that he was a charterboat 27 
fisherman. 28 
 29 
He said I’m a professional.  I get a few clients now and I have 30 
to apologize that I can’t take them out because I have no ice, I 31 
have no bait, and I can’t even get fuel.  We’ve got a lot of 32 
serious problems and it’s not just figuring out how many boats 33 
are going to be out there.  Roy, there is not going to be 2,500 34 
shrimp boats in the Gulf of Mexico, I can assure you that.  It 35 
will be a long, long time. 36 
 37 
MR. FISCHER:  Actually, I’m going to make a comment.  It’s not a 38 

question for Ms. Chauvin, but she probably knows exactly what 39 
I’m talking about and maybe who I’m talking about and so I have 40 
to say it tactfully. 41 
 42 
At the marina, we hired this week a dredge, a dragline crew, to 43 
come back for a second phase of work.  The reason we were able 44 
to hire them is one of the local shrimp sheds ran out of money 45 
and he can’t finish his docks.  We were able to get him and we 46 
got his pylons to come work in our marina because the shrimp 47 
shed has no more money to pay the dragline dredge company to 48 
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install them and I think that’s a lot of what we’re up against. 1 
 2 
People are willing to go.  They’re devastated with or without 3 
insurance.  The costs have escalated to where they can’t repair 4 
themselves. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Fischer, for that comment.  7 

Next will be Mr. Underhill and just to apprise everyone of where 8 
we are, we probably have about forty minutes left of cards here 9 
and we will be starting the next session with National Marine 10 
Fisheries Service at 6:30.   11 
 12 
We will try to go on through these cards and give everyone their 13 
opportunity to speak, but I’m just kind of apprising folks that 14 
if you need to get up and go out of the room to do so and we’ll 15 
continue moving on.  Next is Mr. Underhill and then Marianne 16 
Cufone will be next. 17 
 18 
MR. DAVID UNDERHILL:  My name is David Underhill and I’m the 19 

chair of the Mobile Bay Area Group of the Sierra Club.  Last 20 
night, down near the coast, I attended yet another hearing on 21 
yet another application for a liquefied natural gas terminal. 22 
 23 
These are popping up so fast all across the Gulf that it’s hard 24 
to keep track of how many there are and several of them propose 25 
to use a so-called open loop vaporizing system that relies on 26 
the warmth of the seawater to convert the LNG back to gaseous 27 
form. 28 
 29 
Even the advocates of these plants concede that every form of 30 
life in the water that passes through these plants will be 31 
killed in the process.  The volume of water is huge and it is 32 
continuous.  It continues around the clock for the life of these 33 
plants. 34 
 35 
The term that I have come across to describe this is aquacide.  36 
It is not known all the species that inhabit the Gulf.  The 37 
details of their life cycles are not known.  The complex 38 
relationships among all of them are not known.  What is known is 39 
that these plants, LNG terminals, will kill everything that 40 
passes through them, aquacide. 41 
 42 
Therefore, I recommend that you, in your deliberations about 43 
whatever species and the rules and regulations applied to them, 44 
try to take this into account, though I don’t know how you can 45 
take the inherently unknowable into account and so perhaps what 46 
you need to decide is to take a public and firm stance against 47 
all of these facilities that will use the water to reheat the 48 
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gas and kill everything in the water. 1 
 2 
MR. ADAMS:  Just as information, I believe the Gulf Council does 3 

have a policy opposing LNG already. 4 
 5 
MR. UNDERHILL:  Will you reaffirm it? 6 

 7 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Underhill, certainly if you would like, 8 

at some point in time if you contact our staff members they will 9 
give you the letters we’ve written in regards to LNG.  Next is 10 
Marianne Cufone and then Dennis O’Hern.   11 
 12 
MS. MARIANNE CUFONE:  Good afternoon, everybody.  I’m Marianne 13 

Cufone on behalf of Gulf Restoration Network.  GRN is a non-14 
profit organization of over fifty groups and individuals united 15 
to empowering people to protect and preserve the Gulf of Mexico.  16 
We have members in all five Gulf states. 17 
 18 
I’m here today to talk about Amendment 27/14.  I had a whole big 19 
speech prepared and then realized we had so many people that it 20 
would be difficult to get through the entire thing and so I’m 21 
just going to hit some highlights.  I did also prepare a letter 22 
to submit to the council and it’s fairly short and straight to 23 
the point and so I hope that you’ll all read it before tomorrow. 24 
 25 
In general, I guess I would characterize my thoughts on 27/14 as 26 
very disappointing.  I thought during the scoping process we 27 
were heading in the right direction and we had made some good 28 
progress on the two different documents, 27/14 and 28/15. 29 
 30 
After seeing the briefing book materials last week and sitting 31 
through the committee session yesterday, I think we undid a lot 32 
of the good progress that we made.  I feel like you could pull 33 
some of my testimony from years in the past and play it today 34 
and it would be just as relevant at this meeting as it was five 35 
or six years ago, because we’re falling into the same patterns 36 
that we have in the past. 37 
 38 
We just got out of a scoping process.  We had a lot of good 39 
thoughts and options in the document.  GRN felt like there were 40 
some things missing and we made comments to that effect, but in 41 
general we had a decent range of alternatives and we were pretty 42 
complimentary of that and now we don’t. 43 
 44 
Bycatch has clearly been a major issue on red snapper for a lot 45 
of years and everyone agrees to that.  The commercial industry 46 
recognizes it, the recreational industry recognizes it, the 47 
shrimp fishery recognizes it and yet yesterday the document was 48 
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just completely gutted on bycatch options. 1 
 2 
The only thing we have left is a change in the size limit and 3 
we’re again relying on things like future potential options to 4 
meet Magnuson Act and NEPA standards.  In the document, it says 5 
we’re relying on Shrimp 13 for data collection, we’re relying on 6 
Amendment 26 to do things like regulate the commercial and 7 
recreational seasons. 8 
 9 
It’s inappropriate and it’s upsetting and I think you all need 10 
to take a step back and think about what we’re trying to 11 
accomplish here.  We’re looking at ending or preventing 12 
overfishing and reducing and minimizing bycatch and I don’t 13 
think we’re doing that through this document. 14 
 15 
Dr. Crabtree put forward some examples I think it was yesterday 16 
and showed that if you pick a particular TAC you need to achieve 17 
a certain percentage of bycatch reduction and I don’t think just 18 
dropping or changing a size limit is going to achieve that such 19 
that you can pick a TAC like seven million or six million pounds 20 
and you need to be mindful of that. 21 
 22 
I guess my overall message is that I don’t think things are 23 
going in the right direction and I hope that you would all 24 
reconsider it and please do look at my letter with some more 25 
significant details. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Ms. Cufone.  Are there any 28 

questions? 29 
 30 
DR. CRABTREE:  I believe, Marianne, what I said yesterday I 31 

think was that to achieve a specific SPR target you had to 32 
achieve a certain level of bycatch reduction.  I think that’s 33 
what I said at least. 34 
 35 
MS. CUFONE:  Exactly and then there are some correlations 36 

between the TAC that you choose and the bycatch reduction that 37 
you have in hitting a particular SPR target and if we only 38 
reduce or change size limits, we’re not going to get there.  39 
We’re just not and it’s just simple math that you’ve presented 40 
and I think the council needs to make sure they understand that 41 
when they’re going forward with these actions. 42 
 43 
MS. MORRIS:  Marianne, which actions would you like to see in 44 

14/27 that you think we are on the verge of removing? 45 
 46 
MS. CUFONE:  It’s funny you should ask that.  I have a number of 47 

recommendations, actually.  Things that were excluded from the 48 
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document were number of hooks, use of circle hooks, bycatch set-1 
asides, also called quotas. 2 
 3 
We got rid of seasonal and area limitations.  All of these are 4 
viable options.  There are other things, like including federal 5 
recreational licenses, deductions of overages, and additions of 6 
surpluses on an annual basis.  These are all viable things that 7 
need to be discussed and adequately vetted through the council. 8 
 9 
I saw a lot of crossing out and discarding yesterday without a 10 
lot of talk.  I think the one that really disturbed me was the 11 
seasonal/area closures.  It was thrown out of the document 12 
because we did that in the past and we don’t want to talk about 13 
it again. 14 
 15 
It’s completely different.  Today is another day and this is a 16 
new document.  We’ve got new information and we’ve got another 17 
stock assessment that we’ve done and there is potential for 18 
these.  Are they complicated?  Sure.  Are there economic factors 19 
to consider?  Absolutely. 20 
 21 
We shouldn’t just be discarding viable options at this stage of 22 
the game.  We just got out of scoping.  I was very disappointed 23 
to hear that there were comments at some of the scoping hearings 24 
that there were throw-away unreasonable options in the document.  25 
That’s inappropriate.  The NEPA process requires that we 26 
actually objectively evaluate all of these options and not rush 27 
through the document. 28 
 29 
My heartburn is that we’re doing what we did before.  We’re on a 30 
deadline, because we need to get a total allowable catch in 31 
before next January, and we’re doing what we did with Amendment 32 
22.   33 
 34 
We’re rushing through it and we’re only putting things in there 35 
that can be accomplished quickly and easily and this was 36 
supposed to be the process where we really looked at red snapper 37 
management and where we did a comprehensive, long-term plan with 38 
new and different options and we’re not doing that. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Marianne, I think Julie had asked for 41 

concrete things and maybe you can give her those concrete 42 
suggestions at another time. 43 
 44 
MS. CUFONE:  I think I went through a bunch of them at the 45 

beginning. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  You did. 48 
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 1 
MR. PERRET:  Marianne, it is indeed another day.  We’ve had 2 

unbelievable natural disasters and I personally think we should 3 
hold off and take a look at everything before we jump into any 4 
particular management measure right now that may be totally 5 
unnecessary. 6 
 7 
MS. CUFONE:  You know, I don’t disagree with you.  In the past, 8 

Gulf Restoration Network has supported going forward with just 9 
the TAC through an interim or a framework measure and taking a 10 
step back and doing a comprehensive plan when we have the 11 
information that we need from the hurricanes. 12 
 13 
There is no doubt that there was major devastation and a change 14 
in the fisheries in the Gulf of Mexico and if we don’t have that 15 
information right now, then maybe we should wait until next year 16 
when we have it and we can do a more comprehensive plan and I 17 
think that’s fine. 18 
 19 
DR. CRABTREE:  Marianne, you would support reducing the TAC, but 20 

not putting any additional management measures in the 21 
recreational fishery in place at this time? 22 
 23 
MS. CUFONE:  If you’re just going to go forward with TAC to be 24 

in place by January and are intending to then go forward with a 25 
full plan soon thereafter or in conjunction with all the other 26 
measures that were previously in this document and also in 27 
28/15, then yes. 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Marianne.  Next is Dennis O’Hern 30 

and Mr. Wayne Werner will be next. 31 
 32 
MR. DENNIS O’HERN:  Thank you, council.  My name is Dennis 33 

O’Hern and I’m Executive Director of the Fishing Rights 34 
Alliance.  We’re a coalition of recreational and commercial 35 
fishermen.  We’re all about fairness in fisheries management.  36 
We want to protect and conserve the fisheries and the fishing. 37 
 38 
I’ve got three quick issues.  By the way, first off, I would 39 
like to compliment you all on setting this public comment period 40 
up, because in the past I think that when the public has 41 
commented on issues and you haven’t heard them directly what has 42 
been conveyed to you is great diluted, which brings me to my 43 
first issue. 44 
 45 
At MAFAC about three weeks ago in Miami, this quote was made:  46 
Now you know we get a lot of comments.  Now there were 250,000 47 
comments.  I think it was like forty real comments and 249,000 48 
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emails of all the same comment and so it wasn’t like we’re 1 
sorting through stacks of paper. 2 
 3 
That was Dr. Steve Murawski.  I believe Dr. Crabtree was there 4 
and I don’t think you were out of the room when he made the 5 
comment, but I’m not sure.  I was stunned.  This is MAFAC, the 6 
Marine Fisheries Advisory Committee.  Nobody even batted an eye. 7 
 8 
Essentially what this does is just discounts public input to the 9 
point that my constituency is highly upset by this.  Virtually 10 
everybody who has made a public comment at one of your public 11 
scoping meetings is wondering did the comment make it, did they 12 
send an email, did it mean anything. 13 
 14 
What I would like to ask the council to do to address this is to 15 
perhaps consider setting up an ad hoc committee to figure out 16 
how to actually somehow tabulate and quantify the public 17 
comments that come in. 18 
 19 
I’ll point out to you that somebody who sent it got a carbon 20 
copy of an email that might have been out there and if they 21 
agreed with that writing and they weren’t creative enough or 22 
educated enough or just not able to write their own letter, and 23 
maybe they just agreed with what they read, they still took the 24 
time to research the issue, read the letter, sign their name and 25 
address, and send it in. 26 
 27 
I was just so disturbed that it’s essentially garbage, according 28 
to at least this sector of National Marine Fisheries and that 29 
was on National Standard 1, but I get the feeling it’s all that 30 
way. 31 
 32 
The second one is fishing effort is way down in 2005.  With the 33 
red tide on the west coast of Florida, nobody is going out in 34 
less than twenty miles.  Most all winter fishing and diving has 35 
been essentially wiped out.  Nobody is taking trips. 36 
 37 
The third thing is the national fishing license.  It’s a great 38 
idea, but not until you fix the system.  My constituency will 39 
not let you put a cart before a racehorse.  If you want the 40 
racehorse and you want the fishing license, we agree.  We know 41 
there needs to be better data, but you’re not getting it until 42 
you prove to us and until we see -- Next week we’ll get the 43 
results of the NRCs study on MRFSS, but we’re not going to let 44 
you have a national fishing license until we know that the data 45 
is going to be used properly and analyzed properly. 46 
 47 
DR. CRABTREE:  I want to respond to your comments about Dr. 48 
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Murawski, because I believe what he said was that we got 250,000 1 
comments, but of those there were only I think you said forty 2 
unique individual comments. 3 
 4 
I don’t know that there’s anything wrong with that.  Clearly we 5 
got a hundred thousand or two-hundred thousand identical emailed 6 
comments and they were all tabulated.  We know how many we got 7 
and we know how many of them said this, this, and this.  I think 8 
Steve’s point just was we did not get 250,000 unique individual 9 
responses to it.  I just want to make that point for the record. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Let’s not argue the point.  I think all he 12 

was doing is characterizing what you had said, which was there 13 
was only forty different specific things mentioned.  You quoted 14 
the number and so there’s really no debate here about that.  Do 15 
you have a new point about that? 16 
 17 
MR. O’HERN:  No, just that it was a flippant, tongue-in-cheek 18 

comment that would need everybody to hear it to believe that it 19 
was just a -- It was like, well, we had forty and then a quarter 20 
of a million that were all the same thing and so just as a 21 
constituent, I have a big problem with it and anybody who was 22 
there would have had the same thing. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Hopefully that doesn’t necessarily reflect 25 

on the Gulf Council and we wouldn’t be going through sessions 26 
like this if we felt your comments were such and I don’t even 27 
think it reflects on National Marine Fisheries Service, which is 28 
what Roy was trying to clarify. 29 
 30 
MR. THOMASSIE:  My question is as far as coming up with a 31 

comprehensive plan for measuring recreational effort and the 32 
catch and whatnot, do you have a proposal or some ideas that you 33 
all would like to put forth? 34 
 35 
There’s a lot of problems obviously with MRFSS that have been 36 
cited from all sides and the mention of federal permits or 37 
licensing allows you to get a universe to work with and do you 38 
all have some suggestions or something that you all can put down 39 
in form to guide that process to submit so that some good ideas 40 
can come forth as far as trying to find out some information and 41 
getting the right information from the right people? 42 
 43 
MR. O’HERN:  Yes, sir, Mr. Thomassie.  Thanks for that question.  44 

We actually have already submitted during the National Research 45 
Council’s MRFSS review -- We did submit our suggestions and they 46 
do include a national fishing license, but not until the data 47 
collection and analysis process is brought up to speed. 48 
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 1 
We had several suggestions and I’ve been invited to Washington 2 
next week where I believe the results will be unveiled hopefully 3 
to the public or in the very near future and so I’m anxious to 4 
see the results of that and I’m optimistic about it. 5 
 6 
MR. THOMASSIE:  I don’t know if this should be directed to you 7 

or to Dr. Crabtree.  Are we going to be able to see that here at 8 
the council, just to get an idea of what’s happening in that 9 
area? 10 
 11 
DR. CRABTREE:  The meeting Mr. O’Hern is referring to is a 12 

meeting that all of the state marine fishery directors will be 13 
at and so a number of council members will be at the meeting and 14 
certainly whatever the NRC presents there will be a matter of 15 
public record and when the full report is ready, and I don’t 16 
know when that exactly will be, it will be widely distributed 17 
and certainly we’ll look for the council’s comments and input on 18 
the report. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  No other questions of Mr. O’Hern?  Thank 21 

you, Mr. O’Hern.  Next is Mr. Werner and then Chris Dorsett. 22 
 23 
MR. WERNER:  My name is Wayne Werner, owner of the Fishing 24 

Vessel Sea Quest.  I would like to congratulate you all on 25 
sending the IFQ forward.  As far as Vernon is concerned, I don’t 26 
think you’re going to see the opposition you saw before.  At 27 
least none of it will come out of my pocket this time. 28 
 29 
I’m sorry to see a few fellows left there, because they were 30 
talking about having a plan that addressed a lot of discards and 31 
all.  We’re talking about a thirty-fathom fishing boundary.  You 32 
know we have a lot of closures in place now.  We have vermilion 33 
closures for forty-five days and this was brought up. 34 
 35 
We’re going to kill fish for that forty-five days because you’re 36 
going to fish boats out to the vermilion grounds historically 37 
caught there.  We’re going to have grouper closures and, of 38 
course, gags and reds during the year and you’re going to have 39 
it towards the end of the year because you’re about three to 40 
five years out from a grouper IFQ, from what I can see. 41 
 42 
Let’s go ahead and kill them.  Let’s go ahead and just run this 43 
fishery the way we’ve run every one, to the ground.  Let’s keep 44 
on killing them.  I’ve been the one person, I guarantee you, 45 
that’s come up here and pointed the finger at myself when I was 46 
the problem.  This is going to be your problem, because you’re 47 
going to create a mortality on fisheries that are closed towards 48 
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the end of the year, fisheries that are closed during the year, 1 
with the vermilion and with the groupers. 2 
 3 
I’ve heard a lot of user conflicts here.  My basic thing was 4 
with that, with the waste that we’re going to have.  Going into 5 
the problem with hooks, the amount of hooks being used and all 6 
this, I think you’re going to see fishermen even on their 7 
reporting on going to go down on their hooks.  They’re not going 8 
to be in as big a hurry to catch the fish. 9 
 10 
The one thing I think needs to go forward, Mr. Perret, since you 11 
brought it up, is with storms and all -- We got extremely lucky 12 
last year.  We didn’t have a dock between Galveston, Texas and 13 
basically Mississippi.   14 
 15 
There were a load of fish last year after Hurricane Rita and we 16 
just got lucky that a lot of fishermen built docks and all that.  17 
We could have been out of business, just like a lot of other 18 
people.  We just got extremely lucky and I guess that’s my time, 19 
so I’ll stop. 20 
 21 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Wayne, for your comments.  Are 22 

there any questions?  Thank you, Wayne.  We appreciate it.  Next 23 
is Mr. Dorsett and then Mr. Smarr is on deck. 24 
 25 
MR. CHRIS DORSETT:  Mr. Chairman and council members, my name is 26 

Chris Dorsett with the Ocean Conservancy.  I’ve submitted two 27 
letters to the council, one on February 9th that’s in Tab C-28 
4(b)(1) and an additional one to the full committee on Tuesday 29 
morning, the Joint Committee of Shrimp and Reef Fish.  If folks 30 
don’t have a copy of those, I would be glad to provide them. 31 
 32 
They provide full comments.  I’ll hit the highlights in the 33 
three minutes that I have.  The analysis shows that TAC has to 34 
be lowered and that bycatch and discard mortality has to be 35 
reduced by at least 74 percent for directed and shrimp fisheries 36 
in order to achieve the maximum sustainable yield range that the 37 
council has. 38 
 39 
The Joint Reef Fish and Shrimp Committee considered but rejected 40 
all but one bycatch reduction option for the directed fishery 41 
and that’s size limits, as best I could tell from the 42 
discussion. 43 
 44 
I think you have to ask yourself, is that one going to 45 
accomplish our bycatch reduction goals.  Red snapper, we heard 46 
the estimate that it’s at 2 percent of historic abundance and we 47 
need significant reductions in mortality.   48 
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 1 
The joint committee recommended and we strongly endorse analysis 2 
within the document of the bycatch mortality ramifications of 3 
the different management options.  However, we would like to go 4 
one step further than this and this issue is absolutely critical 5 
if we have to reduce by 74 percent. 6 
 7 
We need to know what we need to reduce by and we need to make 8 
sure we’re doing that.  What we need to do is monitor landings 9 
and we need a system that’s going to monitor bycatch mortality 10 
and respond to it the same way we do with TAC.  For example, in 11 
the red grouper situation, TACs were being exceeded.  The 12 
council took some action last summer to reduce those TACs. 13 
 14 
A total mortality system which combines TAC and bycatch 15 
mortality can be a useful tool for doing this and what we need 16 
to do is establish it and we need to then monitor it and I’m 17 
looking for the council to include in this document options that 18 
are going to meet the legal requirement for a secretarial review 19 
to ensure rebuilding progress at least every two years. 20 
 21 
What you should do is look at your targets, look at your 22 
thresholds, compare the mortality in the timeframe you can, at 23 
least every two years, and make adjustments as necessary. 24 
 25 
We’ve heard a lot about the hurricanes and I have no doubt that 26 
effort is down.  However, if we’re going to continue to engage 27 
in the crystal ball management of what it’s going to be into the 28 
future, I think we’re going to be in the same place five years 29 
from now.  What we need to do is we need to have targets and 30 
thresholds and we need to compare mortality to those. 31 
 32 
My hope is that people won’t reach those limits and they’ll be 33 
able to continue to fish throughout the year.  We need some 34 
better data management tools.  People have talked about we don’t 35 
have the data to do this and we don’t have the data to do that.  36 
Look in those two documents.  Do you see anything that’s going 37 
to collect better information for what we need to do?  I 38 
strongly urge you to review my letters and add some options that 39 
are going to get to those issues.  Thank you. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Chris. 42 

 43 
MS. MORRIS:  Chris, we talked in the joint committee about the 44 

bycatch mortality being calculated into TAC somehow, that that’s 45 
what the stock assessment did, and we talked about setting an 46 
ABC that was above the TAC in the document and we talked about 47 
trying to account for what the bycatch mortality was associated 48 
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to each of the TAC options that we’re going to be analyzing. 1 
 2 
I don’t really understand how this total mortality strategy that 3 
you have knowledge of from the Pacific differs from what we’re 4 
trying to do and so if you could just explain that, I think that 5 
would be useful to us. 6 
 7 
MR. DORSETT:  The system there is more explicit.  You have an 8 

actual number of total mortality and you have mechanisms in 9 
place to monitor what the total mortality is and compare it to 10 
those thresholds. 11 
 12 
Right now -- I talked to Dr. Turner and I need to have further 13 
discussions with him.  This isn’t the most simple issue, but I 14 
think if we all put our heads together that we can work towards 15 
this kind of a system. 16 
 17 
There’s a bycatch projection made and there’s bycatch analysis 18 
done of different options, but it’s not very transparent and 19 
it’s not explicit and I need to see how we can get those numbers 20 
and use them in management, but when you’re given direction that 21 
you need to reduce bycatch mortality by at least 74 percent, 22 
does anyone know what exactly that means or how we’re going to 23 
make sure we achieve it? 24 
 25 
We’re going on projections and even I don’t have any idea and 26 
I’m researching this the best I can as to what exactly that 27 
means and how we make sure that we achieve it and what if our 28 
projections aren’t right?  What if you decided to jack up size 29 
limits really high and we had the situation we had back in 1999 30 
where there was like a 219-to-1 discard rate off of Galveston? 31 
 32 
We need to get a better system in place.  I’m committed to 33 
working with the council and the Science Center and NMFS to see 34 
what we can do with this kind of system, but I just know the way 35 
we’re going now we can and need to do better. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Chris.  Hearing no other 38 

questions, Mr. Smarr and then Mr. Sal Versaggi. 39 
 40 
MR. SMARR:  I’m Jim Smarr with the Texas Recreational Fishing 41 

Alliance.  I agree with Mr. Perret and other folks that have 42 
spoken to the damage.  The recreational fishing community feels 43 
that there should be no adjustment in TAC.  We should stay the 44 
same for two years. 45 
 46 
I have to really disagree with Bob Zales and the Florida guys.  47 
They’re saying that it would be a nightmare to do anything other 48 
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than the six-month standard fishery that we’ve looked at in the 1 
past. 2 
 3 
Our guys are going out of business over on our side because we 4 
don’t have the other fisheries to fish in and I’m very tired of 5 
saying that and we really need to have you all look at a weekend 6 
fishery in Texas and we’ve spoken to the chairman about this.  7 
He’s a Texan and we’ve spoken to our other two council members 8 
and I’ve spoken to Dr. Crabtree about it. 9 
 10 
We need that fishery.  Our coastal communities are smaller 11 
communities than Florida is blessed with.  They don’t have all 12 
the other infrastructure twenty miles inland.  We’re not 13 
overbuilt like Florida and we’re not overcapitalized.  We have 14 
to have a reason to get people in to support our restaurants, 15 
our motel/hotel, all the little support industries. 16 
 17 
We don’t have Disneyland and Orlando and everything else to get 18 
people over there.  We don’t have all the other tourist 19 
attractions and it’s been devastating to us and it’s been 20 
equally devastating that we have what we feel is the illegal 21 
commercial fishing going on in our area and we’re working on 22 
stopping that. 23 
 24 
We think we ought to leave things status quo until we get into 25 
this illegal fishing.  I don’t think we should be cramming any 26 
other regulation on the shrimping industry that’s been cut to 27 
its knees.  We think they’re probably 20 percent of what they 28 
were pre-Katrina and we think we should just go forward and live 29 
and let live until the data comes in. 30 
 31 
Texas would like its first five fish as a conservation move and 32 
as long a fishery we can get.  We feel that the savings in 33 
regulatory discards would allow for that in our deepwater 34 
fishery.  Please give us those considerations when you go 35 
forward.  Thank you. 36 
 37 
MR. PERRET:  Thank you, Mr. Smarr, for your comments.  Just a 38 

comment that I have for you and for the comments Mr. Dorsett had 39 
about well, let’s get a system and state directors have an 40 
opportunity to provide information. 41 
 42 
I said this at the last council meeting.  As of last week, the 43 
state of Mississippi, our saltwater recreational license sales 44 
have been off 41 percent.  Our creel survey information of 45 
fishing activity is off by 50 percent.  Commercial crab license 46 
sales are off 78 percent; shrimp, 86 percent; oysters, 90 47 
percent; finfish, 97 percent. 48 
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 1 
Everything is off and I suggest that probably in every state 2 
it’s off.  I don’t know as much -- I talked to a Florida 3 
representative recently, at Larry’s meeting last week, and they 4 
had seen a downward trend for the last four or five years. 5 
 6 
They had four hurricanes I guess it was the year before last and 7 
just license information at the state level is certainly going 8 
to tell you at least participants buying or not buying a 9 
license, based on historical information. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Perret.  Any other questions 12 

or any questions of Mr. Smarr?  Thank you, Mr. Smarr.  We 13 
appreciate it.  Next is Mr. Versaggi and on deck will be Mr. 14 
David Dickson. 15 
 16 
MR. SAL VERSAGGI:  Good afternoon.  My name is Sal Versaggi and 17 

I’m President of Versaggi Shrimp Corporation in Tampa, Florida.  18 
I think from what we’ve heard the last couple of days is the 19 
fact that there are just more people fishing. 20 
 21 
To put it in perspective, in Florida, the host of nearly 25 22 
percent of the nation’s recreational fishing, the number of 23 
boats registered has soared from 127,000 in 1964 to just under 24 
one million in 2004. 25 
 26 
That equates to about one boat for every sixteen people.  I 27 
think this council consists of seventeen people and you can 28 
figure one boat for every one of you folks in this room and 29 
that’s phenomenal growth. 30 
 31 
The rules limit what an individual fisherman can take, but 32 
there’s no limit on the number of recreational fishermen and so 33 
keeping this growth in mind, if you reduce the bag limit by a 34 
third, but your fishing population is growing by a third, what 35 
has happened?  Nothing.  It’s status quo. 36 
 37 
Commercial boats are required to report what catch they have and 38 
keep a detailed log on where they fish.  There’s no such 39 
reporting for the non-permitted recreational sector.  No one 40 
seems to know what the bycatch of the recreational angler is, 41 
but anecdotal information tells us that it’s at least 50 percent 42 
and that’s huge. 43 
 44 
We heard a little bit yesterday about the decline in the shrimp 45 
fishery and we’re using a base year of 2001 to 2003.  It seems 46 
like every time we address this issue we’ve got a new base year.  47 
The old base year was 1984 to 1989 and the new baseline is 48 
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another set of numbers and now we have the recent one of 2001 to 1 
2003 and we hear that effort is down from the 2001 to 2003 base 2 
year by about 51 percent and that’s huge. 3 
 4 
The bycatch, according to the SEDAR statistics and a consensus 5 
of all those folks, back in 1990 we had a bycatch of fifty-nine 6 
million fish.  I don’t know what that equates to in weight, but 7 
if you count numbers, in 2004, which is the latest one, the 8 
bycatch was nine million fish.  The shrimp sector has reduced 9 
their bycatch from fifty-nine million to nine million, which is 10 
an 84.4 percent decrease in bycatch. 11 
 12 
My time is up, but I want to just say one thing.  I do agree 13 
with what Pam Baker said and some of the others about taking the 14 
size limits off.  I think that should probably be left open and 15 
let the fisherman decide what he wants to keep and what he 16 
doesn’t want to keep.  I think you’ll have less bycatch and 17 
you’ll have a much more rapid increase in the resource.  Thank 18 
you. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Versaggi.  Are there any 21 

questions?  Thank you, Sal.  We appreciate you coming and making 22 
the comment.  Next is Mr. Dickson and Mr. Bill Tucker is on 23 
deck. 24 
 25 
MR. DAVID DICKSON:  Mr. Chairman and members of the council, my 26 

name is David Dickson.  I work on public education and outreach 27 
for the Ocean Conservancy.  Today, I would just like to address 28 
briefly some of the procedures for the acknowledgement or 29 
accounting for public comments that the council undertakes and 30 
provide you some specificity. 31 
 32 
Part of the mission of the Ocean Conservancy is to inform, 33 
educate, inspire, and empower people to speak and act on behalf 34 
of marine life and marine ecosystems and thus, we have sought to 35 
do this with the issue of overfishing of red snapper. 36 
 37 
Before I go any further, I want to thank the council staff 38 
Charlene and Steve for making a special effort to set up a 39 
special email address where you all could receive some comments 40 
and we wouldn’t overwhelm Dr. Leard’s email box. 41 
 42 
In the briefing material, there’s a document that states that 43 
you got about 6,200 similar form letters.  I have a couple of 44 
concerns with that.  The first one is I’m pretty sure those are 45 
the letters that our outreach efforts generated.  That 46 
understates the magnitude of public support by about 35 percent 47 
nationwide, according to my figures, as to what individuals 48 
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submitted. 1 
 2 
We had 9,200 people submitting and so I’m sure that there’s 3 
something that I can talk to the council staff about and work 4 
that out.  By the way, 61 percent of those 9,200 individual 5 
comments were from conservation-minded citizens in the Gulf 6 
states. 7 
 8 
My second concern is that the document in C-4(b) (3) that I was 9 
just talking about had but a single sample and referred to 10 
similar form letters that were available on a compact disk, 11 
while other form comments were included in total in the briefing 12 
materials, form comments, letters from members of GRN, the 13 
Sierra Club, and my good friends at RFA. 14 
 15 
I’m just wondering what the criteria is that the council has for 16 
equitable distribution of that information to its members and to 17 
the public and one final note on Mr. O’Hern’s concerns regarding 18 
-- I wasn’t at the MAFAC meeting, but I do know that the press 19 
reports in the Washington Post about NOAA Fisheries revisiting 20 
their National Standard 1 proposal cited the 250,000 comments 21 
opposed to the proposal as one of the reasons that they were 22 
going to revisit the issue and so these comments do matter and I 23 
do think decision makers like yourself do take them to heart.  24 
Thank you. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Dickson.  Are there any 27 

questions or comments of Mr. Dickson?  Mr. Tucker is next and 28 
then Mr. Tom Hilton. 29 
 30 
MR. BILL TUCKER:  My name is Bill Tucker.  I’m a full-time 31 

commercial reef fish fisherman and I’m also here representing 32 
the Fishermen’s Advocacy Organization, a group of commercial 33 
fishermen, and we have over 130 members. 34 
 35 
I would like to thank you for this open comment period.  I think 36 
it’s a great idea.  I would also like to thank you for 37 
organizing the Grouper IFQ Advisory Panel.  We think that’s a 38 
great way to reduce capacity in the fleet and conduct some 39 
market driven consolidation. 40 
 41 
The IFQ AP and IFQ for the grouper fishery is a good way to have 42 
some consolidation in the fishery and it’s voluntary and it’s 43 
derived within the marketplace.  Some of our members are small 44 
time, multispecies fishermen and they’re also concerned about 45 
VMS and the cost that it’s going to have on the smaller 46 
operators. 47 
 48 
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We would ask that you support any efforts to defer or help 1 
offset some of the initial costs of VMS for reef fish fishermen.  2 
There was some comment earlier on salable IFQ shares where IFQ 3 
shares might be open to anybody. 4 
 5 
We see that the IFQ in the commercial fishery is actually a 6 
consumer allocation and it’s not like a guy is catching 15,000 7 
pounds of fish to take home and feed his friends.  It goes to 8 
the marketplace and a lot of the people that eat those fish 9 
don’t fish for a living and so the idea of selling the 10 
commercial allocation to the highest bidder so that some group 11 
can take it and stockpile it takes food away from the American 12 
public who don’t fish. 13 
 14 
We don’t support -- We think that the commercial allocation 15 
should be kept for the consumer and that you can use consumer 16 
allocation and commercial allocation interchangeably and that 17 
might be a good way of looking at it. 18 
 19 
Also, on this thirty-fathom boundary on red snapper being linked 20 
with IFQs, IFQs were developed in the snapper fishery to reduce 21 
some of this bycatch.  A thirty-fathom boundary -- I fish out of 22 
the west coast of Florida and if I have to fish outside of 23 
thirty fathoms or can only have snapper when I’m outside of 24 
thirty fathoms, it’s going to create a huge bycatch and release 25 
mortality issue when I’m fishing in twenty fathoms. 26 
 27 
I think that some of the ideas that I’ve heard of you’ve closed 28 
this guy and so or I’m closed and therefore your season should 29 
be closed, I think that we might be better off trying to open 30 
the season fore everybody. 31 
 32 
If the open season is good for commercial fishermen in the first 33 
four months of the year, then perhaps it will be good for 34 
recreational fishermen as well.  I think that they’re kind of in 35 
that situation voluntarily on their own part and so I guess 36 
that’s what I’ve got to say. 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Bill.  Are there any questions of 39 

Mr. Tucker?  Thank you, Bill.  Next is Mr. Hilton and then the 40 
last card I have is Karon Radzik. 41 
 42 
MR. HILTON:  Thank you, Mr. Riechers and council.  Earlier, I 43 

hammered you all pretty good about the enforcement issue and I 44 
won’t belabor that point.  I also want to point out that 45 
everybody here, the shrimpers and the commercial guys and the 46 
recreational, they all have a right to make a living and do what 47 
they’re doing within the law. 48 
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 1 
What I’m asking for on the enforcement is simply to get a handle 2 
on what is actually being done, what is being brought in for the 3 
recreational, the commercial, and the shrimping to adhere to the 4 
existing laws.  If we do that, I think that you all would be 5 
extremely surprised to see that there would be millions of 6 
pounds of fish saved every year to stay in the water swimming 7 
and thereby relieving any need at all for any TAC reduction.  8 
That’s point number one. 9 
 10 
Point two, I believe the first five fish rule should be 11 
implemented immediately.  Ever since fisheries managers put into 12 
place the minimum size limit on the snapper, the population has 13 
gone down a slippery slope.  There’s more fish killed by 14 
regulatory discards than are going into the ice chest of both 15 
the recreational and the commercial fishermen. 16 
 17 
There should be no reason to throw fish overboard.  The 18 
recreational fishermen should keep the first five snapper that 19 
they catch.  Commercial fishermen, likewise, should not be 20 
discarding any fish.  They have a very high mortality rate, I 21 
believe it’s like 80 percent. 22 
 23 
They should catch their pounds per trip and head for the docks.  24 
This will, again, allow millions of snapper to stay in the water 25 
to reproduce that are now being killed needlessly each year. 26 
 27 
Third, initiate a proactive reefing program on the western side 28 
of the Gulf.  Offshore Texas is where the majority of the 29 
commercial fishing is happening, the majority of the shrimping, 30 
and thereby also producing most of the related bycatch.  Alabama 31 
has been extremely successful on a proactive reefing program.  32 
Even though they’ve only got forty miles of coastline, Alabama 33 
anglers now account for 43 percent of the recreational catch.  34 
That’s a phenomenal success story. 35 
 36 
I think initiating a similar reefing program where the fish will 37 
have a chance to hide from the shrimping nets would be a way to 38 
reduce the bycatch mortality on the shrimping.  Thank you. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Tom.  Are there any questions of 41 

Mr. Hilton? 42 
 43 
MS. MORRIS:  Are you familiar with a paper by Clay Porch that’s 44 

in our briefing book regarding minimum sizes in the recreational 45 
red snapper fishery? 46 
 47 
MR. HILTON:  No, I haven’t read it. 48 
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 1 
MS. MORRIS:  I’m going to give you a copy of it and I want you 2 

to look at it, because that paper has some arguments against the 3 
first four or first five fish landing and I want you to be 4 
familiar with those. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Tom.  We now have Ms. Radzik and 7 

I apologize and I think Mr. Rowell -- We didn’t have a card for 8 
you in this stack.  We had you in the other stack, but we will 9 
give you time after Ms. Radzik. 10 
 11 
MS. KARON RADZIK:  My name is Karon Radzik and I’m a native of 12 

Fort Walton Beach, Florida, now living in Pensacola, where I am 13 
a master’s student at the University of West Florida.  I am 14 
studying barotraumas in red snapper and I would just like to 15 
share with you a little bit of pilot data on just some brief 16 
studies that I did.  I don’t have anything that I’ve run 17 
statistics on, but just some very, very brief pilot data. 18 
 19 
First of all, on a trip that I went on I collected eighteen 20 
juvenile red snapper between the lengths of twelve and sixteen 21 
inches and they ranged anywhere from fifty to ninety feet 22 
capture depth.  Three snapper died immediately.  The rest of the 23 
fish, half were vented and half were not vented. 24 
 25 
They were taken back to tanks at the University of West Florida 26 
and they were observed over a period of two weeks and given time 27 
to recover and just to tell you what happened, about half of the 28 
fish never regained feeding capability. 29 
 30 
Three fish never even regained equilibrium.  Most of them took 31 
anywhere between two and seven days to even attain equilibrium 32 
after capture and it didn’t matter whether they were vented or 33 
not.  These fish had two weeks to recover in captivity.  In 34 
nature, they don’t get two weeks.  In nature, they become prey 35 
if they can’t regain equilibrium. 36 
 37 
Another kind of short study that I did was I collected about 38 
thirty juvenile snapper.  They were iced immediately.  They were 39 
captured from depths ranging anywhere from sixty to 115 feet.  40 
They showed no outward signs of barotrauma.  The classical 41 
outward signs are anal prolapse, the stomach everting through 42 
the mouth, distended eyes.  However, none of them showed that 43 
externally. 44 
 45 
They were necropsied and all internally showed some degree of 46 
swim bladder expansion.  Almost all of them showed hemorrhaging 47 
within the swim bladder.  About three-quarters of them showed 48 
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liver hemorrhaging and about half showed bleeding in the 1 
stomach. 2 
 3 
Just because we can’t see the outward signs of barotrauma does 4 
not mean that it is not present.  I see my time is running down 5 
and so I will skip ahead. 6 
 7 
I just want to address now from a personal aspect.  I’ve been a 8 
recreational fisherman, and I’m giving my age away here, for 9 
over thirty years.  Based on what I’ve seen, I’m going to 10 
address Action 2 first of all, the minimum recreational size 11 
limit.  I would like to see that either eliminated or 12 
drastically reduced. 13 
 14 
The biggest thing that I’m concerned with is the regulatory 15 
discards.  If we’re throwing back fish that we know are going to 16 
stand a high chance of either dying from injuries or becoming 17 
prey, then where is the conservation in that? 18 
 19 
Ethical fishermen will self police.  They normally will watch 20 
the culling and maybe I’ve just gotten lucky in the fishermen 21 
that I’ve fished with, but that’s the trend that I’ve seen.  22 
Actions 3 and 4, the seasons, I would like to see either the 23 
season left as is or if you must cut it short, I don’t mind 24 
beginning the season in May and keeping it through October for 25 
recreational fishermen.  That would at least give the snapper a 26 
head start on spawning. 27 
 28 
For the bag limit, please do not drop to one fish.  I feel that 29 
we would see more culling and regulatory discards that way.  30 
Either leave it as it is at four recreationally and then for 31 
gear, encourage the use of circle hooks and in short, I would 32 
like to say that whatever sector of fishing we’re talking about 33 
I think that the focus needs to be on protection of the 34 
juveniles.  Without juveniles, we will not have the spawning 35 
fish and therefore a collapse of the fishery. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Ms. Radzik.  Are there any 38 

questions?  Mr. Rowell is next and our submission time for cards 39 
is officially over and Mr. Williams, who is in the audience who 40 
we had a problem on his card as well, we’ll take one more after 41 
that.  I apologize, but I thought Mr. Rowell was the last one. 42 
 43 
MR. ROWELL:  Mike Rowell, charterboat in Orange Beach.  I do 44 

want to thank you again for having these comment periods and I 45 
know it’s been a long day.  Thank you for that.  First of all, I 46 
would like for you guys to consider once again some of the 47 
things that were brought up earlier about the two years that we 48 
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faced with all the hurricanes and it’s had a huge effect on our 1 
industry. 2 
 3 
We’ve sopped up all the gravy that we had saved up, you might 4 
say, and we need some relief.  I would love to see you guys 5 
consider giving us a year of status quo and let the dust settle 6 
and see what’s going on before you make any decisions to reduce 7 
the TAC. 8 
 9 
If we have to consider a shorter season than we have now, a six-10 
month season, we’re not going to make it.  We can’t have it and 11 
the predictions of more hurricanes, a lot of our customers are 12 
already concerned about that.  They’re considering other 13 
alternatives for their recreation and their vacations and I 14 
would really like for you to consider status quo for at least a 15 
year and let us get back on our feet. 16 
 17 
There has been a reduction in effort.  There’s no doubt about.  18 
All my records show it and everyone’s do.  You can’t fish during 19 
a hurricane and after Ivan, I had to go to Mississippi to try to 20 
finish up my year and anyway, the numbers are there on that. 21 
 22 
The other thing is as far as pushing the commercial guys out, I 23 
don’t know what the answer is, but I would like to see us maybe 24 
-- We would all use the same number of hooks, like Donnie Waters 25 
was talking about earlier, and that leads me to my number one 26 
thing that I think would help, is if we reduce all bycatch as 27 
much as possible, everyone, with no mortality rate and address 28 
everybody’s mortality rate. 29 
 30 
If you tell me that I have to reduce my mortality rate and ask 31 
me how I can do it, I’ll do it.  If that keeps me fishing, I’ll 32 
do it.  If you tell the shrimpers to do it, they’ll do it.  They 33 
know how to do it and we know how to do it.  Let these people 34 
that are in these different fisheries, commercial fisheries, 35 
whatever it is, come up with the answers, but enforce it. 36 
 37 
Make sure that the bycatch is reduced.  Mr. Crabtree, we talked 38 
earlier and somebody said give us some time and you said after 39 
we look at it if the effort is not reduced will you give the 40 
fish back.  That’s hard to ask for when BRDS supposedly have 41 
been implemented for many years and their bycatch has not been 42 
reached and we haven’t asked them to shut down their fishery 43 
completely.  That’s just one example.  I’m not downing the 44 
shrimpers, but that’s all I have to say. 45 
 46 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Rowell.  Are there any 47 

questions of Mr. Rowell? 48 
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 1 
DR. CRABTREE:  You want to reduce bycatch and would you support 2 

reducing the minimum size limit in the recreational fishery so 3 
that we don’t have to discard so many undersized fish? 4 
 5 
MR. ROWELL:  I would certainly consider that.  Yes, sir.  The 6 

only problem I have with that is it’s been pointed out to me 7 
that if we reduce our size limit then maybe more people would 8 
catch their limit of snapper and that might make us reach our 9 
TAC earlier and that might shorten our season and that would be 10 
my main concern with that. 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Rowell.  Next is Mr. Johnny 13 

Williams. 14 
 15 
MR. JOHN WILLIAMS:  Thank you.  My name is John Williams and I’m 16 

the Executive Director of the Southern Shrimp Alliance and I 17 
represent the domestic shrimp industry here.  I’ve been 18 
shrimping on the west coast of Florida for thirty-nine years.  I 19 
own four trawlers and I own a wholesale and a retail unloading 20 
facility and I concur with a lot of the comments that have been 21 
made here today. 22 
 23 
I would like to make a couple of comments and enter one thing 24 
into the record.  One of my goals when I became Executive 25 
Director was to work with the council and NOAA Fisheries to try 26 
to get a joint effort together where the shrimp industry can 27 
work with the council and NOAA Fisheries when it comes to 28 
regulations and anything to impact the industry. 29 
 30 
I’ve got to say you’re making it hard to do that.  I heard a 31 
gentleman say yesterday on the council that thirty or forty 32 
years ago the term “overcapitalization” in this industry came 33 
about. 34 
 35 
Well, I don’t know how we made it the last forty years if we 36 
were overcapitalized then.  I think that’s a myth that comes up 37 
when anytime a crisis comes up in another fishery, such as red 38 
snapper right now.  I think the snapper fishery is overfished 39 
and overcapitalized and once again the shrimp industry is taking 40 
the blame for it. 41 
 42 
I heard another council member say that the council ought to 43 
consider pushing the commercial red snapper fishery out to 44 
deeper water.  From what I understand, all that does is increase 45 
bycatch mortality on the red snappers, on any fish, on any 46 
bycatch.  I fail to see the logic in that. 47 
 48 
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I also heard another council member say that it’s unfair to ask 1 
recreational fishermen to fish alongside commercial fishermen 2 
and so we should push them out deeper.  I don’t see how that is 3 
a resource or a management issue. 4 
 5 
We have three problems in the shrimp industry and they just 6 
recently began.  In 2001 and 2002, the imports have wrecked this 7 
industry and our price has been in a freefall down.  In 2004 and 8 
2005, we started experiencing high fuel prices. 9 
 10 
We have survived many issues for many years, but we can’t do it 11 
now.  The number three problem we have in 2005 and 2006 are 12 
decisions being made by this council without adequate science.  13 
This council is trying to micromanage the most valuable fishing 14 
industry in the U.S. out of existence in order to keep the high 15 
level of TAC in the red snapper industry.  This is wrong. 16 
 17 
If you want to do this, you must lower the TAC and to ask for a 18 
74 percent bycatch reduction across the board in the shrimp 19 
industry and the directed snapper fishery -- We can do that in 20 
the shrimp industry, but I don’t know how you plan to do it in 21 
the recreational industry. 22 
 23 
My time is up.  I’m not through, but I do want to enter this 24 
information I just received.  I’ve had an observer on one of my 25 
boats for the last three months and I heard a gentleman say -- 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Williams, are you going to try to submit 28 

that in writing to us? 29 
 30 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Eventually yes, but it’s just one point. 31 

 32 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Is it very brief? 33 

 34 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Very.  In 124 tows, that stretches out to forty-35 

one working days over a three-month period on one of my boats we 36 
caught twenty age zero red snappers on the west coast of 37 
Florida.  I know we don’t catch that many over there, but we’re 38 
being painted with the same brush.  Thank you. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Williams.  I do thank you for 41 

wrapping it up there.  Are there any questions of Mr. Williams?  42 
With that, I want to thank all of you for your comments and on 43 
behalf of the council and myself also thank you for your 44 
patience. 45 
 46 
Everyone was respectful of everyone else’s comments and allowed 47 
us to work through this.  We had a big turnout for our first 48 
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open public comment period and that probably means that we 1 
probably need to have more of these and we do thank you for your 2 
comments.  We’re going to stand in recess and we will re-adjourn 3 
tomorrow morning at 8:30 with Joint Reef Fish and Shrimp 4 
Management. 5 
 6 
(Whereupon, the meeting recessed at 6:00 o’clock p.m., March 22, 7 
2006.) 8 
 9 

- - - 10 
 11 

March 23, 2006 12 
 13 

THURSDAY MORNING SESSION 14 
 15 

- - - 16 
 17 
The Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council reconvened in the 18 
Crystal Ballroom of the Radisson Admiral Semmes Hotel, Mobile, 19 
Alabama, Thursday morning, March 23, 2006, and was called to 20 
order at 8:30 o’clock a.m. by Chairman Robin Riechers. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  If we could, we would like to come back to 23 

order this morning.  Again, we want to thank everyone for their 24 
generous comments yesterday and the lively discussions and 25 
question and answer session that we had.  It was a good session 26 
and I think it should give us some information for this morning 27 
as we deliberate over Joint Reef Fish and Shrimp. 28 
 29 
Before we get started this morning, several of us have 30 
questioned Doug regarding Columbus’s wife’s progress at this 31 
point in time and I think he has an update for us and we would 32 
like for him to share that with us if he could. 33 
 34 
MR. DOUG FRUGE:  I guess most of you know by now last Friday 35 

Columbus Brown’s wife had valve replacement surgery.  I talked 36 
with him this morning and she is making very good progress.  She 37 
was released from intensive care yesterday and they do 38 
appreciate all of your thoughts and prayers and be sure to keep 39 
her in your thoughts. 40 
 41 
Columbus Brown’s wife had a heart valve replacement surgery on 42 
Friday of last week and I talked with him this morning and she’s 43 
making very good progress.  She was released from intensive care 44 
yesterday and they do appreciate all of your thoughts and 45 
prayers for her recovery.  I understand she should be returning 46 
home sometime next week and that’s the latest that I have on 47 
that. 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Certainly pass on to Columbus for all of the 2 

council members and the folks here that follow the council that 3 
our thoughts and prayers are with her and the family and so 4 
hopefully they will continue to have good news in that front. 5 
 6 
Just to kind of tell you how we’re going to proceed today, 7 
obviously we adjourned and the item left on our agenda is Joint 8 
Reef Fish and Shrimp.  Before that this morning though, we have 9 
Dave Donaldson from the Gulf States Marine Fisheries Commission 10 
that’s going to give us a brief update and review on the 11 
Fisheries Information Network and some of the things they have 12 
ongoing there and then we’ll move into that committee meeting 13 
after this presentation.  With that, I’ll turn it over to Dave. 14 
 15 
MR. DAVE DONALDSON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  As Robin 16 

mentioned, I’m going to talk a little bit about the Fisheries 17 
Information Network.  I periodically give an update to this 18 
group about the activities that we’re doing, as well as the 19 
activities we’re planning, just to give you an update on what’s 20 
going on in terms of data collection in the Gulf of Mexico. 21 
 22 
I’m going to touch on recreational data collection, trip 23 
tickets, biological sampling, a fairly new activity of at-sea 24 
sampling for headboats, as well as the data management system, 25 
and then talk about an issue that you guys requested, to start 26 
looking at data collection of HMS species in the Gulf of Mexico. 27 
 28 
On the recreational catch and effort, for last year we collected 29 
almost 53,000 interviews in Louisiana, Mississippi, Alabama, and 30 
both the east and west coast of Florida.  As in the past, we’ve 31 
exceeded quota for all modes.  It’s down somewhat from previous 32 
years because of the storms and that’s Gulf-wide. 33 
 34 
Some of the access interviews were a little less, again because 35 
of the storms, but we still managed overall to increase the 36 
total number of samples that were collected for recreational 37 
fishing. 38 
 39 
Talking about recreational fishing effort, we’re still looking 40 
at the license frame, using recreational fishing licenses as a 41 
sampling frame.  As some of you know, next week we’ll be talking 42 
about the Magnuson issue with where if you have a federal 43 
registration system and we talked a little bit about that last 44 
week at our commission meeting. 45 
 46 
We are in the process of compiling the various state licenses to 47 
looking at it for completeness.  One of the things that we need 48 
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is telephone number and although most states collect telephone 1 
number, we’re not sure how complete that is.  Even though you 2 
collect it, it doesn’t always mean that you get the information. 3 
 4 
We’re looking at that and then hopefully, possibly as soon as 5 
next year, we’ll be able to do a pilot and start implementing 6 
this to a certain extent, but I’ll keep you all posted on that. 7 
 8 
Trip tickets, I’m happy to announce that we have trip tickets in 9 
all five Gulf states, to varying degrees.  Florida, Louisiana, 10 
and Alabama are fully implemented.  Texas came online this year 11 
and is working to get all the dealers online and reporting. 12 
 13 
We have a meeting planned for later this spring to go over with 14 
Texas to get the data loaded into the system.  Mississippi does 15 
have trip tickets. Not for all fisheries, but they do collect 16 
trip ticket information, or trip level information, on oyster, 17 
bait shrimp, and finfish and are working towards the other 18 
fisheries and so we do have a pretty good coverage of commercial 19 
fishing activities in the Gulf. 20 
 21 
I guess one of the feathers in the cap about trip tickets is 22 
this electronic reporting system that was initiated by Louisiana 23 
and now has expanded to all five Gulf states.  It allows for the 24 
electronic reporting of trip tickets.  There is no paper.  They 25 
fill it out and they have a program on their PC in their shop 26 
and they send it to a contractor that provides it to the states. 27 
 28 
It’s more efficient and it’s less time consuming.  Also it 29 
provides some benefit to the dealers as well and it’s part of 30 
the reason that it has been successful. 31 
 32 
Currently, we have over 300 dealers Gulf-wide online, including 33 
dealers from Texas and Mississippi, and those dealers represent 34 
about a third of the landings in the Gulf of Mexico and so we 35 
have a significant amount of landings being reported 36 
electronically and that increases each quarter each year.  We 37 
get more and more online.  With Texas coming online -- I know 38 
they’re interested in it and that number will increase. 39 
 40 
Biological sampling, one of the big complaints about data in 41 
stock assessments is we don’t have enough information and we 42 
don’t have enough age information and so one of the big pushes 43 
at FIN was working on trying to increase the number of otoliths 44 
that were collected. 45 
 46 
For last year, we collected almost 60,000 otoliths for almost a 47 
hundred species.  That includes both the state and federal 48 
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agencies out there.  FIN is targeting on five species: red 1 
snapper, king mackerel, the flounders, and greater amberjack, 2 
both commercial and recreational sampling, and we’re working on 3 
refining the target so we may actually be able to increase or 4 
possibly double the number of species that we’re targeting. 5 
 6 
For last year, we got about 9,000 red snapper, about 4,000 7 
flounder, about 1,400 king mackerel, and about 170 greater 8 
amberjack.  With amberjack, we’re still working on protocols for 9 
determining the age and if you can use otoliths or spines.   10 
 11 
We’ve been working with Deb Murie at the University of Florida 12 
and right now we’re not actually doing any aging of those.  It’s 13 
being sent directly to her.  We have a meeting of the processors 14 
later in May that she’s going to present some findings and 15 
hopefully we’ll be able to come to some consensus on how best to 16 
age amberjack. 17 
 18 
It’s kind of ironic that a fish that big has such small otoliths 19 
and otoliths that are difficult to read, but it is the case.  As 20 
I mentioned, we are doing at sea headboat sampling.  We started 21 
in 2004 in Alabama and last year we included Florida. 22 
 23 
We are getting both catch and discard information, as well as 24 
the fate of the discard.  Once the fish is discarded, it is -- 25 
The sampler observes it to see if it immediately swims away or 26 
if it’s floating on top and so we are getting some good 27 
information. 28 
 29 
Last year the samplers in both Alabama and Florida took about 30 
330 trips that resulted in almost 7,000 interviews and so we’re 31 
getting some good information and we’re hoping to expand that to 32 
include some of the bigger boats in Louisiana and possibly Texas 33 
in the future.  Of course, it’s all contingent upon funding.   34 
 35 
The last ongoing activity that I would like to talk about is our 36 
data management system.  One of the biggest complaints before 37 
FIN was developed was we have data, but it’s very difficult to 38 
get access to it and so we’ve developed a system that has both 39 
commercial and recreational data in it. 40 
 41 
We’ve got trip tickets for the four states that are currently up 42 
and running.  As I mentioned, we’re working on getting Texas in 43 
there.  We also have historical data and commercial data.  We’ve 44 
got the recreational data, which includes Texas. 45 
 46 
I noticed this morning when I was looking over it that we 47 
actually have 2004 Texas data.  I just didn’t update the slide 48 
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and so we do have the most current data and we’re working on 1 
getting both 2005 for Texas and the MRFSS.  We have menhaden 2 
data, the biological data that I talked about. 3 
 4 
We’ve been online for close to four years now and you can get 5 
access to both confidential and non-confidential data, depending 6 
on your needs, and we have large or a detailed set of rules and 7 
forms that you need to fill out to be able to get that. 8 
 9 
Future activities, one of the requests that came last year was 10 
you all asked FIN to look at highly migratory species.  One of 11 
the biggest complaints or I guess concerns in the Gulf is that 12 
there’s a lot of yellowfin tuna and a lot of HMS species being 13 
landed, but it’s not accurately captured by the MRFSS. 14 
 15 
FIN has accepted this challenge and has looked at starting to 16 
develop some protocols.  We have draft protocols.  We’re still 17 
working on them, but for the effort we’re going to use the 18 
telephone survey similar to what’s used in the LPS and then 19 
catch, we’re looking at combination of catch cards, which is a 20 
program that’s used in North Carolina and Maryland, as well as 21 
some dockside sampling for validation. 22 
 23 
We actually have a conference call scheduled for tomorrow 24 
afternoon to talk about this.  The protocols aren’t fleshed out 25 
enough for me to go into detail other than this is what we’re 26 
looking at. 27 
 28 
There are, obviously, some issues with catch cards.  It’s 29 
essentially you have to tag the fish to be able to possess it 30 
and you need to return that information into the state agencies.  31 
There are some issues with that that we’re trying to work 32 
through, but I will keep you posted on that and hopefully we’ll 33 
have something by the end of this year and potentially, 34 
depending on, again, funding, we could potentially start 35 
implementing a pilot next year in one of the Gulf states.  I 36 
believe that’s it and I will take any questions. 37 
 38 
MR. PERRET:  Good job, Dave.  One of the issues that a lot of us 39 

had concerns with the historical data collection system was the 40 
slow turnaround.  Sometimes we’ve got to wait a couple of years 41 
to get information and we need a quicker turnaround. 42 
 43 
In some of your preliminary remarks when you’re talking about 44 
the MRFSS survey, and I think you mentioned the three north 45 
central Gulf states, you said recreational information indicates 46 
effort is down.  Have you got any hard numbers that you can give 47 
us as to how much the effort has been reduced since these 48 
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storms? 1 
 2 
MR. DONALDSON:  Not at this time, but I’ve talked with several 3 

people and we are looking into trying to come up with -- The 4 
best we can do is probably just a rough estimate.  It’s not 5 
going to be a hard number, but we can look at -- The plan is to 6 
look at an average number of trips pre-storms to what is going 7 
on now.  Part of the problem is right now we’re in a fairly low 8 
activity wave and so that may change as we get into the higher 9 
activity. 10 
 11 
MR. PERRET:  The second part of my question is the same thing 12 

with shrimp effort.  Now I understand docks have been washed 13 
out, but how quickly could you give us some sort of trend 14 
information on effort on shrimp trips? 15 
 16 
MR. DONALDSON:  Unfortunately, as you know, from trip tickets we 17 

don’t get the detailed shrimp stuff.  We’ve been trying to fund 18 
a detailed effort pilot study for the commercial fishery for the 19 
last three or four years and because funding hasn’t been 20 
available, we haven’t been able to implement it and so we don’t 21 
really have -- 22 
 23 
We could probably get some rough estimates, because we do get 24 
primary area, primary gear and we do get some basic effort 25 
information through trip tickets, but that would be very rough. 26 
 27 
DR. SHIPP:  This is a follow-up on Corky’s.  The way this 28 

process is working this year, any kind of quantitative estimates 29 
on reduction of effort in the recreational fishery could be 30 
crucial.  Is there any chance that by the June meeting you could 31 
come back and give us a least a range of the estimated effort 32 
reduction since the storms? 33 
 34 
MR. DONALDSON:  Yes, I think we could probably come up with 35 

something by then. 36 
 37 
DR. SHIPP:  Based on what we heard yesterday, I think that would 38 

be very, very important. 39 
 40 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Dave, I just wanted to compliment you for a 41 

really good presentation.  What you guys are doing here is 42 
really going to make fishery management in the coming decades a 43 
lot better than what we’ve been able to do heretofore, 44 
collecting this kind of data, all this age data and the length 45 
and the catch and effort data.  It’s just absolutely crucial and 46 
it’s going to be a lot better process because of what you’re 47 
doing here. 48 
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 1 
I’ve got two questions though.  One is as you’re expanding into 2 
highly migratory stuff, are you getting funded for that or are 3 
you robbing Peter to pay Paul? 4 
 5 
MR. DONALDSON:  Currently, we have no funding available for data 6 

collection.  We’re right now in the planning process and we 7 
would not be able to implement anything until we got additional 8 
funding. 9 
 10 
MR. WILLIAMS:  You’re just planning for it.  You’re not actually 11 

doing anything.  The second thing, you were at the meeting last 12 
night weren’t you, where they were going through the -- It 13 
occurs to me and I don’t know if you guys have thought about it, 14 
but -- When people are reporting their red snapper catches 15 
through that process, maybe there’s some way it can 16 
automatically go into the state systems as well. 17 
 18 
I hate to make them do a report, but right now they’re going to 19 
have to.  Florida is still going to want to know how many red 20 
snapper they’re catching and how many days their trip was, blah, 21 
blah, blah.  If there’s a way to capture all that in one fell 22 
swoop, it would probably be desirable. 23 
 24 
MR. DONALDSON:  We were made aware of this ITQ system.  Last 25 

week we found out about it and we had the same concerns that you 26 
do.  We don’t want to have to double report.  I talked with John 27 
Reed last night and we’re working on protocols for being able to 28 
do that.   29 
 30 
He’s going to come to our FIN committee meeting in June and make 31 
a presentation and we’re working together so we won’t have to do 32 
that, because that’s part of the whole goal of FIN, is to reduce 33 
duplication of effort and things like that. 34 
 35 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I have one question I’ll go ahead and ask.  36 

First of all, I want to thank you for recognizing the Texas 37 
recreational data collection program.  We appreciate that, Dave.  38 
Really, my second question, and we might even let you kind of go 39 
through the history of this just a little bit, but it kind of 40 
has to do with the biological sampling program. 41 
 42 
I know for a while we were in quite a backlog in regards to the 43 
collections being processed so they could actually be used and 44 
where do we kind of stand on that now?  Like I said, for some 45 
folks they may not have been aware of that backlog and just kind 46 
of briefly say what the crux of the issue was. 47 
 48 
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MR. DONALDSON:  It boils down to a difference of philosophy of 1 

how FIN used biological sampling versus how the National Marine 2 
Fisheries Service uses it.  NMFS views it as they collect it and 3 
as they need it, they process it. 4 
 5 
Part of the whole biological sampling protocols that we’ve 6 
developed, and I didn’t mention it in the slide, was we not only 7 
increased collections, but we increased processing.  Those 8 
otoliths that were collected last year are currently being 9 
processed and will be in the data management system here in the 10 
near future. 11 
 12 
It works out to be about a year lag time.  The backlog, although 13 
NMFS has made some progress in reducing that, to a certain 14 
extent, because we’ve provided some readers to do that, it’s 15 
just something inherent to the way they do it.  FIN took a 16 
different approach and we want to make sure that we not only 17 
collect, but process that as we collect it so it’s available 18 
when we need it and we don’t have to run around to get it done. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thanks, Dave.  Are there any other 21 

questions?  Thank you very much.  We appreciate you coming over 22 
and giving us that presentation this morning. 23 
 24 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Will there be a time after the Reef Fish/Shrimp 25 

meeting that we might talk -- I would like to discuss and 26 
possibly add to that Shrimp Effort Ad Hoc Panel that we’re 27 
assembling and I understand we would have to close the meeting 28 
again to do that. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think the way procedurally that would work 31 

is we would have to move to reconsider the motion that we passed 32 
and presented to the public and then if that motion passed, then 33 
we would have to close the session and then have that 34 
discussion.   35 
 36 
If we’re going to do that, I would suggest we do that near the 37 
end of the day and then we would close the session and we would 38 
have to reopen if we make changes afterwards and announce that.  39 
That’s how that would procedurally, I believe, work.  With that, 40 
let’s go ahead and start on Joint Reef Fish/Shrimp, Mr. Minton. 41 
 42 
MR. MINTON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  We’ll be going through, 43 

if you want to follow along, the options paper which is in your 44 
handouts under C-3.  You also can follow on the summary of the 45 
meeting that should have been handed out to you. 46 
 47 
With minor schedule changes, the agenda was adopted.  The 48 
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minutes of the January 10, 2006, meeting in Corpus Christi, 1 
Texas, were approved as written. 2 
 3 
In Review of Scoping Meeting Comments, Dr. Leard, Dr. Diagne, 4 
and Mr. Kennedy reviewed the comments from the scoping meetings 5 
held in late January 2006 for Reef Fish Amendment 27/Shrimp 6 
Amendment 14 and Shrimp Amendment 15.  Dr. Leard also noted that 7 
there were over 9,000 public letters, e-mails and faxes 8 
submitted as comments on these scoping documents, and these were 9 
included in Tab C, No. 4a and 4b. 10 
 11 

Under Discussion of Minimum Size Limits for Red Snapper, the 12 
committee and the SSC discussed the analyses of maintaining a 13 
four fish bag limit for red snapper with no minimum size limit.  14 
They also discussed analyses of different minimum size limits 15 
for the east and west Gulf.  The committee then discussed 16 
potential impacts and needed analyses for choices of various 17 
minimum size limits.   18 
 19 
Following discussion, the Committee recommends and I so move 20 
that the Council reorganize Alternatives 2 and 3 in Action 2 as 21 
follows:  Alternative 2, alternatives to reduce the minimum size 22 
limit for the commercial red snapper fishery: Option A, status 23 
quo, fifteen inches; Option B, reduce the size limit to thirteen 24 
inches; Option C, no minimum size limit. 25 
 26 
Under Alternative 3, alternatives to reduce the minimum size 27 
limit for the recreational red snapper fishery: Option A, status 28 
quo, sixteen inches; Option B, reduce the size limit to thirteen 29 
inches; and Option C, no minimum size limit. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Just for reference, for people trying to 32 

find that in the larger document, it’s on page 22, I believe. 33 
 34 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I have a question.  Mr. Daughdrill asked me 35 

earlier if he wanted to make a motion on page 15, since we went 36 
right to page 22 -- He was questioning about keeping the TAC at 37 
9.12 and it may be putting some other size limits.  Would he at 38 
this time now need to make the motion before we go into this 39 
committee motion if he so chose? 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We could handle it in numerous ways.  42 

Typically, we’ve tried to work through the committee actions and 43 
then look at additional motions.  Let me ask this, to make sure 44 
I understood.   45 
 46 
The reference was going to be to 9.12, but there would be 47 
additional changes as we move through the document?  Okay.  I 48 
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may not understand the question.  9.12 is the status quo in 1 
Alternative 1 and then the other minimum size limits, we do hit 2 
a section here where we have other minimum size limits and so 3 
maybe if you could break your idea up into those kinds of two 4 
issues. 5 
 6 
We’re not picking a preferred and so 9.12 is already there as an 7 
option and then those minimum size limits would also be 8 
available to us as we move through the committee report at the 9 
appropriate time we hit those.  Is that -- Okay.  With that, we 10 
have a committee motion on the board.  Is there any discussion 11 
regarding the committee motion?   12 
 13 
MS. WALKER:  I have just one question, Mr. Chairman.  I 14 

understood that Dr. Crabtree said he would have some analysis on 15 
fourteen inches and did he not -- Okay. 16 
 17 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other discussion?  Hearing no 18 
discussion, all those in favor of the motion say aye; all those 19 
opposed like sign.  The motion passes. 20 

 21 
Mr. MINTON:  It was noted that the IPT would also develop 22 

analyses for a recreational minimum size limit for red snapper 23 
of fourteen and fifteen inches.  The committee discussed 24 
maximizing yield per recruit.   By consensus, the Committee 25 
recommended that the SEFSC develop a yield per recruit analysis. 26 

 27 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion on the board.  Is 28 

there any discussion regarding the committee motion? 29 
 30 
MS. MORRIS:  Could you just articulate how this would be useful 31 

to us? 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I believe actually Ms. Walker, I think, had 34 

most of the discussion surrounding this and I’ll turn it over to 35 
Ms. Walker. 36 
 37 
MS. WALKER:  Julie, a lot of the science on the fish changed in 38 

the last stock assessment.  I believe the yield per recruit is 39 
going to also change and I think it’s something that we need to 40 
look at as we look at lowering size limits and how that will 41 
affect the yield per recruit. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Dr. Crabtree can say this better than I, but 44 

it’s basically -- The past information on yield per recruit 45 
would not necessarily lead us to lowering size limits, but 46 
release mortality and the issues surrounding that has led us to 47 
that discussion and so by updating both of those analyses, it 48 
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will allow us to hopefully make the best decision and get the 1 
information in front of us.  With that, no further discussion on 2 
the committee motion?  All those in favor of the committee 3 
motion say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The motion passes. 4 

 5 
 6 
MR. MINTON:  Review of an Options Paper for Joint Reef Fish 7 
Amendment 27/Shrimp Amendment 14, in discussion of Action 1,  8 
alternatives to set directed red snapper harvest, the committee 9 
recommends and I so move to retain Alternative 1, status quo, 10 
9.12 million pounds TAC; Alternative 2, 7.0 million pounds TAC; 11 
and Alternative 4, 5.0 million pounds TAC; and eliminate 12 
Alternative 3, 6.0 million pounds TAC; and Alternative 5, 2.0 13 
million pounds TAC.  These alternatives would continue to be 14 
packaged with bag limits of four, three, and two fish with a 15 
summer recreational season.   16 
 17 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Minton.  Mr. Daughdrill, is 18 

this a point where you want to interject some of the comments or 19 
discussion that you had?  I think this may be appropriate. 20 
 21 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  I guess my concern, one, is that under the no 22 

action, the 9.12, it still has the sixteen-inch size limit in 23 
there and I just see there needing to be an option there of the 24 
9.12 with a thirteen or a fourteen-inch size limit.  That’s my 25 
point. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Dr. Crabtree, could you help guide us in 28 

that discussion?  Under our current analysis, do we believe that 29 
we couldn’t change the minimum size limit and still achieve the 30 
9.12 and the trajectory, given what we know about release 31 
mortalities and so forth? 32 
 33 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think -- Rick, help me respond here, but I 34 

think the reason these were packaged this way is because when 35 
they put the bundles together we didn’t have an alternative to 36 
reduce the recreational minimum size limit and now that we do 37 
have those alternatives, we would look at how different 38 
combinations -- Is that right, Rick? 39 
 40 
DR. RICK LEARD:  Yes, that’s correct.  If you look at Table X2 41 

on page 20, we did that analysis of the different TACs and 42 
different bag limits for the sixteen-inch minimum size limit.  43 
Now, with the motion that you passed for a thirteen-inch minimum 44 
size limit, no minimum size limit, and I believe it was status 45 
quo, what we would do is create tables just like this for each 46 
one of those sizes. 47 
 48 
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DR. CRABTREE:  Rick, would you then go in, do you think, on 1 

these TAC alternatives and have sub-alternatives with the 2 
sixteen-inch size limit and the thirteen-inch size limit or 3 
something like that? 4 
 5 
DR. LEARD:  Yes, that’s what I’m saying.  We would create a 6 

bundle for each one of those at each one of the different size 7 
limits with bag limits, the season, and the TAC. 8 
 9 
MR. FISCHER:  That’s sort of the direction I was going in, is 10 

that we can’t fill in the blanks of recreational season dates 11 
not knowing the size limit, because the dates are based on the 12 
harvest per size limit.  13 
 14 
I think what we have to do is insert a table per alternative and 15 
not one big master table to confuse everyone.  I think it has to 16 
be, if we’re going to talk about a seven-million-pound TAC, have 17 
a table for a seven-million-pound TAC showing different bag 18 
limits and different size limits because you cannot fill in the 19 
blanks of one until you know the other. 20 
 21 
MS. MORRIS:  The way the bundles are currently constructed, the 22 

only one that specifies a size limit is Alternative 1.  This is 23 
pulling in a different direction than Myron’s suggestion, but we 24 
could just delete the specification of the size limit in 25 
Alternative 1 and then have the size limits be addressed in 26 
Action 2 and combine them in the analysis tables, like Myron was 27 
suggesting, and that would allow these different size limits, 28 
coupled with the 9.12-million-pound TAC, to be analyzed in that 29 
way. 30 
 31 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Mine had more to do with the weekends and so I’ll 32 

let you use that train of thought and come back. 33 
 34 
MR. FISCHER:  Actually, as I stated earlier, I’m opposed to the 35 

bundling on setting TAC.  TAC is based on the ABC and how we 36 
feel we can arrive at a total allowable catch.  The bundling is 37 
what you do after you set the TAC.  Personally, I would like to 38 
see us set the TAC first and then do what Julie said, is have 39 
everything else after. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think this discussion kind of highlights 42 

some of the difficulties in the way it’s bundled at the moment.  43 
I’m not saying we can’t work ourselves out of it.  I think we 44 
can.  I think everyone -- If you’re comfortable, Bill, that your 45 
issues can be addressed later and that we have a place for that 46 
-- I think everyone seems to be saying that it will be addressed 47 
as we deal with those minimum size limits as we move through the 48 
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document.  Is there any other discussion regarding the committee 1 
motion and this kind of discussion point? 2 
 3 
DR. CRABTREE:  I want to have some discussion about when we set 4 

these TACs how long is it our intent that these TACs are going 5 
to maintain?  Are we setting TACs that we’re going to hold until 6 
after the next stock assessment so that we’re setting a constant 7 
TAC for a five-year period? 8 
 9 
If that’s the intent of what we’re doing here, would we like to 10 
add another alternative in here that would, for example, set the 11 
TAC at five million pounds for two years and then allow us to 12 
increase the TAC at that point, provided we’ve come pretty close 13 
to our bycatch reduction targets and things? 14 
 15 
I think if we try and set a TAC of five million pounds or seven 16 
million pounds and hold it five straight years, we’re going to 17 
have to come in along the way and significantly tighten up on 18 
the regulations, particularly on the recreational fishery, and 19 
that’s going to be a tough thing to do. 20 
 21 
I think that if you look at the yield streams in the equal 22 
proportion 26 percent scenario, the TACs come up pretty quickly 23 
and I think if you went down to five million pounds or six 24 
million pounds for two years and if we came pretty close to our 25 
bycatch reduction targets that we could come in through a 26 
framework action after a couple of years and raise that TAC up 27 
and that would relieve us of some of the necessity of 28 
continually tightening up on these regulations. 29 
 30 
I don’t know if everybody is clear -- Ms. Morris made a motion 31 
that, I think, added in the five million TAC and I’m not sure it 32 
was clear that we’re going to set that TAC and hold it or if the 33 
intent was to set the TAC and then try to go to a strategy that 34 
allows it to come up some and I think we ought to have some 35 
discussion about that and think about do we want to add another 36 
alternative in here that does that or some clarification around 37 
those things. 38 
 39 
MR. MINTON:  Roy, similar to the question I asked you last week 40 

about we don’t have information on the current status of these 41 
fisheries, and Corky said a similar thing yesterday, this might 42 
give us an opportunity, if we were to look at a two-year 43 
interval, to come back and say things aren’t like they were. 44 
 45 
We don’t have the effort in either of the fisheries, the 46 
directed fishery or the shrimp fishery, that we base this 47 
decision on and so it might be a very good way of getting that 48 



  145 

information and then coming back and I would hope that we would 1 
at this point in time try to factor all those things in and get 2 
as much information as we can. 3 
 4 
I just don’t believe that we’re anywhere near what we were a 5 
year ago in terms of fishing effort or anything like that or are 6 
going to be, because as gasoline and diesel approaches $3.00 a 7 
gallon, there’s going to be a lot of folks that find other 8 
things to do. 9 
 10 
DR. SHIPP:  I just want to follow up on that, too.  We’ve been 11 

working on this strategy of five years at a time, but because of 12 
the incredibly unique situation we’re in right now, I guess I 13 
would agree with your strategy that we ought to do it just for a 14 
couple of years. 15 
 16 
Conceivably, if Dave Donaldson comes in and we have verification 17 
that effort is down 30 percent or 40 percent, I think it’s 18 
conceivable that we could maybe lower the TAC to seven million 19 
pounds but still leave the current regulations in place. 20 
 21 
These are options and alternatives that we’ll look at, but I 22 
think on balance we definitely should not proceed assuming that 23 
we’re going to do it for the next five years. 24 
 25 
MS. MORRIS:  I guess what I was thinking was looking at the 26 

table on page 17 of the options document, or whatever we’re 27 
calling it now, and doing what we usually do, kind of following 28 
a constant F strategy where we take a large reduction in the 29 
directed fishery TAC in the first year, but that allows it to, 30 
if we stay within the boundaries that we set regarding the 31 
bycatch reductions, it allows the TAC to increase each year. 32 
 33 
What we’ve normally done recently in our other FMPs is we’ve 34 
taken the constant F strategy and then done it in three-year 35 
steps so we have an average of the first three years and we set 36 
the TAC for a three-year period and then we take the average of 37 
the next three years and set the TAC for a three-year period. 38 
 39 
I anticipated that that was kind of the approach that we were 40 
heading in.  I never thought that we would keep a five-million-41 
pound TAC for five years.  Is that what other people were 42 
assuming? 43 
 44 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think -- Rick, help me here.  I think the way 45 

the document has been set out in the past these were setting 46 
TACs between now and the next assessment and that’s been some of 47 
my concern about that. 48 
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 1 
I tend to agree with some of what Vernon and Bob said, that 2 
given the uncertainty we’re faced with now that we certainly are 3 
going to want to come in and review this.  If you want to set it 4 
up where we’re setting a three-year TAC and then it’s going to 5 
increase, I don’t think there’s anything in the document along 6 
those lines and the analyses that the Center has given us have 7 
been based on you set this TAC and then you hold it and here’s 8 
what the SPR would be. 9 
 10 
A difference in this assessment from the last one though is that 11 
they’re using, I think, higher estimates of recruitment, because 12 
recent recruitment has been up and so this fishery recovers 13 
pretty quickly and that’s why when you look at these constant F 14 
yield streams you see the TACs rise very quickly and I think 15 
more quickly than they did in the last assessment. 16 
 17 
I think, depending on how much you decide you’re willing to cut 18 
in the first couple of years, there’s a good chance that if you 19 
meet your bycatch reduction targets that you could raise the TAC 20 
up a fair amount between now and the next assessment. 21 
 22 
We’re just going to have to make sure that before we do raise 23 
that TAC that we come in and we give a careful review to what 24 
really has happened in the shrimp fishery, which we should know 25 
a couple of years from now, and what has the recreational effort 26 
been and have the catches been below what we’ve set the TAC at. 27 
 28 
Then we would want to look at the discard rates.  Assuming that 29 
we go forward with the minimum size reduction or elimination of 30 
the commercial fishery, what really happened and what did the 31 
IFQ actually do?  I think if we came in and reviewed all that, 32 
the potential is there, particularly if we went to five million 33 
pounds, to have a good bump in the TAC after the first couple of 34 
years. 35 
 36 
I think we all have to recognize though that if we come in and 37 
things changed in unexpected ways and we didn’t meet our bycatch 38 
reduction targets that it could even go the other way, but all 39 
the indications I see are that the likelihood is that we would 40 
be able to increase the TAC along the way and I think that kind 41 
of discussion needs to be -- We need to be clear about what 42 
we’re intending.   43 
 44 
Remember, staff has got to go back and write this thing up and 45 
bring us a public hearing document and we need to be as clear to 46 
them as we can.  I don’t know if we need to add another 47 
alternative in here or if we just need to come into the five 48 
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million pounds and make it clear what our intent is or not, but 1 
I think we ought to figure it out today. 2 
 3 
DR. LEARD:  I just want to follow up on what Roy said.  I think 4 

that what our intent through SEDAR has been is to do benchmark 5 
assessments, which we just did for red snapper, and then to come 6 
back at some point in time and do an update. 7 
 8 
Because of the importance of red snapper, I think we, at least 9 
from a staff standpoint, we would be thinking, and the SEDAR 10 
Steering Committee would have to do it, but that would be 11 
probably two to three years and we wouldn’t do another benchmark 12 
assessment for probably five to seven years or maybe longer, 13 
because of the longevity of this fish. 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’m just going to recall a little bit of the 16 

discussion when we were going towards a five-year time frame.  17 
There was a lot of discussion then about whether that was too 18 
long and whether or not we should be checking in more often, 19 
given the importance of this fishery and the changes that were 20 
ongoing. 21 
 22 
I’m going to suggest, and this is just a suggestion and then 23 
I’ll get to the others on the list, that we go ahead and vote 24 
this motion up or down and there seems like quite a bit of 25 
desire to do exactly what you’re talking about, Dr. Crabtree, 26 
which is kind of set another check-in time frame here, and I 27 
would suggest we just handle that with a different motion. 28 
 29 
It might end up being bundled into this suite of alternatives as 30 
we move forward, but for today’s purposes we would handle it as 31 
a different motion and that’s at least my suggestion. 32 
 33 
MS. WALKER:  I just wanted to show support for a constant F.  I 34 

think that the fishermen are tired of us going at them and every 35 
time we deal with a red snapper FMP we keep tightening the belt 36 
and the only way we’re going to stop that is to get to a 37 
constant F and right now might be the optimum time to do it, 38 
because of the boats that aren’t fishing and that aren’t going 39 
to be out there and the effort is going to be reduced and I 40 
support that. 41 
 42 
MR. PERRET:  Dr. Crabtree and Dr. Leard, you indicate we should 43 

know something in the next two or three years relative to 44 
effort.  I’m going to be extremely disappointed if it takes two 45 
or three years.  46 
 47 
I suspect we’re going to know about directed effort in the red 48 
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snapper fishery, as well as in the shrimp fishery, in the next 1 
six months or so.  We should have a pretty fair handle on the 2 
amount of effort in those two fisheries and I suspect it’s going 3 
to be greatly reduced. 4 
 5 
MR. ADAMS:  I have concerns that you’re talking about dropping 6 

the TAC because you don’t know what the shrimp effort is and 7 
then raising TAC after you do know what it is or what you expect 8 
it to be.  It would seem to me that instead of lowering it and 9 
then raising it that you could leave it at status quo until you 10 
do know what it is. 11 
 12 
You can’t make decisions on things that you believe will happen 13 
in the future or you expect to happen in the future until you 14 
know it. 15 
 16 
DR. CRABTREE:  Degraaf, we’re not dropping the TAC because of 17 

that.  We’re dropping the TAC because the assessment indicates 18 
in order to get increases in SPR we have to drop the TAC.  The 19 
assessment also indicates if we drop the TAC we’ll get some 20 
significant and fairly quick increases in the standing stock of 21 
red snapper, which would allow the TAC then to increase without 22 
increasing the fishing mortality rates. 23 
 24 
The amount that we can increase the TAC is dependent not as much 25 
really on shrimp trawl bycatch in the short term as it is on how 26 
successful we are in reducing bycatch in the directed fishery 27 
and then as you get out four years or so, it starts becoming 28 
sensitive to what we are able to accomplish on shrimp trawl 29 
bycatch. 30 
 31 
This assessment indicates if we go ahead and make these 32 
reductions in TAC the stock will increase rapidly and the TACs 33 
will go up and everybody comes out ahead.  There’s some short-34 
term pain and I don’t mean to minimize it.  There’s going to be 35 
a lot of pain reducing this TAC, but within a matter of about 36 
four years the TAC starts going up significantly and people are 37 
going to be better off. 38 
 39 
It’s not because of the uncertainty or anything.  It’s because 40 
the assessment indicates that the stock will grow fast and that 41 
the TAC can go up.  What we’re trying to do is recognize that 42 
we’ve got the storms and we’ve had a lot of dislocation and it’s 43 
not clear to us exactly how things are going to affect discards 44 
in the directed fishery and we’re going to need to look at all 45 
of that before we make a decision on how much the TAC goes up. 46 
 47 
DR. SHIPP:  I would just like to restate that the pain that Roy 48 
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had mentioned I think has already been paid and, again, if we’re 1 
talking about reducing TAC with the reduction in effort that 2 
Corky mentioned, it doesn’t necessarily mean that we have to 3 
tighten restrictions. 4 
 5 
Effort is a major component in that equation and if we’ve got 60 6 
percent of the fishery or 30 or 40 percent has been reduced and 7 
we kept the same regulations we have now, in effect you would 8 
reduce the TAC without any additional pain.  The pain has 9 
already been suffered by the storms. 10 
 11 
MR. MINTON:  One of the things that’s going to be critical the 12 

next year is that the programs that we have in data collection, 13 
like Dave Donaldson and Larry’s group, make sure that the people 14 
that are out there doing the trip interviews and everything else 15 
get the information so that we can measure the change, whatever 16 
it takes. 17 
 18 
We may, Larry, have to call a special meeting or something like 19 
that, but I think that’s critical in all these fisheries, that 20 
we get out there and we know.  The trip ticket system will help, 21 
for sure, in the commercial sector.  In the recreational part, 22 
we still need to really concentrate on that by each state so 23 
that we’re not looking two or three years from now and saying we 24 
really can’t measure that and we really don’t know. 25 
 26 
I’ll work with you and I know the other folks will too, but help 27 
us, Larry, if you will, to make sure that we get this thing, and 28 
Dr. Crabtree, your people too, to make sure that we get these 29 
numbers in a useable form for us as soon as possible. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’ll just add as a reminder to everyone that 32 

we asked the shrimp effort working group to go off between this 33 
meeting and the next meeting to try to bring some of that 34 
information back to us as quickly as possible.  We asked Dave 35 
this morning and we asked the Southeast Fisheries Science Center 36 
to work on some of that as well and so hopefully this discussion 37 
will be a backdrop for the new information we’re going to have 38 
in front of us at the June meeting, or at least some information 39 
in regards to where the fishery stands today. 40 
 41 
DR. CRABTREE:  I’ve talked to Dave Donaldson.  I talked to him 42 

last week at the commission meeting and then again yesterday and 43 
I’ve talked to my staff and I think we need to get everybody 44 
together. 45 
 46 
I think Bob is right, to some extent, that a lot of the pain has 47 
already occurred and I agree with you and Corky.  Effort is down 48 
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and I think we have to take that into account, because if 1 
recreational effort is down overall across the Gulf where red 2 
snapper is caught by say an average of 20 percent, then we may 3 
be a big chunk of the way to where we need to get. 4 
 5 
What we’ve got to do, as best we can between now and June and 6 
particularly between now and when we take final action on this, 7 
is we’ve got to document how we’ve come to that conclusion, as 8 
best we can, and then I think we can take that into account. 9 
 10 
I think we’ve just got to be vigilant and keep an eye on all of 11 
this, which speaks to the need to come in and review this 12 
regularly and see what’s happening.  I don’t know how fast 13 
recreational effort is going to come back.  I don’t know how 14 
fast the charter fishery is going to come back. 15 
 16 
We can all speculate about those kinds of things, but we’ve got 17 
hurricane season around the corner and there are an awful lot of 18 
things that could affect all of this, but I certainly think 19 
we’re going to have to take into account the extent to which we 20 
think recreational effort is down relative to the baseline. 21 
 22 
Remember, the baseline for the analysis is 2003 and 2004.  What 23 
we really need to look at is recreational trips post-Katrina in 24 
comparison to what we were looking at during 2003 and 2004 and 25 
then how much is it down and then how does that factor in? 26 
 27 
Remember, we’ve got Texas and lots of Texas really wasn’t 28 
affected by the storms, but probably are affected by the high 29 
fuel prices, and they catch red snapper off of Tampa now and we 30 
really haven’t had the effects of the storm like other areas 31 
have and then how does that all average out across the Gulf? 32 
 33 
I think we do have to take that into account and so hopefully by 34 
the June meeting we can have some numbers we can look at and I 35 
would ask all the states to look at their own databases and help 36 
pull together what we can to document the extent to which we 37 
think recreational effort is likely down and then we factor it 38 
in. 39 
 40 
MS. MORRIS:  I know that you would like to take up a separate 41 

motion about this constant catch, constant F, five-year stable 42 
TAC after we do this and I have an idea about that second motion 43 
when it’s the right time to talk about it. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think we’ve had a lot of discussion 46 

surrounding this motion, which in reality the motion just 47 
retains the bundles for Action 1.  It retains the bundles for 48 
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Alternative 1, status quo; Alternative 2, a seven-million-pound 1 
TAC; and Alternative 4, a five-million-pound TAC.  Are we ready 2 
to vote this motion up or down then?  All those in favor of the 3 
motion say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The motion passes.  4 

With that, could we go ahead and entertain an option here for a 5 
motion or a discussion? 6 
 7 
MS. MORRIS:  It seems like one way to approach this is in the 8 

bundles to specify that the five-million-pound alternative would 9 
be the starting point for a five-year constant F growing TAC and 10 
the seven-million-pound alternative would be the starting point 11 
for a five-year constant F adjustment of TAC and the 9.12-12 
million-pound would be a constant catch for a five-year period. 13 
 14 
Then we would have to decide whether we wanted the five-million-15 
pound and seven-million-pound to be based on an equal proportion 16 
reduction yield estimate or some estimate of reduction in shrimp 17 
effort that would equate to a bycatch percentage reduction in 18 
shrimp effort in order to figure out what the constant Fs would 19 
be in those two alternatives.  Does that seem like a workable 20 
approach? 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It seems workable and it certainly could 23 

easily enough be done during the current options.  I’m not 24 
certain if that’s hitting what Dr. Crabtree is really after or 25 
if he’s just after a motion to say we’re going to go every five 26 
years or re-look at this in five years or re-look at this in 27 
three years.  Help us out here, Dr. Crabtree. 28 
 29 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think Julie is getting at the essence of what 30 

it is.  I think what we ought to probably think about saying is 31 
that we’re going to come in after two years and we’re going to 32 
set the TAC at this level and we’re going to come in after two 33 
years and we’re going to review what has effort done, what have 34 
the catches actually been, what has happened in shrimp, what has 35 
the effort actually been, what has happened in the bycatch 36 
directed fisheries, commercial and recreational, and what 37 
effects have the changes we’ve made on bycatch there been? 38 
 39 
Then we’re going to take a framework action to make the 40 
appropriate adjustment of TAC to stay on this trajectory towards 41 
the 26 SPR that we’re trying to get to by the next assessment. 42 
 43 
If we can go through SEDAR and get an update at some point in 44 
there to help us with it, that’s fine, but we’ve got these yield 45 
streams showing that if we go to five million pounds, for 46 
example, we should be able to increase the TAC probably up to 47 
close to eight-and-a-half-million pounds if we get these 48 
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reductions in bycatch. 1 
 2 
If we get some of the reduction in bycatch and not all of it, 3 
then maybe we can increase the TAC to a lesser extent, but it’s 4 
our intent to come back in after two years and make an 5 
adjustment to TAC as appropriate to stay on this trajectory 6 
towards a 26 percent SPR that we’ve looked at and that’s kind of 7 
how I’m thinking about framing this. 8 
 9 
MR. MCLEMORE:  I think this discussion is fine, but I just want 10 

to make sure that the record is clear that we all understand 11 
that statute requires that you monitor the progress of a 12 
rebuilding plan at least every two years.  That doesn’t mean 13 
that you have to have an assessment every two years and it 14 
doesn’t mean that you can’t set some longer target for these TAC 15 
things, but you do have to sort of monitor what’s going on in 16 
the fishery.  Really, your framework in the reef fish plan is 17 
set up to look at that annually anyway. 18 
 19 
MR. MINTON:  Roy, maybe -- This is an option and we’ll be 20 

looking at this again in June and between now and June we’re 21 
going to get, hopefully, a report from the Ad Hoc Shrimp Effort.  22 
When we get that report, it might be able to tell us, just a 23 
little bit, of what’s going on and we can better view how soon 24 
we can see this and so it may be we want to hold off on setting 25 
something here and come back in June when we’ve got more 26 
information and say should it be two years, three years, four 27 
years, or five years. 28 
 29 
DR. CRABTREE:  Let’s hear what Rick -- I would be interested in 30 

what he says. 31 
 32 
DR. LEARD:  I was just thinking that whatever period that you’re 33 

talking about, whenever you want to revisit it, the Steering 34 
Committee -- We wouldn’t take any additional action to change 35 
the TAC until we did an update analysis and that would include 36 
all the things that you were saying, what bycatch has done and 37 
what other things have done. 38 
 39 
I suspect that based on this assessment, which was based on how 40 
things were pre-Katrina, I would suspect that if you did one 41 
next year that some of these trajectories and some of these 42 
under a constant F yield stream -- It would probably be 43 
different.  How different, I don’t know how much, but it 44 
probably would be different. 45 
 46 
Whenever you decided to make changes through a framework, you 47 
would do an updated assessment, if that’s in two years, three 48 
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years, or whatever. 1 
 2 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It sounds to me like, if I’m hearing Mike 3 

correctly, obviously we are looking at our progress every two 4 
years, either through an update assessment or through other 5 
means and shrimp trawl effort and check in and recreational 6 
fishing effort, what’s that doing.  Any of those things are 7 
proxies for how we’re doing and we’re mandated to review those. 8 
 9 
I’m not even certain we necessarily need a motion or an item in 10 
here.  We set a TAC and we review it every two years and we try 11 
to get back on schedule, if we’re not on schedule or if we see 12 
great differences of where we thought we were going to be versus 13 
where we are. 14 
 15 
I’m going to suggest, because we’ve had a pretty healthy 16 
discussion about this and I think we’re really all on the same 17 
page, if we don’t really think we know what our motion needs to 18 
be yet that maybe we should kind of think about this a little 19 
bit and have Rick and Roy discuss it some and come forward with 20 
a -- 21 
 22 
If you do think there needs to be something in the document that 23 
clarifies that better, maybe try to draft something up and bring 24 
it to us at the next meeting and would that be -- Is everyone 25 
comfortable with that idea at this point in time? 26 
 27 
DR. CRABTREE:  Just remember at the next meeting we are 28 

scheduled to approve this to go out to public hearing and so 29 
it’s going to have to be drafted out by the next meeting.  I 30 
think the question is does Rick have enough view of our intent.   31 
 32 
I think what we’re saying is that we’re going to come back after 33 
two years and review all this, to the extent we can, and make 34 
the appropriate adjustments based on the progress and what all 35 
has happened.  If we’re all okay with that and if Rick says I 36 
can write it up based on that understanding, then I think we’re 37 
okay. 38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Hearing our General Counsel, we don’t have a 40 

choice.  We have to come back after two years. 41 
 42 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  One other thing that needs to be 43 

addressed related to this is the SEDAR Steering Committee is 44 
going to meet in April and I just checked the schedule for red 45 
snapper in your briefing book on that. 46 
 47 
We’ll get the benchmark in 2010 in the spring, but we have not 48 
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specified at what date we want an update on that and I guess if 1 
you’re going to shift to a two-year window or a three-year 2 
window, you might want to take that into consideration when you 3 
schedule your updates. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’m certainly assuming that based on all 6 

this discussion the Center and National Marine Fisheries Service 7 
is going to be helpful in us doing that update assessment if 8 
that’s how we look at this or if we look at it in terms of some 9 
of these indices that we need to be looking at that will help 10 
provide those to us. 11 
 12 
DR. LEARD:  Just real quickly, Steve reminded me that the 13 

rebuilding plan basically just says -- We originally were 14 
looking at five-year steps and we changed that to periodically.  15 
I believe that’s what Steve said and so if you want to go two 16 
years, that’s periodically. 17 
 18 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I’m just not clear what you’re going to do here.  19 

Are you going to come back to this?  We don’t have a motion now 20 
and it’s not clear to me what we’re going to do. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’m not convinced we need a motion, but 23 

that’s just me. 24 
 25 
MS. MORRIS:  I’m going to make a motion that the analysis of 26 
Action 1 assume that TAC is being set for a two-year period, to 27 
be reviewed at the end of that two-year period. 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Ms. Morris.   30 

 31 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Is what you’re trying to do, Julie, what’s there 32 

on page 17, this constant F strategy to achieve the 26 percent 33 
SPR?  Is that -- 34 
 35 
MS. MORRIS:  I would be happy to add that to the motion. 36 
 37 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I think that’s what you and Roy were talking 38 

about. 39 
 40 
MS. MORRIS:  It’s a two-year period to be reviewed at the end of 41 
the two-year period as within a constant F strategy rebuilding 42 
towards a 26 percent SPR. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Could I get a second for that motion?   45 

 46 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Second. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Williams seconds the motion.  I think 1 

we’ve had the discussion all previous to the motion.  Are there 2 
any other points anyone would like to make?  If not, we’re going 3 
to vote this up or down.  Let me read the motion.  The motion is 4 
that the analysis of Action 1 assume that TAC be set for a two-5 
year period, to be reviewed at the end of that two-year period, 6 
as within a constant F strategy rebuilding towards a 26 percent 7 
SPR.  Is that the way we want the motion to read? 8 

 9 
MS. MORRIS:  I think we can drop the “as.” 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any further discussion? 12 

 13 
MR. HORN:  Does this 26 percent SPR indicate that that may be a 14 

goal for a rebuilding plan or are we -- Maybe while I was not 15 
around the 30 percent SPR is no longer valid and if in fact we 16 
can pick and choose any number, it was at 20 percent SPR prior 17 
to NMFS changing it to 30 and so I’m confused. 18 
 19 
DR. CRABTREE:  26 SPR is based on the new assessment I think as 20 

our status quo rebuilding target.  In Amendment 22, we 21 
established a rebuilding target that was essentially the biomass 22 
at MSY.  We didn’t really deal with SPRs in the last assessment, 23 
but that’s what we put in place in Amendment 22 and in the 24 
motions and things, alternatives that were our preferred and 25 
that were approved, we had the pounds associated with them and 26 
all that. 27 
 28 
All of that though in Amendment 22 was under a linked scenario, 29 
because everything that we were presented and all of the 30 
assessments were undone in our last round on this and were all 31 
under the linked scenario. 32 
 33 
Now with the new assessment, the linked scenario that gives you 34 
the maximum sustainable yield happens to be this 26 percent 35 
scenario and therefore, that is our status quo scenario, unless 36 
we make a change and go to some other de-linked scenario, 37 
because we’ve always been doing everything based on a linked 38 
scenario and the linked scenario that gives you the maximum 39 
sustainable yield is this one and is our target. 40 
 41 
If you want to go to any of these de-linked scenarios, that 42 
would require you to make a change, I think, to your rebuilding 43 
plan and everything else there and so that’s where the 26 plays 44 
in.  If you go to the 30 percent SPR, the yields are actually 45 
slightly lower than at the 26 percent SPR and if you go to 20 46 
percent SPR, the yields are lower than at 26 percent and so 47 
under all these linked, this is the one that maximizes the 48 
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yield. 1 
 2 
DR. SHIPP:  I appreciate the spirit of the motion, but really 3 

reflecting what Roy just said, there’s so much change and 4 
uncertainty about those SPR numbers and as it’s stated, I would 5 
have to vote against the motion.  I just think we ought to put 6 
the period after period and leave it there. 7 
 8 
MS. MORRIS:  I was having a conversation with Mr. Atran and I 9 

didn’t hear Mr. Shipp’s suggestion. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  His suggestion is that so that we don’t get 12 

into a lot of the questions regarding the SPR F26 percent there 13 
could we just basically stop the sentence after “a two-year 14 
period” and just say that we’re going to review it at that time. 15 
 16 
MS. MORRIS:  Dr. Shipp, are you concerned about a constant F 17 

rebuilding strategy? 18 
 19 
DR. SHIPP:  I think there are two phases to this motion and I 20 

think the intent of most of us is let’s just give this two years 21 
to let things sort out and then reevaluate whether we want to go 22 
with a constant F and what our SPR goals should be. 23 
 24 
I think right now adding that aspect to it kind of implies 25 
something that is really not there.  I think what we want to do 26 
is just go for two years and see where we are and then set those 27 
new goals. 28 
 29 
MS. MORRIS:  It sounds like in order to move forward with the 30 

support of the full council that we should delete everything 31 
after “two-year period” and I’m willing to do that if my 32 
seconder is willing to do that, but I do believe that we should 33 
be using a constant F rebuilding strategy towards a 26 percent 34 
SPR. 35 
 36 
MR. WILLIAMS:  The problem with that is going to be -- We have 37 

to do all the rest of that anyway, right?  Mike just said we 38 
have to review it in two years and so that goes without saying.  39 
The rest of it goes without saying and the motion doesn’t do 40 
anything in that case. 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The other stuff also goes without saying, 43 

because that’s our current amendment and our current goal and so 44 
I think you’re back to my point of I don’t think we need this at 45 
all. 46 
 47 
DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t it hurts to make it clear what our intent 48 
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is and what we’re doing and the public is going to read this 1 
document and they’re not going to go back and read the Magnuson 2 
Act and so I think it does. 3 
 4 
Now our current approved rebuilding strategy is not a constant 5 
F.  We set up in Amendment 22 a constant catch strategy to hold 6 
9.12 and then adjust the constant catch when we need to.  My 7 
read on what we’re doing right now is we’re again adjusting our 8 
constant catch down to one of these alternatives, but it’s clear 9 
that our desire here is to come back and review it after two 10 
years. 11 
 12 
At that time, I think most of us would like to make the move and 13 
transition to the constant F strategy and allow the TACs to 14 
start going up.  I’m okay with the amended motion and dropping 15 
that line off, because I think the 26 percent SPR, that is our 16 
rebuilding target. 17 
 18 
I think all of us are in agreement that at least in concept we 19 
would like to get to the constant F and I think there’s good 20 
reason to think we can do that in two years.  I think this is 21 
okay. 22 
 23 
MR. HORN:  This council in the past, when dealing with constant 24 

F strategies, when you take a tremendous hit on the front end, 25 
the public has always overwhelmingly been opposed to doing that 26 
and the council, for many, many years, has entertained this 27 
option and has always gone with a constant catch as opposed to a 28 
constant F strategy. 29 
 30 
It sounds good and it looks good on paper, but if you’re an 31 
individual trying to make a living in the fishery and you take a 32 
40 or 50 percent reduction in your total allowable catch, 33 
whether you’re a charter fisherman or a commercial fisherman, 34 
the public has always, always said no, we would rather have the 35 
constant catch strategies and this council has always done that. 36 
 37 
I don’t think we’ve gone with a constant F in anything, even 38 
after I was not here for six years, but keep in mind that it 39 
sounds good and it looks good on paper, but when you present it 40 
to the public and you tell them they’re going to take a 40 or 50 41 
percent reduction in catch, then they’re going to come out of 42 
the woodwork and adamantly oppose it, because they’ve done it 43 
every time and I certainly am the same way. 44 
 45 
It’s sort of like they would rather have the bird in hand than 46 
the two in the bush, because they know what they’re dealing 47 
with.  With that, I’ll make a substitute motion that the 48 
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analysis of Action 1 assumes that TAC be set for a two-year 1 
period. 2 
 3 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Second. 4 

 5 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think our seconder and our motion maker 6 

had agreed to that actual wording before you got there.  I’m 7 
going to rule that one out of order and keep the one we had up 8 
there.  I appreciate the intent and spirit of that, though.  9 
With that, we do have the corrected or revised motion that stops 10 
at a “two-year period.”  We’ve had a lot of discussion about 11 
this. 12 
 13 
MR. MINTON:  My concern with this is when we start getting the 14 

waves in from MRFSS and if they started to show that the 15 
recreational effort is down by 40 or 50 percent and we start 16 
looking at the trip ticket information from the commercial 17 
fisheries this year and we see shrimp is down 60 percent or more 18 
and we start looking at all this and we have already made 19 
decisions to set TAC and the appropriate bag limits and size 20 
limits based on pre-Katrina and pre-Ivan data, I just don’t see 21 
why we would have to hold that. 22 
 23 
In terms of the TAC, possibly, but I would like to maybe be able 24 
to come back and look at some of the assumptions that went into 25 
this.  Remember Dr. Shipp said earlier we may be able to survive 26 
or they may be able to survive on a seven or six or a five-27 
million-pound TAC because there’s that much of a difference in 28 
effort. 29 
 30 
What they would have to have is a similar bag limit so that 31 
they’re still catching that as a group, but there are so many of 32 
them that are not there that the impact is that they’re only 33 
going to harvest four or five or six or seven million pounds.  34 
I’m not sure I want to set this stone or come back and look at 35 
it in two years. 36 
 37 
I think we may, based on my empirical information that I’ve seen 38 
out there, we may be able to get enough information to show that 39 
we’re not hitting those effort numbers at all and we may want to 40 
be able to readjust this after one year. 41 
 42 
DR. CRABTREE:  You can certainly come back in and review it 43 

before two years are up.  You can come back and review this 44 
whenever you as a council decide you want to review it.  You 45 
could come back in at the next meeting and review it.  This is 46 
just saying you’re going to have to review it at least after two 47 
years, but you can certainly come back in prior to that and make 48 
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adjustments. 1 
 2 
If you, after the first year see that you’ve done thing that 3 
were unnecessary and nobody is catching their quota and you want 4 
to come in and back off on the regulations, then you certainly 5 
can do that through a framework action. 6 
 7 
To me, this works both ways.  I’m concerned about overages, but 8 
if we have a significant underage and we’ve put needless 9 
restrictions on people, we need to correct that as well as 10 
quickly as we can and I would expect us to come in before the 11 
two years are and make that adjustment. 12 
 13 
If I could, I think that’s different than adjusting TAC, because 14 
I wouldn’t guess we’re going to do anything with TAC, but we 15 
could come in and fine tune our management measures to be 16 
consistent with that TAC. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’m going to recognize Ms. Williams and then 19 

we’re going to vote this up or down, because we’ve had a lot of 20 
discussion and I think we’re very much all on the same page 21 
here. 22 
 23 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Dr. Crabtree, you just said that we could come 24 

back when we prove that we were right or if we know that we were 25 
right and we already know that we’re right.  We already know 26 
that there’s less effort.  We’ve already seen the destruction 27 
and we already know that they’re not shrimping and we already 28 
know that there aren’t charter trips. 29 
 30 
We already know that the commercial industry isn’t landing their 31 
TAC and we already know that effort is down and so why do we 32 
have to go with -- If we already know this, why do we have to 33 
take harder restrictions on the industry if we already know this 34 
today? 35 
 36 
DR. CRABTREE:  Kay, tell me what percent reduction in numbers of 37 

recreational trips in the Gulf of Mexico will there be in 2007 38 
relative to the 2003 and 2004 baseline?  You tell me what that 39 
number is.  I don’t think we do know. 40 
 41 
We have a sense that yes, effort is down, but in terms of 42 
documenting exactly how to factor into this thing, that’s a lot 43 
of uncertainty in it and we don’t know exactly what that is.  We 44 
know effort is down, but that’s not -- 45 
 46 
MS. WILLIAMS:  You need it documented?  Okay. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I don’t think Dr. Crabtree has ever 1 

precluded the fact that as we take into account those things at 2 
the next meeting we can then revisit some of these discussions 3 
and so I think part of it is we don’t have that information 4 
today, but we are trying to gather it as rapidly as we can for 5 
the next meeting.  With that, let’s vote this motion up or down.  6 
All those in favor of the motion say aye; all those opposed like 7 
sign.  The motion passes. 8 
 9 
MR. MINTON:  Following a later discussion of Action 1 10 
alternatives, the committee recommends, and I so move, to add to 11 
the analyses of recreational seasons “weekend only” dates both 12 
before and after the proposed red snapper open season. 13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Just from a 15 

discussion standpoint, I’ll kind of explain this again, just so 16 
everyone does understand who may not have been in the room.   17 
 18 
The idea is that if we have a reduction in dates we set a 19 
certain summer period and then have weekends on either end of 20 
that period and stretch it out as far as we can to basically 21 
give the allowable dates of fishing, both with a block summer 22 
period and then with weekend dates on either end of the period, 23 
whatever that period is, and we don’t know what that is until we 24 
set TAC, but that’s the intent.  Is there any other discussion? 25 
 26 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I do think that’s extremely important, because we 27 

do manage around tourists, high tourist seasons and high tourist 28 
dollars, but we have people that live on the Gulf coast that 29 
suffers through the hurricanes and choose to live here and they 30 
rebuild and they have their own private vessels and they like to 31 
go fishing on the weekend. 32 
 33 
These weekends will give them the opportunity, because they live 34 
here and buy their homes here and put all sorts of money into 35 
the economy, because they do choose to live here, and they need 36 
to have the opportunity to be able to go fishing as residents on 37 
the weekend and have the opportunity to catch a red snapper if 38 
they’re lucky enough to land one. 39 
 40 
Plus, there are areas I know in Texas where the tourists like to 41 
fish in the winter months because they like to go in the summer 42 
months to Florida for the wonderful clear water and the 43 
beautiful beaches and I don’t think I have yet found that in 44 
Texas and not to put Texas down, but you just don’t have the 45 
same quality of water and beaches that you do in Florida, but 46 
you do have the fishing. 47 
 48 



  161 

That’s why the fishing is important, especially on the weekends, 1 
to the state of Texas, as well as Louisiana and Mississippi.  If 2 
we could look at that both ways and even in the middle, that 3 
would be great. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Is there any other discussion regarding the 6 
committee motion?  All those in favor of the motion say aye; all 7 
those opposed like sign.  The motion passes. 8 
 9 
MR. MINTON:  Additionally, with regard to Action 1, the 10 

committee recommended adding to the analyses: (1) a discussion 11 
of TAC in relation to the upper and possibly a lower estimate of 12 
acceptable biological catch (ABC); (2) a discussion of how 13 
rapidly the stock would recover and in which year would 14 
overfishing end for each of the alternatives; and (3) the 15 
estimated discard mortality associated with the recreational bag 16 
limits and seasons for each alternative. 17 
 18 
The committee and SSC then discussed Alternative 5 under Action 19 
2, specify that only allowable commercial gear for directed 20 
harvest of red snapper is vertical hook-and-line and 21 
spearfishing, and limit the number of hooks on commercial hook-22 
and-line gear to: (a) ten, (b) fifteen, and (c) twenty hooks.  23 
Following discussion, the committee recommends, and I so move, 24 
to move Alternative 5 to the considered but rejected section. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion. 27 

 28 
MR. HORN:  My comment is to the previous paragraph.  I can wait 29 

if you want to vote on this, but I would like to make a comment 30 
or a question on the previous paragraph. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The paragraph in the report? 33 

 34 
MR. HORN:  Yes. 35 

 36 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Let me ask this.  When you say previous 37 

paragraph, the one that the motion is now involved in and is 38 
there some discrepancy there or -- Okay, it’s the one up above 39 
that?  Let’s go ahead and dispense of this motion and then we’ll 40 
come back to you.  Is there any other discussion regarding this 41 
motion? 42 
 43 
MS. MORRIS:  We don’t have any discussion in this document yet 44 

of these alternatives and I just need someone to explain to me 45 
how limiting the number of hooks has the potential to reduce 46 
bycatch in the directed red snapper fishery. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Could someone from the committee discussion 1 

help? 2 
 3 
MR. MINTON:  Julie, what we’ve been told, I guess, is that most 4 

of the bandit rigs that are fished now are from twenty to thirty 5 
to maybe forty hooks and I guess the point was if you have less 6 
hooks you would be able to pay more attention to the fish when 7 
they come on deck and release those undersized fish quicker, 8 
which would possibly mean more survival. 9 
 10 
If we adopt the lower size limits, as has been proposed, most of 11 
the fish that are caught in the commercial fishery are not going 12 
to be under that thirteen-inch size limit and so it becomes less 13 
and less important.  I think the committee in discussing this, I 14 
guess A, first of all, in terms of enforcement action, is this 15 
would be very, very difficult to enforce. 16 
 17 
I guess the other thing is since all the information we’ve been 18 
told is that the commercial fishery -- We get a good yield per 19 
recruit analysis and it does seem to show positive signs if we 20 
go to the thirteen inches and we were told that they don’t catch 21 
that size fish in their normal fishing that they retain and so 22 
the committee then decided that this alternative would be better 23 
off placed in the considered but rejected section. 24 
 25 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Minton.  Is there any other 26 
discussion?  Hearing none, all those in favor of the motion say 27 
aye; all those opposed same sign.  The motion passes.  Now we’ll 28 

go back to Mr. Horn. 29 
 30 
MR. HORN:  In the previous paragraph under the discussion about 31 

TAC in relation to the upper and lower limits of an ABC, I 32 
haven’t seen an ABC presented in the red snapper assessments in 33 
quite a while and there was discussion yesterday about the 34 
council setting an ABC and I think Vernon made a comment that we 35 
have never done and that is true. 36 
 37 
I was curious to know are there ABCs in the assessment?  I 38 
assume that’s the only place it can come from, is from the 39 
assessment, whoever is doing the assessment or the assessment 40 
panel or the SEDAR panel.  It used to be the stock assessment 41 
panel, but since that’s different -- If there are ABCs, where 42 
are they coming from and how are we going to entertain them? 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Dr. Crabtree, are you able to help respond 45 

to that? 46 
 47 
DR. CRABTREE:  The reason there was no specific ABC given to us 48 
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out of this panel I guess is because there were all these issues 1 
about how you handle the bycatch and the selectivity and the 2 
linked and de-linked. 3 
 4 
What they provided to us are these tables that basically say if 5 
this is your reference points than these would be the yields 6 
under a constant F sort of scenario.  If that’s what you want to 7 
do, then in my view these are the yields that would essentially 8 
be the ABCs consistent with recovery that come out of that 9 
trajectory in the assessment. 10 
 11 
I think the difference here is we’ve been given a whole range of 12 
things, because there are all these different ways to address 13 
the bycatch issues, and that’s what makes this fishery and this 14 
assessment really different from most of the ones we see, 15 
because it has so many complexities with bycatch. 16 
 17 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The discussion which we’ve asked to be added 18 

I think will clarify some of that, Mr. Horn, in the document.  I 19 
think that’s what the committee was asking for there. 20 
 21 
MR. MINTON:  The committee and SSC then discussed Alternative 6 22 

under Action 2, alternatives to restrict commercial red snapper 23 
fishing to water depths in excess of:  (a) ten fathoms, (b) 24 
fifteen fathoms, (c) twenty fathoms, and (d) some other boundary 25 
line.   26 
 27 
Following discussion, the committee passed a motion to move 28 
Alternative 6 to the considered but rejected section.  However, 29 
upon reconsideration, the committee recommends and I so move, to 30 
remove Alternative 6 from Action 2 and add it as an additional 31 
action to be determined by staff with alternatives to be 32 
developed in feet and additional alternatives for greater 33 
depths. 34 
 35 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion. 36 

 37 
MR. HORN:  Yesterday we heard considerable testimony on the 38 

difficulties of this and I think that one thing we did not hear 39 
was the difficulty of enforcement, which we’ve always talked 40 
about. 41 
 42 
We’ve got lines drawn here and there and anytime a person goes 43 
out into the water they’ve got to realize, and I don’t care who 44 
you are, that there’s other people that are going to be out 45 
there with you. 46 
 47 
This idea of I fish rail-to-rail and you may do that, but you 48 
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know that before you go out there.  If you’re a charter 1 
fisherman, when you get into the business you know that there’s 2 
other people out there.  Commercial folks know that charter 3 
folks are going to run up there and try to pull their readings. 4 
 5 
Recreational people are going to try to run up there and get 6 
your readings if you’re a charter fisherman and that’s just the 7 
way it is.  It’s competition and it’s been that way and it was 8 
that way since day one and to draw a line in the sand now and 9 
say I have a right to fish closer in than you do because you get 10 
to start before I do --  11 
 12 
All these things are coming about because of what’s going on 13 
with the fisheries and there is no real justification for 14 
discriminating against the commercial guy because the things 15 
that the commercial industry has gone through allows him to do 16 
his operation a little different than it does the recreational 17 
fishermen. 18 
 19 
I’m strongly against this and I think this would really create a 20 
lot of problems of fair and equitable, because you’re allowed to 21 
catch the fish and the recreational fishermen can choose to have 22 
a much lower bag limit and fish all year, perhaps if they wanted 23 
to, in the past. 24 
 25 
They chose a higher bag limit and the size limits came into play 26 
and if they had done something to worry about themselves instead 27 
of putting the commercial fishery under an individual quota and 28 
put themselves under some sort of a limited access program they 29 
wouldn’t have so many people and they could be fishing a lot 30 
longer and so I strongly speak against this. 31 
 32 
MR. PERRET:  Again, I’m going to apologize that I wasn’t around 33 

to hear the discussion in committee, but obviously it was passed 34 
on way and then reconsidered.  Unless somebody can convince me 35 
of the need, I too am against this and I see it’s even more 36 
restrictive in that it would direct staff to do this in feet 37 
rather than fathoms and so I assume that means it may push a 38 
certain user group even closer in.  I don’t see the need.  It’s 39 
easy to draw lines on a map, but when you’re out on the water, 40 
it’s a whole different situation. 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Let me clarify for the record that the feet 43 

reference here is just so that people don’t have to convert 44 
fathoms to feet.  It was just so that we be consistent 45 
throughout the document in how we refer to that.  That’s kind of 46 
an editorial comment here. 47 
 48 
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MR. DAUGHDRILL:  I, when hearing this yesterday, called back to 1 

Panama City and talked to some of my commercial contacts and my 2 
recreational contacts and I didn’t find any conflict with either 3 
one of them, because I was surprised to hear there were 4 
conflicts out there and, of course, there may be some conflicts, 5 
but I just don’t see it happening and I think you’ll cause more 6 
conflicts by putting something like this in and I speak against 7 
it, too. 8 
 9 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I would like to make a substitute motion to 10 
remove Alternative 6, which states: Alternatives to restrict 11 
commercial red snapper fishing to water depths in excess of 12 
options A, B, C, D, and to consider but reject it. 13 
 14 
MR. THOMASSIE:  Second. 15 

 16 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Thomassie seconded the motion.  Just for 17 

a point of clarification, when the second motion was made 18 
yesterday I think one of the issues was because of a lot of 19 
people speaking on both sides of this issue, the idea was to 20 
actually put some of that discussion in the document so that it 21 
was clear how we were shaping our opinions regarding that and 22 
some of the issues that would shape our opinions. 23 
 24 
MR. ADAMS:  I’ve tried to clarify the subject twice during our 25 

meetings for my own benefit, because I’m still confused, and so 26 
maybe Dr. Crabtree can help me.  Do you believe that this action 27 
item is about drawing a line to mitigate user conflict or is it 28 
a function of the discard mortality figures for commercial 29 
fishermen used at 80 percent or higher, because of the depth 30 
that they fish in? 31 
 32 
If a commercial fisherman comes in and fishes at fifty feet, 33 
he’s going to have pretty close to the same mortality, I would 34 
suppose, as recreational fishermen fishing at fifty feet, but 35 
because the document has a huge disparity between mortality 36 
figures between commercial and recreational, I am following that 37 
line of logic to assume that it’s because of the depth and to 38 
maintain the integrity of the mortality figures in the document 39 
then the commercials should be fishing at the depth that causes 40 
that high mortality and not shallower.  Am I wrong or is it 41 
truly drawing a line in the sand because of user conflict? 42 
 43 
DR. CRABTREE:  The mortality estimates for the commercial 44 

fishery are based on, as best we know, where they happen to fish 45 
now.  It’s not based on assuming they’re fishing outside some 46 
depth.  It’s just based on, on average, where they’re fishing. 47 
 48 
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Interestingly, this one is in a section to reduce bycatch 1 
mortality, but certainly moving them out to deeper water, to the 2 
extent it causes them to fish deeper than they otherwise would, 3 
it would actually increase the mortality of the fish that 4 
they’re discarding. 5 
 6 
My recollection is most of what led to us putting it in here was 7 
the idea that there was a user conflict that was a result of two 8 
things, I believe.  One was under the IFQ the commercial sector 9 
will be allowed to fish essentially any time during the year, 10 
and that was seen as a problem, and then I think there was this 11 
perception problem that we may end up with a discrepancy in the 12 
recreational and commercial size limit and that could be a 13 
problem. 14 
 15 
I think that size limit discrepancy is just a perception 16 
problem, because if our release mortality rates in the 17 
commercial fishery are right, those undersized fish they’re 18 
releasing now are for the most part dying anyway. 19 
 20 
If it’s going to clean all the fish off the reef, that’s already 21 
happening and so the fact is, I think, by reducing the size 22 
limit and having them land those fish and bringing them in, the 23 
total fishing mortality in the commercial sector likely comes 24 
down and the total removals in that sector come down and so I 25 
think that is largely the perception. 26 
 27 
I believe the main thing that resulted in this being put in the 28 
document was the conflict.  You would have to go back and read 29 
the minutes, Degraaf, I guess to convince yourself of that and I 30 
have not gone back and read the minutes. 31 
 32 
MR. ADAMS:  If that’s the case, I agree with Bill.  I don’t 33 

perceive there is a conflict and I would support the substitute 34 
motion. 35 
 36 
MR. THOMASSIE:  I just wanted to add some things that we heard 37 

in public testimony yesterday.  You have a lot of guys 38 
commercially that fish within these bounds and they don’t have 39 
conflict and I’m hearing from some recreational people here that 40 
they don’t see the perceived conflict to begin with. 41 
 42 
Even if there was isolated areas, particularly in the western 43 
Gulf where things are so spread out and people have taken time 44 
to develop reefs and create a mapping system of their own bottom 45 
that they’ve searched out in different levels of water, which 46 
even though they are within these boundaries of depth, they are 47 
far removed from where any recreational activity occurs and so I 48 
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do support this motion.  I oppose having depth boundaries.  I 1 
just think it’s unnecessary at this time. 2 
 3 
MS. WALKER:  I would like to remind the council that we’ve asked 4 

for yield per recruit on these fish and I do believe that’s 5 
going to change.  If we lower the size limit to thirteen inches 6 
or no size limit on red snapper for the commercial fishery, I 7 
think we have to look at where most of those undersized fish are 8 
going to be found. 9 
 10 
I know in the northern Gulf those that fish closer inshore do 11 
normally catch the smaller red snapper and so it may actually -- 12 
I disagree with Dr. Crabtree.  This action could possibly help 13 
to reduce the bycatch of fish smaller than thirteen inches in 14 
the commercial red snapper fishery. 15 
 16 
I would just ask that the council consider that and leave it in 17 
the document and let’s see what the analysis comes back as on 18 
the yield per recruit. 19 
 20 
DR. SHIPP:  As things stand now, I certainly would support this 21 

motion if this was final action, but we heard from public 22 
testimony to many people this is really a serious issue and I 23 
think to delete it now, before it had a chance to go to public 24 
hearing -- I don’t know, maybe Bill is right.  Maybe it will 25 
just exacerbate the problem, but I hate to delete something that 26 
is an issue that’s so passionate to so many people.  For that 27 
reason only, I’m going to vote against the substitute motion, 28 
but in the final analysis I would support it. 29 
 30 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I’m on the same page as Dr. Shipp on this.  I was 31 

persuaded in the testimony yesterday that in the month or two 32 
preceding the opening of the recreational season if those -- I 33 
know how closed seasons work. 34 
 35 
In closed seasons, whether it’s lobster or stone crab, those 36 
fish accumulate during that time period and when they first put 37 
traps out or if you’re a diver if you’re diving spiny lobster, 38 
they’re abundant at first.  They’re abundant right after the 39 
season opens. 40 
 41 
I think if you’re looking at a long closed recreational season 42 
as the water begins to warm in the spring those reefs may well 43 
be loaded up and the recreational people, especially in the 44 
Panhandle of Florida clear to Orange Beach, Alabama I think are 45 
going to be disadvantaged. 46 
 47 
Maybe the problem won’t develop.  Maybe the commercial guys will 48 
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stay off of Louisiana in the remote areas and there won’t ever 1 
be a problem, I don’t know, but I was persuaded in the couple of 2 
months prior to the opening of the recreational season there 3 
might be a problem and so I think we need to keep an alternative 4 
in there and I’m going to vote against this. 5 
 6 
MS. WILLIAMS:  We heard testimony yesterday and we heard the 7 

commercial industry say we have placed reefs in areas and you 8 
don’t know where we’ve put them and we’ve developed habitat, but 9 
yet you’re going to go and make us fish areas now, even after 10 
we’ve helped developed this ITQ/IFQ and now you’re going to tell 11 
us where we can fish and you’re going to put us in places where 12 
we can’t even catch our shares or our allocations. 13 
 14 
You’ve closed vermilion on us and you’re going to make it to 15 
where we can’t even make a living because now you’re going to 16 
even tell us where we can fish by drawing the line, because of a 17 
perception because someone may not want us there because we may 18 
rub elbows. 19 
 20 
If it hasn’t happened before or by now -- We’ve had closed 21 
seasons between commercial and recreational every year.  You’ve 22 
had the ten-day seasons, you’ve had the month closures with the 23 
commercial industry fishing the first ten days and nothing has 24 
collapsed and nothing has happened and to go and further 25 
restrict, just because you have four or five people that now 26 
think because of the ITQ this is going to be a terrible thing 27 
because these guys get to fish all year. 28 
 29 
You are fixing to impact the grouper IFQ because now you’ve got 30 
everybody running scared because they’re afraid that if they 31 
support something in order to have a sustainable fishery this 32 
council is going to be afraid, because of a few people’s 33 
perception, and now you’re going to even tell them where they 34 
can fish where you don’t know where they fish to begin with or 35 
what they catch or when they catch it and that’s wrong.  I’m 36 
going to support the substitute motion that I made. 37 
 38 
MS. WALKER:  I would just like to remind the council that the 39 

state of Alabama and the state of Mississippi has apparently 40 
already recognized that there is a conflict by requesting that 41 
the number of hooks be limited in their artificial reef zones. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Let’s go ahead and vote this one up or down.  44 
All those in favor of the substitute motion say aye; all those 45 
opposed like sign.  Let’s have a show of hands.  All those in 46 
favor of the substitute motion raise your hand; all those 47 
opposed like sign.  The substitute motion passes. 48 
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 1 
MR. MINTON:  With regard to Action 2, Alternative 4, require or 2 

encourage fishermen to use circle hooks, corrodible hooks, 3 
venting tools, and dehooking devices, the committee rejected a 4 
motion to require these devices and noted that the council had 5 
previously encouraged the use of circle hooks and venting tools 6 
in the reef fish fishery.  Consequently, the committee 7 
recommends and I so move, to move Alternative 4 to the 8 
considered but rejected section. 9 
 10 
MS. MORRIS:  I spoke against this motion in committee and I’m 11 

going to speak against it again in full council.  We have 12 
analysis based on a study by Karen Burns showing that gut 13 
hooking causes lots of injuries to red snapper and is clearly a 14 
factor is discard mortality and circle hooks are a proven way to 15 
prevent that problem. 16 
 17 
The arguments that were introduced to remove this to considered 18 
but rejected were that it would be unenforceable and that 19 
everybody is doing it anyway.  I’m going to try the seatbelt 20 
analogy.   21 
 22 
We have laws that require people to wear seatbelts.  Everybody 23 
does it anyway and it’s very hard to enforce.  You only charge 24 
people for not wearing seatbelts when there’s something else 25 
that they do wrong and you discover that they’re not wearing 26 
seatbelts in addition to that. 27 
 28 
Let’s have a seatbelt law for the red snapper.  If they have 29 
circle hooks, they’re more likely to survive their interaction 30 
in a catch and release kind of situation.  It’s a basic discard 31 
mortality measure and I think we should keep this in the 32 
document. 33 
 34 
DR. CRABTREE:  I guess I’m getting a little concerned that we’re 35 

taking things out and we’re coming down to about the only thing 36 
we have left in here to reduce bycatch is to reduce the minimum 37 
size limits and that worries me a little bit from a NEPA 38 
perspective. 39 
 40 
I voted in favor of the motion of taking this out and I do have 41 
concerns about enforcing it, but I have had some people come up 42 
to me since then who have basically made the argument Julie made 43 
and so I guess from my viewpoint I’m going to support leaving 44 
this in the document at this time.   45 
 46 
Maybe we need to talk to enforcement about it or something, but 47 
it seems like everybody is in favor of the concept and people 48 
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are moving for it, but we’ve got a big problem with bycatch and 1 
we don’t have a whole lot of ways to get at it.  It’s just a 2 
tough problem and this might be one thing we could do to reduce 3 
the mortality at least in the bycatch. 4 
 5 
MR. ADAMS:  I think the way Alternative 4 in the document is 6 

written now, the way that it’s written is completely 7 
unenforceable, because this amendment is addressing red snapper.  8 
When you’re out fishing, you are not only fishing for red 9 
snapper, but all kinds of other species that would not have 10 
circle hook requirements, if a law enforcement person came 11 
aboard you could comply with this by having circle hooks onboard 12 
and snapper in the cooler, but j-hooks tied to your line, 13 
because you’re not in the act of catching snapper at that point. 14 
 15 
I think it’s completely unenforceable.  I think fishermen that 16 
are concerned about the fish populations all use circle hooks.  17 
I think circle hooks are also more effective, besides being more 18 
conservation minded.  I would like to offer a substitute motion 19 
that Alternative 4 be amended to read: Develop educational 20 
material to encourage fishermen to use circle hooks, corrodible 21 
circle hooks, venting tools, and dehooking devices. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Do I have a second for the substitute 24 

motion? 25 
 26 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  Second. 27 

 28 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Daughdrill seconds the motion. 29 

 30 
MR. MINTON:  I thought we had already done that, Wayne.  Don’t 31 

we have some materials that were put out on the use of circle 32 
hooks and venting devices and so forth? 33 
 34 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  I’ve seen some material like that, 35 

but we have not developed a handout. 36 
 37 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I think when I was in committee I voted to remove 38 

this.  I’m not sure how I voted on it.  Basically, I think it’s 39 
the kind of thing that government should encourage, but I really 40 
think we’re going a little far to require circle hooks.  I 41 
believe most people are going to them anyway. 42 
 43 
I’m going to support leaving the original one in as far as going 44 
to public hearing.  I don’t know how I’ll vote on it in the end, 45 
but again, it’s just the kind of I believe government should 46 
proactively try to encourage, but it just goes a little further 47 
than I personally like. 48 
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 1 
MR. MINTON:  I go back to the argument we had in committee, 2 

which was in the recreational fishery, being a multifaceted 3 
fishery, they’re either not able or just don’t target one 4 
species as much as commercial fishermen can do. 5 
 6 
A lot of the fishermen that go out are happy just to catch 7 
anything and so you’re using a variety of hooks.  I know there 8 
is an increase in the use of circle hooks, but I just from an 9 
enforcement standpoint -- You would have to actually prove that 10 
they were actively trying to catch a red snapper with a j-hook 11 
to make the case. 12 
 13 
If you had any other species in the box and if you had j-hooks 14 
on board, like Degraaf said, you can’t prove any of that.  You 15 
can’t make a case like that at all and so I really don’t see how 16 
we can enforce anything like that.  I think everyone is trying 17 
to encourage it, but I don’t see how we can enforce it. 18 
 19 
DR. SHIPP:  I have two comments.  First, I really like Julie’s 20 

rationale.  If you make something required, like the seatbelts, 21 
it’s tough to enforce for a while, but it sends a message.  I 22 
certainly understand the enforcement problem. 23 
 24 
I guess the second thing is I would like to ask Bobbi, in terms 25 
of enforcing it -- I know that she uses circle hooks, but does 26 
everybody in the charter industry, including the headboats, have 27 
they gone to circle hooks?  If they haven’t, that would be one 28 
area where it might be enforceable. 29 
 30 
MS. WALKER:  Everyone does not use circle hooks out of Alabama.  31 

No, they don’t. 32 
 33 
MR. MCLEMORE:  I just have a couple of thoughts.  One way to 34 

sort of mitigate some of the enforcement problem would be to 35 
cast the alternative in terms of possessing a red snapper.  If 36 
you want to possess a red snapper on board, you have to be using 37 
circle hooks.  You might want to develop your record a little 38 
more if that’s something you think would be feasible. 39 
 40 
The other point I was going to make is a more general one.  If 41 
your record shows, as I think it does, that you’ve got this big 42 
bycatch problem -- You heard in public comment yesterday some 43 
concern about the range of alternatives to address that and you 44 
keep taking these out and you don’t have very many left. 45 
 46 
You need to have a reasonable range of alternatives here and 47 
what’s reasonable will vary under the circumstances, but if this 48 
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is really that significant of an issue, three alternatives might 1 
not be very many. 2 
 3 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Bring down Julie’s motion for just a minute, 4 

please. 5 
 6 
MS. MORRIS:  I didn’t have a motion. 7 

 8 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I thought you made a motion to put the other one 9 

back. 10 
 11 
MS. MORRIS:  No, I spoke against this motion. 12 

 13 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  She spoke against the original motion, which 14 

was to move it to considered but rejected. 15 
 16 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Mike, in the original motion, the reason I had a 17 

problem with it is it says “require or encourage.”  If a law 18 
enforcement goes on the boat, what is he going to do?  There’s a 19 
lot of difference between require and encourage and what’s he 20 
going to arrest you for? 21 
 22 
MR. MCLEMORE:  I completely agree.  I don’t think he would 23 

arrest you, necessarily, for either one. 24 
 25 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Or give you a ticket. 26 

 27 
MR. MCLEMORE:  I was going to make the same point.  Those are 28 

two very different verbs, but I think at some point you would 29 
have to clarify what you wanted to do, one way or the other. 30 
 31 
MS. WILLIAMS:  In Number 2, you just said something about if 32 

you’re catching red snapper about that you have to use circle 33 
hooks, but what do you do if they have j-hooks in their tackle 34 
box? 35 
 36 
MR. MCLEMORE:  You would not allow that.  If you were going to 37 

require circle hooks, then they would be used across whatever 38 
they’re fishing for, but you need to develop your record in that 39 
respect if that’s something that’s feasible and I don’t know if 40 
it is or not. 41 
 42 
MR. PERRET:  Mr. McLemore, it’s easy to say we could require if 43 

you possess red snapper that you’ve got to have only circle 44 
hooks on board, but then you’re creating problems and you’re 45 
penalizing those fishermen that use j-hooks to catch mackerel 46 
and other things.  You fix one thing on one hand, but you’re 47 
affecting another fishery on the other.  With saying that, I 48 
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would like to call the question. 1 
 2 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have one more person on our list, Dr. 3 

Shipp. 4 
 5 
DR. SHIPP:  One is a point of order.  I’m not sure the 6 

substitute motion excludes the previous motion.  I would support 7 
the substitute motion, but not at the expense of denying a vote 8 
on the first motion.  I don’t think these two are mutually 9 
exclusive. 10 
 11 
The second point goes back to what Bobbi Walker said and this 12 
business of enforcement.  First of all, about 60 to 70 percent 13 
of the harvest of red snapper is done by the charter industry 14 
and she said that they don’t all use circle hooks. 15 
 16 
If we made the requirement, at least that sector, I think, would 17 
switch 100 percent to circle hooks.  It may be hard to enforce 18 
with the private guys and you might could not enforce it even 19 
with the charter guys, but I think they would go along with it 20 
if it were a requirement and so I think we definitely should 21 
leave it in there and I oppose the motion to exclude it. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  There’s been a question then regarding 24 

whether the substitute is actually a substitute or whether it’s 25 
a different motion and I read it a little differently, Dr. 26 
Shipp.  I’m going to suggest it is a substitute, because it’s 27 
rephrasing the current alternative and leaving it in, as opposed 28 
to moving it to considered but rejected.  With that, is there 29 
any objection to calling the question?  Hearing none, all those 30 
in favor of the substitute motion say aye; all those opposed 31 
same sign.  The substitute motion passes. 32 

 33 
With that, let’s take a fifteen-minute break, or maybe a little 34 
bit longer, but to let people get checked out and do what they 35 
need to do.  We’ll try to keep it to fifteen minutes, if we can 36 
and the front desk cooperates. 37 
 38 
(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  If we could, could we come back to order, 41 

please.  It looks like we have a quorum and so we’re going to 42 
resume our business.  I would like to take a moment -- We have 43 
another former council member in the audience, Mr. Albert King.  44 
We’re certainly glad to have you, Albert.  Thanks for being 45 
here, Albert.  You can see things haven’t changed a lot.  With 46 
that, we’ll turn it back over to Mr. Minton. 47 
 48 
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MR. MINTON:  Since you ruled that previous motion was indeed a 1 

substitute, then this motion on the board right now is not in 2 
order, is that correct? 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  That is correct.  The substitute motion 5 

cleans the table, basically. 6 
 7 
MS. MORRIS:  Could we ask Mr. McKinney to comment on the circle 8 

hook issue, since we haven’t really had any actual law 9 
enforcement commentary on it and there’s no discussion of the 10 
enforceability in the document? 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We just wiped the deck clean of that issue.  13 

It would have been more germane for Mr. McKinney to have spoke 14 
to us probably while we were having that discussion. 15 
 16 
DR. CRABTREE:  I agree with you that it probably would have 17 

been, but I still -- I agree with Ms. Morris that I would like 18 
to hear his comment on this. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. McKinney, would you come to the mic, 21 

please? 22 
 23 
MR. DAVID MCKINNEY:  Thank you, Mr. Chair.  I apologize for my 24 

late comments.  I was sitting in the back of the room kind of 25 
monitoring from afar and maybe I should have jumped up.  I 26 
don’t’ really have -- Let me just start from the beginning and 27 
say that I agree with the vast majority in the tenor of the 28 
conversation, saying that initially what we were looking at is 29 
unenforceable. 30 
 31 
I think it really comes down not to the issue of whether or not 32 
it’s enforceable, but I think this council often exercises the 33 
best judgment that it can on things that are not necessarily 34 
enforceable and they do it for the greater good, for a number of 35 
other reasons. 36 
 37 
It would seem like to me that if circle hooks is something that 38 
this council would like to see that it shouldn’t be predicated 39 
on whether or not an enforcement officer necessarily can go on a 40 
boat and take a look for circle hooks and be able to make a 41 
case. 42 
 43 
In Alaska a number of years ago -- When I say a number of years 44 
ago, more than a decade ago that council decided to go to circle 45 
hooks and it started within the groundfish fishery and looking 46 
for higher survivability rates primarily within the halibut 47 
fishery. 48 
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 1 
That was something that had been brought over by the Canadians, 2 
but it soon extended over into the recreational sector and a lot 3 
of other areas, even though we were fishing multispecies at the 4 
time, and even though recognizing, for instance, that our own 5 
Gulf fishermen would have to fish with j-hooks on some species 6 
and circle hooks on others they certainly went down this track 7 
and had those same kinds of conversations. 8 
 9 
Enforcement, I think, at the time made the same conversation or 10 
the same dialogue.  If this council also feels like it’s of 11 
benefit, then it should look at it from the resource 12 
conservation aspect first and foremost and that’s my comments.  13 
Thank you. 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Dave.  Are there any questions of 16 

Dave in regards to those comments? 17 
 18 
MR. FISCHER:  Dave, you said that in Alaska it was a 19 

multispecies fishery recreational and about how many fisheries 20 
were sought on a given day? 21 
 22 
MR. MCKINNEY:  That’s a good point.  I would say at least four 23 

and by the four primary species, I think you would see on 24 
charter vessels or recreational vessels is you would see, for 25 
instance, bottom fishing for halibut, you would see trolling for 26 
salmon.  They might be looking at sablefish and maybe rockfish 27 
and so they would be different gear types. 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions or comments?  With that, 30 

let’s move on to Mr. Minton. 31 
 32 
MR. MINTON:  The committee then discussed Action 2, Alternative 33 

7, if size limits and/or closed seasons are maintained, set a 34 
bycatch quota allocation for the commercial sector that is based 35 
on the estimated weight of undersized fish that are released 36 
dead.   37 
 38 
This bycatch quota would be subtracted from the initial 39 
commercial allocation during the specification of TAC.  Once the 40 
commercial allocation is reached, commercial fishermen would be 41 
allowed to harvest a bag limit that could be sold and would be 42 
deducted from the bycatch quota.  Once the bycatch quota is 43 
reached, all commercial harvest of red snapper is prohibited.  44 
Following discussion, the committee recommends, and I so move, 45 
to move Alternative 7 to the considered but rejected section.  46 

 47 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 48 
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discussion regarding the motion? 1 
 2 
MS. MORRIS:  You know we have people who testified during the 3 

public comment period yesterday who are familiar with programs 4 
elsewhere in the country and the world that use maybe not this 5 
approach, but more of the approach that was in Action 7 in the 6 
scoping document, which had to do with a set-aside allocation 7 
for bycatch mortality and regulatory discards. 8 
 9 
They seem to be trying to tell us that this works other places 10 
in the world and so the reason to keep it in the document is to 11 
find out more about how it works other places in the world, in 12 
the Pacific specifically. 13 
 14 
For that reason, I think we should keep it in the document, 15 
because we’re rejecting it because we don’t really understand it 16 
and it doesn’t make any sense to us and nothing in our 17 
experience says it’s going to work. 18 
 19 
I heard in public comment yesterday that it is working in the 20 
Pacific and we ought to maybe take some time in the draft EIS 21 
and FMP to explore that a little bit and analyze it before we 22 
reject this alternative. 23 
 24 
I would really be more comfortable with the Action 7, which is 25 
on page 23 at Tab 11, which was the scoping document way it was 26 
worded, rather than the way it is on page 22 in the document for 27 
this meeting. 28 
 29 
MR. ADAMS:  Either Julie or Roy, is the way that you would go 30 

about implementing this through the use of observers?  Is that 31 
the only way you can track that? 32 
 33 
DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t guess it’s the only way you could track 34 

it.  You could require self reporting and have them call in how 35 
much bycatch they had when they hit the dock, but there are lots 36 
of problems with that.   37 
 38 
I think the way it is done in other parts of the country, where 39 
I’m aware of the use of bycatch quotas, they have substantial 40 
observer coverage.  It may not be every vessel, but I think they 41 
have substantial observer coverage, which we don’t in this. 42 
 43 
In the reef fish fishery, at least historically, we’ve used the 44 
logbooks for bycatch reporting and those really aren’t suitable 45 
for monitoring of quota, because of the time lags involved. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Dr. Crabtree, do you think that there’s a 48 
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possibility that we could actually get some information at our 1 
next meeting regarding how some of those other programs are 2 
established and what they look like in the observer coverage and 3 
some of those kinds of things? 4 
 5 
DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, staff can pull together information on how 6 

that’s being worked in other parts of the country, certainly. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We still have a committee motion on the 9 

board.  Ms. Morris’s comments basically spoke to rejecting the 10 
committee motion and then keeping in the current Alternative 7 11 
where it stands.  She would vote no to this motion and then she 12 
may want to alter the way it reads now or go back to the scoping 13 
document version, is the way I understand those original 14 
comments.  Any other discussion? 15 
 16 
MR. WILLIAMS:  In the scoping document, it appears -- I looked 17 

it up and it’s alternatives to reduce bycatch in the directed 18 
commercial and/or recreational snapper fisheries, but in this 19 
document it’s commercial only and I’m wondering, did we make 20 
that decision to apply this alternative only on the commercial 21 
side? 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Rick, would you like to help clarify -- Are 24 

we missing a recreational issue later in the document?  Did the 25 
IPT split that in some way to alter that a little bit or what’s 26 
gotten lost here in translation or is it not lost and somewhere 27 
else in the document? 28 
 29 
DR. LEARD:  Mostly I tried to reword it in with some 30 

conversations with some of the IPT members.  As far as the 31 
recreational sector, we just didn’t see how in the world it 32 
would work.  Have some set aside and you’ve got literally 33 
thousands of fishing, we felt that there would be absolutely no 34 
way to monitor some set-aside allocation that they could keep 35 
after they’ve caught some quota, because we don’t even quota 36 
monitor on a real-time basis the recreational sector anyway. 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think from an editorial standpoint, I 39 

think probably this is the feeling, and we’ve had it before, 40 
when we make those kinds of judgments from the IPT we probably 41 
ought to have a footnote in here that that’s a suggestion or 42 
that that has occurred kind of referencing that and why so that 43 
it helps us then understand that as we move through the 44 
document. 45 
 46 
We would certainly like it if we could see more of that when 47 
those kinds of changes are made, until we have our shot at 48 
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looking at it. 1 
 2 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Maybe I’ve missed something.  We have a TAC and 3 

we have the allocation between the two sectors and we now have 4 
ITQs that are going to be issued, share certificates or 5 
whatever, and I don’t even know where this allocation would come 6 
from.  All of that is figured into the stock assessment as far 7 
as the bycatch anyway, isn’t it, Mr. Chairman? 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  You’re basically saying that the bycatch is 10 

already figured into the assessment based on a percentage belief 11 
of what is occurring?  The answer is yes.  I think the Center 12 
reiterated that in the committee meeting, that it is already 13 
calculated into the current model. 14 
 15 
I think the set-aside deal, and Julie can help correct me here, 16 
is the idea of going ahead and putting that up on the table and 17 
recognizing it as we have these discussions, that we’re assuming 18 
that this percentage reduction is occurring and that it equates 19 
to this many pounds, or however those current bycatch animals 20 
are caught, and we have to reduce them by X.  Is that fair, 21 
Julie? 22 
 23 
MS. MORRIS:  I don’t even know enough about it to answer the 24 

question and so I’m going to step back from my objection and 25 
suggestion and let this motion go forward and just try to learn 26 
as much as I can about it between now and the next meeting and 27 
make another run at it at that time if I feel like it’s viable 28 
for this section. 29 
 30 
DR. SHIPP:  To follow up on that, I guess to ask Wayne, our 31 

parliamentarian, when a motion is considered but rejected, can 32 
we not bring it up again? 33 
 34 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  You basically are putting it 35 

another section of this document and so in some future time you 36 
would be able to take a motion to move it back into the text as 37 
a viable motion.  That’s my understanding of the way we’ve 38 
handled it in others and they did retrieve some of them under 39 
Amendment 26 that we had put into the considered but rejected 40 
area and put it back in. 41 
 42 
MR. MCLEMORE:  As we go through and some of these alternatives 43 

are moved into the considered but rejected section, you need to 44 
have in the record, and I don’t remember on this one and I don’t 45 
see it in the report, the reason for moving it out.  There has 46 
to be some rationale for that. 47 
 48 
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MR. THOMASSIE:  I just wanted to make note in some of the 1 

correspondence we’ve received between the last two council 2 
meetings we did have a study on bycatch quotas, particularly in 3 
reference to the shrimp industry, and it does give a little 4 
detail about some that are working right now and basically 5 
they’re all very small fleets, big boats and small numbers with 6 
extensive coverage. 7 
 8 
There’s one that had like 25 percent, but over 75 percent of the 9 
overages that were changed were overturned because they only had 10 
25 percent coverage and so it does -- You do, like Dr. Crabtree 11 
said and according to these papers, have to have extensive 12 
observer coverage to really do anything of this nature.  13 
Otherwise you have a lot of open areas to be challenged.  I 14 
don’t know if it’s applicable to the types of fisheries we have 15 
with so many participants. 16 
 17 
DR. LEARD:  I was just thinking that another way maybe to do 18 

what some of you are thinking about doing is similar to what 19 
we’ve done with mackerel and even cobia where the commercial 20 
sector is allowed to keep just a bag limit, because they really 21 
don’t target cobia. 22 
 23 
In the case of mackerel, you start off with one higher trip 24 
limit and then once 75 percent of the TAC is taken then you 25 
reduce it to a much lower level.  In the case of red snapper 26 
under the IFQ system where there is no trip limit and where they 27 
can catch whatever they want to, since that will be monitored 28 
real closely you might consider leaving 10 percent, 20 percent, 29 
whatever of the TAC and then at that time there would be a 30 
significant reduction and setting some low trip limit that would 31 
basically just account for a bycatch. 32 
 33 
MR. MINTON:  In committee discussion, I think the motivating 34 

factor for removing this was inability to put enough observers 35 
out there to get a statistically valid sample size that could be 36 
used. 37 
 38 
Until the Gulf starts receiving more monies for this type of 39 
efforts, I just don’t see how we’re going to be able to do it in 40 
a manner that wouldn’t, as Walter said, be challenged and 41 
probably overturned.  I believe putting this in the considered 42 
but rejected until we get a lot more information is the proper 43 
thing to do. 44 
 45 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I have just a couple of things.  Because of what 46 

Rick said, if you go under an ITQ system and you allot these 47 
fish, at no place in the plan did we tell these guys we’re going 48 
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to hold anything back for a bycatch and then in this document it 1 
talks about later on it could be given to the fishermen and they 2 
could sell it. 3 
 4 
They’re working off of a historical percentage based on a TAC.  5 
It’s not based on whatever their bycatch or the bycatch was or 6 
anything else and so this is really complicating so many things 7 
and maybe it’s because we’ve been so used to the way that we’ve 8 
always managed our fisheries and now we’re fixing to start 9 
managing them a little different is where it gets complicated. 10 
 11 
Also, Mr. Chairman, during committee I know there were some 12 
motions made and I had even talked about just removing them from 13 
the document, period, because I know in the past sometimes we 14 
would totally remove an action or we would put it in considered 15 
but rejected. 16 
 17 
Then the council decided we were going to start putting them in 18 
considered but rejected and so I was led to believe that from 19 
hear on out, rather than just totally taking them out of the 20 
document, because we weren’t going to consider them, that they 21 
were just going to go in considered but rejected. 22 
 23 
What I’m hearing now is we’re going to put them in considered 24 
but rejected but at the next meeting we may bring it back.  That 25 
really concerns me, because I want to make sure that the members 26 
that’s just been here a year or two years or so that they pay 27 
close attention to that so that they know that what’s in 28 
considered but rejected may pop back up at the next meeting. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mike is going to help clarify this and then 31 

I’m going to at least explain to you why I thought we did it the 32 
way we did it and why I told you what I did.  Mike, go ahead.  33 
He may explain for me. 34 
 35 
MR. MCLEMORE:  There’s nothing new about that.  They go into 36 

considered but rejected because the record, for NEPA purposes, 37 
has to show what you considered.  It has to show why you 38 
rejected it, if it’s rejected ultimately, and you’re still in 39 
the phase of developing these alternatives and you will be at 40 
the next meeting and I guess you’ll try to finalize things a 41 
little more. 42 
 43 
Even after that you could pull an alternative out if there’s a 44 
reason to.  If you get some comment as you go through the 45 
process, you may want to come back out, but it’s a NEPA 46 
consideration that says they have to remain in the record and 47 
show what you considered so that the record demonstrates you too 48 
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a hard look and looked at the reasonable range of alternatives. 1 
 2 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  With that, I’m going to take a moment and 3 

actually make a discussion point myself, if I may.  As Vernon 4 
indicated, I think a lot of the discussion at the committee 5 
level basically removed it when there’s testimony that suggests 6 
we won’t be able to get coverage or we can’t afford the observer 7 
coverage and those kinds of issues. 8 
 9 
I think it is inherent though that we do recognize that we’re 10 
going forward with this document assuming we’re going to achieve 11 
somewhere around a 70 percent reduction in bycatch and we’re 12 
going to have to achieve that somehow and I’m not certain how 13 
we’re doing this. 14 
 15 
I think it’s very likely that we may have to discuss some of the 16 
issues in the considered but rejected sections or create new 17 
ideas on ways to get there, because I’m wondering whether we’re 18 
going to create all the combinations of the things we need to do 19 
to create the reduction that we go forward with. 20 
 21 
That all may change when we get shrimp effort data next month, 22 
but I think it’s going to bear remembering as we look at the 23 
document in June.  With that, we do have the committee motion on 24 
the board.  I think we’ve had a lot of discussion about it 25 
already.  If there’s any last comments someone would like to 26 
make -- Hearing none, all those in favor of the committee motion 27 
say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The motion passes. 28 

 29 
MR. MINTON:  With regard to Action 2, Alternative 8, establish 30 
additional closed areas where red snapper fishing is prohibited, 31 
the committee recommends and I so move to move Alternative 8 to 32 
the considered but rejected section. 33 

 34 
MS. MORRIS:  I don’t recall any discussion really in the 35 

committee about why we were moving this to considered but 36 
rejected and Mike has been reminding us that we need to build a 37 
record. 38 
 39 
I think that I need to hear why we’re moving this to considered 40 
but rejected.  I noted when we heard the presentation about 41 
Madison Swanson that one of their findings was that red snapper 42 
inside the reserve were larger and older than red snapper 43 
outside of the reserve and they found very strong site fidelity 44 
for red snappers in the reserve. 45 
 46 
Those are both things that argue for a benefit of a reserve for 47 
red snapper.  I don’t know how to translate that into a 48 
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reduction in bycatch, which this section is about, but it seems 1 
like there’s some potential for considering either seasonally 2 
closed areas in addition to the closed season -- I think we 3 
should keep this in the document and develop some discussion 4 
before we reject it and so I urge you to vote against this 5 
motion. 6 
 7 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Other discussion?   8 

 9 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I’m trying to remember.  Was that presentation 10 

before or after, Ms. Morris? 11 
 12 
MS. MORRIS:  After what? 13 

 14 
MS. WILLIAMS:  The committee met. 15 

 16 
MS. MORRIS:  After. 17 

 18 
MS. WILLIAMS:  It was after.  I’m trying to think why we did 19 

that, too. 20 
 21 
MR. WILLIAMS:  The motion was mine.  I made the motion to remove 22 

this.  I simply don’t see how it’s going to contribute to 23 
bycatch reduction.  If there was some specificity to it as to 24 
how it would help our bycatch issue, maybe I would support it, I 25 
don’t know. 26 
 27 
Are there areas where there is mostly undersized red snapper 28 
because there aren’t very many big ones?  If there are, it might 29 
fit there.  I’m not aware of them.  Maybe other people are.  It 30 
just seemed like it wasn’t going anywhere and realistically, 31 
once you start closing areas you create a tremendous fight and 32 
there isn’t -- I’ve been through this at the state level and 33 
we’ve been through it at the federal level. 34 
 35 
Nobody wants one in their backyard and it brings a lot of 36 
unpleasant discussion when you start closing areas.  Unless 37 
there’s some real specificity and somebody has some knowledge 38 
that tells us how closing some area is actually going to reduce 39 
bycatch, I just think it’s a waste of staff’s time to work on it 40 
and it’s a waste of our time, too.  That’s why. 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Is there any further discussion regarding 43 
the committee motion?  Hearing none, and seeing no hands, all 44 
those in favor of the committee motion say aye; all those 45 
opposed like sign.  The motion passes. 46 

 47 
MR. MINTON:  The committee and SSC discussed Action 3 and the 48 
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problems with the current bycatch reduction criterion for BRDs.  1 
It was noted that there were problems in the ability to certify 2 
new BRDs, particularly the fact that the current criterion does 3 
not take into account effort changes that have occurred since 4 
the 1984 to 1989 period when evaluating new BRDs.   5 
 6 
Following discussion, the committee recommends and I so move to 7 
modify Alternative 2 as follows:  Change the bycatch reduction 8 
criterion for red snapper to an expected percent reduction in 9 
CPUE on age zero and age one red snapper of: Option a. 12 10 
percent; Option b. 20 percent; and Option c. 30 percent. 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any discussion regarding the committee 13 

motion? 14 
 15 
MR. ADAMS:  That was Walter Thomassie’s motion and I think -- 16 

I’m not trying to put words in his mouth, but the rationale 17 
behind it -- I can’t remember which meeting it was, but when Dan 18 
Foster came to us and made the presentation of NOAA’s funnel BRD 19 
performance level and all the different types of BRDs that are 20 
being tested right now and he gave us the charts that showed the 21 
effectiveness. 22 
 23 
There’s none of them under consideration that meet a 40 percent 24 
reduction and so these changes are just trying to put the 25 
percent reductions into the areas of actual possibility. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Adams.  That’s a good 28 

recollection of the committee discussion there.  Is there any 29 
further discussion?  Hearing none, all those in favor of the 30 
committee motion say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The 31 
committee motion passes. 32 
 33 
MR. MINTON:  With regard to Alternative 3, change the bycatch 34 
reduction criterion to a reduction in the bycatch of total 35 
finfish by: 20 percent by weight, 30 percent by weight, and 40 36 
percent by weight, the committee recommends and I so move to add 37 
an additional option for 10 percent by weight. 38 

 39 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It’s a committee motion.  Again, I think 40 

basically the same kind of justification there.  Any further 41 
discussion regarding the committee motion? 42 
 43 
MS. MORRIS:  I remember it differently than this and so help me, 44 

Vernon.  It seems like the total finfish reduction criteria is a 45 
larger number than the percent by CPU and so why are we adding a 46 
smaller number, 10 percent by weight, than our 12 percent by 47 
CPU? 48 
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 1 
MR. MINTON:  I thought we got some testimony saying that in some 2 

areas, especially along the eastern part of the Gulf, that it 3 
was down low, like 9 percent or less, and I think we were just 4 
trying to bracket the possibilities.  That’s what I recall. 5 
 6 
DR. CRABTREE:  I gave a figure to Rick yesterday that shows the 7 

relation between finfish reduction by weight and red snapper F 8 
reduction.  It’s actually a very good regression fit.  I think 9 
it was about 0.96.  On average, the red snapper reduction is 10 
less than the overall finfish reduction. 11 
 12 
There are, though, points on the other side of the line and so 13 
there are occasions when they’re closer, but I don’t know that 14 
there are any numbers where the red snapper reduction was equal 15 
to the finfish overall reduction.  Rick, I think it was always 16 
below.  It varied how much it was below, but the next time you 17 
see the document, we can -- I don’t know if you want to take the 18 
time to put the regression up now, but next time we see it that 19 
would be in there. 20 
 21 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think part of the problem here may be that 22 

we were doing some math and we may not be very good at math.  We 23 
were trying to use that calculation and come up with this. 24 
 25 
MS. WALKER:  This is to Dr. Crabtree.  It seems that I remember 26 

we were supposed to reduce bycatch across the board by 74 27 
percent for all sectors if it was proportional and that is if we 28 
went with a TAC as high as seven million pounds. 29 
 30 
We know that we’re only getting 12 percent right now with the 31 
BRD that’s approved and so even if we adopted 40 percent on 32 
finfish and we had to stay within 12 percent, we’re not going to 33 
reach that.  We don’t even have an alternative in here to reach 34 
our goal. 35 
 36 
DR. CRABTREE:  Remember though this is the technology part of 37 

getting to where we want to and then there’s the effort side of 38 
getting to where we need to be in terms of bycatch reduction.  39 
We aren’t going to get all we need from bycatch reduction 40 
devices, but by modifying the criterion, we’ll be able to 41 
certify new BRDs that will perform better than the ones that are 42 
being used now and get us part of the way there.  It’s just one 43 
piece of the puzzle. 44 
 45 
MR. THOMASSIE:  I was just going to say what Dr. Crabtree said 46 

and in addition to that, we’ve got a lot more items to limit the 47 
shrimp fishery bycatch in here than we have any other fishery 48 
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and more realistically, we’re going to see effort limitation in 1 
the shrimp fishery, by far more than any other sector, and so 2 
that’s all I have to say about that. 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have quite a bit of discussion regarding 5 

the addition of this 10 percent, which is just adding another 6 
option here.  All those in favor of the committee motion say 7 
aye; all those opposed like sign.  The committee motion passes. 8 

 9 
MR. MINTON:  The committee and SSC then discussed Action 4, 10 

alternatives to control/reduce effort in the penaeid shrimp 11 
fishery to reduce bycatch of red snapper.  Following discussion, 12 
the committee recommends and I so move: (1) to move Alternative 13 
2, cap annual effort in the penaeid shrimp fishery by capping 14 
the number of allowable vessel permits to the considered but 15 
rejected section;  and (2) to remove the options under 16 
Alternative 3, cap annual effort in the penaeid shrimp fishery 17 
by establishing a maximum level of effort in number of net days 18 
fished, and Alternative 4, cap effort in the penaeid shrimp 19 
fishery by establishing a requirement for demonstration of 20 
future participation by permitted vessels.  The committee also 21 
recommends that Alternative 4 read as follows until 22 
recommendations are made from the Special Shrimp Effort Working 23 
Group:  “Cap effort in the penaeid shrimp fishery by 24 
establishing a requirement for demonstration of future 25 
participation by permitted vessels through demonstrated landings 26 
of various levels.” 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  That was fine committee work that led to 29 

that motion. 30 
 31 
MR. MINTON:  I think that was Dr. Crabtree’s motion. 32 

 33 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a bundled motion here, if you will.  34 

Everyone take the time to figure out exactly what is going on in 35 
this motion, because it may take you a second. 36 
 37 
MR. ADAMS:  I would just say I think the motion is a bit 38 

premature until we get the report at our next meeting from the 39 
shrimp effort committee and would speak against it, not because 40 
of what it’s trying to do, but speak against it because we don’t 41 
have enough information from the ad hoc committee to decide to 42 
move it to considered but rejected. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Let me try to help with the motion jut a 45 

little bit.  I think the crux of the motion is Alternative 2 -- 46 
The whole unit was moved to the back of the document, considered 47 
but rejected, and I think part of the reasoning for that was we 48 



  186 

were using percentages there that we didn’t know exactly where 1 
they came from as the base, the 0.86 and the 0.6. 2 
 3 
We then were taking Alternative 3 and 4 and just removing the 4 
options, but leaving the titles there, for kind of the same 5 
rationale that we had before and then we were actually going to 6 
reword Alternative 4 a little bit so that it read like it states 7 
up there. 8 
 9 
The idea was, at least in the context of the committee 10 
discussion, it was that we have a lot more information coming 11 
forward and let’s go ahead and strip out some of those option 12 
kinds of things, because we don’t have a lot of information to 13 
flesh those out at this time, and let that working group bring 14 
back some stuff to the June meeting or at least that’s the way I 15 
remember some of it, but someone else may have a different 16 
characterization of that.  Now, are there comments or 17 
discussion? 18 
 19 
MR. FISCHER:  Mr. Chairman, in this motion submitted by the 20 

committee don’t you think it would have been cleaner just to 21 
read what’s left?  I think we are omitting 80 percent of it and 22 
I just want to make sure I’m clear.  We are leaving Alternative 23 
1, no action; removing 2 entirely; and then leaving just the 24 
titles of 3 and 4?  Okay.  I just wanted to make sure that was 25 
correct. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Yes, I believe you’re correct.  Ms. Morris, 28 

did I have it wrong or am I getting confused? 29 
 30 
MS. MORRIS:  No, you’re perfectly right and Myron is perfectly 31 

right and the rationale for doing that is the rationale that 32 
Degraaf articulated in his suggestion for a different path and 33 
that’s that we want to wait until the effort SSC group meets and 34 
gives us some numbers to fill in as sub-options under these 35 
titles. 36 
 37 
We felt it was premature to be talking about 60 percent or 80 38 
percent or particular levels of landings and we wanted to keep 39 
at least those three alternatives in the document, but we wanted 40 
to strip out the kind of speculative details until we heard more 41 
specifics from the effort SSC. 42 
 43 
MR. ADAMS:  You’ve got to remember that the motion does strip 44 

out Alternative 2 altogether and so you’re not just stripping 45 
out options to wait to see what the figures are.  If you vote 46 
against this amendment and leave Action 4 as it is, then when we 47 
have the information we can decide whether to strip out 48 
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Alternative 2 or not. 1 
 2 
DR. LEARD:  I just wanted to get a little clarification for the 3 

IPT.  Once the effort working group gets together and assuming 4 
they can do their work and come up with some more concrete 5 
things here, is it the council’s desire for the IPT to go ahead 6 
and try to fill in some alternatives in here in order to get you 7 
a public hearing draft?  I think we would need to do that and 8 
perform at least some analysis so that you can kind of see where 9 
we came from. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  With the earlier caveat I asked for a little 12 

bit -- Noting that those are coming from the IPT and haven’t 13 
been in front of the council before and I think that would be an 14 
excellent -- Certainly at all times when staff can help us 15 
further the discussion by doing analysis beforehand and bringing 16 
it to us, we would prefer to do that, when possible. 17 
 18 
MR. THOMASSIE:  I just want to note for the record that my 19 

motion was much cleaner and easier to understand.  That being 20 
said, what I would like to do is offer a substitute motion.  My 21 
substitute motion would be to remove the sub-options under 22 
Alternative 2 to considered but rejected and to remove 23 
Alternative 3 to considered but rejected, the whole Alternative 24 
3. 25 
 26 
MR. PERRET:  I’ll second it. 27 

 28 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Perret seconds. 29 

 30 
MR. THOMASSIE:  To begin with, I don’t see that we’re going to 31 

need to reduce effort.  We’ve already been through the 32 
discussion of where we are and where we’re going to be on 33 
effort.  In the interest of making this a more efficient process 34 
and not having to do unnecessary work, I think that what 35 
Alternative 3 does is it creates a more inefficient fishery by 36 
limiting fishing days. 37 
 38 
We’re trying to get away from that in the red snapper.  You have 39 
a problem in the recreational sector with it.  We’re getting 40 
away from it in the commercial sector by allowing them to fish 41 
when they want and giving them their individual fishing quotas. 42 
 43 
By taking a window of opportunity and creating a certain window 44 
for these guys to fish and saying whatever it may be, but just 45 
by limiting their opportunity to fish you create a more 46 
inefficient fishery and if down the road, which I don’t know 47 
that we have to do at this point, but if down the road you have 48 
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to limit effort, I think it’s much more healthy for the fishery 1 
if we maintain a level of permits rather than make those people 2 
who have survived in the fishery become inefficient and 3 
unprofitable. 4 
 5 
I think it just doesn’t make sense to do it in that form and I 6 
think it’s a bad choice.  I would think that we can save the 7 
trouble of analyzing it and we still have other options on the 8 
table, should the council decide to pursue these options, but 9 
it’s not as punitive as saying the guys who are left over now 10 
you all are going to have to compete for a lesser and lesser 11 
window of opportunity to make your living.  We just got away 12 
from that in red snapper and I don’t want to see us do that in 13 
shrimp. 14 
 15 
MR. PERRET:  I have just one comment.  In some of the 16 

recommended motions in this document, EEZ is specified.  Just 17 
for the record, all of these pertain to shrimp fishery in the 18 
EEZ only.  I want us to make sure we’re all clear on that. 19 
 20 
MR. ADAMS:  The substitute motion that strips out Alternative 3 21 

is not an exercise to reduce effort.  It’s capping effort and 22 
that effort would be whatever this panel is going to come back 23 
and tell us what the effort is needed. 24 
 25 
The whole snapper rebuilding program, the biggest factor is 26 
going to be this reduced effort in the shrimp industry that has 27 
happened naturally, or without our intervention, and the 28 
rebuilding program is going to be based upon that effort being 29 
at a certain level.  If we don’t put in a device to keep it at 30 
that level for rebuilding, then we’re going to get sued again. 31 
 32 
DR. CRABTREE:  I understand where you’re coming from, Walter, on 33 

a lot of this stuff.  The trouble I see with Alternative 1, 34 
which is capping the number of allowable vessel permits, is we 35 
just did that. 36 
 37 
That was what Shrimp Amendment 13 did, which was approved 38 
probably only a month ago and hasn’t been implemented yet, and 39 
we’re probably six months maybe from actual implementation and 40 
then a year application period. 41 
 42 
I agree that we’re going to need to come in and address latent 43 
permits and other issues with the permits that we’re going to 44 
issue, but I just think we’re getting ahead of ourselves to 45 
start talking about it now.  We’re not going to have information 46 
on how many permits were actually issued for some time and so I 47 
just think that dealing with capping permits and all is better 48 
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dealt with in Amendment 15 down the road a little bit and I just 1 
don’t see how we do it now, because those permits don’t really 2 
exist and I’m talking about the moratorium permits, not open 3 
access permits. 4 
 5 
We’re a year-and-a-half away, probably, from completing the 6 
issuance phase of the moratorium permits and it’s going to be a 7 
year-and-a-half before we really know how many permitted shrimp 8 
vessels under the moratorium there are going to be. 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I would just remind everyone that however 11 

either one of these motions go that we just sent a shrimp effort 12 
working group off to give us a lot of the answers for this and 13 
so even if it moves to considered but rejected, we have a lot of 14 
information that should help us and guide us in which options we 15 
look at as we move forward. 16 
 17 
MS. WALKER:  I was going to support Walter’s motion, because -- 18 

This is what I understood you to say.  You want to limit the 19 
number of permits rather than telling someone how many days they 20 
can fish and I agree with that.  I think that’s the best way, 21 
but then, as Dr. Crabtree said, this may be something that needs 22 
to be considered as far as days at sea in the next amendment and 23 
is that what you said? 24 
 25 
DR. CRABTREE:  The days at sea thing that we’ve talked about is 26 

in the next amendment and I think 15 has a lot of stuff with 27 
latent permits and fractional license and a host of other things 28 
intended to try and reduce the number of permits that are in the 29 
fishery.  Those things are all in 15 right now.  This is really 30 
an issue of do we need to do something in this amendment and 31 
then reconsider it again in 15. 32 
 33 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Walter, in taking out Alternative 3, which is a 34 

direct control on the amount of shrimp effort, how will you -- 35 
Let’s say we have to get down to, let’s make up a number, 60,000 36 
vessel net days per year and I’m going off this table a little 37 
further down in these alternatives and we used to be at over 38 
200,000. 39 
 40 
If we have to get down even further, how are you going to do 41 
that?  Are you going to force active shrimpers totally out of 42 
the fishery?  It seems to me that this Alternative 3 -- Some way 43 
to cap their effort would be better and it would treat everybody 44 
equally across the board. 45 
 46 
MR. THOMASSIE:  To begin with -- I don’t -- It’s my opinion and 47 

that’s a loaded question.  I don’t think you’re going to have 48 
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to, because preliminary information coming from the ELBs are 1 
showing that 50 percent of the effort that we currently have is 2 
not in areas where there’s high concentrations of juvenile red 3 
snapper that’s in less than ten fathoms. 4 
 5 
That’s half the effort that’s being expended.  We’re looking at 6 
effort and we’re not being specific about it.  There’s a lot of 7 
factors involved and I think that -- I really think that 8 
particularly looking at what’s left in the industry, in the 9 
fishery, I believe we’ve met the goals. 10 
 11 
I think we’re going to see that.  I think that if you put 12 
qualifiers on there and you say these guys made it and let’s 13 
leave them in peace and if you feel that it shouldn’t be 14 
recapitalized then at least don’t make it inefficient for the 15 
guys who are left, because then what you’re doing is you’re 16 
sitting there and you’re forcing guys back into an inefficient 17 
fishery where they’re competing against each other. 18 
 19 
Basically what this is is a very loose bycatch quota, because 20 
you’re telling the shrimp industry we’re managing you for 21 
snapper and that’s exactly what we’re doing.  We’re going to 22 
manage you for snapper and this is what we feel that your 23 
bycatch is in snapper and this is how many days of effort we 24 
think we should be able to let you have and basically what we’re 25 
doing is taking all these bycatch quotas that have 100 percent 26 
coverage and 75 and so on percent coverage and most of them are 27 
100 percent and with a very high degree of accuracy in their 28 
coverage and we’re going to say that we’re going to do this a 29 
different way. 30 
 31 
We’re just going to tell you how much you can fish, because we 32 
believe you’re catching this.  We’re getting better and better 33 
data on what we’re actually doing and I think that with the 34 
reduction in effort we’re already seeing, with where the boats 35 
are actually fishing -- I can’t say what percentage is in that 36 
ten to thirty fathom range. 37 
 38 
I don’t know those numbers, but there’s also fishing outside 39 
that range and so you have at least preliminary numbers that 40 
show that half of that is not in that range and so you’ve got 41 
beyond -- We’ve got a lot of things to think about and as an 42 
operator and knowing people in the business and everybody knows 43 
it, in every sector, how margins are. 44 
 45 
There’s just -- We create more and more inefficiency for these 46 
guys by saying how much you can fish and I don’t think it’s an 47 
easy answer, but I really honestly, and I believe this, but I 48 
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don’t think when the numbers are put out and how many people are 1 
even able to get back in the industry we’re going to have to do 2 
anything but put a ceiling and maybe even put a floor where 3 
we’ve got to make a pool that’s available to keep the 4 
infrastructure, should some people opt out of the industry.  5 
That’s another subject that’s for a later date.  I just don’t 6 
think we’re going to have to tell people you can’t fish, because 7 
there’s not going to be that many people fishing. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We will certainly be getting more 10 

information about that, we hope, or we believe. 11 
 12 
MR. PERRET:  I could go on and on and on.  We can discuss all 13 

the measures or potential measures we want about effort and 14 
effort reduction and capping effort and so on.  There’s one 15 
word, one term, that’s going to affect effort and none of us in 16 
this room have a thing to do about it and that’s economics, 17 
economics. 18 
 19 
Those vessels that are left in the fishery, that have their EEZ 20 
permit, that are able to get out of areas to go fishing, are 21 
going to fish or not fish based on economics and if someone in 22 
this room can do anything to affect the economics of the shrimp 23 
industry, so be it, but I don’t think it’s us. 24 
 25 
MR. FISCHER:  I have just a couple of points, one of which is we 26 

don’t know how such a plan would even be devised, but it would 27 
seem to me you would have to establish a cutoff point and say no 28 
trawling after this date. 29 
 30 
My question is, is this going to be designed to coincide with 31 
the abundance of juvenile red snapper?  You don’t necessarily 32 
want to cut off October, November, and December at the end of 33 
the year if it happens to be the time of the year it’s not 34 
affording any protection.  I just don’t know how this would be 35 
done. 36 
 37 
The other issue is the shrimpers are struggling maintaining 10 38 
or 12 percent of the market compared to imports and I just can’t 39 
see how we could shut down a blanket time frame where we’re 100 40 
percent imports.  I think this has way too far to go compared to 41 
Alternative 2, if I’m not mistaken, which is on permits alone. 42 
 43 
MS. MORRIS:  It’s my sense that most of the discussion recently 44 

has been about whether Alternative 2 or Alternative 3 is a 45 
better way to go and so if we can have a second substitute 46 
motion -- Does Roberts Rules allow that? 47 
 48 
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I would offer another substitute motion, which would be to 1 
maintain Alternatives 1 through 4 in Action 4 and request that 2 
staff work with the effort SSC to develop appropriate sub-3 
options under each of those alternatives. 4 

 5 
DR. SHIPP:  I’ll second it. 6 

 7 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Dr. Shipp seconds the motion.  For my own 8 

clarification, when you say retain the alternatives, you start 9 
out by saying it’s the sub-options that have created the problem 10 
and are you removing the sub-options or are you just saying let 11 
staff really go develop ones that are more appropriate than the 12 
ones that are there now? 13 
 14 
MS. MORRIS:  Right.  The discussion we’ve been having is whether 15 

to remove Alternative 2 or Alternative 3 from the document and 16 
so my motion is to keep them both in the document, 1, 2, 3, and 17 
4, but let go of these sub-options and direct staff to develop 18 
the appropriate sub-options, in consultation with the effort 19 
SSC, for consideration at the next meeting.  20 
 21 
DR. CRABTREE:  I was going to ask if we remove all these sub-22 

options and leave the general topics can we come together and so 23 
Julie’s motion has captured what I was thinking.  All of these 24 
are clearly things we’re going to look at, capping and reducing 25 
permits more, do we want to develop a program to directly 26 
control effort. 27 
 28 
We’re going to need to look at all of these.  We’re caught in a 29 
timing crunch and we don’t have the information that we need 30 
right now.  Maybe we’ll have more come June.  If we don’t, then 31 
we’re going to have to come back to these in 15, but I think for 32 
now Julie’s motion is a good way to proceed and I hope we can 33 
all kind of come to agreement on that. 34 
 35 
MS. MORRIS:  I just need to add a couple of words to the motion: 36 

“have staff work with the effort SSC to develop.” 37 
 38 
MR. HORN:  We’ve whipped this dead horse enough.  I call the 39 

question. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  As our normal protocol -- I appreciate the 42 

call of the question, but I will actually finish the list out 43 
and then we will go there. 44 
 45 
MR. SIMPSON:  I’m sitting quietly and listening to the 46 

discussion and I’ve got to agree that the number of permits is 47 
the way to go.  I think you need to do this in a general fashion 48 
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rather than a scalpel fashion.  I don’t think you’ve got the 1 
scalpel. 2 
 3 
Also, I think that this just puts back on the council something 4 
that’s the responsibility of this council.  I think you need to 5 
determine in your minds do you want to go the vessel permit 6 
route or do you want to go the days fished route.  To me, I 7 
think it’s vessel and I agree more with Walter on this issue. 8 
 9 
MR. PERRET:  My question was about the workgroup and that’s up 10 

there now. 11 
 12 
MR. HENDRIX:  I want to make it clear to myself that the intent 13 

of this is to take the input from the working group and all the 14 
results of the effort information and incorporate this in there, 15 
is that correct?  Okay. 16 
 17 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Now we’re at the point of calling the 18 

question.  Is there no objection to calling the question?  19 
Hearing no objection, all those in favor of the second 20 
substitute motion say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The 21 
motion passes.  The other two motions are now back to the board. 22 

 23 
MR. MINTON:  Following discussion of vessel bag limits in the 24 
recreational red snapper fishery and possibly eliminating the 25 
bag limit for captains and crew of for-hire vessels, the 26 
committee recommends, and I so move, to add alternatives under 27 
the appropriate action to eliminate the captain and crew bag 28 
limits. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 31 
discussion regarding the committee motion?  Hearing no 32 
discussion, all those in favor of the committee motion say aye; 33 
all those opposed same sign.   34 
 35 
MR. FISCHER:  I have a question.  Is it for red snapper only? 36 

 37 
MR. MINTON:  Following discussion of vessel bag limits in the 38 

recreational red snapper fishery. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The motion passes. 41 
 42 
MR. MINTON:  Under Review of Scoping Document for Shrimp 43 

Amendment 15, the committee reviewed the actions in the Scoping 44 
Document for Shrimp Amendment 15 in order to give staff guidance 45 
with regard to actions that would be developed into an options 46 
paper.   47 
 48 
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With regard to Actions 4 and 5 that deal with the establishment 1 
and monitoring of a bycatch quota for the shrimp fishery and 2 
following discussion, the committee recommends, and I so move, 3 
to move Actions 4 and 5 to the considered but rejected section. 4 

 5 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Let’s let everybody find that in their 6 

scoping document. 7 
 8 
DR. SHIPP:  I would offer a substitute motion to reject the 9 

committee motion and if I get a second, I’ll explain why. 10 
 11 
MS. WALKER:  Second. 12 

 13 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  If you’re rejecting the committee motion, 14 

it’s not really a substitute motion.  It’s just a vote of no in 15 
this case.  Do you want to discuss the committee motion or do 16 
you have a different substitute motion? 17 
 18 
DR. SHIPP:  I’ll discuss the committee motion.  We heard 19 

testimony yesterday afternoon that this sort of place system is 20 
in place in a number of different areas and that it might 21 
encourage some innovative trading of bycatch certificates or 22 
portions of the quota. 23 
 24 
Along those same lines, I was at a red snapper symposium a 25 
couple of weeks ago in San Antonio and Dr. Sandra Diamond, who 26 
is on several of our committees, made a really interesting 27 
presentation describing a time series of hot spots of zero and 28 
one red snapper juveniles that occurred continually and 29 
repeatedly year after year. 30 
 31 
One area was off I think Louisiana and close to the Texas border 32 
and another one was right off the Alabama/Mississippi line.  33 
Using that sort of information, it seems to me that the shrimp 34 
industry, if they had a system like this, may indeed be able to 35 
develop some innovative ways to avoid those areas and thus, they 36 
could trade off their bycatch quota apportionment. 37 
 38 
I would also like to ask Dave McKinney if he’s got any comments 39 
on the enforceability of this and some idea on how many 40 
observers it might take to accomplish it.  In any case, I think 41 
this is a viable area that needs to be discussed and brought to 42 
public testimony. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Is there any objection to letting Mr. 45 

McKinney speak to us in regards to this?  Dave, would you come 46 
to the mic? 47 
 48 
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MR. MCKINNEY:  I understand this motion goes directly to bycatch 1 

quota management.  Bycatch quota management has been used 2 
extensively in Alaska with 100 percent observer coverage for a 3 
number of years and in other areas along the west coast with 4 
less than 100 percent observer coverage. 5 
 6 
I’m not in a position to -- I’m not a scientist and I can’t give 7 
you an analysis of how many observers it would take to make the 8 
program work from an analytical standpoint, but from a 9 
functional standpoint and the comparison of the bycatch quota 10 
management to, for instance, a days at sea program, I see them 11 
both as being codependent on, for instance, VMS. 12 
 13 
I see them both dependent at some level on observers and so I 14 
see them as having equal weight and so it then depends on what 15 
system would be better applicable and from an enforcement 16 
standpoint, we would certainly endorse something like bycatch 17 
quota management over days at sea, which doesn’t have the best 18 
track record for enforcement or enforcement resources. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any question of Dave while we have them up, 21 

further questions?  Thank you, Dave.  Is there further 22 
discussion? 23 
 24 
MS. WILLIAMS:  If you read our discussion in the document, it 25 

goes to say that -- It says further reducing bycatch through the 26 
implementation of additional seasonal closures as opposed to 27 
BRDs was discussed at length in Amendment 9 and 10 to the shrimp 28 
FMP.  The analysis showed that in essence there were already a 29 
large amount of potential trawlable area that was closed either 30 
permanently or seasonally by regulations and other areas of hard 31 
bottom that would preclude the use of trawl gear. 32 
 33 
Furthermore, Hendrickson and Griffith, 1993, simulated the 34 
effects of seasonal closures for the period and found them all 35 
to be ineffective in reducing juvenile snapper bycatch.  Time 36 
closures have not been evaluated. 37 
 38 
However, since the majority of brown shrimping effort occurs at 39 
night and this fishery is the primary one that has juvenile red 40 
snapper bycatch, this alternative would probably have minimal 41 
effect on bycatch of juvenile red snapper.  Why do we need -- If 42 
it’s not going to accomplish what we want it to accomplish, why 43 
do we have it in here?  To me, our discussion is speaking 44 
against it, isn’t it? 45 
 46 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’m not certain which discussion point 47 

you’re at.  I think we’re focusing now on the scoping document 48 
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and I think we’re on pages -- You may be there too and reading 1 
that out of the discussion and we may have the discussion kind 2 
of mixed up, but Action 4, which is really dealing with the 3 
bycatch quota, 4 and 5. 4 
 5 
DR. CRABTREE:  I would like to step back at the bigger issue 6 

here.  Do we want to control the number of red snapper the 7 
shrimp industry catches in any given year or do we want to 8 
control how much effort there is in the shrimp fishery in any 9 
given year? 10 
 11 
I’ve seen some regressions of shrimp effort versus red snapper 12 
mortality recently and there’s a pretty close relationship, but 13 
in any given year the number of red snapper out there is going 14 
to fluctuate widely, because recruitment is extremely variable, 15 
and I’m not convinced at this point -- 16 
 17 
What I’ve seen is the effort is more closely related to the 18 
mortality that’s being applied on the red snapper than the 19 
number of red snapper they catch.  I’m still not sure how you 20 
even set a quota and I assume we’re talking -- In this bycatch 21 
quota, it’s not clear to me.  Are we talking an overall, all 22 
finfish bycatch, or are we talking red snapper bycatch or what 23 
exactly we’re talking about. 24 
 25 
My suspicion is when you get into an individual species, because 26 
you’re talking age zero and age one, you may have abundance from 27 
year to year vary three or four or maybe fivefold from year to 28 
year, but it may not very well track the fishing mortality 29 
rates. 30 
 31 
If you want to put this back in to get more information and look 32 
at it more closely, that’s fine.  We can get some Center folks 33 
to come in and talk about it, but in my perspective and from 34 
what I’ve seen, what we’re really trying to control in the 35 
shrimp fishery is the effort. 36 
 37 
I’m not prepared to say -- Someone said we’re going to manage it 38 
based on red snapper and I’m certainly not prepared to say that 39 
at all.  I think we’ve got to balance the two, but I think what 40 
you’re going to find is that effort is the more close thing that 41 
tracks the fishing mortality rates in red snapper.  If we’re not 42 
comfortable taking it out now, that’s fine.  We can get some of 43 
the scientists to come in and give us a more complete analysis 44 
of that kind of thing. 45 
 46 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Ms. Williams, I apologize.  I think you may 47 

have moved on to the next motion.  I see that now. 48 
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 1 
MR. THOMASSIE:  I’ll just bring back the reason we got rid of 2 

it.  There’s no way, given what Dr. Crabtree just said, with 3 
fluctuations in the abundance of juvenile snappers, and without 4 
having specific very, very accurate bycatch information, which 5 
we don’t have, that you can manage -- How can you shut down an 6 
industry on a big guess like that? 7 
 8 
They don’t do it to other fisheries.  The bycatch quotas that 9 
they currently work off of are precise.  This is not precise.  10 
This is taking a very big, wild guess.  We are getting better 11 
information and it’s not workable. 12 
 13 
They have small fleets of less than a hundred, some six and 14 
eight boats that they’re using this on, not of a thousand or 15 
1,500 or better boats.  They have a very good characterization.  16 
They have some 100 percent and some 200 percent coverage and 17 
some a little less. 18 
 19 
We don’t have the means to do it.  It’s not necessary to do it.  20 
We have other things ahead of us that are going to meet the 21 
goals.  It’s just unnecessarily punitive and I have to use Mr. 22 
Simpson’s quote as we’re using a scalpel when we should be doing 23 
something else. 24 
 25 
We don’t have the information it takes to decide to the Nth 26 
degree what needs to be done and I just think this is 27 
unnecessary and it’s not a workable measure, not with any type 28 
of equity at all, because you’re going to have a lot of 29 
adjustments to make and you don’t have the information to make 30 
it. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Much of this discussion has been playing 33 

itself out kind of in these general terms and in the previous 34 
document as well. 35 
 36 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I supported this motion to remove this in 37 

committee, but I’m going to change now and I’m not going to 38 
support the motion to remove it.  I agree with Dr. Crabtree that 39 
what we ought to do is focus on managing shrimping effort. 40 
 41 
Recruitment does vary a lot from year to year.  If you set a 42 
fixed bycatch quota for anything and you have really good 43 
recruitment for that species, then you’ll rapidly get it and cut 44 
off shrimping way too fast. 45 
 46 
I also think this is going to take a lot of government effort to 47 
do this.  Even if we’re at 100,000 net shrimping days this year, 48 
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by my calculation, just working it figuring $30.00 an hour to 1 
support 10 percent monitoring, I’m figuring it’s going to cost 2 
$3 million to do it and I don’t know how we’re going to expect 3 
to get that money.  I just suspect it won’t be there. 4 
 5 
I think you could manage effort with a VMS and a computer and 6 
that wouldn’t take a whole lot more.  I think it would be very 7 
cheap to do it that way and I think in the long term that’s the 8 
way to go, but until I see us focusing on effort management in 9 
the shrimp industry, I think we have to continue to support this 10 
and so I speak against removing it. 11 
 12 
DR. SHIPP:  I think Roy articulated pretty much my sentiments 13 

too, both Roys.  I certainly agree that effort control is the 14 
way to go eventually; however, I don’t think we ought to remove 15 
this right now, for reasons that have been discussed. 16 
 17 
As far as the year-to-year variance in recruitment, I don’t 18 
think it’s four or five times.  If I recall the SEDAR data, 19 
there’s maybe 40 or 50 percent variation in recruitment, but, as 20 
Dr. Nelson said yesterday, if a you use a three or five-year 21 
average, I think it’s conceivable that we might come up with 22 
something.  23 
 24 
I think the most important benefit of this is the innovation 25 
that shrimpers might use if this system eventually were 26 
implemented.  Again, I refer to Sandy’s recognition and 27 
description of really hot areas, which that would be a 28 
motivation for shrimpers to trade off their bycatch quotas and 29 
avoid those areas.  I also speak against the motion. 30 
 31 
MR. ADAMS:  I speak against the motion and want to leave it in 32 

there, but I’ve got a clarification.  We’re out of a reef fish 33 
amendment and this is Amendment 15 to the shrimp FMP and so 34 
reduction in bycatch totals I don’t think necessarily are 35 
specifically addressing red snapper and annual recruitments of 36 
red snapper, but bycatch in general. 37 
 38 
MR. PERRET:  Dr. Shipp has referenced Dr. Diamond’s study on two 39 

occasions.  I heard Dr. Diamond give a presentation at a meeting 40 
in New Orleans a few months ago and it’s an interesting concept 41 
about the hot spots. 42 
 43 
I asked her if she considered the cold spots, those areas where 44 
there were very few snapper and the shrimpers wouldn’t have to 45 
have all this stuff in their gear.  She hadn’t considered that.  46 
I think if we’re going to consider hot spots, we ought to 47 
consider cold spots, too.  I call the question. 48 
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 1 
MS. MORRIS:  I speak in opposition to this motion and I know 2 

we’ve all received a copy of Sandra Diamond’s paper on “Bycatch 3 
Quotas in the Gulf of Mexico Shrimp Trawl Fishery: Can They 4 
Work?”  Her conclusion is that they can’t work, but I think that 5 
we should keep Alternatives 4 and 5 in the document and we 6 
should reference the discussion and her paper in the analysis of 7 
these options. 8 
 9 
I also need to point out that she mentions seven characteristics 10 
of bycatch quota systems that are workable and I would say at 11 
least four or five of them are a good fit with the commercial 12 
red snapper fishery, which we just a few minutes ago decided 13 
bycatch quotas were not workable for that fishery, and so we’re 14 
keeping them -- I’m supporting keeping them in for shrimp and I 15 
wish we had also supported keeping them in for the directed 16 
fishery, because I think they’re even more likely to be of 17 
benefit in that fishery. 18 
 19 
MR. THOMASSIE:  This will probably cost me some votes, but I 20 

think this is madness.  She just cited that we voted down -- I 21 
don’t even think it’s workable in the red snapper industry, but 22 
we voted that down because we figured it’s not workable, but 23 
we’re going to try and do it on an industry that it’s even less 24 
possible to get done with any equity whatsoever.  It’s senseless 25 
and it’s also a very valuable industry. 26 
 27 
I’m looking at the director’s report from Louisiana and shrimp 28 
has almost a $900 million impact on the state of Louisiana, over 29 
double what recreational fisheries does in Louisiana, and we 30 
have a lot of them and nearly as much as all other commercial 31 
fisheries combined and we’re going to do something to further 32 
hinder not only the recovery, but the sustainability of this 33 
industry because it’s just something we want to do. 34 
 35 
It’s not going to be effective and it’s not going to be 36 
equitable.  It’s not manageable, but we can pull some numbers 37 
out of the air and make it look decent and impugn somebody, but 38 
we’re not going to use real math and we’re not going to use the 39 
real numbers to be accurate enough to get it done and I just 40 
have to say it’s just ridiculous. 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Is there any objection to calling the 43 

question?  Hearing no objection to calling the question, I think 44 
this is going to be fairly split.  All those in favor of the 45 
motion raise your hand; all those opposed like sign.  I vote 46 
against the motion.  The motion fails.    47 

 48 
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MR. MINTON:  Following additional discussion, the committee 1 
recommends, and I so move, that under Action 1, Alternative 4 2 
change “daily time” to “time area” closures so that the 3 
alternative reads as follows:  Establish time area closures to 4 
shrimping in the EEZ. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion. 7 

 8 
MR. PERRET:  I have a substitute motion.  I move we move that to 9 
considered but rejected. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a substitute motion of the committee 12 

motion.  Mr. Thomassie has seconded the substitute motion. 13 
 14 
MS. MORRIS:  In our minutes of the January meeting, we made a 15 

motion that time/area closures in the shrimp fishery be added to 16 
Amendment 14 and that somehow got lost in the scoping documents 17 
and even lost in the documents that were prepared for 18 
consideration at this meeting and now we’re talking about adding 19 
it back into Amendment 15 when our intention in January was to 20 
have it be analyzed for us in Amendment 14. 21 
 22 
We have, in Benny Gallaway’s remarks that he submitted during 23 
the scoping meetings on 14 and 15, some indication that he and 24 
his team are close to being able to identify some areas of 25 
habitat bottom, based on SEAMAP information, that can focus in 26 
on habitats and their specific spatial location where there is a 27 
high or a higher juvenile red snapper bycatch in those areas. 28 
 29 
If we can get that information and analyze it, we might be able 30 
to have some time/area closures in those areas that would be of 31 
benefit in reducing bycatch.  We also know that Sandra Diamond 32 
is working on similar sorts of analysis and we’ve heard several 33 
people talk about that in testimony today. 34 
 35 
I think 15 is moving on a little bit slower timeline than 14.  I 36 
think its’ a set of alternatives that should be analyzed.  We’re 37 
close to having some spatial information, both from Benny 38 
Gallaway’s group and Sandra Diamond’s group, on where these 39 
juvenile red snapper hot spots might be and I think it’s an 40 
important tool for managing bycatch in this fishery that we 41 
should move forward with considering and I think we should 42 
reject the substitute motion. 43 
 44 
MR. ADAMS:  Corky, if they can identify these areas of critical 45 

juvenile red snapper habitat, why would you want to allow 46 
shrimping in those areas? 47 
 48 
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MR. PERRET:  I don’t necessarily want to allow shrimping in any 1 

particular area if indeed there’s a problem.  However, I think 2 
the timing is totally inappropriate at this time.  3 
 4 
Here’s what I think is going to happen.  We continue to put more 5 
restrictions on the EEZ shrimp fishery and it’s going to do a 6 
couple of things.  One, effort is going to be greatly reduced.  7 
I don’t think there’s any question about that.  It’s going to be 8 
reduced. 9 
 10 
Number two, because of the economics of the fishery, if these 11 
larger boats are forced to go further and further out, it’s 12 
going to cost them that much more to operate.  Consequently, I 13 
think what we’re going to have is more effort inshore and near 14 
shore. 15 
 16 
Now, where is the resource?  The resource for white and brown 17 
shrimp is basically Louisiana.  Texas has got a nine-mile 18 
territorial sea and they can control what they want to do in 19 
their state waters.  The effort is going to be in Louisiana. 20 
 21 
Now, this is what is going to happen, in my opinion.  Louisiana 22 
generally opens its shrimp season in May and Mississippi in 23 
June.  The amount of debris in inshore and near-shore waters in 24 
the state of Louisiana, the state of Mississippi, and I assume 25 
Alabama has got a similar problem, is going to cause those 26 
fishermen that are able to shrimp, and there’s going to be a lot 27 
of them that are not going to be able to shrimp, and I think 28 
they’re going to have an unbelievable amount of gear damage and 29 
that’s one thing. 30 
 31 
I don’t think the time is right at this time, because of the 32 
tremendous amount of damage caused by these two storms.  Maybe 33 
two or three years from now I’ll have a different position.  I 34 
just think the timing is terrible for any additional regulations 35 
on any of our fishermen at the current time and not just shrimp, 36 
but all of them. 37 
 38 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I’m going to support the substitute motion.  I 39 

think the discussion in our own document supports moving it to 40 
considered but rejected.  It shows in our own discussion that it 41 
just doesn’t work.  Also, in my mind, in reading the two 42 
together, which I was actually doing earlier, the bycatch quotas 43 
we’ve already said in the earlier discussion that those don’t 44 
work. 45 
 46 
I’m agreeing with Walter.  The time/area closures, maybe we’re 47 
just going to have to pick a number, like Dr. Crabtree said, and 48 
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that’s the effort and that’s how many shrimp vessels we’re going 1 
to have and go with it and simplify things.  I’m going to 2 
support the substitute motion. 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Is there any other discussion regarding the 5 

substitute motion? 6 
 7 
MS. WALKER:  I want to ask a point of order question.  If this 8 

council voted to put time/area closures in 14 at the last 9 
meeting, which I think is what Julie said, and staff overlooked 10 
putting it in there, shouldn’t it go in there, since we’ve 11 
already voted on it? 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think the point is there was an item that 14 

was close to that in Action 1, though I don’t think it was very 15 
clear that it had the intent of the original motion, and Julie 16 
can speak to that in a second. 17 
 18 
I think certainly, from the context of going ahead and pushing 19 
it to considered but rejected, someone could do that today even 20 
if staff didn’t have the analysis.  I would remind folks that we 21 
are moving a lot of things to considered but rejected that we 22 
haven’t had a lot of analysis on at this point.  23 
 24 
I guess I will -- We can entertain the motion, but there 25 
couldn’t have been an analysis done, like Julie has suggested, 26 
because it didn’t totally capture what the original motion 27 
suggested, though it is a closed season and then the next 28 
alternative is a time closure. 29 
 30 
It’s a combination of Alternative 3 and 4 at this time, I 31 
believe, and not one alternative by itself, but, Julie, try to 32 
speak to that and help add some clarification to that, if you 33 
can. 34 
 35 
MS. MORRIS:  I’ve talked with both Benny and Chris Dorsett and 36 

it may be that the Ocean Conservancy is funding the work that 37 
Sandra Diamond is doing.  Neither of them feels like the kind of 38 
spatial information that we would need to do this are going to 39 
be ready in time for 14.  I’ve gotten comfortable with the idea 40 
of it being in 15 instead of 14, if that was your question. 41 
 42 
MS. WALKER:  I just found it in the minutes.  It says: Following 43 

additional discussion, the committee recommends, and I so move, 44 
to add time and area closures for shrimp in the scoping document 45 
for Joint Reef Fish Amendment 27/Shrimp Amendment 14.  It passed 46 
and this is on page 67. 47 
 48 
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My question to you is not necessarily this issue, but any issue.  1 
When a motion passes and this council directs staff to include 2 
it in an FMP, we need some guidelines now. 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’m sorry, because I misunderstood your 5 

original question.  I think I was considering the current 6 
scoping document and your question referenced 27/14 and I missed 7 
that.  I apologize. 8 
 9 
I think staff just inadvertently did not get that into the 10 
scoping document and that’s what I’m going to assume, Ms. 11 
Walker.  Certainly I think we’ve had the discussion about IPTs 12 
and that bundling sometimes has lost stuff and we’ve had 13 
extensive discussion in the council room about that in the past. 14 
 15 
I think we all think we’re getting a better product, but I think 16 
we have to take care, as we bundle things and move things 17 
through the process, that we minimize those things that drop off 18 
the table.  I think everyone is fully aware of that and I don’t 19 
think there’s a council member that would disagree with your 20 
concern about that. 21 
 22 
I don’t know how to address it, other than to say we’re going to 23 
try to do better, because that’s basically what it is.  We’ve 24 
got to make a better attempt at not having things drop off the 25 
table.  With that, we still have a substitute motion for Action 26 
1, to move Alternative 4 to the considered but rejected section. 27 
 28 
DR. SHIPP:  I would just like to comment on Ms. Williams’s 29 

assertion that this has never worked in the past.  Actually, it 30 
has, in a very different kind of way.  The permit areas off of 31 
Alabama have become a de facto area of non-shrimping, because of 32 
all the hangs and artificial reefs and so forth that are there. 33 
 34 
Ten years ago, it was reported that the occurrence of juvenile 35 
snappers, zeros and ones, was somewhere between ten and a 36 
hundred times what it had been previously.  Of course, as we all 37 
know, that area now produces about 40 percent of the 38 
recreational harvest of red snapper.  In a slightly different 39 
context, it has been demonstrated that removing shrimping from 40 
certain areas can markedly increase red snapper populations. 41 
 42 
MS. WILLIAMS:  To that point.  Dr. Shipp, what I said was if you 43 

read the discussion prepared by our staff in the document it 44 
argues against it.  Those were not my words.  I didn’t write the 45 
document.  I was reading from the document earlier. 46 
 47 
MR. THOMASSIE:  Also, that was a change in habitat.  I think 48 
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you’re comparing apples to oranges.  You’re looking at 1 
eliminating trawlable bottom, period, and giving habitat to 2 
snappers so that they can aggregate and so on and so forth.  3 
That’s not even a comparison. 4 
 5 
If you want to use that, we’ve got several thousand drilling 6 
rigs out there that are all habitat that are untrawlable bottom.  7 
You have exposed pipelines that are untrawlable bottom that are 8 
habitat.  We have, by default, thousands of square miles of 9 
untrawlable bottom that is habitat that is closed to trawling. 10 
 11 
Anything that has any significant rocks or hard bottoms or 12 
debris becomes untrawlable habitat.  The notion that the Gulf is 13 
wide open to shrimping is false and we do have tons of closed 14 
areas and habitat and man-made habitat all over this Gulf and 15 
thus, the prosecution of the red snapper industry.  Anybody can 16 
go hang off a rig now and go catch them.  I just think that 17 
argument was -- I have to disagree with you, sir. 18 
 19 
MR. MINTON:  Walter, the problem we’ve got right now is like the 20 

1,200 nautical miles of artificial reef zone off Alabama does 21 
not receive much trawling, although there are some.  They come 22 
in there with what the industry calls drop rigs and if they hang 23 
up, they drop them and go on. 24 
 25 
We have seen some of them on some of the reefs and we’ve 26 
documented that through video, but if, for example, that area 27 
was designated as a no shrimp zone by this council, that no 28 
shrimp zone could then be -- The value of that could then be 29 
incorporated into the model and possibly get some savings that 30 
are not currently being taken into account in terms of bycatch 31 
reduction in that fishery in the model. 32 
 33 
It might in fact help us all out collectively and so that’s why 34 
I kind of think it might be something to leave in there and then 35 
possibly come back. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think we all know how we’re going to vote 38 
on this one and so let’s go ahead and vote this up or down.  All 39 
those in favor of the substitute motion, which is to move 40 
Alternative 4 to the considered but rejected section, say aye; 41 
all those opposed same sign.  We’re going to have to go to a 42 
show of hands.  My ear is not that discerning this morning.  All 43 
those in favor of the substitute motion raise your hand; all 44 
those opposed same sign.  The motion fails.  That takes us back 45 

to the original motion, the committee motion.   46 
 47 
MR. MINTON:  It’s out of order. 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  No, the original motion isn’t out of order, 2 

the committee motion.  It’s just a -- 3 
 4 
MR. MINTON:  The time/area? 5 

 6 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We rejected the alterative motion to move 7 

the committee motion to considered but rejected.  Let’s go ahead 8 
and vote this motion up or down.   9 
 10 
MR. MINTON:  Bobbi just read you the minutes and we’ve already 11 

done this. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  You’re saying it’s irrelevant because it was 14 

supposed to be in 14/27 and we are now putting it into 15? 15 
 16 
MR. MINTON:  Go ahead.  It won’t hurt. 17 

 18 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Yes, we vote on many things twice.   19 

 20 
MR. HORN:  Just to comment that part of the discussion that 21 

preceded that last vote and time/area closures have nothing to 22 
do with special management zones, as Vernon and Dr. Shipp were 23 
discussing.  A time/area closure is totally different and has a 24 
completely different effect. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We had much of this discussion prior.  All 27 
those in favor of under Action 1, Alternative 4 to change “daily 28 
time” to “time/area closures” so that the alternative reads as 29 
follows: Establish time/area closures to shrimping in the EEZ 30 
say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The motion passes. 31 

 32 
MR. MINTON:  The committee deferred potential selection of 33 

public hearing locations anticipated for between June and August 34 
to the full council.  At this time, I guess we should ask for 35 
locations, Mr. Chairman. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’ll go state-by-state.  Florida? 38 

 39 
MR. WILLIAMS:  We would need on in the Panhandle, either Destin 40 

or Panama City, another one in the Tampa Bay area.  Do you think 41 
we need one in Key West?  The problem in Key West anymore is 42 
finding anyplace to dock.  There’s a place or two left on Stock 43 
Island.  I don’t know.  The shrimping community I think is going 44 
up towards Charlotte Harbor. 45 
 46 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  You think about this for a second and let me 47 

move to the other states and try to figure out where you would 48 
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want them, because we left hoping we would have this decided.  1 
Alabama? 2 
 3 
MR. MINTON:  Orange Beach and Mobile. 4 

 5 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Orange Beach and Mobile for Alabama.  Karen, 6 

Louisiana? 7 
 8 
MS. FOOTE:  Belle Chase, Chauvin, and Abbeville. 9 

 10 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Texas will be Brownsville, Corpus Christi, 11 

and Galveston.  We are now back to Mississippi. 12 
 13 
MR. PERRET:  Pascagoula. 14 

 15 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Florida would be Fort Myers, Tampa, and Panama 16 

City. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  In the past obviously we’ve allowed state 19 

folks to come back and move these, but this is kind of approving 20 
the numbers so that we get an idea of how many numbers and they 21 
can start making those plans to find rooms.  Sometimes we can’t 22 
find rooms in the locations we wanted and so we’re going to try 23 
to give ourselves a little flexibility and we can always deal 24 
with that as we move on.   25 
 26 
That’s the list and we just need to approve them for public 27 
hearing sites: Panama City, Fort Myers, Tampa, Orange Beach, 28 
Mobile, Belle Chase, Chauvin, Abbeville, Brownsville, Corpus 29 
Christi, Galveston, and Pascagoula. 30 
 31 
MR. HENDRIX:  Let’s consider adding Palacios, Texas. 32 

 33 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I had Palacios on my area earlier.  I was 34 

trying to hold us to three, because we have had some 35 
participation issues in the past.  However, the last time we 36 
went through Texas we had lots of folks show up for this 37 
particular amendment and so maybe that’s a good addition. 38 
 39 
MR. HENDRIX:  I think the activity level that we’ll have a good 40 

show there. 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’ve added Palacios. 43 

 44 
MS. WALKER:  I move to accept the list. 45 
 46 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a motion to accept the list.  Do we 47 

have a second?  Mr. Minton seconds.  Is there any further 48 
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discussion about the current list?  All those in favor of the 1 
current list say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The motion 2 
passes.  Mr. Minton, any other business? 3 

 4 
MR. MINTON:  Mr. Chairman, that concludes my two-hour/four-hour 5 

report. 6 
 7 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Minton, and thank you for 8 

your patience working through that with us. 9 
 10 
MR. PERRET:  I don’t know if it was Mr. Minton’s committee, but 11 

this charge of the Ad Hoc Shrimp Effort Working Group, are we 12 
going to discuss that at all or was that discussed yesterday?  13 
I’m talking about the language of the charge.  I would like to 14 
discuss it a little bit, if we could, because I’ve got some 15 
problems with the wording. 16 
 17 
MR. HENDRIX:  We might consider doing that in the closed session 18 

and address both issues. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The charge to the ad hoc working group was 21 

passed last meeting.  It’s not a closed session item and we 22 
don’t have any reason to go to closed session yet.  If you want 23 
to discuss this, Corky -- We’ve kind of got a decision to make 24 
here, folks.  Do we want on through lunch?  I don’t know how 25 
long this is going to -- I hear a resounding yes.  Corky, I 26 
don’t know that this should be coming up under Reef Fish, but go 27 
ahead.  Well, it’s Joint Reef Fish and Shrimp.  It’s as good as 28 
any today. 29 
 30 
MR. PERRET:  I think modification of the charge would be in 31 

order.  I would, so there’s no misunderstanding -- For the first 32 
sentence, it reads: To provide the council with alternatives for 33 
determining the appropriate level of effort in the shrimp 34 
fishery and I would insert “of the EEZ.”  Has anybody got a 35 
problem with that one, just adding in the EEZ? 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  In the second sentence where it has EEZ, 38 

that doesn’t help you? 39 
 40 
MR. PERRET:  I want it very clear that we’re only talking about 41 

the EEZ. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other changes?  Let’s try to capture 44 

them all here so that we can do them in one fell swoop. 45 
 46 
MR. PERRET:  The next sentence I think really needs 47 

modification.  We are saying currently, one, would be the 48 
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minimum effort of level that’s necessary to catch the available 1 
shrimp in the EEZ.  I think what we’re saying is that we want to 2 
catch all the shrimp in the EEZ. 3 
 4 
My suggested change is this: One would be the minimum level of 5 
effort that’s necessary and insert “to ensure conservation of 6 
the shrimp resource in the EEZ” and two, what level of effort in 7 
the EEZ would derive the maximum benefits to the shrimp fishery. 8 
 9 
We’ve got a national standard that says we can’t manage for 10 
economics alone and so simply taking economics out, we’re 11 
managing for maximum benefits, social, ecological, the whole 12 
ball of wax.  Those are my suggested changes. 13 
 14 
The minimum level of effort that is necessary to ensure 15 
conservation, because I think that’s our first charge, 16 
conservation of our fishery resources -- Necessary to ensure 17 
conservation of the shrimp resource in the EEZ and two, what 18 
level of effort in the EEZ would derive the maximum benefits to 19 
the shrimp fishery and the nation.  That’s my suggestion. 20 
 21 
DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t understand the first one, the minimum 22 

level of effort necessary to ensure the conservation of the 23 
shrimp resource and that clearly is zero effort. 24 
 25 
MR. PERRET:  The level of effort.  Delete “minimum.”  26 

 27 
DR. CRABTREE:  No effort would ensure conservation of the shrimp 28 

resource. 29 
 30 
MR. PERRET:  I disagree.  You could have natural phenomena, just 31 

like our goliath grouper.  We’ve had no legal effort in that 32 
fishery for whatever years. 33 
 34 
DR. CRABTREE:  Doesn’t then that become the question of what’s 35 

the maximum amount of effort we can apply without harming the 36 
shrimp resource?  That’s really not what we’re trying to get at 37 
here.   38 
 39 
We’re trying to get at an issue of how much effort is necessary 40 
to catch the shrimp that are out there and this is asking what’s 41 
the maximum amount of effort that would drive the shrimp 42 
resource down into an overfished state and I don’t think that’s 43 
what we’re trying to get at, Corky. 44 
 45 
We know we’ve got bycatch issues and I think we’re trying to 46 
find out how far can we bring effort down and still be able to 47 
catch the optimum yield of shrimp. 48 
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 1 
MR. PERRET:  I think, number one, we’ve got to ensure 2 

conservation of the resource and then get to the level that we 3 
want in the EEZ.  I don’t like the level of effort necessary to 4 
catch available shrimp.  To me, we’re saying go out there and 5 
get them all, no matter what amount of effort. 6 
 7 
DR. CRABTREE:  What if we change that to the optimum yield of 8 

shrimp as defined in our FMP?  I’m saying I want to know what’s 9 
the minimum level of effort that’s necessary to catch the 10 
optimum yield of shrimp in the EEZ. 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’ll tell you what, folks.  We’ve been here 13 

a long time after we’ve had a session here and let’s take a 14 
five-minute break and you all try to work this out.  I don’t 15 
think we have huge objections to modifying this slightly, but 16 
work it out, create the language, and let’s come back. 17 
 18 
(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’ll come back to order as soon as we get a 21 

quorum.  We have a quorum.  Mr. Perret, could you please read 22 
your motion? 23 
 24 
MR. PERRET:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank the council for 25 

considering this.  Dr. Crabtree and I have collectively come up 26 
with this.  The motion reads: To provide the council with 27 
alternatives for determining the appropriate level of effort in 28 
the shrimp fishery in the EEZ: 1, what would be the minimum 29 
level of effort that is necessary to achieve OY in the shrimp 30 
fishery in the EEZ; and 2, what level of effort in the EEZ would 31 
derive the maximum benefits to the shrimp fishery.  That is the 32 
motion. 33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The next paragraph is just the remaining 35 

language on the previous charge.  Do I have a second for Mr. 36 
Perret’s motion?  Ms. Morris seconds.  Did everyone have time to 37 
absorb what the new motion is?  Is there any discussion 38 
regarding the motion?  Hearing no discussion regarding the 39 
motion, all those in favor of the motion say aye; all those 40 
opposed like sign.  The motion passes. 41 
 42 

I believe that concludes our business in front of the Joint Reef 43 
Fish/Shrimp Management Committee.  Is there any other business 44 
to come before the council? 45 
 46 
MR. MINTON:  Mr. Chairman, I would like to move to reconsider 47 
the action that we took yesterday on populating the list of 48 



  210 

persons for the Ad Hoc Shrimp Effort Ad Hoc Committee. 1 

 2 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Second. 3 

 4 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It’s been moved and seconded that we 5 

reconsider the list of the Ad Hoc Shrimp Effort Working Group.  6 
Is there any discussion regarding this?  The procedure will be 7 
that if this passes we will go into closed session and we will 8 
discuss this and then we would go back into open session and 9 
announce any changes, if there are any changes.  It’s non-10 
debatable and so all those in favor of the move to reconsider 11 
say aye; all those opposed like sign.  We will be going into 12 
closed session. 13 
 14 

(Whereupon, the council went into closed session.) 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  If we could have everyone’s attention just 17 

for a second still, Mr. Simpson, I would like to recognize you.  18 
We’ve had an alteration in our shrimp effort working group and 19 
would you like to make that announcement, please? 20 
 21 
MR. SIMPSON:  After due consideration, the council felt the need 22 

to add an additional person to the Ad Hoc Shrimp Effort Working 23 
Group and that is Mr. John Cole.  This is an announcement only.   24 
 25 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  With that, that concludes all the business I 26 

think we had coming before the council and so we stand 27 
adjourned. 28 
 29 
(Whereupon, the meeting adjourned at 12:35 o’clock p.m., March 30 
23, 2006.) 31 
 32 

- - - 33 
34 
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examine the possible social impacts of any change in allocation.  1 
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page 208. 5 
 6 

- - - 7 
 8 


